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Please make the  fol lowing c h a w e s  i n  document SEA/KC41/2: 

Page 10  : In  the  fou r th  and f i f t h  l i n e s  of the f i r s t  paragraph, 
the phrase "a t  WHO headquarters" b~ " in  Copenhagen". 

replace 

Page 97 : I n  the f i r s t  paragraph, i n  the f i r s t  l i n e ,  - read "The number 
of cases"  f o r  "The number of cases  and deaths".  - 

Page 98 : In  Table 8, aga ins t  Uangladesh under "BCG", read "13", for - 
"14". 

Page 105 : I n  Ll~e e leventh  l i n e ,  under Dengue Haemorrhagic Fever, 
i n s e r t  ", 22 765 cases  and 1 039 deaths i n  ~ n d o n e s i a "  a f t e r  
the phrase " in  Burma". 

I n  the t l l i r t e e n t l ~  and f o u r t e c n t l ~  l i n e s ,  reword the  phrase 
" the inc rease  i n  1987 ..." t o  read a s  "the increase  i n  1987 - 
was about two-fold i n  111ilonesia and three-fold i n  Burma and 
Thailand". 

Page 130 : I n  Sec t ion  13.13, Prevention of Blindness, i n  the four th  l i n e  
of the second paragraph, read "28 per 1000" f o r  "280 per  - 
1000". 
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EXPLANATORY NOTES 

1. DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROPOSED PROGRAMME BUDGET 

The Proposed Programme Budget for 1990-1991 has been formulated to conform to 
the parameters of the basic policy and the global strategy of WHO, the Eighth 
General Programme of Work approved by the World Health Assembly and the 
Medium-Term Programme. The proposals for the intercountry programme included 
in the document have been recommended by the Consultative Committee for 
Programme Development and Management (CCPDM). 

The conclusions from the programming process carried out with the national 
authorities have been summarized in the form of narrative country programme 
statements. They set out the broad programme trends, objectives and modes of 
action, giving a breakdown of the country planning figures, by programme, but 
no details of staff, supplies and equipment, fellowships and other budgetary 
components are worked out at this stage. The details of regional and 
intercountry activities, however, are given in Annex 2 of the document. The 
process of programme budget formulation also takes into account the concepts 
incorporated in the Regional Programme Budget Policy. 

After these proposals have been reviewed by the Regional Committee, and, 
in the spirit of cooperation, a consensus on their recommendation to the 
Director-General arrived at, they will be consolidated by the Director-General 
into the WHO Proposed Programme Budget for 1990-1991, which will be submitted 
to the Executive Board in January 1989. The Executive Board will consider the 
Proposed Programme Budget and submit it, together with its recommendations, to 
the Forty-second World Health Assembly for adoption and appropriation of 
necessary funds. 

2. FORM OF PRESENTATION 

The programme budget proposals have been prepared and presented in accordance 
with the WHO programme classification structure set out in the Eighth General 
Programme of Work. These follow the basic three-tier structure as illustrated 
below: 

Appropriation Section 3 Health Science and Technology - Health 
Promotion and Care 

3.9.0 Protection and Promotion of the Health of 
Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 



In this presentation, the proposed budget for 1990-1991 is shown alongside 
the approved provisions for 1988-1989, adjusted to reflect reductions as per 
Scenario (iii)(a), i.e., US $ 3 025 000 out of the global reduction of 
US $ 25 million, with the comparative increaseldecrease and percentage thereof 
shown for each programme. The regional and intercountry programmes have been 
combined into a single entity, in line with the format of presentation adopted 
for the proposed global programme budget. 

3. CONTENTS 

The Regional Director's programme statement on pages ix to xvi is followed by 
various budgetary statements indicating the budgetary provisions for 1988-1989 
and the proposals for 1990-1991 under the Regular Budget as well as under 
other sources of funds (latest available information), including the summary 
of direct technical cooperation with, and services to, governments. 

The programme analyses are given on pages 15 to 124. Under each heading of 
the programme classification there is a statement setting out, as specifically 
as possible, the objectives, targets, situation analysis, proposed programme 
activities and budgetary implications of the proposed programme activities. 
These statements cover country, regional and intercountry activities, and are 
followed by supporting tables showing the approved budget for 1988-1989 and 
the proposed budget for 1990-1991. 

The programme analyses are followed by information annexes. Annex 1 
contains country statements indicating the plan of action, supported by 
budgetary tables, by programme. The amounts indicated in the budgetary tables 
do not in any sense represent funds belonging to the governments. Annex 2 
shows the provisions for the proposed regional and intercountry activities. 
Annex 3 gives the underlying factors and assumptions which have been taken 
into account in these programme budget proposals. Annex 4 is a list of the 
various abbreviations used in the document. 

4. FUNDING 

While finalizing the programme budget for 1990-1991, after applying the 
reduction as per Scenario (iii)(a), the allocation for country activities has 
been increased by US$ 277 500 with a corresponding reduction from the 
allocation under regionalfintercountry, in order to provide a zero growth 
budget and no real decrease for country activities. Thus the Proposed 
Programme Budget for 1990-1991 has been prepared with an estimate of 
US$ 55 612 000 for country activities and US$ 18 067 000 for regional and 
intercountry activities. An increase of 10 per cent for country activities and 
8 per cent for regional and intercountry activities has been added to these 
basic allocations to cover inflationary and statutory cost increases. 
Notwithstanding the establishment of the above planning allocations for 
developing the 1990-1991 proposals, the final decisions will be resewed till 
October 1988, i.e., until the finalization of the overall budgetary proposals 
by the Director-General, by which time he will have the benefit of the views 
of the Regional Committee. 

With regard to activities under the United Nations Development Programme 
(UNDP) and the United Nations Fund Population Activities (UNFPA), the proposed 
programme budget includes, as in previous years, funds for all projects for 
which financing may reasonably be assured. As the funding position for 
1990-1991 is, in many cases, not yet clear, the inputs for UNDP, UNFPA and 
other extrabudgetary sources show, at this stage, a decrease compared with the 



biennium 1988-1989. It is expected that further financing will be approved 
closer to the biennium 1990-1991. 

5. COST FACTOR AND BUDGETARY CONCEPTS 

The estimates have been prepared after providing for a 10 per cent increase to 
cover inflationary and statutory cost increases for country activities and 8 
per cent for similar costs under regional and intercountry activities. As the 
inflation factor in some countries of the Region exceeds the amount available 
for cost increases, a collective effort has been made to absorb some of these 
cost increases in country and regionallintercountry activities. 

Further, the prevailing market conditions make it impossible to predict 
the fluctuation of the exchange rate between the US dollar and the Indian 
Rupee, particularly for the period of time extending from the time of 
 reparation of the proposed regional budget up to the end of the financial 
period 1990-1991. On the understanding that the exchange rate facility would 
be available during 1990-1991, an exchange rate of 12.60 Indian Rupees to one 
US dollar, which was applied for 1988-1989, has been applied for 1990-1991. 



REGIONAL DIRECTOR'S PROGRAMME STATEMENT 

1. INTRODUCTION 

The formulation of the broad programme budget proposals for the biennium 
1990-1991 was undertaken through a series of consultations between 
representatives of the Member States and WHO at both country and regional 
levels with the support of Country Support Teams (CSTs). The proposed broad 
programme budget has been elaborated in the light of the decline in the 
availability of resources to the Region. The guidelines provided in the 
Programme Budget Policy for the South-East Asia Region, which had been 
approved by the Regional Committee at its thirty-ninth session in September 
1986, formed the basis for determining the principal areas and types of 
technical cooperation with the Member Countries of the Region, while the 
selection of priorities was in conformity with national socio-economic 
development plans and programmes, particularly health policies and Health for 
All strategies. The proposed programme budget is also structured in accordance 
with the Eighth General Programme of Work (GFW) of WHO covering the period 
1990-1995, the Regional Medium-Term Programmes and the Director-General's 
"Procedural Guidance for the Elaboration of the Programme Budget for the 
Financial Period 1990-1991". The deliberations of the thirteenth meeting of 
the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM) 
and the progress reports on the monitoring of the implementation of the Health 
for All strategy in the South-East Asia Region were also taken into considera- 
tion during this exercise. The continuing financial uncertainties facing the 
Organization and the recommendations of the Fortieth Session of the Regional 
Committee on actions required at both country and regional levels to ensure 
efficient and optimal use of the scarce resources were also kept in view. 

The significant role played by CCPDM in WHO programme development and 
management in the Region is exemplified by the full participation of the 
Member Countries in the deliberations of the Committee. The extension of the 
CST mechanism to all Member Countries of the Region to promote and ensure 
coordinated support to the total requirements of the countries in all phases 
of programme formulation and management has also been a welcome approach. Both 
CCPDM and the Regional Committee, appreciating the useful support of CSTs, had 
called for a revision of their terms of reference. Accordingly, CCPDM, at its 
thirteenth meeting, reviewed the functioning of the CST mechanism and 
recommended revised terms of reference for consideration by the Forty-first 
Session of the Regional Committee. 

The joint WHO-Government coordination mechanism has been functioning in 
the countries of the Region over the past several years. Further support was 
provided to strengthen them so that they could play a greater role in 
monitoring the implementation of WHO'S collaborative programmes. In order to 



ensure accountability in both financial and programme terms, national 
authorities have been provided adequate briefing on financial audits in policy 
and programme terms and such an audit has been conducted in one country of the 
Region. It is also understood that WHO'S limited resources are to be used in a 
developmental and catalytic nature and not as a replacement for national 
resources. 

2. MAIN AREAS OF WHO COLLABORATION 

Viewed in the light of the above developments, the programme proposals for 
1990-1991 are, by and large, a continuation of activities initiated during 
1988-1989, the last biennium of the Seventh GPW period. Thus, the main 
directions of WHO collaboration will be to support: (1) promotion of Health 
for All strategy coordination in the Member Countries to strengthen national 
capacities for identifying critical constraints and strategic options for 
implementing their health development activities; ( 2 )  the strengthening of 
informatics management to ensure that not only adequate but also 
cost-effective informatics support is available to Member Countries; 
(3) progressive development and strengthening of health system infrastructure 
in the countries, based on primary health care; ( 4 )  the development of health 
manpower, both in quality and quantity, to ensure that they are equipped with 
the necessary scientific, technical and managerial competence to meet the 
requirements of the national strategies to achieve health for all; (5) further 
improvement of '.he national capacity for developing and operating national 
health systems, particularly in making effective use of the managerial 
processes at all levels; ( 6 )  the development and application of simple and 
cost-effective methodologies relevant to the specific requirements of the 
countries for the prevention and control of diseases; ( 7 )  the fostering of 
public information and education of the community to want to be healthy, to 
know how to stay healthy and to seek help when needed in a self-reliant 
manner; (8) the promotion of environmental health at all levels and with the 
active participation of the community, aimed at the provision of safe drinking 
water and basic sanitation; (9) research development in health and health- 
related systems in support of HFA/2000 strategies, and (10) intersectoral 
coordination and mobilization of resources in support of Health for All. 

While the major thrust of WHO'S collaborative programme in totality will 
be towards the aforesaid areas, a brief overview of WHO'S collaboration at the 
country. and intercountry levels proposed during the 1990-1991 biennium is 
given below. 

3. PROGRAMME OUTLINES 

In General Programme Development, WHO collaboration will focus on further 
strengthening of the joint Government/WHO coordination mechanisms to enable 
them to function more effectively as a forum for regular dialogue between the 
Member States and the Organization on matters related to programme development 
and management. Continued support will be provided to Member Countries for 
analysing their health needs as well as for the review of flow of resources 
and mobilization from external sources required to implement the national 
Health for All strategies. In this context, the coordination of Health for All 
strategies of the Member Countries will receive attention to ensure that 
priority needs for the health care of vulnerable, underserved and socially 
disadvantaged populations and groups are met. This will need, as a first step, 
the strengthening of national capabilities to identify major shortcomings and 
available strategic options. 



A critical mass of Health for All leaders will be built up to advocate and 
support national Health for All strategies. Support will also be provided for 
the strengthening of both national health systems and the WHO information 
system in order to provide a list of relevant and cost-effective information 
appropriate to the needs of the countries. 

The main focus of the Health Situation and Trend Assessment programme is 
on the strengthening of the national health information system infrastructure 
and the use of information by health policy and decision-makers. Technical 
support will also be provided for the development of epidemiological 
intelligence services to collect and report information on epidemiological 
trends of priority diseases. National mechanisms for the monitoring and 
evaluation of health strategies will be promoted. WHO collaboration will aim 
at improving the design of operating systems for health management, balanced 
development, and distribution of managerial manpower and provision of adequate 
information support. Health economics research and health systems research 
(HsR) will be promoted and institutionalized with emphasis upon conclusion and 
timely utilization of HSR results. 

In Organization of Primary Health Care, which is the highest priority in 
the countries of the Region, WHO support will be focused on district health 
systems development, covering the application of innovative approaches to 
deliver health care technologies through well-organized health infrastructure 
and community involvement; promotion and support of coordinated intersectoral 
actions for health, and further improvement of urban primary health care. WHO 
support will also be extended for developing an operational framework and 
related guidelines for self-care and home care as an integral component of 
primary health care. 

WHO will collaborate in the Development of Human Resources for Health in 
integrated health services manpower development, planning for training and 
deploying the types and number of health personnel that countries require and 
can afford, and to ensure that such personnel possess adequate scientific and 
managerial competence. WHO will also support the promotion, development and 
utilization of country-specific techniques for projecting long-term 
qualitative, quantitative and distributive requirements and supply of health 
manpower; establishment of national mechanisms for the systematic collection, 
processing, analysis, feedback and application of health manpower information 
and setting up of regional and national task forces and networks for sharing 
information and resources for education and training and appropriate 
utilization of research findings. Promotion of a regional mechanism to enable 
the Member Countries to assist and collaborate with one other in achieving 
self-reliance in institutional capacities to develop adequate health manpower 
will also receive priority attention. 

The main focus of the Public Information and Education for Health 
programme is on the strengthening of the central health education 
organizational structure and its extension to province and district levels. 
WHO collaboration will be provided, therefore, for the strengthening of 
national capacities for achieving these objectives of the programme and of 
district-level health education organizations. With a view to making IEH 
operational at the grassroots, WHO will support national efforts to 
restructure their health education programmes to reach out more to the 
periphery, integration of IEH with all components of PHC, and training of 
community-level health workers, leaders and volunteers for the development of 
communtiy-based health education and socio-behavioural factors in IEH. 

Institutional strengthening with a judicious balance between human 
resources development and material development form the essential core of the 



regional Research Promotion and Development Programme, which is guided by the 
Regional Committee and the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Health 
Research. WHO collaboration will support the undertaking of periodic reviews 
of national health research policies and priorities, strengthening of national 
research promoting and coordinating mechanisms as well as carrying out 
mission-oriented research in national priority programmes. Support will also 
be extended for the strengthening of research capability of institutions 
through institutional strengthening grants and designation of a network of 
collaborating centres. 

In the General Health Protection and Promotion programme area, the 
nutrition component has been receiving priority attention in most of the 
countries since malnutrition is a widespread problem in the Region. The entire 
thrust of the nutrition programme will, therefore, be towards the strengthening 
of the effectiveness and impact of national nutrition programmes through 
technical collaboration for the formulation, development and implementation of 
national food and nutrition policies and strategies. Particular emphasis will 
be laid on ensuring that each country has functionally identified population 
groups most at risk of malnutrition and that interventions are undertaken to 
guarantee adequate supply and utilization of food and combating the main 
deficiency diseases. The support for the Oral Health component will focus on 
the strengthening of national oral health programmes, with special emphasis on 
oral health education and school dental services. In accident prevention, WHO 
collaboration will aim at undertaking epidemiological studies, collection of 
baseline data for planning national prevention programmes as well as their 
evaluation. Tobacco is a major risk factor in cardiovascular diseases. The 
main emphasis of WHO support would be on educational efforts targeted at 
children and adolescents, and dissemination of information on the harmful 
effects of tobacco use. Support will be provided to governments to frame 
appropriate legislation aimed at curtailing the promotion of tobacco sales and 
for the introduction of mandatory warnings about the specific health hazards 
of tobacco and the need for smoking restrictions in public areas. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning is an important 
programme. In spite of some successes through the PHC approach, the health 
status of mothers and children still constitutes a major challenge to the 
attainment of the goal of ~FA/2000. WHO support will focus on the strengthening 
of MCH and FP services, with specific emphasis on an integrated approach to 
service delivery; review of training curricula of the various levels of health 
workers concerned with the health of mothers and children, with a view to 
assessing their relevance and effectiveness in support of MCH/FP; further 
development of appropriate MCH/FP technologies through support of health 
systems research and training, with emphasis on special problems, such as 
perinatal health care, low birth-weight, pregnancy risk monitoring and growth 
and development. Since adolescents form a considerable part of the population, 
the main emphasis of WHO collaboration will be on generating awareness about 
the special health needs of adolescents and assisting countries in identifying 
these needs with a view to formulating and evaluating the policies and 
programmes in keeping with the social and cultural patterns specific to the 
countries. The focus of WHO support to Workers' Health will be on promoting an 
awareness among policy-makers on workers' health needs through socio-economic 
research studies to determine the impact of workers' ill-health on production 
and economic development. In the field of Health of the Elderly, WHO will 
support epidemiological studies, adoption of national policies towards the 
health care of the elderly as part of an intersectoral effort, and training in 
solving specific health problems of this age-group. 

The main thrust of the Mental Health programme will be towards the 
development and application of psychosocial and behavioural interventions on a 



broad scale. WHO will promote the use of simple methods for the identification 
of individuals and groups at high psychosocial risk of damage to health and 
well-being, and will disseminate guidelines for the prevention of health 
damage in such groups. It will also collaborate with training institutions for 
health workers to ensure that training on psychosocial and behavioural aspects 
of health promotion and health care are included in the curricula of such 
schools. The development and application of techniques for assessing health 
and social problems related to the abuse of alcohol and drugs and their 
determinants will be supported, as also the formulation of specific Inputs 
into national health policies and programmes, dealing with prevention and 
treatment of mental and neurological disorders. 

Development of drinkingrater supply systems and sanitation will continue 
to receive priority attention under the programme on Promotion of Environmental 
Health. Based on the IDWSSD review and evaluation exercises undertaken in 
1988, WHO will support Member Countries in identifying their priority needs 
and in formulating their national plans and programmes for achieving HFA/2000. 
Collaboration will be extended through the assessment of achievements, 
strengths and weaknesses in community water supply and sanitation with 
specific attention to the implementation of projects. Efforts would be made to 
bring about a balance between water supply and sanitation. WHO collaboration 
will also be extended to support activities in environmental health aspects of 
rural and urban development, pollution control and chemical safety, and public 
health aspects offood safety in several countries of the Region. 

The area of Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health 
Systems Based on Primary Health Care receives priority attention. WHO 
collaboration will focus on the selection and adaptation of most essential 
clinical, diagnostic and treatment measures and training of nationals in the 
sound management of laboratories and radiological services; strengthening of 
peripheral laboratories and introduction of measures for the extension of 
blood transfusion services to the periphery and appropriate methodology to 
render blood and blood products safe for human use. As regards Essential Drugs 
and Vaccines, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the review of 
drug policies and management, promotion of TCDC in drug management and vaccine 
quality control, and training of regulatory authorities in quality assurance. 
WHO will also collaborate in the training of nationals in the quality control 
of pharmaceuticals and biologicals, introduction of good manufacturinp, 
practices and strengthening of hospital pharmacies as well as rational use of 
drugs in primary health care. As for Traditional Medicine, the major emphasis 
will be on the preparation of traditional medicine practitioners in the 
context of primary health care and strengthening of quality control of 
traditional medicines. The Rehabilitation programme will primarily stress on 
the development and further strengthening of community-based disability 
prevention through the district health system. 

National programmes for prevention and control of communicable diseases 
have already made good progress. But in most of the countries of the Region, a 
large range of communicable diseases continue to be the major cause of high 
mortality and morbidity, especially among children. Some of the 
noncommunicable diseases are also surfacing as new problems in the Region. 

Substantial progress has been achieved in immunization coverage in the 
Member Countries through WHO support to technical and management aspects of 
immunization. With a view to reducing mortality and morbidity due to EPI 
target diseases, the focus of WHO support will be on planning, implementation 
and management of national EPI programmes. Special attention will be given to 
the formulation and implementation of poliomyelitis eradication as guided by 
the Forty-first World Health Assembly. WHO will share information on its 



policies and technologies, and support the development and adaptation of 
appropriate training materials for various categories of health workers. In 
this regard, close coordination will be maintained with other international 
agencies, especially UNICEF. 

WHO will support the Vector-Disease Control Programme through the 
promotion of effective vector control strategies and strengthening of training 
in the countries. Collaboration with national research institutions to develop 
cost-effective control methodologies and promotion of integrated vector 
management will also be extended. 

Malaria, as a major public health problem in the Region, has remained 
somewhat static up to now. It has the potential for further deterioration in a 
number of countries. In addition to the growing technical problems of parasite 
resistance to antimalarial drugs and vector resistance to insecticides, 
operational and managerial problems continue to persist. Increasing cost of 
insecticides have an adverse effect on the implementation of national 
programmes. The main thrust of WHO collaboration will be directed towards the 
development of malaria control strategies and approaches suitable to each 
country situation and strengthening of epidemiological surveillance. The 
conduct of biomedical and applied research, development of training materials 
for various health workers, and promotion of intersectoral coordination and 
cooperation for the successful implementation of integrated control operations 
will also receive special attention. 

Diarrhoea1 diseases continue to be a major contributing factor to high 
mortality among children under the age of five years. WHO collaboration will 
aim at implementing national CDD programmes through the strengthening of 
technical and managerial capabilities, training in diarrhoea1 case management 
and development of effective information and educational materials, with 
special emphasis on national-level training. 

In the field of Acute Respiratory Infections, WHO will support national 
control programmes through the training of health workers, development of 
learning and health education materials and undertaking basic and operational 
research. 

The progressive introduction of multidmg therapy and short-term regimens 
has provided a new operational thrust to the tuberculosis control programme 
and is also cost-effective. WHO will support national control programmes 
through operational and epidemiological evaluation and strengthening of 
training facilities for health workers in the epidemiology and control of 
tuberculosis. 

In leprosy control, the pace of introduction of multidrug therapy and the 
priority accorded to the revised strategy have shown considerable variation. 
WHO will, therefore, support national leprosy control programmes through wider 
dissemination of information on multidrug therapy and revised strategy, early 
detection of cases and intensification of training activities for all 
categories of health workers. 

As regards Sexually-Transmitted Diseases, all countries have programmes on 
preventive measures and strengthened their clinical and laboratory facilities. 
However, inadequate reporting and recording systems are the main bottlenecks 
in estimating the exact magnitude and dimensions of these diseases. WHO will 
support the countries in early diagnosis, contact-tracing and treatment of STD 
cases, further strengthening of laboratory services and promotion of community 
participation through intensive health education. 



Although AIDS is, at present, not a priority health problem in the Region, 
its high case-fatality and high prevalence in some parts of the world and 
consequently the danger of its being imported into this region have warranted 
the strengthening of epidemiological measures. In coordination with the Global 
Programme on AIDS, the focus of WHO support will be on the establishment of 
mechanisms for the exchange of information on AIDS, implementation of the 
regional plan of action for the prevention and control of AIDS, with special 
attention to surveillance activities and the safe use of blood and blood 
products. The major emphasis will be on the education of professionals and 
other health workers as well as the community, especially the high-risk 
groups, and the training of health personnel in the latest techniques on 
prevention and control of AIDS. 

In the field of blindness and deafness, WHO will support further develop- 
ment and strengthening of the infrastructure, reorientation of eye health care 
delivery systems to community-based action, improvement of the management of 
eye care, and strengthening of national training institutions. WHO will also 
collaborate with the countries in carrying out baseline epidemiological asseas- 
ment of hearing impairment and development of suitable training materials. 

Besides cancer and cardiovascular diseases, which have become significant 
public health problems in several countries of the Region, other 
noncommunicable diseases of metabolic and degenerative origin, such as 
diabetes, chronic respiratory diseases, etc., are also emerging as public 
health concerns. The main focus of WHO collaboration will be on the 
strengthening of programmes for the prevention and control of these diseases 
and their gradual integration into primary health care, epidemiological 
studies and surveys to determine the magnitude of the problems, conduct of 
research encompassing all aspects, with special emphasis on the delivery of 
services, training of health personnel and development of suitable information 
systems for the collation and dissemination of information on risk factors 
involved in these diseases and the means to control them. 

The Health Information Support Programme mainly aims at ensuring the 
availability of valid scientific, technical, managerial and other information 
relating to health in the countries of the Region. Health literature services 
through the use of the HeLLIS network in the Region and the WHO publications 
programme will be the mainstay in providing health information support during 
the biennium. 

4. BUDGETARY IHPLIWIONS 

The Proposed Programme Budget for 1990-1991 has been formulated within a 
Regular Budget allocation of US $80 685 600, i.e., US$ 61 173 200 for country 
activities and US$ 19 512 400 for regional/intercountry activities. The 
budgetary allocation provides for an increase of 10 per cent in the country- 
level activities to cover statutory cost increases, while the percentage of 
increase effected in the regional/intercountry activities comes to 8 per cent. 

A new feature of the budgetary proposals for 1990-1991 is the inclusion of 
some new programme areas, such as Health for All Strategy Coordination, 
Informatics Management, Adolescent Health, AIDS, etc. In view of the 
importance given in the Eighth General Programme of Work to these programme 
areas, support to these programmes has now been identified through specific 
budgetary allocations. 

An analysis of the broad programme proposals for 1990-1991 reveals that 
the programme area Managerial Process for National Health Development 



registers a significant increase in its allocation owing to the importance 
given by the Member Countries to improving national capabilities for 
developing and operating national health systems through the effective use of 
managerial processes at all levels. There is also a sizeable increase in the 
allocation of resources to the Disease Prevention and Control Programme, which 
reflects the growing concern of the Member Countries at the rising trend of 
certain communicable and noncommunicable diseases and the urgent need for 
developing alternative control strategies to deal with them. In view of the 
inclusion of new programme area, i.e., Health for All Strategy Coordination, 
Informatics Management and AIDS, specific allocations have been made to these 
programmes to intensify activities already initiated during the current 
biennium. Research Promotion and Development registers an overall decrease in 
the allocation of resources. Some reductions are also noted in a few programme 
areas under infrastructure and science and technology group. However, the 
allocation of Regular Budget resources to many of these programmes is likely 
to be supplemented by extrabudgetary funds the availability of which will 
become clearer nearer the implementation year. 

A mid-point review of progress towards the Health for All goal since the 
Alma Ata declaration, 1978, was held at an interregional meeting in the Region 
in March 1988. A central theme emerging from that review was the imperative 
need to serve populations and groups that are most vulnerable, underserved and 
socially disadvantaged. Special initiatives were recommended to help the least 
developed countries to meet this imperative need. This is the time to reaffirm 
in words and actions, the commitment to equity and social justice in the 
pursuit of the Health for All goal. I, therefore, propose that a quantum leap 
be taken by the Member States in this direction through activities in health 
programmes or those that specially benefit the lower 30 per cent of the 
population in terms of health status. We need to identify in the countries as 
to which are the population groups that are most affected, where they are, 
what services they have access to, and what should be the strategies to be 
employed so that at least reasonable health care is enjoyed by those who need 
it most and that they may take part in and benefit from the economic and 
social progress in the countries. 

The exercises relating to the monitoring and evaluation of HFA strategies 
have also brought out several important issues that need to be addressed and 
resolved with a view to achieving the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000. 
Management of health development, particularly of district health systems, is 
a case in point. The pattern of resource allocation within the health sector 
and amongst the different sectors of development have not shown a significant 
change during the recent past. The deficiencies in food and nutrition, 
environment and sanitation, literacy and education, poverty etc., have 
compounded the adverse effects on the health status of the population. It is 
to address such difficult issues that the modest yet flexible WHO resources 
can make significant contributions. The analysis of the broad programme budget 
for 1990-1991 that I have presented gives a snapshot of which programmes would 
receive what allocation for what types of collaboration. I believe that while 
preparing the detailed programme budget with more definitive indications of 
the types of activities in the various programmes, some of these issues and 
needs will be reflected. I hope that the Regional Committee will take note of 
these issues and give some guidance to the Member States and the Secretariat 
to work together and elaborate the detailed activities in the biennium 
1990-1991, which I am confident, will also reflect the common concern for the 
optimum use of WHO resources to address priority issues in health development. 



SECTION I 

BUDGET STATEMENTS 



SUMMARY OF REGIONAL HEALTH PROGRAMME 
BY SOURCE OF FUNDS 

Approved Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 

us t us J 

Regular Budget 73 679 000 80 685 600 

TOTAL: Regular Budget 73 679 000 80 685 600 

Other Sources 

Voluntary Funds f o r  Health Promotion 1 3  477 700 956 000 

United Nations Development Programme 1 3  064 600 5 583 200 

United Nations Funds f o r  Population 
A c t i v i t i e s  1 811 300 1 541 500 

Trus t  and Other Funds 2 726 300 793 400 

- - 

TOTAL: Other Sources 

GRAND TOTAL 104 758 900 89 559 700 

-- 



REGULAR BUDGET ESTIMATES 
BY APPROPRIATION SECTION 

Appropriation Approved Budget Proposals 
Section Purpose of Appropriation 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us S us S 

1 Direction, Coordination and 
Management 2 546 200 3 695 900 

Health System Infrastructure 

3 Health Science and Technology - 
Health Promotion and Care 20 963 400 21 407 500 

4 Health Science and Technology - 
Disease Prevention and Control 13 385 800 15 540 500 

5 Programme Support 

TOTAL 73 679 000 80 685 600 



SUMMARY BY PROGRAMME AND ORGANIZATIONAL LEVEL 

1.2.0 YHO'. General Raga- Developcnt 
and Mn.8a.cat 

Country 
~ e ~ i o ~ i / r n t c r e o u n t r y  

2. HULm s I S m  I I R & C i r P U ~  

2.3.0 Health Syecem Development 

Country 
& a i o ~ l / I n t e r c o u n t r y  

2.4.0 Or~an1r.rian of Hcelrh Systems 
based on Rinrly Health Care 

2.5.0 Drvelopenr  of muman &sources 
for Health 

2 . 0  Fublic Info-rioo and Education 
for Hllllth 

Co~mrry 1 567 500 1 755 400 187 900 11.99 91 900 
R e g l o ~ l / l n t ~ ~ ~ u n t r y  357 900 390 200 32 300 9.02 4 300 

1 925 4W 2 145 600 220 200 11.44 96 200 

(conrinucdj 



3. llMLW SCIBICE AND n a 0 1 0 W C Y  - 
Hum R a m I O *  MD CW 

Country 
Rcgior.allIotcrcountry 

Country 
RcgIorul / In ter rouat ry  

3.9.0 R o r e e t i o n  and R o a t i o n  of  t h e  
nea l t h  of  s p c i f l e  m p v l s t i o n  Group. 

Country 2 924 SW 3 565 000 640 500 21.90 1 691 600 1 0 8 1  500 
Rcgiolul l la tercovntry  356 300 402 600 46 300 12.99 469 500 460 000 

3 280 800 3 967 600 686 800 20.93 2 161 100 1 541 SW 

3.10.0 R ~ c c e f l o n  and Romotlan o f  
Mental Healrh 

country 
RcgIorul l In tcr rountry  

Country 
~ c ~ l a r u l l n t c r c o u n t r y  

4.13.0 mscaae Reven t ion  and Control 

Country 11 662 600 14 006 800 2 344 200 20.10 8 137 000 207 000 
~ c s i o n a l l h t a r c o u a t r y  1 723 ZOO 1 533 700 (189 500) (11.0) 3 394 700 52 200 



(concluded) 

w r  h d e c r  O t b r  Swrce. 

5.15.0 sappart Service. 

Restorul/Intercounrry 



SUMMARY BY PROGRAMME 

1.2.0 mo'. Ccneral Roaramme Development 
and Mruae.cnt 

1.2.2 Dir rc torCcncra l ' .  and Regional 
D i r a e f a r d  Development R o g r a r e  350 000 500 000 150 000 42.86 

1.2.3 Cener.1 R o a r a l e  Development 1 335 300 1 449 500 114 200 8.55 

1.2.4 Exrema1 Coordlnaflon for  Health 
and Soc ia l  Development 229 200 109 200 ( 120 000) (52.4) 348 000 366 000 

2. ~mSmlWIXISnI lCnaU 

2.3.0 Ika l rh  System Devclopent  

2.3.1 ~ e a l r h  S i tua t i on  and mend Aaaeament 3 611 600 3 944 700 333 100 9.22 1 335 300 1 256 OW 

2.3.2 Mnageri.1 Proeeaa far National 
11c.lth ~evslopmcnr  7 615 600 9 719 100 2 103 500 27.62 209 700 407 000 

2.3.3 Health 9y.tc.s Rcaeerch and D e v e l a p n t  717 000 509 200 (207 800) (29.0) 

2 . 4  Health h a i s l a t i o n  119 200 141 900 22 700 19.04 

2 . 4 0  Organir(lf1on of Health  system^ 
based on P r l u l y  Health care 

8 938 600 8 938 400 (200) 0.0 3 427 500 782 000 

2.6.0 m b l i c  I n f o n a t l o n  and Educatloo 
for  Health 1 925 400 2 145 600 220 200 11.44 96 200 



3.7.0 @.e.rch R-tion and olvelepaent ,  
i n c l u d i w  Remearch on Healrh- 
~ o m o t i r y  Behaviour 5 409 600 4 891 600 (518 000) (9.58) 4 600 

5 409 600 4 891 600 (518 000) (9.58) 4 600 

3.8.0 Cener.1 Health R o t c c t l o n  and Romor im 

3.8.1 H l t r i t l o n  956 100 1 071 800 115 700 12.10 1 971 100 

3.8.2 Oral Health 582 300 372 600 (209 700) (36.0) 

3.8.3 Accident Rcvcn r i ao  178 4W 148 300 (30 100) (16.9) 

3.8.4 Tobacco o r  Health 14 200 14 200 

3.9.0 Refection and R o . o t i o n  of the  
Health of  Spec i f i c  Population Croup. 

3.9.1 W . t e r u 1  and a i l d  Health, i n e l u d i w  
r e l i l y  P l ann iw  2 898 600 3 045 200 146 600 5.06 2 161 100 1 541 500 

3.9.2 Adoleacent Health 107 000 107 000 

3.9.4 YoF~.~.' H..lfh 

3.9.5 He.lth of  the Elderly 

3.10.0 R o t e e t i o n  and R n o t i a n  of  mental 
He.lfh 

3.10.1 P s y e h o s a i a l  and Beh.viaur.1 m e t o r s  
i n  t h e  R o w t i o n  of Healrh aod Hvurn 
Developenr  157 8W 332 600 174 800 110.77 

3.10.2 Reven t ion  and Control of  Ncoho l  
and Drug Abuse 75 000 147 000 72 000 96.00 708 900 

3.10.3 h v e n t i o n  and Treatment of  mental 
and Heurolo8ical Disorder. 729 700 503 800 (225 900) (31.0) 

3.11.0 Romof im of  m v i r o m e n t a l  Heslth 

3.11.1 cornuni ty  Water Supply and San i t a t i on  3 926 900 3 863 500 (63 400) (1.61) 2 388 100 460 000 

3.11.2 mrir-nt.1 Health i n  Rural and 
Urb.0 o l v e l o p e n t  .ad H 0 u . i ~  50 200 65  000 14 800 29.48 

3.11.3 Heelfh Umk *.sc.m.ent of  Po t en t i a l l y  
Toxic Chemical. 



Ic1ul.r * Id let  Other Wrcam 

mlru  hpprmcd R0pa.d Imnue 
Mret 

APP- mord 
Mmt (DKru.c) M m t  U t  

198ti1989 1990-1991 191111-1989 1990-1991 
US L us 1 us l x us 1 lm1 

3.11.4 Control of mvironmental Health brards 342 600 508 200 165 600 48.34 873 200 190 000 

3.12.0 M a m o a t l e ,  i h e r a p u r i c  and 
R c b b l l 1 t a t l v e  Technology 

3.12.1 C l in i ca l ,  I r b r a t o v  end 
R . d l o l o ~ 1 ~ 1  Teehnolosy f o r  
Hselth System. baeed ao 
R i m -  Health are 

3.12.2 E.menti.1 Drug. and Vaeelnea 1 002 800 697 WO (305 800) (30.5) 1 225 200 118 WO 

3.12.3 Drug .nd Vaccine g u a l i t y ,  
S . fe ty  and Effleaey 

4.13.0 Meeane Prevmrion and Control 

4.13.1 1m.unir.flao 

4.13.2 Dieease Veccor b o t r o l  

4.13.3 P a l a r i a  

4 . 1 4  Pa ran i t i e  M#ea@e. 

4.13.5 h o p i c a l  Oinea#c Reaeareh 

4 1 3 6  Marrhoeel Masa.cm 

4.13.7 Acute Reepiratory Iafec t iao .  

4.13.8 Tubareu1o.i~ 

4.13.9 Lapr0.y 

4.13.10 Ewnoms. 

4.13.11 Scru.lly Irao.mirred Ui.e*#em 

4.13.12 Rcmeareh and Dcvelopeot  i n  the 
Fie ld  of  Vaccine. 

4.13.13 AIDS 

4.13.14 Other a - n i m b l e  Dies..= 
meven t ion  and Control A c t i v i t i e s  

4.13.15 Uindna.. and Daafae.. 

4.13.16 ancer 



-@a= stldgat Other Sarrc.8 

Anm".d homed 1ncrm.e Amm.d R o w e d  

4.13.18 Other Nonce-ulicablc Dlmeaae 
Revemtion and Control M r i r i r i e s  

5.15.0 Svpport Service. 

5.15.1 Personnel 438 800 466 400 27 600 6.29 

5.15.2 General Mminiatrarioo rind Services 3 431 600 3 780 100 348 500 10.16 250 WO 250 000 

5.15.3 Emdget and Plluace 638 400 687 500 49 100 7.69 111 200 139 400 

5.15.4 Pquipeor and Svppliea fo r  Member Sta tes  266 100 280 100 14 000 5.26 

4 774 900 5 214 100 439 200 9.20 361 200 389 400 



REGULAR BUDGET ESTIMATED OBLIGATIONS AND ANALYSIS 
OF INCREASES AND DECREASES BY PROGRAMME 

1988-1989 Pul imre*'c T0t.l tncn... 1990-1991 
m l r u  'p:rzh- 1ncr.a.e I 8 t a t u t o q  I td.erum.) .mtimt.. 

(decn...) over iner..... omr (b)+(c) (.)+(d) 

(.) .od (.) 

106 ooo 20 000 11.1 20 OM) 11.1 200 wo 

1.2.0 Woe. General Roarare 
tmvelopcnt and mor8e.emt 

1.2.1 Executive Mlugement 451 700 22 900 5.1 22 9W 5.1 474 600 

1.2.2 D i r a e t o r ~ n c r ~ l ' r  and 
n a 0 0 m 1  Dtrector'm 
I*velopsnr  Roarare 3.50 OM) 150 000 42.9 150 OW 42.9 500 000 

1.2.3 0cner.1 m l p a l e  mvclopen t  1 335 300 46 WO 3.4 68 200 5.1 114 200 8.6 1 449 500 

1.2.4 Pxtern.1 Cnordinatim f o r  
Health and Soe1.l Q v e l o p r n t  229 ZOO (147 500) (64.4) 27 500 12.0 (120 000) (52.4) 109 200 

1.2.5 Health-for-Nl Strategy 
Cno~dlosfion 535 000 110 000 645 000 645 000 

1.2.6 I n f o r u t t e a  mW.8emeat 275 100 42 500 317 600 317 600 

2.3.0 Health System Developent 

2.3.1 Health Si tuat ion and Trend 
h s e . s r n t  3 611 600 (20 400) (0.6) 353 500 9.8 333 100 9.2 3 944 700 

2.3.2 n lu8ed . l  Roee.. f o r  
Nafiooal Health Q v e l o p r n t  7 615 600 1 308 500 17.2 795 000 10.4 2 103 500 27.6 9 719 100 

2.3.3 Health Syatms Rcaeareh 
mad Devalopent 



(coatlnucd) 

(.) (b) (e) (d) (a) 

1988-1989 
b l  cast 1ncres.e Yer.1 1octu.e 1990-1991 

Pro- 'PPmPrl'- herune  2 st.tutor)l I. (deere..c) c.t lure.  
(decn".a) over imere.... over cb)+(') (.)ttd) 

(.) .od (.) 
i.fl.tlcn 

US t us 4 x us t r us $ x US $ 

2.6.0 Rlbl ic  l n f o n a t l c n  and 
Education f o r  Ika l rh  1 925 400 22 200 1.2 198 000 10.3 220 200 11.4 2 145 600 

3.7.0 &search Romorion and Develop- 
ment, lnc ludina  Reacarch an 
Health-Promotin. Eehsviour 5 409 600 (839 500) (15.5) 321 500 5.9 (518 000) (9.6) 4 891 600 

3.8.0 General Health P ro t ce t i ao  
and Promotion 

3.8.1 Nutr i t ion  956 100 18  100 1 .9  97 600 10.2 115 700 12.1 1 071 BOO 

3.8.2 Oral Health 582 300 (244 500) (42.0) 34 800 6.0 (209 700) (36.0) 372 600 

3.8.3 Ice ldenr  Revenr lon 178 400 (44 100) (24.7) 14 000 7.8 (30 100) (16.9) 148 300 

3.8.4 Toblceo or M a l f h  13 000 1 200 14 200 14 200 

3.9.0 R o t c e t i o o  and Pr-tlon 
of the  llealth of S p c i f i e  
PoPblatiao Croups 

3.9.1 M t t r r u l  and Child Health, 
Ineluding ~ a m i l y  Planning 2 898 600 (118 200) (4.1) 264 800 9.1 146 600 5.1 3 045 200 

3.9.2 Mole.cenf 1k.lfh 97 400 9 600 107 000 107 WO 

3.9.4 Workers' Health 269 7W 171 ZOO 63.5 44 500 16.5 215 700 80.0 485 400 

3.9.5 Health of  the Elderly 112 500 178 700 158.8 38 800 34.5 217 500 193.3 330 000 

3 280 8W 329 100 10.0 357 700 10.9 686 800 20.9 3 967 6W 

3.10.1 P.yeha.oeia1 and Eehavloural 
Factor. i n  the  ~ romof lon  of 
Health and Huun Developenf 157 800 144 200 91.4 30 600 19.4 174 800 110.8 332 600 

3.10.2 P r e h n f l o n  and con t ro l  of 
Neoho l  and Drug Muse 75 000 58 300 71.7 13 700 18.3 72 000 96.0 147 000 

3.10.3 Reventlorn and matmeor a£ 
Wnt.1 and Heurologleal 
maorder. 



3.11.1 C o u n l t y  Water svpply 
and saoi tar ioa 

3.11.2 mr i ronmr .1  Health i n  

3.11.3 Health F5.k A..~.s.ant of 
h t c n t i a l l y  m r i e  chemicals 

3.11.5 Fwd Safety 

3.12.1 Cl1nic.l. laboratory m d  
R a d l o l o ~ i ~ l  TeJmolo8y 
for  Health Symte.. Baed 
on Primary Health Care 1 635 900 (66 900) (4.1) 137 400 8.4 70 500 4.3 1 706 400 

4.13.0 Dime..* Revention .ad Canrrol 

4 .131 1m~nIz.tlon 

4.13.2 M.eame Vector Control 

4.13.3 i u l a r l a  

4.13.4 m n s i f i c  Maeane. 

4.13.5 hopic.1 M.e.se Rsae.rrh 

4 . 1 3 6  Marrhoeal M.e.asn 

4.13.7 *Cute Renpiratory 11nfectio.a 

4 . 1 8  lbbereu1o.l. 

4.13.9 laproay 

4.13.10 Zoonose. 

4.13.11 Sexually ha lumi t t rd  D1mea.e. 

4.13.12 Hemearch and h v e l o p u n t  
i n  the H e l d  of Vaccines 

4.13.13 AIDS 



(.) .nd (.I 
i n f l a t i o n  

4.13.U Other Couuoicahlc  Diacaae 
R e r e n t i o n  and con t ro l  
~ c f i v i t i e e  719 900 462 8 W  64.3 123  500 17.2 586 300 81.4 1 306 2W 

01a~a.e ReveatI~n and 
Control k t i v i t l e .  577 600 328 300 6 .  99 400 17.2 427 700 74.0 1 005 300 

5.14.0 Hcelth InfanatIm Support 703 600 216 600 30.8 98 500 14.0 315 100 44.8 1 0 1 8  7W 

5.15.2 General Mmin i e t r a t i oo  
and Service. 3 4% 6W 

5.15.3 m d s e t  and Ploanee 638 400 

5 . 1 5 4  Q u i p r n f  and Suppl ies  
for  Hember State.  266 100 



SECTION \ I  

SUMMARY TABLES FOR PROGRAMME ANALYSIS 



Section Programe Page 

Regional Committees 

WHO'S General Programme Development and Management 

Executive Management 

Director-General's and Regional Directors' 
Development Programme 

General Programme Development 

External Coordination for Health and Social Development 

Health-for-All Strategy Coordination 

Informatics Management 

Health System Development 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

Health Systems Research and Development 

Health Legislation 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

Public Information and Education for Health 

Research Promotion and Development, including Research 
on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

General Health Protection and Promotion 

Nutrition 

Oral Health 

Accident Prevention 

Tobacco or Health 

Protection and Promotion of the Health of Specific 
Population Groups 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

Adolescent Health 

Workers' Health 

Health of the Elderly 

Protection and Promotion of Mental Health 

Psychosocial and Behavioural Factors in the Promotion of 
Health and Human Development 

Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 



Section Progrcunme Page 

Promotion of Environmental Health 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Environmental Health in Rural and Urban Development and Housing 

Health Risk Assessment of Potentially Toxic Chemicals 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and Rehabilitative Technology 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health 
Systems based on Primary Health Care 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

Traditional Medicine 

Rehabilitation 

Disease Prevention and Control 

Immunization 

Disease Vector Control 

Malaria 

Parasitic Diseases 

Tropical Disease Research 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Tuberculosis 

Leprosy 

Zoonoses 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

Research and Development in the Field of Vaccines 

AIDS 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

Blindness and Deafness 

Cancer 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

Health Information Support 

Support Services 

Personnel 

General Administration and Services 

Budget and Finance 

Equipment and Supplies for Member States 



PROk2ILWME 1.1.3 B B G I O W  COMMITTEES 

The Regional Committee is composed of representatives of Member States assigned 
to the South-East Asia Region. It normally meets once a year either in the 
regional headquarters or elsewhere in the Region as it may decide in advance. 

The functions of the Regional Committee are to formulate policies covering 
matters of an exclusively regional character and to supervise the activities of 
WHO in the Region. The Committee reviews the proposed regional programme budget 
and makes suggestions regarding the implementation of health activities of 
common interest to Member States. It also provides guidance to the Regional 
Director in matters concerning cooperation at the regional level between the 
United Nations and the Specialized Agencies and with other international 
organizations in the Region having interests in common with the Organization. 
Furthermore, it can advise the Organization, through the Regional Director, 
who is the Secretary of the Regional Committee, and the Director-General, on 
international health matters which have wider than regional significance. The 
Regional Committee may also give preliminary consideration to questions likely 
to be taken up by the following World Health Assembly and sessions of the 
Executive Board. 

Pursuant to resolution SEA/RC34/R11, a Committee consisting of a 
representative from each of the Member State, was set up to carry out in-depth 
reviews of issues connected with programme development and make recommendations 
to the Regional Director who may submit them for the consideration and approval 
of the Regional Committee. This Committee was institutionalized by the 
thirty-sixth session of the Regional Committee, which named it as the 
Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM). It 
inter alia, reviews the WHO collaborative programme implementation four times 
in a biennium as well as the Regional Director's Annual Report and submits its 
findings to the Regional Committee. 

Programme Activities 

Two meetings of the Regional Committee for the South-East Asia Region and four 
meetings of CCPDM will take place during the biennium, for which necessary 
provision has been proposed. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us S 

Regionall 
Intercountry 180 000 200 000 20 000 11.11 



PROGLWnE 1.2.0 WHO'S GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGEMENT 

Objective 

To develop WHO'S collaborative programme in order to promote the efforts of 
Member States towards the realization of the goal of Health for All by the 
Year 2000, and strengthen WHO'S coordinating role in the field of health at 
regional and national levels. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of six sub-programmes, namely, 1.2.1 Executive 
Management, 1.2.2 Director-General's and Regional Directors' Development 
Programme, 1.2.3 General Programme Development, 1.2.4 External Coordination 
for Health and Social Development, 1.2.5 Health for All Strategy Coordination, 
and 1.2.6 Informatics Management. 

Detailed plans of action indicating the main thrust of WHO's support 
during the Eighth General Programme of Work period as also activitiee that are 
proposed to be carried out in 1990-1991 are indicated in the programme 
statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decreaee) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
US S us S us S X us J us S 

Country 270 000 270 000 

~e~ionall 
Intercountry 2 366 200 3 225 900 859 700 36.33 348 000 366 000 

Total 

PROGBAMME 1.2.1 EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT 

The Regional Director is the chief technical and administrative officer of the 
Regional Office and, subject to the general authority of the Director-General 
of the Organization, has the overall responsibility for the planning, 
execution and evaluation of WHO'S programme at the regional level as well as 
for the management of the supporting administrative services. He is the 
secretary of the Regional Committee, and consults directly with the 
governments of Member States of the Region. He takes decisions on regional 
policy matters and ensures coordination with WHO headquarters, with local or 



regional offices of other international or national, governmental and 
nongovernmental organizations and institutions, as well as with other 
international organizations of a regional character. He keeps the 
Director-General informed of major health developments in the Region and 
participates in Organizationride discussions and consultations on policy 
matters relating to the work of WHO. The Regional Director also provides 
technical and policy guidance to all staff in the Region. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

US $ US $ US $ X US 5 US 9 

PROGRAMME 1.2.2 DIRECTOR GENFUL'S AND REGIONAL DIRECTORS' DEVELOPMENT 
PROGRAMME 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in meeting their special needs in 
areas not covered by specific programme activities, especially those with a 
potential for further development. These will also include needs arising from 
health emergency situations as a result of natural disasters. 

Situation Analysis 

The Regional Director's Development Programme has been utilized to meet 
emergent situations created by natural calamities, such as floods, cyclones 
and outbreaks or epidemics. It also provides supplies critical for the 
implementation of various programmes in the countries of the Region, 
particularly in the least developed countries. In addition to organizing 
important workshops/meetings under the aegis of this programme, necessary 
consultancy services in areas of priority concern to the Member Countries are 
being provided. 

Programme Activities 

WHO will support the governments in formulating and implementing programmes of 
an urgent nature in priority areas and help in resolving unpredictable and 
emergency health problems. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 350 000 500 000 150 000 42.86 

PROGRAMME 1.2.3 GENERAL PROGRAMME DEVELOPMENT 

objectives 

- To provide support to joint governmentlWH0 coordinating mechanisms 
for the formulation and management of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes with Member Countries, thereby ensuring efficient and 
effective implementation of the Regional Medium-Term Programme 
based on the Eighth General Programme of Work within the framework 
of the ~egionai Programme Budget Policy; 

- To further develop and strengthen WHO information support for 
effective monitoring and evaluation of WHO'S collaborative 
programmes; 

- To monitor the use of WHO'S resources through the regional 
financial audit in terms of policy and programme and to 
participate in such an audit by WHO headquarters, and 

- To provide staff with adequate briefing, orientation, continuing 
education and training to enable them to participate effectively 
in the WHO managerial process for programme development and 
management and in collaborating with Member States in the 
development and implementation of their strategies for Health for 
All. 

Targets 

BY 1991, 

- In all countries of the Region, the joint government/WHO 
coordinating mechanism will have fully been involved in the 
implementation and evaluation of the 1990-1991 programme budget 
and in the elaboration of the 1992-1993 programme budget proposals; 

- The Regional Programme Budget Policy as well as the Eighth General 
Programme of Work and its Regional Medium-Term Programme will have 
been uniformly applied in the preparation of the biennial 
programme budgets; 



- programme management information system and other aspects of WHO 
information support will have been fully functioning in the 
effective monitoring and evaluation of WHO's collaborative 
programme; 

- At least two countries in the Region will have undergone regional 
financial audit in terms of policy and programme and one country 
will have received such an audit by the global team, and 

- All staff will have received adequate briefing and training in the 
Organization's policies, programmes and activities as well as in 
the WHO managerial process for programme development and 
management. 

Situation Analysis 

The Regional Medium-Term Programme covering the period 1990-1995, formulated 
on the basis of the Eighth General Programme of Work, forms the framework for 
the formulation of WHO'S programme budgets for the biennia 1990-1991, 
1992-1993 and 1994-1995. The integrated process for WHO programme development 
and management is the managerial tool whereby the Regional Office and the WRs' 
off ices collaborate with the Member Countries in the development, 
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of WHO'S collaborative programmes. 
The joint government/WH0 coordinating mechanism, established under the new 
managerial framework for the optimal use of WHO's resources in direct support 
of Member States, has been functioning in most countries of the Region in 
varying capacities for promoting a regular dialogue between the Member 
Countries and WHO, formulating and managing collaborative programmes and 
identifying effective approaches for the optimal utilization of the 
Organization's resources at the country level. Application of the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy, prepared in pursuance of the Executive Board 
Resolution EB75.R7 and endorsed by the thirty-ninth session of the SEA 
Regional Committee is yet to be made uniform in all the countries of the 
Region. The regional country support teams, also envisaged under the new 
managerial framework, have played an increasing role in supporting the WRs in 
their dialogues with governments through the above coordinating mechanism. The 
Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management (CCPDM) 
continued to be actively involved in the monitoring of the progress made in 
the implementation of WHO's collaborative programmes. The regional and 
intercountry components of the programme budget proposals, which are designed 
to support country components, were prepared in close consultation with the 
governments, particularly through the WHO Representatives and CCPDM. 

For effective monitoring and evaluation of WHO collaborative programmes at 
both country and regional levels, the WHO information support has been 
strengthened through the introduction of electronic data processing. The 
reporting system between the Regional Office and WRs' offices had been greatly 
facilitated by the use of microcomputers at both levels. Programme management 
information is being developed, for which information frameworks in the WRs' 
off ices are being tested while regional and global inf ormation frameworks are 
being prepared. This development will enhance the efficiency and effectiveness 
of such monitoring and evaluation. 

In 1986, the process of monitoring of the use of WHO's resources, through 
financial audit in terms of policy and programme, was applied by a team from 
WHO headquarters in Thailand as a part of the evaluation of the programme 
budgeting exercise being carried out since 1981. Such an audit was also 



undertaken in Mongolia by the headquarters' team in 1988. A similar audit will 
be undertaken in Maldives by a team from the Regional Office in 1989. This 
type of audits will continue during the 1990-1991 biennium. 

The Staff Development and Training (SDT) Committee for the WHO South-East 
Asia Region continued promoting the development of staff efficiency and 
effectiveness through study leave, in-service training and ad training 
programmes for both professional and general service staff. In the Regional 
Office, in addition to occasional technical presentations by professional 
staff at weekly staff meetings, the staff were also encouraged to attend group 
educational activities on a wide range of topics organized regularly at the 
Regional Office. The staff from the Regional Office and WRs' offices are also 
allowed to participate in group briefings on the Organization's policies, 
strategies, programmes and practices held at WHO headquarters. With the 
changing role of WHO staff in the light of the new managerial framework and 
the Regional Programme Budget Policy, staff development and training 
activities will also be augmented during the 1990-1991 biennium. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will continue to collaborate with the Member States 
in the formulation, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of WHO 
collaborative programmes within the framework of the Regional Programme Budget 
Policy and on the basis of national, regional and global strategies for Health 
for All by the Year 2000. Augmented support will be provided to further 
strengthen joint governmentIWH0 mechanisms so that they can function more 
effectively as the forum for regular dialogue between the Member States and 
WHO. Particular focus of the collaboration will be on the regular monitoring 
and evaluation of support actions implemented through the biennial programme 
budget. The joint governmentjWH0 in-depth review/evaluation of selected 
major/priority health programmes, carried out during the 1984-1966 biennium, 
will be reactivated. The monitoring of the use of WHO'S resources through 
financial audit in terms of policy and programme will be undertaken in at 
least three countries of the Region during the biennium. The information 
frameworks of Programme Management Information System will be made fully 
functional in all WRs'  offices with effective linkages with information 
frameworks at other levels of the Organization. WHO field staff, both 
professional and general service, will receive greater support for improving 
their capability, both managerial and technical. 

At the regional/intercountry level, total review and evaluation of the 
implementation of the Seventh General Programme of Work and its Regional 
Medium-Term Programme through the biennial programme budgets will be 
undertaken with the close participation of Member States. At the same time, 
monitoring by the Regional Programme Committee of the implementation of the 
Eighth General Programme of Work and the corresponding Regional Medium-Term 
Programmes will be particularly emphasized. The broad programme budget 
proposals for the 1992-1993 biennium will be prepared for the endorsement of 
the Regional Committee in September 1990, and the corresponding detailed 
programme budget will be finalized for its notice in September 1991. During 
the second half of 1991, the broad programme budget proposals for 1994-1995 
will start to be prepared. The preparation of the Ninth General Programme of 
Work covering the period 1996-2001 (both inclusive) will begin in the second 
half of 1991. The regional information framework of the Programme Management 
information and other aspects of the WHO information support system, 
particularly regional programme profiles, project delivery profiles (PDM 
cards) and administration and financial information (AFI) will be made fully 
functional with effective linkages with those of other levels of the 



Organization. Monitoring of the use of WHO'S resources through financial audit 
in terms of policy and programme will be further strengthened and made a 
regular activity of overall programme monitoring and evaluation. Managerial 
process for WHO programme development (MPWPD) and managerial process for 
national health development (MPNHD) will continue to be the main focus for 
staff development and training (SDT). In addition, the role of WHO staff in 
supporting the Member Countries within the scope of the new managerial 
framework for the optimal use of WHO'S resources in direct support of Member 
States and the Regional Programme Budget Policy will especially be emphasized 
in such development and training. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ x us $ us $ 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 1 335 300 1449 500 114 200 8.55 

PROGRAMME 1.2.4 EXTERNAL COORDINATION FOR HEALTH AND SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT 

Objectives 

- To cooperate and coordinate with all relevant organizations active 
in health and socio-economic development; 

- To collaborate with donor agencies in the mobilization of 
resources as well as technical guidance for health development and 
promote efficient implementation of activities, and 

- To strengthen emergency preparedness at regional and national 
levels. 

Targets 

- By 1992, selective collaborative arrangements will have been 
established with UN, its specialized agencies and nongovernmental 
organizations; 

- By 1995, all Member States will be formulating their own 
requirements of external resources in conformity with their 
national HFA strategies, and 

- By 1995, most countries of the Region will have developed master 
plans to deal with health aspects of emergency and disaster 
situations. 



Situation Analysis 

Deficient and uncoordinated planning and management as well as inefficient 
utilization of available resources add to the vicious circle in which many 
countries of the Region find themselves. 

In order to improve and rationalize resources for health, continuous and 
intensified efforts need to be made to enhance coordination and collaboration 
between all parties involved. Additional inputs and resources will have to be 
mobilized not only to meet the existing needs, but also to keep pace with the 
accelerated demands for health and development, promote disaster preparedness, 
and develop emergency relief work. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member States in analysing 
their health needs and formulating project documents adapted to individual 
requirements of donor agencies. Measures will be taken for the improvement of 
planning and managerial capacities for the optimal utilization of available 
resources. Collaborative arrangements will be planned for the mobilization of 
extrabudgetary resources for implementing national health development plans 
and priorities. Capability in management will be promoted for disaster 
preparedness and prevention. Support will be provided for further 
strengthening of inter-agency coordination among United Nations, bilateral and 
multilateral agencies for the mobilization of extrabudgetary resources for 
health development activities. 

At the intercountry/regional level, multi-agency and intersectoral 
approaches will be developed through cooperative arrangements and 
coordination; collaboration with ESCAP at selected programme level will be 
further strengthened; and support will be provided for review of resources 
flow and mobilization at the regional level as well as in the countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

In view of the emphasis being laid on external coordination for health and 
development, strategies and programme activities in this area are receiving 
continued support. The allocation during 1990-1991 for this programme area 
registers a substantial reduction, which is likely to be offset by the 
extrabudgetary resources to be mobilized for carrying out activities under 
this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us S us J us J X us J us J 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 229 200 109 200 (120 000) (52.4) 348 000 366 000 



PROGRAMME 1.2.5 HWTH-FOR-ALL STRATECY COORDINATION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in providing effective and 
comprehensive managerial support from all levels of the Organization to 
policies and strategies for Health for All by the Year 2000, including its 
social and economic components. 

Targets 

By 1991, all Member Countries will have instituted monitoring and evaluation 
of their national HFA strategy as an integral part of their managerial 
processes, and completed the second evaluation of their national HFA 
strategies. 

Situation Analysis 

Member States generally follow socio-economic development planning for planned 
social and economic development of their population and utilization of their 
resources. In this context, they also pay necessary attention to the 
development of the health sector as an integral part of the social sector. At 
the initial stages, the formulation of the national HFA strategy was done 
outside the normal scenario of development. This was brought to the notice of 
the Member States at the first instance during the monitoring in 1983. The 
Regional Committee requested the Member States to avoid any artificial 
distinction and take steps to merge the national HFA strategy into their own 
national medium-term development plans in the health sector. This has occurred 
to a large extent. The countries have also developed detailed plans of action 
to implement the national strategies. Some countries have also found it 
appropriate to formulate national health policies. Recently, the Member States 
have also evinced active interest in developing HFA leadership at all levels. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, support will be provided for the strengthening of 
national capabilities to identify critical constraints and strategic options 
for implementing their health strategies through continuous monitoring and 
regular evaluation of HFA strategies and using the results of the monitoring 
and evaluation for updating and adjusting national HFA policies and 
strategies. National institutions capable of carrying out social and economic 
policy research in support of national HFA strategy development and 
implementation will be identified for engaging them in the HFA work. Efforts 
will be made to develop a critical mass of leaders able to conceive, promote 
and carry out national HFA strategies, and a network of national institutions, 
associations, e.g., universities, research centres, groups, etc. to support 
HFA leadership training. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO support will be provided for 
identifying and strengthening institutions for further development and 
implementation of national HFA policies and strategies, including their 
social and economic components, with a view to promoting dialogue with 



national leaders on Health for All implementation issues and strengthening 
national capabilities for policy formulation and decision-making. Support will 
also be provided for the development of a methodology for the analysis of 
health policies and strategies and its application at the country level; 
promotion of case studies and research in HFA leadership development; 
identillcation, documentation and dissemination of successful and innovative 
experiences as well as relevant research and development initiatives in the 
implementation of such policies and strategies; organization of a regional 
consultation to review the fundamental concept of Health for All, including 
the historical perspective of the need for a change from the erstwhile medico- 
technical approach to the health approach inherent in the HFA philosophy and 
the work done so far on HFA leadership development and formulate strategies 
for further action; sharing of experiences in health development and promotion 
of TCDC through catalytic inputs; organizing meetings, at the highest 
political levels, of Ministers of Health to exchange views and promote 
solidarity; holding dialoguea/consultations with persons in leadership 
positions, focusing on five key issues, viz., (1) promoting intersectoral 
dimension of health, (2)  developing and maintaining health policy and strategy 
based on HFA principles, (3)  using information for decision making and 
creating change, ( 4 )  mobilizing commitment, and (5) initiating leadership 
development; organization of observation tours of politicians, officials, NGO 
leaders, etc., to gain experience from field observations on the actual 
application of the concept of HFA in the field; and development of resources 
and provision of support to network of people/organizations/institutions for 
carrying out specific activities, resulting in mutual benefit to solve common 
problems. 

Budgetary Implications 

This programme is the logical culmination of the WHA resolution on the social 
goal of Health for All. The Regional Office has, therefore, made a separate 
allocation for successfully implementing the HFA strategies for attaining the 
overall social goal. One Member Country has also similarly allocated funds for 
carrying out activities under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us t us S us J X us J us t 

Country 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 

Total 645 000 645 000 



P R O G W E  1.2.6 INFORMATICS WNAGFMWT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the strengthening of development, 
management, monitoring and evaluation of the Organization's programmes for more 
effective support to health programmes in Member States and to have a cost- 
effective access to informatics services and the ability to make use of common 
information systems and computer-based services appropriate to their needs. 

Targets 

- All WRs' offices will have developed efficient and effective 
informatics services in support of managerial activities and 
received adequate training in the area of word processing, data 
processing, programme monitoring, data-base (file) development and 
maintenance, information system development and maintenance; 

- An effective local area network will have developed at the 
Regional Office to share data among units, provide effective 
communication and develop managerial support to planning, 
monitoring and evaluation of WHO programmes; 

- Most programme areas in the Region will have developed accurate, 
relevant and timely information systems based on adequate 
informatics technology which they will be able to share with 
Member States in support of national HFA strategies, and 

- Based on requests, some Member States will have received 
informatics support in specific programme areas identified for 
WHO/government collaboration, as well as technical cooperation in 
developing national plans and policies for informatics services 
development in the health field. 

Situation Analysis 

Some countries of the Region started developing electronic data processing 
services in their Ministries of Health in the 1970s by purchasing expensive, 
mini or mainframe computers for use at the central level. It was only during 
the past four or five years that Ministries of Health started installing and 
using microcomputers in administrative and technical programme areas, thus 
marking a new trend in the use of informatics support. To monitor this trend, 
certain Member Countries have already started developing national policies, 
strategies and standards on informatics. 

Informatics support has, in the past, followed a different pattern of 
development in each WR's office, depending on different needs, availability of 
skilled manpower and, in some cases, on different levels of motivation in the 
usage of a new technology. At the Regional Office, it has been growing at a 
fast rate. Microcomputers are used for word processing most of the time, 
followed by programme monitoring, data-base development and maintenance and 
other activities, such as personnel training, software development and statis- 
tical analysis. At present, there is a growing need to link different informa- 
tion sub-systems into a more integrated management information system. - 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At country level, WHO will collaborate with each Member State in the further 
strengthening of national plans for informatics support, and developing 
relevant information systems based on adequate informatics support in each 
programme area identified for WHO/government collaboration. A small research 
project on how to strengthen informatics support at the sub-district level may 
be conducted in one country. During 1990-1991, the informatics management 
programme will concentrate most of the resources and activities at the WR 
level. Programme monitoring will be strengthened, first, through informatics 
support, followed by word processing, development of bibliographic services, 
management of WRs' office resources, computerized roster of training 
institutions, local suppliers, short-term consultants, etc. To be effective, 
this informatics support development shall be coordinated with PMI 
requirements for WHO programme development at the WR level. Support will be 
provided to WRs' in manpower training (where the same is not available 
locally) in the development/improvement of computer software (specially for 
programme monitoring), provision of technical literature to keep WRs abreast 
of technological developments, monitoring of technical and other problems, etc. 

At the regional/intercountry level, all units will develop and further 
strengthen their informatics support in areas, such as programme monitoring, 
text and data processing, electronic mail, sharing of data and information 
through the local area network, information systems development, and 
telematics to some extent. Technical support will also be provided for 
manpower training in the use of informatics technology with a view to bringing 
about improvement in the quality and type of work done in each unit. 

Budgetary Implications 

This new programme will commence in the 1990-1991 biennium to ensure the 
establishment of appropriate informatics and telematics facilities to support 
programme management and administrative information systems. 

-- 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 

F'ROGlWlm 2.3.0 HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the progressive development and 
strengthening of their health systems based on primary health care. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme consists of four sub-programmes, namely, 2.3.1 - Health 
Situation and Trend Assessment, 2.3.2 - Managerial Process for National Health 
Development, 2.3.3 - Health Systems Research and Development, and 2.3.4 - 
Health Legislation. Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 
1990-91 are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 10 542 000 13 039 700 2 497 700 23.69 1 339 800 1 606 000 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 1 521 400 1 275 200 (246 200) (16.2) 205 200 57 000 

Total 12 063 400 14 314 900 2 251 500 18.66 1 545 000 1 663 000 

PROGRAMME 2.3.1 HEALTH SITUATION AM) TREND ASSESSMENT 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the: 

- progressive development of national information systems through 
strengthening of their capability to assess health situation and 
trends including epidemiological surveillance and to apply the 
information to health management process with the emphasis on 
primary health care; also to support monitoring and evaluation of 
Health for All strategies, and 

- development of an epidemiological services network capable of 
understanding surveillance of diseases and health hazards as part 
of national health systems. 

Targets 

- All countries of the Region will have developed, by 1995, 
well-coordinated health information systems in support of health 
management; 

- The programme at the regional level will have established 
effective mechanisms for the collection and synthesis of 
information from countries and will have developed reliable 
data-bases to enable assessment of the regional health situation 
and trends; 



- All countries of the Region will have established epidemiological 
units integrated into the primary health care service with 
well-coordinated health information system at national and 
sub-national levels in support of better planning, implementation 
and assessment of health situation and trends, health needs and 
demands; brought diseases of public health importance under 
national surveillance programmes; and developed training 
programmes for health workers in epidemiology, and 

- A mechanism will have been established at the Regional Office for 
the monitoring of the progress in the training of health workers 
in epidemiology in order to provide support to Member Countries in 
undertaking training activities, and developed it for the receipt 
and analysis of information on surveillance of major communicable 
diseases and dissemination of valid information. 

Situation Analysis 

In most countries of the Region, health information units are in different 
stages of development. Information centres at the national level are largely 
responsible for the development of national information systems to meet the 
needs of central decision-makers and overviewing national and sub-national 
health situations, and for supporting the monitoring and evaluation of HFA 
strategies at all levels. Development of the infrastructure and improvement of 
information systems management at district and peripheral levels are also 
being promoted. Training of health staff and personnel in information 
development, including epidemiology and statistics and in the use of 
information, are key areas of development. Intra- and intersectoral 
collaboration for information, acquisition, dissemination and exchange have 
been further promoted at national and regional levels. 

Epidemiological surveillance has been strengthened in all countries of the 
Region. All countries have established epidemiological unit8 at the central 
level. Most of the countries have extended it to the regencies and provinces. 
Emphasis is laid on the training of health personnel in epidemiological 
methodology and strengthening of planning and surveillance, thereby leading to 
control measures. WHO continues to provide to the Member Countries technical 
support, training facilities and research grants in this area in support of 
national efforts. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, support will be provided for the development, and a 
much-increased application, of computer technology in different facets of the 
health information system. This will vary from such simple tasks as storage 
and retrieval of information and building up of data-bases to more advanced 
functions, such as its use as an automatized planning and management tool as 
well as for monitoring and evaluation of the progress and impact of health 
programmes. National health information systems will be further strengthened 
in such areas as system redesign, staff training, support for the use of 
information, specially at intermediate levels; streamlining of the data 
collection system in a coordinated way and development of human and 
physical infrastructures. Programme-related information sub-systems will be 
reviewed and reoriented in order to coalesce into the overall information 
system. 



Epidemiological intelligence services will continue to be developed for 
the collection and reporting of information on epidemiological trends of 
selected diseases. WHO will provide enhanced support to local training 
programmes in epidemiology. Material support will be provided for 
strengthening a network of public health laboratories for improved 
surveillance and monitoring of disease trends. Field-oriented training in 
epidemiology will be promoted. 

At the regional/intercountry level, effective mechanisms for monitoring 
and evaluating health strategies will be promoted. The Regional Office will 
continue to synthesize, prepare and present health information for review at 
regional and global levels. The development of a regional data bank for 
country and regional information on health situation and trends, including 
national and regional health indicators, will he established in close 
collaboration with the Member Countries. Support will be provided for 
promoting activities relating to active epidemiological surveillance of 
communicable and noncommunicable diseases, organizing intercountry group 
educational meetings to enable exchange of experience and evolve 
recommendations for improved planning and implementation of disease 
surveillance programmes, dissemination of epidemiological information to the 
countries, and development of epidemiological programmes. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a marginal increase in the overall allocation for 1990-1991. While 
three countries have substantially increased their allocati on8 for developing 
and strengthening their national information systems, including monitoring and 
evaluation of HFA strategies, three other countries have marginally increased 
their allocations for continuing planned activities under this programme area. 
Four countries have, however, reduced their respective allocations (one of 
them has made no allocation at all). Two countries will continue to receive 
extrabudgetary resources for implementing activities under this programme area. 
Even the regional/intercountry allocation had to be reduced due to financial 
constraints. The emphasis will, however, be on maintaining the minimum 
required infrastructure of advisory services to respond to country needs. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 2 695 600 3 211 300 515 700 19.13 1 335 300 1 256 000 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 916 000 733 400 (182 600) (14.9) 

- - 

Total 3 611 600 3 944 700 333 100 9.22 1 335 300 1 256 000 



FROGBAlME 2.3.2 M A N A G W  PROCESS FOR NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting managerial processes for 
national health development appropriate to their social and economic 
conditions and their use in the formulation and implementation of national 
policies, strategies and plans of action for the attainment of the goal of 
HFAI~OOO. 

Targets 

- Most countries of the Region will have strengthened an integrated 
managerial process and related infrastructure in support of 
formulation and implementation of national health policies, 
strategies and plans of action for Health for All in coordination 
with other sectors; set up mechanisms for intersectoral 
coordination in the planning, implementation and management 
development at all levels of health systems; and achieved 
substantial progress in solving problems pertaining to programme 
budgeting and financial control, logistics and supply manage- 
ment, health personnel management and health information system, 
and 

- All countries will have trained a substantial number of health 
administrators to form a critical mass in their countries in the 
application of the total managerial process. 

Situation Analysis 

Most countries of the Region have developed some form of managerial process 
for national health development. These processes necessarily differ from one 
country to another to suit respective country-specific conditions and 
requirements. WHO has collaborated with the Member Countries in improving 
health management through a variety of approaches ranging from courses in 
national health planning, country health programming, national health planning 
and management, to a more integrated managerial process for national health 
development. 

The national strategies and plans of action for Health for All encouraged 
many countries to undertake long-term health policy review and formulation, 
reflecting priorities of primary health care with preferential allocation of 
health resources to those in greatest need. Significant progress is being made 
in enhancing the effectiveness of existing mechanisms for community involvement 
in decision-making and implementation. This process has led to a basic 
redesign of the health system in some countries and reorganization of the 
health sector in the others. Intersectoral coordination and decision-making 
bodies have been set up in several countries. In order to pursue activities on 
planning and programming for national health development, coordinating 
mechanisms between ministries of health and planning and other social welfare 
ministries were initiated with more active involvement of the people in 
planning, managing and implementing health development programmes. 



In the recent years, countries of the South-East Asia Region have been 
actively involved in applying MPNHD in formulating the strategies for 
HFA12000. Most countries have launched countryride priority programmes as 
part of their national plans of action through the primary health care 
approach. In particular, problems identified by national health administrations 
relate primarily to personnel management, logistics and supply system 
management, financial management and audit, linkages between health plans and 
budgets, manpower development, improving organizational structures and 
management procedures, including delegation of powers, particularly at the 
district andlor block levels. The Eighth General Programme of Work aims at 
greater attention to the resolution of these health management problems, 
particularly at the operating levels. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the formulation and 
implementation of national health policies, strategies, plans of action, 
programmes and projects, and proposals for external support; establishment of 
a modem information system for strengthening of the managerial process for 
national health development; analysis and design of health organizations, 
their structures, functions and staffing; improvement and integration of 
operating procedures and health information systems at various service levels; 
utilization of individual and institutional expertise for designing and 
carrying out practical research and management training development; and for 
further strengthening and applying WHO management processes including 
monitoring of implementation. 

At the regionallintercountry level, the focus of WHO support will be on 
the dissemination of valid and relevant information on countries' health 
policies and strategies; development of capabilities for the monitoring and 
evaluation of Health for All strategies; strengthening of expertise in health 
economics and financing; development of methods and systems for monitoring and 
evaluating health programmes, particularly primary health care, and their 
effect on health status, and progress towards national HFA goals; design and 
conduct of practical health economics, services and organizational research; 
study, design and testing of alternative systems of health financing; 
identification and sharing of national expertise in health management, both 
institutional and individual, through case studies and staff exchanges; 
consolidation, assembly and sharing of documentation pertaining to health 
management practices; and development and application of improved management 
training methods. 

Budgetary Implications 

The increase of 27.6 per cent in the budgetary allocation for 1590-1991 
reflects the importance being given by the Member States to improving national 
capabilities for developing and operating national health systems through 
effective use of the managerial process for national health development. It is 
gratifying to note that all the Member Countries have increased their 
allocations. The shortfall in the regionallintercountry programme, however, is 
mainly due to financial constraints. Extrabudgetary resources will be provided 
for one country as well as for the regionallintercountry activities. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us 3 us $ 

Country 7 010 200 9 177 300 2 167 100 30.91 4 500 350 000 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 605 400 541 800 (63 600) (10.5) 205 200 57 000 

Total 7 615 600 9 719 100 2 103 500 27.62 209 700 407 000 

PROGRAMME 2.3.3 HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting health systems research 
(HSR) activities that directly support the strategies for achieving the Health 
for All goals through the primary health care approach. 

Targets 

By 1991, most countries of the Region will have undertaken relevant health 
systems research and utilized the findings in policymaking, organization and 
functioning of the health systems. The remaining countries will have 
strengthened their health systems research promoting mechanisms for 
undertaking relevant research. 

Situation Analysis 

The Regional Office has, in the past biennium, taken active steps to promote 
HSR at regional and country levels. In recognition of the multi-faceted nature 
of HSR, with its several technical components, it has established a HSR 
support team in the Regional Office. A HSR Task Force Meeting was convened in 
1987 for developing a specific work plan for the promotion of relevant HSR in 
the Region. 

Realizing the need for better integration of health behavioural research 
and health education research into the overall HSR approaches, the Regional 
Office has promoted activities to institutionalize HSR mechanisms in Member 
Countries; facilitated the development and support of national coordinating 
mechanisms; supported the building up of research capabilities through 
institutional strengthening; brought together multidisciplinary intersectoral 



groups for better integration and to provide technical advice to the 
ministries of health, thereby promoting better utilization of research results. 

In most countries of the Region, HSR is also being promoted from within 
country budgets either in the broad context of research promotion, or specific 
budgets have been allocated for HSR for training, infrastructure and 
coordinating mechanisms. Several HSR workshops and training courses have been 
conducted in the countries of the Region to increase capabilities for 
undertaking quality HSR in the countries. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will continue to facilitate and support activities 
that would create a greater and continuing commitment to HSR. It will 
collaborate and promote coordinating mechanisms leading to speedy development, 
implementation and timely utilization of HSR results. Support will be provided 
for HSR institution strengthening and for undertaking quality HSR including 
training and networking of various research groups as a cost-effective means 
of strengthening HSR capabilities. 

At the regional/intercountry level, support will continue for undertaking 
activities that would provide intellectual exchange of ideas and priorities 
and sharing of experiences; development of protocols for collaborative studies 
related to some common problems in the Member Countries; and technical inputs 
to countries to help attract extrabudgetary resources of HSR for Member 
Countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an overall reduction of 29 per cent in the allocation for 1990-1991 
as compared to that during 1988-1989. Two countries have substantially reduced 
their allocations while one country has made no allocation for carrying on 
activities under this programme area, mainly due to the integration of HSR and 
RPD activities. Similarly, no intercountry funds have been allocated as HSR 
promotion and development activities at the intercountry level are 
individually integrated into the general research promotion and development 
activities. However, one country has earmarked funds for initiating activities 
and another country has increased its allocation for implementing activities 
under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S Z us S us S 

Country 



PROGRAHME 2.3.4 HEALTH LEGISLATION 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development of appropriate 
health legislation for their health systems based on primary health care. 

Targets 

By 1995, most countries of the Region will have introduced appropriate 
legislation to facilitate the attainment of health objectives through the 
development of primary health care and other supporting elements of a 
comprehensive health system. 

Situation Analysis 

The status of health legislation and the process of enactment and enforcement 
of these vary from country to country. Most of the countries of this Region 
inherited numerous health laws and regulations during the colonial period of 
administration, most of which have been retained. Some countries, however, 
carried out extensive reviews of their health legislations, while others 
conducted meetings at national and local levels to review health laws. The 
outcome related mostly to inventorying and review of the existing health or 
health-related laws, which did not lead to adaptation of existing laws, or 
adoption of new ones, in support of primary health care development. While 
awareness of introducing appropriate legislation does exist in most of the 
countries in the Region, WHO provided technical and financial support to hold 
national workshops in an attempt to bring about improvement in the health 
status through the enactment of appropriate legislation and to facilitate the 
attainment of HFA/2000 goal through the development of primary health care and 
other supporting elements of a comprehensive health system. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for reviewing and codifying 
all existing legislation and identifying problems in their implementation; 
organizing national meetings to review existing health legislation, identify 
the needs and propose new legislation; strengthening of public awareness of 
health laws and regulations; promoting the formulation of new health 
legislation in respect of primary health care; and evaluation of the 
enforcement of health laws and their impact on the functioning of health 
services. 

At the regional/intercountry level, advisory and information support 
will be provided to Health and other ministries concerned with health 
legislation. 

Budgetary Implications 

An increase of 19 per cent in the overall budget allocation is mainly due to 
one country having substantially enhanced its budget for strengthening 
mechanisms for ensuring that health laws and regulations are in line with 
national health policies, although another country has reduced its allocation 
for carrying out activities under this programme area. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us t us $ us 1 X us J us t 

Country 119 200 141 900 22 700 19.04 

P R O G M  2.4.0 ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PRIMARY HEALTH 
CARE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting appropriate organization 
and effective operation of comprehensive health systems that provide at least 
the essential elements of primary health care along with referral and 
specialized support to the entire population in the context of equity, social 
justice, with community participation, involving health and health-related 
sectors to ensure intersectoral collaboration and imply appropriate 
technologies, utilizing locally-available resources to ensure affordability, 
sustainability and self-reliance. 

Targets 

By 1991, all Member Countries will have strengthened their ministries of 
health or analogous bodies to support the implementation of PHC at 
intermediate and community levels; the intermediate level of the health system 
with distribution of resources to ensure equity of access to primary health 
care in both rural and urban areas; the financial management of health 
services at all levels and enhanced the capability of health personnel in 
planning in order to mobilize and manage national and international resources 
as well as resources from communities; and national capabilities to conduct 
HSR and applied the findings as problem-solving tools. They will also have 
added a health component to the policies of all other health-related sectors 
and established working mechanisms for intersectoral collaboration in order to 
innovate, test, disseminate information and apply appropriate technology in 
relevance to local socio-economic and cultural systems which will attract, 
foster and facilitate community involvement in PHC. 

Situation Analysis 

All the Member Countries are committed to the attainment of the goal of 
HFA12000, with PHC as the key approach. All of them have endorsed HFA with a 
high degree of political commitment. 



The regional strategies to achieve the goal of HFA/2000 had been formulated 
on the synthesis of national strategies. Evaluation of these strategies in 
1985 provided further impetus to the attainment of the goal of Health for All. 
Since then many developments have taken place, such as restructuring and 
reorganization of ministries of health, establishment of improved mechanisms 
for coordination within the health sector as well as among health-related 
sectors, and expansion and reorganization of the health system infrastructure. 
The need for stronger referral support, decentralized management, targeting 
for HFA in districts, health care financing studies, etc. has emerged. 

Intersectoral as well as intrasectoral coordination has progressed at a 
slow pace. Decentralization of health services, especially decision-making and 
resource utilization at the community level, is still limited. Resources, 
especially financial resources for health, are still scarce, and a major part 
of the limited financial resources of the health sector is often used up for 
hospitals and curative care. 

While satisfactory staff training and development have taken place at the 
national level, not much progress has been made at district and lower levels. 
In most Member Countries, the district health infrastructure, comprising a 
network of health care facilities is weak. Organization and management at the 
district level needs to be strengthened, further technical support extended, 
and supervision increased and encouraged. 

Though close involvement of communities in health activities remains to be 
achieved, there were some notable examples in countries where people's 
organizations, with technical help from government departments, determined 
priority health actions and managed their implementation using their own 
resources. In other words, communities themselves participated in the running 
of village health posts, with support from health centres. 

Financial constraints remain a common problem among Member Countries. 
Efforts should be made to mobilize all available resources. 

As regards operating the programme of "organization of health systems 
based on PHC" in this region, there are the following shortcomings: 

(1)There are still large gaps between planning and actual 
implementation due to constraints in the management of resources. 
Generally, poor and remote population is the group most affected. 

( 2 )  When the situation is ripe for integration, bureaucratic delays 
in integrating vertical uni-purpose programmes consume more 
resources and delay the prospect of other communities benefiting. 

(3) With regard to intersectoral collaboration, there can be two-way 
flow of assistance: the health sector demanding assistance from 
other sectors and other sectors demanding assistance from the 
health sector. The operational mechanism to implement agreed 
activities is also inadequate. 

(4) Active community involvement is needed to implement PHC, yet not 
much is known about appropriate methods for securing community 
participation. There is a need for study and research in their 
area. Successful experience from some countries could be adopted 
in other countries. 

(5) Appropriate technology for health, both hardware and software, is 
very important for this region. There is very limited innovation 



and of the few that have succeeded, there is limited dissemination 
of knowledge about such technology and even among those dissemi- 
nated, very few are exploited. 

( 6 )  Health manpower development is not yet fully oriented to meet the 
needs of PHC. It is imperative that pre-service training has to 
deal with health subjects in general. Intensive efforts are 
needed to reorient health workers to PHC and community needs 
during in-service training and through the supervisory system. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
development and application of innovative approaches to community involvement 
in primary health care, planning, designing, organization and management of 
arearide health systems, viz., district/regional health system development 
for primary health care; promotion and support of coordinated intersectoral 
actions for health through the strengthening of information base on 
intersectoral aspects of health, and support to the existing mechanisms; 
identification and reinforcement of social, behavioural and cultural factors 
that contribute to health; clarification of the role and responsibilities of 
each type of institution and worker in the health system, with particular 
attention to the allocation of work and coordination between primary health 
care and immediate referral institutions; and initiation, development and 
further strengthening of urban primary health care. The situation and health 
problems in urban slums will be reviewed and an appropriate mechanism 
introduced, tested and implemented. Further expansion of urban primary health 
care will be supported to ensure the coverage of underserved population. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will assist in developing an 
operational framework and related guidelines for self-care and home care as an 
integral component of primary health care; and collecting and analysinp, 
information regarding current practice and scope of self-care in participating 
countries. Support will also be provided for the preparation and distribution 
of valid information including educational materials in the countries for 
promoting self-care; encouraging mutual cooperation amongst participating 
countries in research-cum-development in self-care and home care; setting up 
comprehensive district health systems under decentralized management, 
integrating the delivery of health programmes and health care through health 
infrastructure and involvement of other sectors; targeting other districts 
and other elements of primary health care thus progressively expanding the 
coverage; preparing detailed activities relating to training programmes and 
health systems research, enhancement of community involvement and 
intersectoral collaboration; establishing innovative mechanisms and sound 
epidemiological surveillance and information system for monitoring and 
management; determining specific targets for services and coverage; developing 
alternative patterns of organization that increase the effectiveness of health 
systems and make the best use of available resources; and developing the kind 
of knowledge in organizing self-care, family and community care by active 
community involvement and reorganization of the supporting level of the health 
system and referral facilities. 

Budgetary Implications 

The overall allocation for 1990-1991 remains practically at the same level as 
for 1988-1989. Special attention will be paid to the development and 
strengthening of district health systems in both urban and rural areas, and to 



integrate the delivery of at least the eight essential elements of PHC at 
community and district levels, for which purpose eight countries have made 
enhanced allocations. The regional/intercountry budget has also been 
marginally increased. However, two countries have reduced their allocations 
significantly. Extrabudgetary resources will be mobilized to further 
strengthen logistics support to primary health care and relevant referral 
levels in Member Countries and to support national educational training 
activities aimed at 1m;roving the ability of health personnel to plan, operate 
and manage health facilities at the district level. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ x us S us $ 

Country 8 144 300 8 165 800 21 500 0.26 1 516 400 494 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 233 400 244 200 10 800 4.63 1 569 800 1 500 000 

-- 

Total 8 377 700 8 410 000 32 300 0.39 3 086 200 1 994 000 

PROGRAMME 2.5.0 DEVELOPMENT OF HUMAN RESOURCES FOR HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with Member Countries in planning for and training the types 
and numbers of health personnel that they require and can afford, and that are 
socially responsible and equipped with the necessary scientific, technical and 
managerial competence, and in helping ensure that such personnel are deployed 
and utilized optimally to meet the requirements of national strategies to 
achieve health for all. 

- All countries of the Region will have formulated manpower 
policies, as part of national policies for health and related 
sectors, as a basis for health manpower development; 

- Most of the countries will have implemented and monitored health 
manpower plans with both qualitative and quantitative dimensions, 
and will have planned to ensure the optimal utilization of 
available health manpower, and 



- Most of the countries of the Region will have, or share, socially 
accountable institutions for training, maintaining and improving 
the competence of health personnel and their teachers, as required 
by their national Health for All strategies; the majority of the 
countries will have developed effective educational programmes and 
processes as required by their national health manpower plans, or 
have access to them through arrangements with other countries. 

Situation Analysis 

The experience gained during the implementation of the previous Medium-Term 
Programme and the current one helped to redefine the problems of health 
manpower development in the countries of the Region, in relation to national 
HFA/PHC strategies. They vary in degree among the different countries but the 
basic deficiencies remain true for all of them. Many of the deficiencies in 
health manpower development are derived from the socio-economic conditions and 
the financial constraints within which manpower development takes place. 

WHO has been engaged in ongoing efforts to encourage the countries to 
establish effective health services manpower development mechanisms but the 
actual problem of coordination between manpower planners, educators, 
etqecially universities, and health services as the principal employers of 
health personnel is still weak in most of the countries. Although countries 
are making attempts to improve the utilization of health personnel, serious 
deficiencies still exist. Therefore, the awareness that has been generated and 
inttiatives that the countries have taken to ameliorate this situation and 
reorient health workers to PHC need considerable further strengthening and 
rejnforcement, especially at the district level. 

The Organization, expressing considerable concern that research findings, 
even when available, do not as yet constitute part of a planned and systematic 
effort to solve health manpower development problems, has made considerable 
effort to identify the factors that have led to this situation and attempted 
to establish mechanisms that could provide a forum where decisionmakers, 
health-service administrators, educators and research workers could meet in 
order to agree on research problems of priority interest to health systems 
managers. The wider dissemination of research findings and provision of 
channels for a continuing dialogue between research workers and health service 
personnel have been identified as factors that could lead to the development 
of a more meaningful HMD research programme. 

The considerable efforts that were made in the countries have enabled them 
to establish new training institutions and strengthen existing ones, and train 
teachers for them so that most of them are able to train a large part of, if 
not all, health manpower they need and can afford. In general, there is hope 
that the still prevalent problems of irrelevance of curricula to the needs of 
the health systems based on the PHC approach, due partly to the lack of 
coordination between educational institutions and health systems, as well as 
the irrelevance of educational processes to the needs of the potential health 
personnel compared to the competencies required, will be overcome in the 
foreseeable future. 

Throughout the Region, there is still an acute shortage of effective 
student-centred, problem-based teaching and learning materials, especially 
those appropriate for middle-level and primary-level workers. Linguistic and 
cultural requirements have made even a regional-level production effort 
unsuitable for this purpose but there is a growing interest at the country 
level to develop, test, produce and utilize teaching and learning materials 



effectively. While one country has made some efforts, the others are still in 
the initial stages and there is an urgent need to carefully evaluate the 
developments and broaden the base of these activities so as to strengthen 
institutional capacities to develop an acceptable level of self-reliance in 
the shortest possible time. The promotion of, and support to, a regional 
mechanism to enable the Member Countries to assist and collaborate with one 
other, whenever possible, also need to be pursued. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the promotion, 
development and utilization of country-specific techniques for projecting 
long-term, qualitative, quantitative and distributive requirements and supply 
of health manpower, development of expertise and analysis of economic aspects 
of their HMD strategies, including analysis of productivity, training and 
management resource requirements and availability at all levels; establishment 
of national mechanisms for the systematic collection, processing, analysis, 
feedback and application of health manpower information; promotion of 
establishment and operation of national/regional task forces and networks for 
sharing information and resources for education and training and appropriate 
utilization of research findings; review, strengthening and reorientation to 
HFAIPHC of existing mechanisms that regulate training programmes and 
institutions to ensure relevance of training to national HFA strategies; 
promotion of the use of multi-professional education and alternative teaching 
approaches in community settings, especially for those at the district level 
as experienced and developed by various organizations including NGOs; 
assessing and strengthening of employment policies and mechanisms, including 
career development and incentive schemes, to ensure effective human resource 
development, and strengthen health personnel management practice, especially 
at the district level, and assessment of their needs for health learning 
materials, particularly those relevant to HFAIPHC, and develop medium and 
long-term plans for producing such materials. 

At the regionallintercountry level, support will be provided for the 
development and promotion of utilization of HMD indicators to monitor the 
requirements of supply, production, deployment and performance of health 
personnel; establishment of effective and efficient continuing education for 
physicians and nurses in managerial responsibilities at the district level; 
and strengthening the integration of health systems and manpower development 
through HMD policy development and analysis, and integration of production and 
management. 

Budgetary Implications 

In view of the vital need for the optimal use of the right kind of trained 
personnel for the improvement of the entire health system, development of 
human resources for health will continue to receive priority in all the 
countries of the Region. Five countries have, therefore, enhanced their 
allocations (one of them substantially) for intensifying activities under this 
programme area. Another country has allocated funds for initiating activities 
for the development of adequate manpower. There is, however, a reduction in 
the allocations made by five other Member Countries as also the intercountry 
programme. Extrabudgetary resources will be provided to five countries with a 
view to making the health personnel development process more relevant to 
national HFA strategies. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us 9 us S Z us 9 us 9 

Country 7 480 800 7 584 100 103 300 1.38 3 422 500 782 000 

~egionall 
Intercountry 1 457 800 1354 300 (103 500) (7.10) 5 000 

Total 8 938 600 8 938 400 (200) 

PROGRAMW3 2.6.0 PUBLIC INFORMATION AND EDUCATION FOR HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing among the population a 
value for health in order to promote and sustain community involvement and to 
motivate people to want to be healthy, to know how to stay healthy, and to do 
what they can individually and collectively to maintain health and seek help, 
when needed, through information and education for health. 

Targets 

By 1991, it is expected that all the countries in the Region will have: 

- integrated information and education for health to make it an 
integral part of all other health programmes which cover the 
components of primary health care; 

- strengthened training institutes and developed and expanded 
training programmes to establish a critical mass of health 
education specialists, mass communicators, other information 
specialists, behavioural scientists and researchers for mobilizing 
individuals and communities to participate in the movement of 
Health for All; 

- introduced health information cells in mass media organizations, 
press, radio and TV; 

- developed community-based IEH resources, training of community 
level health workers, community leaders and volunteers; 

- developed and expanded the school health education programme, 
trained teachers in health teaching and expanded the health 
curricula in primary and secondary schools, and 



- undertaken research on social and cultural determinants of 
adoption, change and community participation, IEH materials, 
communication strategies and intersectoral collaboration, and 
innovative research-cum-action projects. 

Situation Analysis 

All countries in the Region have health education bureauxlunits at the 
national level. A beginning is also being made to integrate health and 
education for health with increasing use of the mass media and its 
communication channels. 

Not all countries, however, are in the same stage of IEH development. Some 
are distinctly more advanced than others. The principal focus in the Region 
has been on the strengthening of the central health education organizational 
structure and to spread it to province and district levels. Manpower 
development through training within the Region is a major activity to 
strengthen the services with health education specialists. There is also the 
beginning of a new awareness to use IEH for advocacy for health, community 
involvement and action. Health workers at all levels assume responsibility for 
health education through pre-service and in-service orientation courses. 
Training of volunteers other than health workers, including community leaders, 
religious groups, etc., in health education has also been initiated. A need 
for more appropriate health education material and reaching these out to 
people for more participatory forms of communication is felt. School health 
education is receiving sharper focus with teacher training and introduction of 
health in the primary and secondary school curriculum. The capacity for IEH 
research is, however, still limited in most countries. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will support activities that will strengthen 
national capabilities and capacities for achieving the objectives of the 
programme, reviewing the IEH structure to make necessary changes in respect of 
policies, strategies, projects and resource allocations in order to achieve 
HFA/2000, institutions conducting certificate, diploma, masters and doctoral 
courses for health education specialists; review of existing curricula and 
strengthening of teaching of health education and communication sciences in 
the training of health and health-related professionals in the context of 
Health for All through primary health care, expanding the health curricula in 
teacher training institutions and in primary and secondary schools, 
introducing and developing health teaching in the training institutes of mass 
communication and strengthening linkages with the Department of Information 
and Broadcasting; and group educational activities with multisectoral 
approaches and community participation. WHO will collaborate in programmes 
that strengthen the district-level health education organization and 
increasingly involve mass media support. To make IEH operational at the 
grassroots, WHO will support national efforts to restructure their health 
education organizations to reach out programmes to the periphery to integrate 
IEH with all components of primary health care; train community-level health 
workers, leaders and volunteers for the development of community-based health 
education; involve behavioural scientists, information specialists and 
communities in developing educational materials and communication strategies, 
and strengthen research studies and innovative approaches using IEH for health 
promotion. 



At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will establish a regional clearing 
house for IEH information and materials and collaborate with countries in 
monitoring their activities in the context of IEH-related targets and 
~FA/2000. The areas that will receive special emphasis will be training and 
development of communication strategies using participatory approaches to 
generate and sustain community involvement for achieving health for all. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an increase of 11.4 per cent over the 1988-1989 budget allocation 
which is mainly due to five countries, as also the intercountry programme, 
having made enhanced allocations (three of them substantially). One country 
has earmarked funds for initiating activities under this programme area. Three 
countries have, however, reduced their allocations (two of them significantly). 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us 3 us 3 X us $ us S 

Country 1 567 500 1 755 400 187 900 11.99 91 900 

~egionalf 
Intercountry 357 900 390 200 32 300 9.02 4 300 

Total 1 925 400 2 145 600 220 200 11.44 96 200 

P R O G W  3.7.0 RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT, INCLUDING RESEARCH 
ON HEUTH-PROMOTING BEHAVIOUR 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting research supportive of 
the strategy of HFA/2000 and in coordinating the development of relevant 
scientific activities in the area. 

Target 

By 1991, it is expected that all the Member Countries will have developed 
adequate mechanisms to promote and coordinate research required in support of 
their national Health for All strategies, and most of the Member Countries 
will have strengthened their national health research capabilities so as to be 
able to carry out priority health research required for the implementation of 
their strategies for Health for All by the Year 2000. 



Situation Analysis 

All countries of the Region are aware of the importance of developing national 
mechanisms for promoting and coordinating research and national capability to 
undertake research required to support national health programmes. However, 
development of these mechanisms and capabilities is uneven, reaching different 
levels in different countries and usually goes hand in hand with health 
development in general in each country. While national research-promoting and 
coordinating mechanisms exist in most countries, they are well organized and 
effective only in some and still need strengthening in others. In some 
countries, these mechanisms exist only at the ministry or institutional level 
but appear to be effective in promoting and coordinating research of adequate 
quality and quantity. 

Although a few countries in the Region already have a long tradition of 
medical research, the initiation of the regional research programme by the 
Regional Office in 1976, reinforced as required by headquarters' inputs, and 
promotion and support by special programmes later, helped greatly in fostering 
the growth of health research in many other countries where it was previously 
non-existent, and also strengthened research capabilities in the few where it 
had already been established. The realignment of the regional research 
programme after the Alma-Ata Conference in accordance with the HFAI2000 
strategies also brought about similar changes in the direction of national 
research activities. 

Most countries have developed some capability for conducting research 
supportive of health programmes but national capabilities vary greatly. Their 
main concern is to use new knowledge and technology and to appropriately adapt 
new technology rather than the generation of new knowledge perse. In some 
countries, the volume of health research, including research of high quality 
and relevance, is considerable. The volume and level of research also varies 
considerably between programme areas and health problems. Research is most 
evident and more intense with respect to communicable diseases, especially in 
the diseases dealt with by TDR, CDD and ARI programmes. Human reproduction 
research is also being carried out in countries with a population problem. 
Whereas research on a broad spectrum of health-related problems is being 
undertaken in the countries with more developed research capabilities, those 
with limited research resources tend to concentrate their research on 
communicable diseases, maternal and child health, and nutrition; research on 
other noncommunicable diseases is being taken up gradually and research 
interest in the socio-economic dimensions of health and human behavioural 
determinants has awakened. 

Health systems research is being given greater emphasis and priority by 
the countries, and forms a component of many research projects undertaken in 
different health areas. Currently, there are over 54 WHO collaborating centres 
and more are being proposed as WHO activities and interest expand to new 
areas. The number and type of collaborating centres in the Region reflect the 
increasing stature of institutions and the range and depth of expertise 
available. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for undertaking periodic 
reviews of national health research policies and priorities, promoting 
research coordinating and management mechanisms, ethical review mechanisms, 
and national research manpower development plans; strengthening national 
research-promoting and coordinating mechanisms, national medical research 



councils, and national focal points in health systems research; organization 
and conduct of research management courses; carrying out mission-oriented 
research in national priority areas; developing research projects and 
attracting external resources for research. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will organize and conduct meetings 
of the Advisory Committee on Health Research, representatives of Medical 
Research Councils and Analogous Bodies, their sub-committees, intercountry 
scientific working groups on specific priority topics; regional research 
management and research methodology training courses; award research grants, 
visiting scientists grants and research training grants; strengthen the 
research capability of institutions through institutional strengthening 
grants; and designate network of collaborating centres. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an overall decrease of 9.58 per cent over the 1988-1989 allocation, 
which is mainly due to three countries having substantially reduced their 
allocations for carrying out activities under this programme area. However, 
one country has earmarked funds for initiating RPD activities while one 
country has more than doubled its allocation, and marginal increases have been 
made by three other countries for undertaking research activities. In view of 
the emphasis on health systems research and institutional strengthening that 
has been laid more recently by the Advisory Committee on Health Research and 
the Regional Committee, increasing support in this area will be effected 
largely through a change in emphasis and readjustments of available funds. Due 
to the increasing commitment of the Member Countries, country budgets for 
research promotion and development would be increasingly accommodated from 
research promoted under intercountry programmes. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us S us S us S X us S us S 

Country 2 472 400 1 529 300 (943 100) (38.1) 4 600 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 2 937 200 3 362 300 425 100 14.47 

Total 5 409 600 4 891 600 (518 000) (9.58) 4 600 

PROGRAMME 3.8.0 GENERAL HEALTH PROTECTION AND PROMOTION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development and promotion of 
proper nutrition, oral health, prevention of accidents, and avoidance of the 
use of tobacco. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme comprises four sub-programmes, namely, 3.8.1 - Nutrition, 3.8.2 
- Oral Health, 3.8.3 - Accident Prevention, and 3.8.4 Tobacco or Health. 
Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1990-1991 are 
indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
US $ US $ US $ % US $ US $ 

Country 1 550 800 1 369 300 (181 500) (11.7) 1 950 300 

~egionalf 
Intercountry 166 000 237 600 71 600 43.13 21 100 

Total 1 716 800 1 606 900 (109 900) ( 6.40) 1 971 400 

PROGRAMME 3.8.1 NUTRITION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development, adaptation and 
use of methods for promoting proper nutrition. 

Targets 

By 1995, all Member Countries with significant problems of malnutrition will 
have formulated and be implementing a comprehensive multisectoral national 
food and nutrition policy or strategies; and defined and mapped in 
disaggregated manner those population groups most affected by malnutrition, 
anaemia, iodine deficiency disorders and vitamin A deficiency. 

Situation Analysis 

Malnutrition is a widespread problem of enonnous magnitude in the South-East 
Asia Region. It affects more people of the Region than any other adverse 
health condition and certainly involves far greater population numbers than in 
any other region of the world. This situation is largely due to the fact that 
"malnutrition" includes protein-energy malnutrition, iodine deficiency 
disorders, vitamin A deficiency blindness, and nutritional anaemia, and that 
socio-economic, geographical and cultural factors that underline these 
conditions are widely prevalent throughout South-East Asia. Despite the 
magnitude of the problem, clear trends have emerged indicating an improvement 
in the nutritional status over the last decade in the Region. 



Iodine deficiency disorders (IDD) are a problem of major dimension in 
Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand. In 
the Region as a whole, it is estimated that some 102 million suffer from 
goitre, 6 million are cretins, and another 36 million suffer some degree of 
mental or motor impairment as a result of iodine deficiency. However, rapidly 
increasing national awareness of this problem throughout the Region has 
resulted in massive intervention programmes with iodized oil in several 
countries along with concurrent development of an iodized salt programme. In 
collaboration with the Member Countries, WHO developed a regional strategy for 
the control of IDD to enhance, support and strengthen national programmes for 
IDD prevention and control. Results have already shown a measurable reduction 
in IDD in several countries of the Region. 

Xerophthalmia accounts for a large proportion of blindness in children in 
several countries of the Region. It is estimated that approximately 120 000 
children go blind from xerophthalmia in the countries of the Region. Being 
multifactorial in origin, efforts to control this through the distribution of 
high potency vitamin A capsules per has met with only limited success and 
integrated maternal and child health programmes, including nutrition, expanded 
programme of immunization and control of diarrhoea1 diseases, provide a more 
effective strategy for its control. The Regional Office has developed a 
regional strategy for strengthening national capabilities in preventing and 
controlling vitamin A deficiency blindness xerophthalmia. 

From an overall perspective, the nutritional well-being of the people of 
the Region is clearly improving, but it will be long before protein-energy 
malnutrition, iodine deficiency disorders, vitamin A deficiency blindness and 
nutritional anaemia are reduced to acceptable levels. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, the entire thrust of the nutrition programme will be 
towards the strengthening of effectiveness and impact of national nutrition 
programmes. WHO will provide technical guidance for the formulation, 
development and implementation of national food and nutrition policies and 
strategies, as part of national development plans. This will include technical 
advice on effective organizational infrastructure, and will be undertaken 
through the provision of technical expertise, information support and, 
wherever possible, necessary funding. Technical support will also be provided 
for the development, strengthening, monitoring and evaluation of national 
nutrition programmes and plans of action, i.e. developing nutrition through 
primary health care and particularly in identifying interventions which are 
most effective in reducing malnutrition and mortality. Particular emphasis 
will be laid on ensuring that each country has functional identifications of 
population groups most at risk from malnutrition and ensuring that 
interventions are undertaken to guarantee for these groups adequate supply, 
demand capability, and biological utilization of food. 

WHO will help develop and provide nutrition teaching, training and 
education materials, and encourage local adaptation and development of such 
materials. Vigorous support will be provided for the strengthening and imple- 
mentation of national control programmes for specific deficiency diseases, 
especially iodine deficiency disorders, and vitamin A deficiency/xerophthalmia. 
This will be undertaken in collaboration with other UN and international 
agencies, and will include the provision of technical expertise, information 
dissemination, research and, where possible, selective financial support. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate in promoting food 
and nutrition policy formulation and national plan development; strengthening 



national nutrition capabilities; and facilitating information exchange 
concerning recent advances in the technical aspects of nutrition. 

In strengthening nutrition training in the Region, WHO will collaborate in 
meeting national nutrition manpower needs at all levels of primary health care 
infrastructure. WHO will provide assistance in developing normative manuals, 
revising training content and methodologies, and training trainers. The thrust 
of WWO's nutrition research programme will be towards the critical areas where 
research projects tackle questions and problems vital to the operation and 
implementation of effective national nutrition programmes. Fundamental 
nutrition research will not be ignored, but will be supported only where it is 
critical for solving operational problems. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an increase of 12.1 per cent in the overall allocation for this 
programme area despite reduced allocations made by four countries and no 
allocation being made by one country. Two countries have significantly 
increased their allocations. The intercountry budget has also been 
substantially enhanced. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us $ us $ us $ % us $ us S 

Country 790 100 834 200 44 100 5.58 1 950 300 

Regionall 
Intercountry 166 000 237 600 71 600 43.13 21 100 

Total 956 100 1 071 800 115 700 12.10 1 971 400 

PROGBAMHE 3.8.2 ORAL HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the development of an 
oral health component within national health planning and services for the 
prevention and treatment of oral diseases and their rehabilitation, 
maintaining DMF at the present level of 3, reducing the incidence of 
periodontal diseases, and developing orthodontic services. 

Targets 

- By 1993, to have national oral health plans in each country of the 
Region incorporated into the national health plan, and 



- By 1995, to achieve an oral health status of no more than 3 DMF at 
the age of 12 in the Member Countries and reduction of periodontal 
diseases by 50 per cent. 

Situation Analysis 

Caries and periodontal diseases have shown a rising trend in most countries of 
the Region. This can be attributed to low levels of oral hygiene consequent 
to, among others, limitations in knowledge and practices in respect of care of 
the teeth and gums. At intermediate and tertiary levels, the paucity of 
qualified dental practices has limited specialized services for referral cases. 

Training programmes have been initiated with WHO support to develop 
manpower at all levels of delivery. The model oral health centre in Chiang 
Mai, Thailand, fulfils a need for training and research and has developed 
innovative approaches for improving oral health. Several Member Countries have 
developed community-oriented oral health programmes with particular emphasis 
on oral health education, school dental and referral services. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, activities will largely focus on the strengthening of 
ongoing activities with special emphasis on oral health education and school 
dental services. Support will be provided for undertaking oral health surveys 
to assess the oral health of the people in the Member Countries, training of 
personnel, conduct of national workshops and award of fellowships. 

At the regional/intercountry level, efforts will be made for the setting 
up of a regional data-base together with facilities for the dissemination of 
information on oral health. The integration of oral health services as part of 
primary health care would be promoted. Technical cooperation between Member 
States in areas, such as training and research, would be coordinated and 
evaluative mechanisms for national programmes developed. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a decrease of 36.0 per cent in the overall allocation for 1990-1991 
over that for 1988-1989, which is mainly because four countries have reduced 
(two of them substantially) their respective allocations for implementing 
activities under this programme area. Two countries have, however, increased 
their respective allocations (one of them by 100 per cent) for strengthening 
the ongoing dental public health services. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S % us S us $ 

Country 582 300 372 600 (209 700) (36.0) 



P R W W  3.8.3 ACCIDENT PREVENTION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the development of 
national accident prevention programmes through education and training and 
accident safety technology within the frame of existing health infrastructure 
and through primary health care. 

Targets 

- By 1993, six Member Countries will have established mechanisms for 
the formulation of national policy, plan of action, implementation 
of activities, evaluation and monitoring preventive and control of 
accidents, and 

- By 1995, six Member Countries will have developed national centres 
to provide technical leadership, training facilities, services, 
including resuscitation and rehabilitation, and undertaking 
research on accident prevention and control. 

Situation Analysis 

Accidents are among the ten highest causes of death in most countries and they 
are increasing rapidly. They also result in disability and loss of income, and 
the care of injured and disabled people consumes much of the health budget in 
many countries. Accident-related disability and death are becoming an 
increasingly important puhlic health problem in the Region. Apart from the 
health aspects of injury, the resultant socio-economic impact is a cause for 
much concern. 

Several countries have set up national accident prevention committees 
which have drawn up multisectoral plans of action with WHO support. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for carrying out 
epidemiological studies on accidents, their incidence, pattern and outcome 
with a view to collecting baseline data for planning as well as future 
evaluation. Socio-behavioural research would be fostered and ongoing 
activities will be further supported. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO technical support will be provided 
for collation and dissemination of information, formulating methodologies for 
undertaking epidemiological studies as well as management of injuries; and 
promoting injurylsafety research. Extrabudgetary funds will also be mobilized 
through the preparation of project proposals for resource mobilization. 

" 
Budgetary Implications 

The reduction of 16.9 per cent in the overall budgetary allocation is mainly 
because three countries have substantially reduced their allocations for 
carrying out activities under this programme area. Two countries have, 
however, increased their allocations while one country has earmarked funds for 



initiating activities for the development and application of appropriate educa- 
tional strategies to implement the national programme on accident prevention. 

3.8.3 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S Z us S us t 

Country 178 400 148 300 (30 100) (16.9) 

PROGRAMME 3.8.4 TOBACCO OR HFALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting activities for the 
prevention and control of tobacco consumption so as to reduce the risks of 
morbidity and mortality from tobacco-related diseases, e.g. oral and lung 
cancers, chronic bronchitis, emphysema and ischaemic heart diseases. 

Targets 

By 1995, 

- All countries in the Region will have developed national smoking 
control programmes which will be in operation and which should 
have achieved a measurable decrease in the consumption of tobacco, 
and 

- The vast majority of the people will have become aware of the 
harmful effects of smoking. Health personnel, including primary 
health workers, will have stopped or reduced the consumption of 
tobacco, and will be playing a major role in the education for 
smoking control. 

Situation Analysis 

The important role of tobacco as a major risk factor in cardiovascular 
diseases, cancer and chronic respiratory diseases, among others, has been well 
recognized. However, due to the economic dependence of many countries on 
tobacco, action to control the use of tobacco has not received the political 
commitment that it deserves. However, several NGOs in the Member Countries 
have spearheaded activities to minimize the use of tobacco and particularly to 
deter young persons from acquiring the habit. Such action has generally 
involved health educational messages targeted at vulnerable populations. Some 
Member States have also adopted legislative measures and decrees to counter 
the promotion efforts of tobacco companies. By declaring 7 April 1988 as 'No 



Tobacco Day', a number of countries have strengthened their resolve and 
enhanced action to control the use of tobacco. The control of tobacco use is 
being increasingly incorporated into programmes aimed at an integrated 
approach to noncommunicable disease control. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, the main emphasis of WHO support will be on educational 
efforts targeted at children and adolescents, and collection of data and 
dissemination of information on tobacco use. Government action would be 
~romoted through demonstration of the socio-economic impact of tobacco use in 
the long run against the short-term benefits to the exchequer. 

At the regionallintercountry level, assistance will be provided to Member 
Countries to frame legislation aimed at curtailing the promotion of tobacco 
sales and for introducing mandatory warnings about specific health hazards of 
tobacco and smoking restrictions in public areas. 

Budgetary Implications 

This is a new programme commencing from the biennium 1990-1991. Only one 
country has earmarked funds for the formulation and application of appropriate 
strategies to combat the problem of tobacco use. However, NGO support would be 
sought at the national level. Some activities will be carried out under 
related programme areas such as noncommunicable diseases, cancer, 
cardiovascular diseases. Extrabudgetary resources will also be mobilized 
through WHO headquarters for carrying out programme activities. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us 9 us $ % us S us $ 

Country 

PROGUMHE 3.9.0 PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF THE HEALTH OF SPECIFIC 
POPULATION GROUPS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the continuous evolution and 
adaptation of technologies and approaches aimed at protecting and promoting 
the health of specific population groups, particularly women of child-bearing 
age, children, young people including adolescents workers and the elderly. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme consists of five sub-programme areas, i.e. 3.9.1 - Maternal and 
Child Health, including Family Planning, 3.9.2 - Adolescent health, 3.9.3 - 
Human Reproduction Research, 3.9.4 - Workers' Health, and 3.9.5 - Health of 



the Elderly. Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken during 
1990-1991 are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ % us $ us $ 

Country 

Regionall 
Intercountry 356 300 402 600 46 300 12.99 469 500 460 000 

Total 3 280 800 3 967 600 686 800 20.93 2 161 100 1 541 500 

PROGRAMME 3.9.1 MATERNAL AND CHILD HEALTH, INCLUDING FAMILY PLANNING 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the continuous evolution and 
adaptation of appropriate health technologies for use in primary health care 
in the family, the community and at first-level referral to deal with major 
problems specific to maternal and child health, including family planning, and 
effect a significant reduction in maternal, infant and child mortality in the 
countries of the Region. 

Targets 

By 1991, 

- All Member Countries will have strengthened or expanded programmes 
for care during pregnancy, childbirth and childhood including family 
planning, with increased coverage/access to MCH/FP services either 
as a package of services and/or by individual MCH/FP components. 

- At least 50 per cent of the births will be attended by trained 
health workers (including trained traditional birth attendants) and 
at least 70 per cent of children in all countries will have access 
to essential preventive and curative care. 

- WHO will have promoted training in maternal and child health, in- 
cluding family planning, relevant to PHC in the curricula of health 
workers dealing with mothers and children, as well as those in 
health-related sectors, such as school teachers and social workers 
with appropriate curriculum reviews in respect of each category. 

- WHO will have developed and adopted appropriate health technologies 
and strategies for use at the PHC level aimed at improving the 
quality and coverage of MCH care to enable the Member Countries to 
adopt/adapt these technologies to address their priority needs. 



- WHO will have facilitated the collection of data relevant to 
maternal and child health and family planning with a view to deve- 
loping suitable health indicators for monitoring maternal and child 
health within countries and among the countries of the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

Despite some successes achieved through the primary health care approach, the 
health status of mothers and children still constitutes one of the major 
challenges to the attainment of the goal of Health for All by the Year 2000. 
The overall maternal mortality rates range between 3 and 6 per 1000 live 
births with a high of 17.1 and a low of 0.8. The main causes of death are 
haemorrhage, sepsis and toxaemia of pregnancy, with anaemia and high parity as 
major predisposing factors. Inadequate service coverage, poor quality and 
underutilization of services continue to be problems that need urgent solution. 

Infant mortality rates in the Region range from over 100 per 1 000 live 
births in four countries to less than 50 in four other countries of the 
Region. In most Member Countries, neonatal mortality accounts for 50-60 per 
cent of infant deaths. Low birth-weight, which is a sensitive indicator of 
maternal health, accounts for 10-30 per cent of all births. Neonatal tetanus 
still causes about 400 000 deaths annually. The positive aspect of this 
situation is that most countries are increasing their efforts to deal with the 
problems of low birthweight, perinatal mortality as well as neonatal 
morbidity and mortality. 

The child mortality rate in the Region is also high, amounting to more 
than 10 per 1 000 children in the age-group of 1 to 4 years, and is largely 
due to infections superimposed on malnutrition. Though much headway has been 
made since the introduction of the Expanded Programme on Immunization, the six 
vaccine-preventable childhood diseases are still rampant, contributing 
significantly to death and disability. Diarrhoea1 diseases also take a heavy 
toll, particularly among infants and pre-school children. 

Malnutrition is also a cause for much concern, particularly in the lower 
income groups that fall substantially below the minimum essential calorie 
intake level. Children, particularly those under three years of age, are 
clearly deprived of the required levels of nutrition needed for their growth 
and development. The introduction of growth monitoring, utilizing a growth 
chart, has been adopted by four countries of the Region as one of the measures 
to deal with the problem. 

In all the countries of the Region, maternal and child health has been 
given high priority. Education and training of health workers (including 
medical undergraduates) has received special attention. Most countries have 
taken some measures to implement the International Code of Marketing of 
Breast-milk Substitutes, as well as other measures in promoting and supporting 
infant and young child feeding practices. Efforts in support of such 
initiatives still need to be sustained. 

School health programmes have received added impetus from national 
governments and their development is being encouraged; alternative approaches 
to day care are being examined; and the problem of child labour and its 
associated health implications are being studied by some countries. Of 
particular importance is the strengthening of the national capability to 
undertake health systems research in the countries of the Region that would 
assist in improving coordination, supervision, service coverage and determine 
the feasibility of intervention strategies, with a view to maximizing the use 
of all available resources. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will provide technical and methodological support to 
strengthen MCH and family planning with specific emphasis on an integrated 
approach to service delivery; support for the review of training curricula of 
the various levels of health workers concerned with the health of mothers and 
children, with a view to assessing their relevance and effectiveness in 
support of MCHIFP in the context of PHC; support the development of systems 
for the collection of data relevant to health indicators for MCHIFP in order 
to monitor trends and disseminate such information in a systematic way; 
support the promotion of assessment, adaptation and adoption of appropriate 
MCHIFP technologies through support of health systems research and training, 
with emphasis on special problems, such as perinatal health care, low 
birth-aeight, pregnancy monitoring and growth and development. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will monitor trends in maternal 
and child health and family planning in the countries of the Region; 
facilitate the exchange of technical experience and expertise between 
countries; promote behavioural and nutritional practices that foster healthy 
pregnancies and appropriate infant and young child feeding; promote 
intersectoral policies and activities relating to the health of women and 
children, such as school health, day care, child labour, participation of 
youth and women's organizations in PHC; and strengthen intersectoral and 
inter-agency collaboration in the field of MCH and family planning with other 
United Nations agencies, intergovernmental and nongovernmental organizations. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a marginal increase in the overall allocation for this programme area 
despite reduced allocations by six countries (three of them having reduced the 
allocation significantly). One Member Country has made an allocation for 
initiating activities under this programme area while three countries have 
increased their allocations for strengthening community-based resources in 
MCHIFP and for improving MCH programmes. Extrabudgetary resources will also be 
mobilized for strengthening the ongoing activities in some Member Countries 
under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us S us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 2 562 300 2 697 000 134 700 5.26 1 691 600 1 081 500 

Regionall 
Intercountry 336 300 348 200 11 900 3.54 469 500 460 000 

Total 2 898 600 3 045 200 146 600 5.06 2 161 100 1 541 500 



PROGRAMME 3.9.2 ADOLESCENT HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in identifying the health needs of 
adolescents and young people and in the formulation and evaluation of policies 
and programmes adapted to their social and cultural circumstances. 

Targets 

- WHO will have made available certain appropriate methods for the 
promotion of adolescent health, risk reduction and disease 
prevention in the family, school and work place, the community and 
within the health system, and 

- Some Member States will have developed or adapted appropriate 
measures to meet the special needs of adolescents and the youth to 
ensure the participation of young people in maintaining their own 
health, as well as in contributing to primary health care. 

Situation Analysis 

In the past, adolescents, defined as those between 10 and 19 years of age and 
youth (15-24 years), did not receive much attention as a group in terms of 
health care since they comprised a much healthier segment of the population as 
compared to young children and the elderly. In recent times, however, certain 
factors emerged that created a need for special attention to be given to this 
segment of the population, notably the occurrence of menarche at an earlier 
age and the raising of age at marriage, accelerated pace of urbanization with 
movement from the countryside to town and the large numbers that comprise this 
segment of the population. Estimates suggest that approximately 30 per cent of 
the world's population is currently between the ages of 10 and 24 years. It is 
particularly relevant that 78 per cent of those in the age-group of 15 and 24 
years currently live in the developing countries and this figure is projected 
to rise to 84 per cent by the year 2000. Though mortality in this age-group is 
relatively low, the proportion of deaths due to accidents, violence and 
suicides tends to be higher, specially in urban areas. For young adolescent 
women, there is a high risk of mortality in early child-bearing, especially 
below the age of 18 years. 

Most of the health problems found in young people are the result of 
behaviour containing elements of risk-taking which, in a healthy social 
setting, can be directed towards more constructive outlets. Adolescents being 
neither children nor adults, require a special approach by health profes- 
sionals. Among the kinds of services most needed are sexual health education 
of young people, counselling services by well-informed persons selected for 
natural sensitivity to others, contraceptive services, prenatal care and 
obstetric services sensitive to young people's needs, counselling for the young 
pregnant woman and her partner, services for sexually-transmitted diseases, 
preparation for parenthood, anti-smoking campaigns, a better understanding of 
the problem of alcohol and drug abuse, rehabilitation of the disabled and 
promotion of health in the work place. Through informal youth groups, sports 
associations, and more formal bodies, methods to involve the young in the 
promotion of their own health and that of their families could be devised. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, the main approach will be to generate awareness about 
the health needs of adolescents and to assist in identifying these needs with 
a view to formulating and evaluating policies and programmes in keeping with 
the social and cultural patterns specific to countries. Efforts will be made 
to promote the collaboration and involvement of other sectors, such as educa- 
tion, labour, youth affairs, including nongovernmental organizations, in the 
formulation, implementation and evaluation of programmes. In the formulation 
of programmes, emphasis will be laid on the physical, emotional and psycho- 
social needs of adolescents during transition from childhood to adulthood, 
with particular attention to the period of puberty and reproductive maturation. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will strengthen its network of 
collaborating centres dealing with adolescents. Through these centres it will 
facilitate the exchange of country experiences, information, research findings 
and results from different research methods. In addition, through these 
centres as well as through regional institutions, nongovernmental organizations 
and individual experts, it will provide technical support in meeting the 
common needs of countries regarding programme development, training and 
evaluation. It will also cooperate with appropriate regional institutions in 
other sectors, such as education, culture and youth organizations. 

Budgetary Implications 

Only two countries have made allocations for initiating activities under this 
new programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ % us S us $ 

Country 107 000 107 000 

PROGRAMME 3.9.4 WORKWS' HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the control of occupational health 
and workers' health hazards, protection and promotion of the health of working 
populations and promotion of humanization of work. 

Targets 

By 1995, all countries of the Region will have developed occupational health 
programmes to provide preventive health care to workers at their places of 
work in various occupations, based on appropriate technology and workers' 
participation. 



Situation Analysis 

Most countries have recorded an increase in the population of workers in the 
last decade. While much of this is an organized work force, there is a large 
volume of labour in small and cottage industries, agriculture, etc., in Member 
Countries. In general, while the health needs of the organized sector are met 
to some extent, the health problems and needs of the unorganized sector are 
neglected. WHO'S efforts have been to identify the needs of this sector and 
provide support for developing services for this group. The strategy promoted 
has been to develop services as part of primary health care. Most countries 
have developed national plans of action in this respect. However, due to 
resource and other constraints, these plans have not been implemented in any 
meaningful measure. 

There is a need for more intersectoral action in this regard as sectors 
and ministries, such as those responsible for labour, industry, agriculture, 
women's affairs, etc., should have an interest and be involved in the health 
of workers. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, the focus of WHO collaboration will be on promoting an 
awareness among policy-makers on workers' health programmes, through socio- 
economic research studies to determine the impact of workers' ill-health on 
production and economic development. Particular attention would be paid to 
special sub-groups of workers, such as children and women migrants, adoles- 
cents and unorganized sectors, such as agriculture and construction workers. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO technical support will be provided 
for the production and publication of information materiallmanuals, development 
of mechanisms for the evaluation of progress in countries through the setting 
up of a data-base at the regional level, and development of national plans and 
their evaluation. Operational research would also be encouraged and supported. 

Budgetary Implications 

In view of the increasing concern regarding workers' health, there is an 
increase of nearly 80.0 per cent in the overall allocation for 1990-1991, 
which is mainly due to five countries having increased (four of them 
substantially) their respective allocations for intensifying activities while 
one country has earmarked funds for initiating activities under this programme 
area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 269 700 485 400 215 700 79.98 



PROGRAMME 3.9.5 HEALTH OF THE ELDERLY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the continuous evolution and 
adaptation of technologies and approaches aimed at protecting and promoting 
the health of elderly people and investigating the best ways for the health 
system infrastructure to apply these technologies. 

Targets 

- All the countries of the Region will have formulated national 
policies and approaches for the health care of the elderly, and 

- At least six Member Countries will have identified patterns of 
morbidity of the elderly, through epidemiological studies. 

Situation Analysis 

Increased life expectancy resulting from improvement in health and 
socio-economic standards is resulting in a massive increase in the number of 
elderly persons in the community. This is especially true of countries in the 
South-East Asia Region as this trend is particularly noticeable in developing 
countries. It is expected that between 1980 and 2000, the elderly population 
in the Region will increase sharply, almost by 75 per cent; for example, in 
India, the total population will increase by 40 per cent. In Bangladesh, there 
are nearly 5 million people of the age of 60 years and above and the number 
will increase to 10 million by the year 2000. In Thailand, the number of 
people over 60 years of age has almost doubled during the past 20 years and 
the growth has been even faster than the rapidly increasing population. 

During the Seventh General Programme of Work, special emphasis was laid on 
the health of the elderly by including this programme under the category of 
specific underserved population. 

While the care of the elderly citizen in a community has multisectoral 
dimensions, such as housing, recreation, social interaction etc. health 
problems and needs are of particular significance if their quality of life is 
to be sustained or enhanced. WHO'S collaborative programme has contributed to 
the promotion of action to meet these needs. With a view to assessing the 
extent and magnitude of the issues in the particular cultural and 
socio-economic milieu of the Member Countries, a multicentre study has 
recently been initiated which could give valuable insights into the issues as 
well as the course of action necessary. A WHO collaborating centre has been 
established in DPR Korea in this programme area. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the conduct of 
epidemiological studies, adoption of national policies towards the health care 



of t h e  e l d e r l y  a s  p a r t  of an  i n t e r s e c t o r a l  e f f o r t ,  and t r a i n i n g  of n a t i o n a l s  
i n  a s p e c t s  of s p e c i a l  h e a l t h  problems of t h i s  age-group. Through l inkages  wi th  
o t h e r  programme a r e a s ,  such a s  b l indness  and deafness ,  mental h e a l t h ,  e t c . ,  
concer ted  and i n t e g r a t e d  e f f o r t s  would be made t o  enhance t h e  q u a l i t y  of l i f e  
of t h e  e l d e r l y .  Ex i s t ing  t r a d i t i o n a l  family s t r u c t u r e s  and systems would be 
promoted a s  f a r  a s  f e a s i b l e ,  wi th  t h e  emphasis on s e l f - h e a l t h  c a r e  and 
community ca re .  

A t  t h e  reg iona l / in te rcoun t ry  l e v e l ,  epidemiological  s t u d i e s  would be 
f u r t h e r  coordinated,  analysed and r e s u l t s  published.  Exchange of exper iences  
between communities would be f o s t e r e d .  

Budgetary Impl ica t ions  

Despi te  t h e  f a c t  t h a t  most Member Countries cons ide r  h e a l t h  c a r e  of t h e  
e l d e r l y  under t h e  umbrella of primary h e a l t h  c a r e ,  t h e  o v e r a l l  a l l o c a t i o n  f o r  
1990-1991 h a s  r e g i s t e r e d  a s u b s t a n t i a l  inc rease  (193.3 p e r  c e n t ) ,  which i s  
mainly because f o u r  c o u n t r i e s  have inc reased  t h e i r  r e spec t ive  a l l o c a t i o n s  (one 
of them s i z e a b l y )  while one more country  has earmarked funds f o r  i n i t i a t i n g  
a c t i v i t i e s  under t h i s  programme a r e a .  The i n t e r c o u n t r y  budget has a l s o  been 
inc reased  s i g n i f i c a n t l y .  

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Inc rease  Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 

1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 92 500 275 600 183 100 197.9 

Regional l  
In te rcoun t ry  20 000 54 400 34 400 172.0 

-- - - - - - 

Tota l  112 500 330 000 217 500 193.3 

PROGRAMl4E 3.10.0 PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OF MENTAZ, HWTH 

Object ive  

To c o l l a b o r a t e  wi th  t h e  Member Countr ies  i n  reducing problems r e l a t e d  t o  
mental and neuro log ica l  d i s o r d e r s ,  a l coho l  and drug abuse,  and t o  f a c i l i t a t e  
t h e  incorpora t ion  of mental h e a l t h  knowledge and understanding i n  genera l  
h e a l t h  c a r e  and s o c i a l  development. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme consists of sub-programme areas 3.10.1 - Psychosocial and 
Behavioural Factors in the Promotion of Health and Human Development, 3.10.2 - 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse, and 3.10.3 - Prevention and 
Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders. Details of objectives and the 
activities that are proposed to be carried out during 1990-1991 are indicated 
in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us S Z us S us $ 

Country 814 700 942 700 128 000 15.71 708 900 

~egionall 
Intercountry 147 800 40 700 (107 100) (72.5) 

-- - 

Total 962 500 983 400 20 900 2.17 708 900 

PROGlWU4E 3.10.1 PSYCHOSOCIAL AND BEHILVIOURAL FACTORS IN THE PROMOTION 
OF HEALTH AND HUMAN DEVELOF'MENT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in increasing the utilization of 
effective psychosocial skills in health care and health promotion, social 
change and human development, and stimulating research into psychosocial 
factors in relation to the promotion of health and human development. 

Targets 

- Psychosocial interventions in support of PHC and of each one of 
its essential components as well as supporting other selected 
social and developmental efforts will have been designed and 
tested, and will be available to Member Countries, and 

- Curricula, training material and teaching techniques about 
psychosocial factors and related skills will have been developed 
and introduced in at least 50 per cent of the schools for health 
personnel in the Region. 



Situation hlysis 

Behaviour and life-style play an important role in the acquisition of 
infectious and parasitic diseases and presumably also in their course and 
outcome and, to a large extent, are preventable by psychosocial interventions. 
Patterns of behaviour strongly influence the incidence, course and outcome of 
cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, respiratory and malignant condition8 as 
well as mortality and morbidity caused by accidents. 

Development of primary general health care in Member States has not 
sufficiently been accompanied by growing awareness of psychosocial aspects of 
health and health care among workers and by extended use of psychosocial 
interventions at the primary level. On the one hand, this is the consequence 
of the fact that training of health care workers in psychological and social 
skills for diagnosis and treatment of health problems in most countries is 
still very deficient. On the other, behavioural and social sciences have been 
rather negligent in providing the health care worker with well-proven, 
practical and generally applicable measures. Although a substantial number of 
such measures for an array of health problems, such as dealing with excessive 
stress or coping with chronic illness, do exist, they have often not been made 
available in a suitable manner. There is growing evidence that health workers, 
through the use of psychosocial skills and skills in relationship maintenance, 
can reduce unnecessary consumption of medicine and stimulate active 
participation, compliance and self-care. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will promote the use of simple methods for the 
identification of individuals and groups at high psychosocial risk for damage 
to health and well-being and will disseminate guidelines which can be used in 
preventing health damage in such groups. It will collaborate with training 
institutions for health workers to ensure that training on psychosocial and 
behavioural aspects of health promotion and health care are included in the 
curricula of such schools. Particular attention will be paid to the use of 
results of research on the effects of behavioural interventions in the 
socio-cultural context of the countries undertaking such training. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with Member 
Countries in the adaptation and application of - techniques for behavioural 
intervention programmes. The experience of several countries in promoting 
healthy psychosocial development of children (e.g. through early stimulation 
programmes), particularly those at high psychosocial risk, will be 
consolidated and made available to other countries. To this end, an 
intercountry workshop is planned to take place in early 1990. 

A number of countries have expressed the need - and even initiated 
pertinent programmes - to develop interventions aimed at preventing behaviour- 
related problems in adolescents and at promoting the acquisition of responsible 
living-styles. WHO will support, coordinate and facilitate these efforts. 

A third major area of collaboration with countries pertains to the 
application of techniques for psychosocial and behavioural interventions in 
support of health care. More specifically, WHO will identify and review 
existing psychosocial and behavioural interventions that are being carried out 
within the context of primary health care. In particular, attention will be 
paid to methods enhancing the psychosocial sensitivity of health workers. 
Based upon this review, training guidelines will be produced and widely 
disseminated. 



Budgetary Impl ica t ions  

Only one country had made a n  a l l o c a t i o n  during 1988-89, and it has  no t  
earmarked any funds under t h i s  programme during 1990-1991. The in te rcoun t ry  
a l l o c a t i o n  h a s  a l s o  been reduced s u b s t a n t i a l l y .  However, t h e  o v e r a l l  inc rease  
f o r  t h i s  programme is 110.8 p e r  c e n t ,  which i s  mainly due t o  t h e  s i g n i f i c a n t  
a l l o c a t i o n  made by another  country f o r  i n i t i a t i n g  a c t i v i t i e s  under t h i s  
programme a rea .  

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase  Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) . Budget Budget 

1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 1 0  000 291 900 281 900 2819 

Regionall  
In te rcoun t ry  147 800 40 700 (107 100) (72.5) 

To ta l  157 800 332 600 174 800 110.8 

PRDCRAMHE 3.10.2 PREVFNTION AND CONTROL OF ALCOHOL AND DRUG ABUSE 

Object ive  

To c o l l a b o r a t e  wi th  t h e  Member Countries i n  developing s e r v i c e s  and mobil izing 
community resources  f o r  a measurable reduct ion i n  h e a l t h  problems r e l a t e d  t o  
a lcoho l  and drug abuse. 

Targe t s  

By 1995, 

- P o l i c i e s  and programmes f o r  t h e  prevention and c o n t r o l  of a lcohol  
and drug-related problems w i l l  have been incorporated i n t o  t h e  
n a t i o n a l  mental h e a l t h  and, t o  the  ex ten t  poss ib le ,  i n  development 
planning i n  a t  l e a s t  ha l f  of t h e  coun t r i e s  of t h e  Region and t h e  
r e s u l t s  of t h e i r  experience disseminated t o  a l l  Member S t a t e s ,  and 

- Drug-related problems w i l l  have been measurably reduced i n  a t  
l e a s t  h a l f  of  t h e  a f f e c t e d  c o u n t r i e s  of t h e  Region. 

S i t u a t i o n  Analys is  

I n  many developing c o u n t r i e s ,  t h e  rap id  pace of socio-economic changes c l a s h  
wi th  c u l t u r a l  values  and d i s r u p t  t r a d i t i o n a l  s t r u c t u r e s  of s o c i e t i e s .  Typical  
f a c t o r s  causing o r  con t r ibu t ing  t o  t h i s  phenomenon a r e  t h e  uncontrol led  growth 



of the cities. The drug abuse patterns change continuously and often rapidly. 
In recent years, the misuse of cocaine has shown the highest rates of 
increase, internationally. In the South-East Asia Region, some countries are 
faced with a heroin epidemic, affecting countries, such as India, Nepal and 
Sri Lanka with one new user per 500 urban dwellers per year. 

The changing patterns of alcohol consumption in many countries are a cause 
for particular concern. The rapid growth of alcohol consumption in developing 
countries is likely to be followed by increases in related problems, imposing 
a severe strain on scarce economic and social resources. 

In spite of the severe health problems that are caused by, or associated 
with, drug and alcohol abuse, the health sector has been excluded from 
national prevention programmes in many countries where the focus has been on 
supply-reduction strategies, particularly as far as drug abuse is concerned. 
As a consequence, medical services deal with withdrawal states; comparatively 
little attention is paid to long-term treatment and rehabilitation of the 
addict. Prevention of alcohol and drug abuse has been largely neglected by 
health workers, including primary health care workers. Also, in many 
countries, the lack of reliable data and the non-existence of consistent and 
coordinated national policies are major constraints to programme development. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the development and 
application of techniques for assessing health and social problems related to 
the abuse of alcohol and drugs and their determinants, and activities designed 
to increase awareness of the size, complexity and repercussions of these 
problems. Such activities will encompass the active involvement of national, 
nongovernmental organizations and voluntary groups; with their cooperation WHO 
will also contribute to the formulation, on an intersectoral basis, of 
relevant policies and programmes concerning alcohol and drugs within the 
context of national development planning. 

Appropriate information about existing methods of diagnosis, prevention 
and treatment will be incorporated in the training curricula and learning 
materials for health personnel. Research on the effectiveness of different 
policies and programmes, including legislation relevant to specific country 
needs, will be further stimulated and strengthened through the involvement of 
institutions in multicentre projects. Particular emphasis will be laid on the 
development of measures for the prevention of substance abuse problems in the 
young and in families. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will continue to coordinate the 
work of four research institutions which are involved in the evaluation of new 
treatment approaches. They will meet in 1991 before releasing their findings 
to policy-makers. Support will also be provided for the promotion of healthy 
psychosocial development in adolescents through education for responsible 
living, which is an essential component of this programme and also deals with 
the prevention of alcohol, drug and other substance abuse. A number of 
measures, which proved to be successful for selected target groups, will be 
tested and, if necessary, adapted, in five countries. The results will provide 
input to a number of national seminars on mental health programme management. 
WHO will collaborate with countries in the application of pertinent WHO 
guidelines. WHO will also be instrumental in improving their information 
services on drug utilization so as to facilitate the rational use of these 
substances by specialized and general health services, including primary 
health care. 



Budgetary Implications 

The overall budgetary allocations for this programme have increased by 96 per 
cent, mainly because one Member Country has earmarked funds for initiating 
activities relating to Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse. 
Another Member Country has increased its allocation for implementing the 
narcotic psychotropic drug control system. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us S us $ 

Country 

PROGRAMME 3.10.3 PREVENTION AND TREATMENT OF MENTAL AND NEUROMGICAL 
DISORDERS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing social sequelae of severe 
mental disorders through extension of integrated treatment facilities; 
reducing the social cost of severe mental disorders and disabilities through 
mobilization of community resources, including self-help/mutual aid efforts; 
and reducing social disability resulting from psychosocial and minor mental 
disorders. 

Targets 

- The population coverage by integrated and community-oriented 
mental health care will have increased by at least 5 per cent per 
year, especially in countries with low rates of present coverage, 
and 

- National plans on mental health, with specific targets in coverage 
and quality of care, will be established in at least five 
countries of the Region. 

Situation Analysis 

Mental and neurological disorders are widespread in all populations and 
cultures and continue to be a source of distress, impaired productivity, and 
diminished quality of life for significant numbers of people and families. 



In most populations, the life-time incidence of mental disorders can be 
estimated at no less than 15 per cent; and at any point in time about 5 per 
cent of the population suffer from long-term disability due to mental illness 
or handicap. The main causes of such disability are chronic psychosis, such as 
schizophrenia, depression, organic brain syndromes, epilepsy, consequences of 
cerebrovascular disorders, neurosis and psychosomatic disorders. In developing 
countries, there is an excess of psychological reactions associated with 
severe environmental stress, and of organic brain syndromes due to a variety 
of causes including trauma, and infectious and parasitic diseases. 

The most significant progress in recent years has been achieved in the 
adaptation of the available techniques for use in general care and, although 
the number of mental health personnel in developing countries remains 
insufficient, it is now evident that services to the mentally and 
neurologically ill can be provided through general health and other social 
service workers. This is already happening in many countries; in others, there 
is still a need to change attitudes of specialists and general health workers, 
the general population and governments to ensure wide application and use of 
the well-proven training approaches now in existence. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the formulation of 
specific inputs into national health policies and programmes, dealing with 
prevention and treatment of mental and neurological disorders. WHO will 
cooperate in the designing and implementation of mental health care as an 
integral part of the national health care system. Up-to-date information 
resulting from exploratory, intervention, and evaluative studies on the role 
of primary health care and the impact of specialized services in the 
prevention, treatment and management of mental and neurological diaordera will 
be provided, together with information on effective low-cost technology. 

WHO will promote the use of essential drugs for the treatment of mental 
and neurological disorders, support the establishment of systems which will 
ensure the regularity of their supply and the training of national personnel 
in pla~ing and management techniques, including those relevant to the 
establishment of national mental health information systems and to the 
implementation of operational research. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with the Member 
Countries in developing strategies that would facilitate the inclusion into 
primary health care of activities leading to prevention and management of 
mental and neurological disorders and of ensuing disabilities. In particular, 
WHO will disseminate information about the management of mental and 
neurological disorders within the framework of primary health care, which will 
facilitate the development of comprehensive programmes aimed at the prevention 
of these types of diseases. An intercountry workshop on mental health 
leadership training and programme management is planned for 1991. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an overall reduction of 31.0 per cent in the allocation for this 
programme during 1990-1991, which is mainly due to three countries having 
substantially reduced their allocations. Two countries have increased their 
allocations while another country has made an allocation for initiating 
activities in view of the increasing priority being given to this programme 
area. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S % us S us S 

country 729 700 503 800 (225 900) (31.0) 

PR- 3.11.0 PROMOTION OF E N V I B O ~ A L  HEALTH 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in improving the health and quality 
of life of people through the promotion of environmental health at all levels. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1993 

This programme consists of five sub-programmes, namely 3.11.1 - Community 
Water Supply and Sanitation, 3.11.2 - Environmental Health in Rural and Urban 
Development and Housing, 3.11.3 - Health risk assessment of potentially toxic 
chemicals, 3.11.4 - Control of Environmental Health Hazards, and 3.11.5 - Food 
Safety. Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1990-1991 
are indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us S us S % us $ us S 

Country 3 920 900 4 054 500 133 600 3.41 2 512 100 873 000 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 915 200 871 700 (43 500) (4.75) 771 900 190 000 

Total 4 836 100 4 926 200 90 100 1.86 3 284 000 1 063 000 



PROGMMME 3.11.1 COHMUNITI WATFX SUPPLY AND SANITATION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in consolidating the progress made 
during the IDWSS Decade and in the formulation of national plans and 
programmes in the sector to promote and assist in the provision of safe and 
adequate water supply and sanitation to all with increasing community 
participation in line with national PHC programmes and HFA strategies. 

Targets 

By 1991, 

- Most countries of the Region will have reviewed their progress in 
the Decade in relation to national targets, aspirations and 
experiences during the period; 

- Most countries of the Region will have developed specific 
large-scale plans and programmes for consolidating the Decade 
achievements and/or further increasing the coverage of population 
with sanitation and excreta disposal facilities beyond the Decade; 

- Most countries of the Region will have operationalized their 
Decade approaches, strengthened linkages between water supply and 
other elements of primary health care and laid down the basic 
framework for the realignment of institutions at the programme 
level to facilitate the involvement of the community, 
self-management and intersectoral collaboration at the project 
level; 

- At least four countries will have field-tested community-based 
project planning and implementation approaches and developed 
respective country-speclfic strategies and guidellnea; 

- Most countries of the Region will have enhanced their manpower 
development activities in accordance with the plan and progressed 
in their implementation and proper operation and management of the 
water supply and sanitation facilities for maximum health benefits 
to the communities; 

- At least four countries of the Region will have completed internal 
and external resource mobilization profiles and held donor 
consultations to attract more funds for implementation of their 
Decade plans; 

- At least four countries will have field-tested community 
participationleducation approaches, particularly participation of 
women, and formulated strategies and guidelines for large-scale 
implementation; 

- At least four countries will have demonstrated feasibility of 
implementation of sanitation (latrine programme) along with water 
supply programme with greater community involvement and 
participation; 



- One or two countries of the Region will have established water 
quality surveillance and monitoring programmes and procedures and 
related facilities, and 

- At least two countries of the Region will have made substantial 
progress in establishing management information systems employing 
computer programmes. 

Situation Analysis 

The International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade mid-term 
progress review was carried out in December 1985. This showed greater progress 
to have been made in rural than urban water supply and, if the programme 
accelerated as expected in the second half of the Decade, the regional 
aspirations for rural water supply might be achieved. Unfortunately, in 
sanitation, little progress was recorded. Data collection for a new progress 
survey as of December 1987, with projections up to December 1988, is in 
progress. The information thus obtained is intended to be utilized in the 
first instance for the deliberations of a Regional Consultation on the Decade 
to be held in July 1988. Regarding the preparation, review, and updating of 
national plans for the Decade or functioning of National Action Committees and 
Technical Support Teams, no significant changes were noted during the 
1986-1987 biennium. 

As in the previous years of the Decade, the completed projects continue to 
fail, in varying degrees, in providing expected health benefits due to 
deficiencies in the sector policies, strategies and approaches adopted in 
their implementation. The implementation of sanitation projects, particularly 
that of low-cost sanitation, is gaining momentum but the overall coverage in 
the Region remains quite low. Close collaboration with the health sector, 
specially in water quality testing and surveillance, needs to be established 
and maintained. 

The shortage of trained manpower or under-utilization of available human 
resources continues to impede the progress of sector development. Though 
training courses are organized on an ad basis and there is a need to adopt 
a comprehensive human resources development approach involving planning, 
production and utilization of manpower, sector agencies need to be strengthened 
institutionally to undertake community education to prepare beneficiaries to 
accept, operate and pay for water and sanitation facilities. Guidelines for 
the involvement of women in all stages of sector development are yet to be 
adopted for application on a large scale. 

Progress continues to be made in the establishment of management 
information systems and in directing research and development in the sector. 
Efforts continue to be made to secure internal and external resources, 
especially for rural water supply and sanitation programmes. However, due to 
the global recession, which is still unabated, it is difficult to mobilize 
sufficient internal and external resources. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

Based on the Decade review and evaluation exercises to be undertaken in 1988 
(Regional Consultation meeting in July 1988 and Progress Review study in 
December 1988) and with the aim of fostering national and international 
actions, WHO support will be provided to the Member Countries on priority 
needs, enabling them to formulate their national plans and programmes for 
achieving HFA/2000. 



At the country level, WHO support will be extended to Member Countries to 
assess achievements, strengths and weaknesses in the five areas of community 
water supply and sanitation, namely promotion of the sector, institutional 
development, manpower development, information and technology, and resource 
mobilization. Particular attention will be paid to the success or failure of 
the approaches used in the implementation of projects; active involvement of 
communities, particularly of women; and establishing institutional linkages at 
programme and project levels. Planning and implementation of projects will be 
supported to incorporate a community-based approach, self-sufficiency, 
intersectoral collaboration and education at the community level as well as 
establishing responsive referral programme support networks. Technical support 
will be provided for the development of priority projects for external 
assistance, reviewing water quality monitoring and surveillance, and 
identifying priority needs. Efforts will be made to secure necessary resources 
for the establishment of an appropriate water quality monitoring and 
surveillance programme. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO will support the country level 
projects and programmes on human resources development, strengthening of the 
sector and institutions, and resource mobilization. Promotion and/or 
consolidation of necessary software support components, such as community 
education/motivation, strengthening of community-level institutions, and 
community involvement, particularly of women, will receive specific support. 
Situation analyses, evaluations and country-level assessment reports will be 
compiled and projects and programmes according to felt needs and priority 
issues will be initiated. Support will be provided for holding intercountry 
workshops/seminars and consultations and development of programme strategies 
and guidelines. 

Budgetary Implications 

Four countries have marginally increased their allocations, while four others 
have reduced their respective allocations under this programme area. The 
regional/intercountry allocation has also been reduced due to financial 
constraints, resulting in a marginal decrease of 1.6 per cent in the overall 
allocation for this programme during 1990-1991 as compared to that of 
1988-1989. Extrabudgetary resources will be provided to two countries for 
strengthening the ongoing activities. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us 9 us S us S X us S us S 

Country 3 054 700 3 058 000 3 300 0.11 2 284 300 460 000 

~egionall 
Intercountry 872 200 805 500 (66 700) (7.65) 104 100 

Total 



PROGRAMME 3.11.2 EHVIRONMENTAL HEALTH IN RURAL AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT 
AND HOUSING 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the formulation and implementation 
of policies and programmes advocating the adaptation and dissemination of 
information incorporating environmental health aspects in rural and urban 
development and housing. 

Targets 

- At least four countries in the Region will have initiated action 
to incorporate environmental health measures in rural and urban 
development and housing programmes as an integral part of their 
policies for socio-economic development; 

- Intersectoral and multisectoral approaches to deal with health 
aspects of urban and rural environments will have been developed, 
and 

- A national programme on solid waste disposal, low-cost sanitation, 
impact assessment, environmental health in urban planning and slum 
improvement and housing for most countries of the Region will have 
been initiated. 

Situation Analysis 

Many countries of the Region are faced with problems of urban slums, poorly 
constructed houses in urban and rural areas, lack of adequate water supply, 
sanitation, and refuse collection and disposal facilities all of which, 
coupled with overcrowding, result in a high rate of acute respiratory 
infections and enteric diseases. Also, major causes of difficulties in the 
control of vector-borne diseases could be traced to unplanned growth, 
overcrowding, poor housing and lack of proper sanitation. 

In most countries of the Region, some legislation exists on urban develop- 
ment, but the enforcement varies from country to country. Appropriate legisla- 
tion on rural development is either inadequate or ineffectively enforced, or 
totally non-existent. Some countries have established such national 
institutions as "Urban Development Authority", "Department of Town and Country 
Planning", "Housing Board", etc., which are functioning at varying levels of 
efficiency. Other countries have only one or none of these institutions. 

Since no substantial budgetary provision has been made for initiating WHO 
activities in this new area, efforts will be made for preparing case studies 
and guidelines for addressing different problems related to environmental 
health in rural and urban development and housing. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for undertaking activities 
for the improvement of environmental health, e.g. solid waste collection and 
disposal, conversion of insanitary latrines into sanitary ones, slum 
improvement and development of housing hygiene. 



Situation analyses and country overviews on environmental health aspects 
of rural and urban development and housing, including institutional, manpower, 
intersectoral coordination aspects, etc., will be undertaken in some countries. 
National workshops and consultations on programme development, information 
exchange and integrated approach to solving health problems between health and 
other sectors concerned with socio-economic development and housing will be 
held and projects and programmes on priority needs identified in three 
countries. 

At the regional/intercountry level, support will be provided for the 
development of material for the promotion of environmental health in rural and 
urban development and housing based on intersectoral approach and community 
involvement; development of guidelines on health problems and their solutions 
by non-health agencies responsible for managing socio-economic development; 
review of regional literature and norms and codes for health protection in 
development and housing; collection of available information and documentation 
on low-cost technologies, use of local material, etc.; and formulation of 
projects for external funding on research and intervention activities to 
strengthen country-level activities. 

Budgetary Implications 

Only one country has continued to allocate funds for this programme during 
1990-1991, having increased it by 9.56 per cent as compared to that in 
1988-1989. The overall allocation has, however, increased significantly as 
funds have been earmarked under the intercountry programme for initiating 
activities under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us t % us S us t 

Country 50 200 55 000 4 800 9.56 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 

Total 50 200 65 000 14800 29.48 

PROGRAMME 3.11.3 H m T H  RISK ASSESSMENT OF POTENTIALLY TOXIC CHEMICALS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the assessment of health 
risks of potentially toxic chemicals and protecting human health and the 
environment from the adverse effects of chemical hazards. 



Targets 

- The Member Countries will have started the collection of 
information on existing health risks from potentially toxic 
chemicals, and 

- Three countries of the Region will have started dissemination of 
information on health risks of potentially-toxic chemicals . 

Situation Analysis 

In the past few years, a number of industrial accidents occurred in the 
countries of the Region as well as globally, resulting in the discharge of 
harmful substances into the environment, or large-scale contamination of food 
items. This not only led to death and disability in large numbers in adjacent 
residential areas but also sometimes had very far-reaching effects on the 
health of the population. On the other hand, thousands of new chemical 
substances have found entry into the consumer market and are in use by the 
public without full awareness about their dangerous side-effects. 

All this has resulted in considerable health risks to the public and 
Member States have become increasingly aware of the need for preventive as 
well as corrective measures. 

In the wake of the Intercountry Workshop on Chemical Safety, 1984, five 
Member Countries initiated action to establish separate national agencies for 
environmental protection, including the health risk assessment aspect. Support 
has been provided to the Member Countries for undertaking activities relating 
to the promotion of awareness, improving data and information systems, 
strengthening of institutional and manpower capabilities, research and 
technology development, and mobilization of necessary resources. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will assist and collaborate with national 
institutions in collecting data on the use of chemicals and carrying out 
toxicological evaluations and epidemiological studies in connection with 
health risks of chemicals in the environment; promoting awareness through the 
distribution of information to decisionloakers, field officers and 
institutions, as well as to the general public on health protection during the 
production, transport, storage, use and disposal of chemicals; initiating 
actions required in the case of chemical accidents and prevention and 
treatment of poisoning; promoting institutional and manpower development; and 
encouraging community participation in the safe use of chemicals as part of 
ongoing PHC programmes. 

At the regional/intercountry, WHO will promote collaborative and joint 
activities between the Member Countries and international coordination with 
regard to harmonization of methodologies for health risk assessment, 
monitoring procedures, regulations regarding import/export, transport and 
storage of chemicals, effects of chemical accidents and accidental discharges 
across national boundaries and joint efforts in the promotion of awareness, 
development of manpower and guidelines, and establishment of lists of 
dangerous chemicals. 



Budgetary Implications 

This sub-programme will be on its own for the first time during 1990-1991. The 
activities in health risk assessment of potentially-toxic chemicals will 
continue to be covered under the sub-programme "Control of Environmental 
Health Hazards" and, therefore, there will be an overlap of activities between 
the two sub-programmes for some time. As such, only one country has made 
allocation for initiating activities under this new sub-programme, while some 
activities under this sub-programme will also be implemented in some countries 
of the Region under a UNDP-assisted project. 

3.11.3 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S X us S us S 

Country 60 000 60 000 

PROGXAWB 3.ll.4 CONTROL OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH HAZARDS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting appropriate policies and 
implementing programmes for the protection of human health through the control 
of environmental pollution and health hazards. 

Targets 

By 1991, 

- At least 50 per cent of the countries of the Region will have 
strengthened their organization for environmental health 
assessment, problem identification, and initiated necessary 
programmes; 

- At least 50 per cent of the countries of the Region will have 
developed programmes for environmental monitoring, environmental 
health impact studies, control of adverse health effects of 
chemicals, and initiated related manpower training programmes, and 

- Most countries of the Region will have formulated national 
programmes on control of drinking water quality. 

Situation Analysis 

In five countries of the Region separate national boards/agencles have been 
established to deal with environmental protection, while in some others health 
ministries continue to be charged with these functions. Managerial and 



technical capacity for implementation vary considerably in the countries, not 
to mention the scarce resources generally allocated at the national level for 
their activities. The problems of the countries are similar but their 
pollution and health hazards control programmes are in varying stages of 
development. Only in recent years has there been a trend towards making prior 
assessments of environmental consequences of development projects by including 
such requirements in national and regional plans. 

Due to fast-growing populations and rapidly-expanding industries, 
environmental problems have become more frequent and more severe. Their health 
effects are of increasing magnitude. Because of the growing awareness of 
environmental pollution and potential health hazards, more activities are 
being undertaken and interest in pollution control, chemical safety, 
radiation, etc. has been steadily growing in the Region. 

Following the Intercountry Workshop on Chemical Safety, 1984, and in view 
of the interest expressed by Member Countries, a major intercountry project on 
"Safety and Control of Pollutants and Toxic Chemicals" has been prepared and 
has found UNDP financial support in their Fourth Programme Cycle. The project 
became operational in early 1988. In preparation of this project, a 
comprehensive assessment of the situation with regard to chemical safety and 
environmental health hazards in Burma, India, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand was made. Based on this assessment, most of the countries of the 
Region are in need of assistance in coordinated planning and programme 
development, legislation, licensing, monitoring, information Systems, manpower 
development and promotional and educational material. In DPR Korea, a 
UNDP-funded project on "Control of Environmental Health Hazards" became 
operational in 1986. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will provide support for the strengthening of 
national capabilities for undertaking chemical safety and pollution control 
programmes, determining health effects, and evaluating control strategies; 
collaboration with national agencies in planning monitoring systems, 
collecting and analysing data and identifying high-risk areas and groups ; 
reviewing and strengthening of legislation, standards and institutional and 
managerial capabilities with due emphasis on the role of health professionals; 
manpower development programmes through country-level studies; promotion of 
research and field investigations and community involvement and education; 
exchange and transfer of information, documentation of experiences, listing of 
pollutants and hazards, preparation of guidelines, monitoring and evaluation; 
preparation of new projectslprogrammes and mobilization of resources; and 
continuation of collaborative programmes on air and water quality through 
wHOIUNEP project "Global Environmental Monitoring Systems (GEMS)" in 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, and Thailand as well as the "Human Exposure 
Assessment Location" project in India. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO support will be provided for the 
strengthening of national capabilities in coordinated planning and programme 
development, legislation, licensing, monitoring information system, manpower 
development and promotional and educational material. Major collaborative 
efforts in this programme will be undertaken through the proposed WHOIUNDP 
intercountry project. With its available resources at the intercountry level, 
WHO will concentrate its support on activities aimed at the promotion and 
creation of awareness, provision of data and information, strengthening of 
institutional and manpower capabilities, research and technology development, 
as well as mobilization of necessary resources. The strengthening of 



collaboration between Member Countries and national institutions concerned 
with the International Programme on Chemical Safety will be another area 
receiving WHO support. 

Budgetary Implications 

The 1990-1991 budget allocation registers a substantial increase of 48.3 per 
cent, which is due mainly to one country having made a sizeable increase (134 
per cent) and another country having earmarked funds for initiating activities 
under this programme area. The intercountry budget has also been increased. 
One country has, however, reduced its allocation. Extrabudgetary resources will 
also be mobilized for implementing activities under the intercountry programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us J us S % us S us S 

Country 319 600 474 200 154 600 48.37 209 800 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 23 000 34 000 11 000 47.83 663 400 190 000 

Total 342 600 508 200 165 600 48.34 873 200 190 000 

PROGRAMME 3.ll.5 FOOD SAFETY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in considerably reducing morbidity 
due to food-borne diseases by promoting the establishment of food-borne 
diseases surveillance programmes and national food safety standards, 
strengthening of central laboratories for microbiological and chemical 
analysis of food and drinking water, and education of communities in food 
safety measures. 

Targets 

By 1991, most Member Countries will have developed national policies on food 
safety and food safety standards based on Codex Alimentarius, and strengthened 
food laboratories for microbiological and chemical analysis of food and 
drinking water. 

Situation Analysis 

Most Countries in the South-East Asia Region have collaborated with WHO in the 
development of food safety programmes. While some countries have evolved 
comprehensive programmes on food safety, many would still need substantial WHO 



collaboration for developing and strengthening their food safety programmes. 
Though food laws have been enacted, their implementation needs further 
strengthening. Food safety programmes are often fragmented and implemented by 
local self-governments and federal governments through the Ministry of Health 
or Agriculture aud Commerce. However, there is no effective coordination 
between the various ministries. 

Food safety programmes have not yet been incorporated in the primary 
health care approach. Food-borne diseases are not uncommon. They contribute 
quite substantially to diarrhoea1 diseases, particularly among infants and 
children. Although food standards based on Codex Alimentarius have been 
developed, microbiological standards for food have yet to evolve. Laboratory 
services for food analysis have been developed in most countries. However, 
there is a need for further technical inputs. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will cooperate in the development of a national 
policy on food safety; training in food control activities; in-service 
training of food handlers and food inspectors; adoption of Codex Alimentarius 
standards; strengthening of national regulatory authorities; supply of 
reagents and standards; strengthening of food control laboratories; 
formulation of strategies for consumer awareness, involvement of voluntary 
organizations and development of food-testing. Support will also be provided 
to food analysis laboratories. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will strengthen national regulatory 
authorities and supply reagents and standards. It will support the adoption of 
Codex Alimentarius standards. 

Budgetary Implications 

Four countries have significantly reduced their allocations under this 
programme, while only one country has marginally increased its allocation for 
expanding activities in the field of food safety, resulting in an overall 
decrease of 16.8 per cent in the allocation for 1990-1991 as compared to the 
1988-1989 biennium. This takes into account the increased allocation under the 
intercountry programme. Extrabudgetary resources will be provided to one 
country for initiating activities under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Propoaed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S X us S us S 

Country 496 400 407 300 (89 100) (17.9) 18 000 413 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 20 000 22 200 2 200 11.00 4 400 

Total 516 400 429 500 (86 900) (16.8) 22 400 413 000 



PROGRAMME 3.12.0 DIAGNOSTIC, THERAPEUTIC AND REHABILITATIVE TECHNOLJGY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the development, use and 
adaptation of diagnostic, therapeutic and rehabilitative technologies and the 
proper use of medicinal drugs and medical devices appropriate for specific 
national systems and institutions. 

Programme Activities 

This programme consists of five sub-programmes, namely, 3.12.1 - Clinical, 
Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health Systems based on Primary 
Health Care, 3.12.2 - Essential Drugs and Vaccines, 3.12.3 - Drug and Vaccine 
Quality, Safety and Efficacy, 3.12.4 - Traditional Medicine, and 3.12.5 - 
Rehabilitation. 

Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1990-1991 are 
indicated in the programme statements that follow. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S X us 9 us S 

Country 4 290 600 4 389 400 98 800 2.30 1 900 900 600 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 467 000 642 400 175 400 37.56 618 500 178 000 

Total 4 757 600 5 031 800 274 200 5.76 2 519 400 778 000 

PROGRAMME 3.12.1 CLINICAL, LABORATORY AND RADIOLOGICAL TECHNOLOGY FOR 
HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON PRIMARY H!&UTH CARE 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the strengthening of branches of 
the CLR programmes i.e. diagnostic, public health, blood transfusion and 
radiological services, for support to primary health care including promotion 
of self-reliance in the production and standardization of diagnostic reagents. 



Targets 

By 1991, 

- All countries of the Region will have established in-service 
training programmes for updating managerial and technical skills, 
particularly of laboratory personnel working in regional and 
district laboratories, introduced national programmes of quality 
control in clinical chemistry, bacteriology and haematology; and 
established facilities for radiodlannosis a t  ~rovincial and - 
district levels, including at least one radio-therapeutic unit; 

- At least five Member Countries will have established systems for 
the maintenance and repair of laboratory equipment; 

- At least two countries will have established training centres for 
the maintenance and repair of laboratory equipment, and 

- At least three countries will have established facilities for the 
production of some of the very commonly-used microbiological and 
immunological reagents and attained regional self-reliance through 
TCDC mechanisms. 

Situation Analysis 

Most countries in the Region have developed laboratory infrastructure in close 
collaboration with WHO. Thus some countries like Bangladesh, India, Indonesia 
and Thailand have strengthened Central Public Health Laboratories as well as 
developed regional laboratories for giving support to peripheral areas. Many 
countries, however, have laid major emphasis on the development of laboratory 
systems for clinical diagnosis rather than giving support to epidemiological 
services. 

WHO has assisted countries in the transfer of appropriate technology for 
the diagnosis of bacterial, parasitic and viral diseases. Thus rapid 
techniques in the diagnosis of viral diseases have been introduced both in 
central and regional laboratories in a number of countries. Manpower training 
has received considerable attention. Nationals have been trained both through 
fellowships programmes and group training activities in the standardization 
and adaptation of appropriate laboratory methodology for the diagnosis of 
bacterial, parasitic and viral diseases as well as in the fields of 
haematology and clinical chemistry. 

With a view to improving the quality of the laboratory services, both 
internal and external quality control programmes have been introduced. Several 
countries have now initiated national programmes in quality control in 
clinical chemistry. Laboratories from different countries have also been 
encouraged to participate in global quality control programmes in clinical 
chemistry, haematology and bacteriology. 

A few countries have been assisted in standardization methodology and 
quality control measures for the production of some of the commonly-used 
microbiological reagents. Several countries have established facilities for 
the breeding of small laboratory animals. 

Some countries have been assisted in establishing systems for the repair 
and maintenance of important laboratory equipment. WHO has provided 
information on the appropriate type of equipment needed for establishing 
health laboratories peripherally in support to the laboratory programme, 



particularly in developing peripheral laboratories to provide effective 
support to primary health care and for active surveillance of some of the 
important communicable and noncommunicable diseases which are likely to emerge 
as priority health problems in the coming years. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate with the Member Countries in the 
selection and adaptation of the most essential clinical, diagnostic and 
treatment measures; selection of appropriate laboratory, radiological and 
other diagnostic and therapeutic technology; designing, selection and 
procurement of basic and appropriate laboratory and radiological equipment and 
supplies for countries, and training of nationals in the sound management of 
laboratories and radiological services. Support will be provided for the 
strengthening of peripheral laboratories; development of technical and 
managerial skills of laboratory personnel; introduction of measures for the 
extension of blood transfusion services to the periphery and appropriate 
methodology to render blood and blood products safe for human use; 
strengthening of quality control in clinical chemistry, haematology and 
bacteriology; training of nationals in the development of maintenance and 
repair systems of laboratory equipment; and radiodiagnosis and radiotherapy; 
establishment of radiation medicine units; and promotion of quality control 
monitoring in both radiodiagnosis and radiotherapy. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will assist the Member Countries 
in improving clinical, laboratory, blood transfusion and radiological 
technology, particularly at the peripheral level; promoting TCDC for the 
transfer of information and technology, developing manpower in technical and 
management skills, organizing group educational activities for improving 
laboratory management and maintenance, promoting good laboratory practices and 
biosafety measures in the Region; and integration of appropriate clinical and 
public health laboratory within national health systems. 

Budgetary Implications 

The increase in the budgetary allocation for 1990-1991 over that for 1988-1989 
is only marginal. While one country has substantially increased its allocation 
for strengthening laboratories and developing adequate manpower to man them, 
another country has reduced its allocation significantly. As for other 
countries, the increase or decrease in their respective allocations is only 
marginal. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
US $ US 3 US $ X US $ US 3 

Country 

~egionall 
Intercountry 363 300 381 200 17 900 4.93 403 800 

Total 1 635 900 1 706 400 70 500 4.31 746 100 



PROGRAMME 3.12.2 ESSENTIAL DRUGS AND VACCINES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development and management of 
drug policies, promotion of rational use of drugs and adoption of diagnostic, 
therapeutic and rehabilitative technology, including the use of medicinal 
drugs appropriate for national systems and institutions. 

Targets 

- All countries of the Region will have developed essential drug 
lists, reviewed drug policies and improved procurement and 
management systems for drugs in primary health care programmes; 

- Seven Member Countries will have established facilities for the 
production of essential drugs and introduced good manufacturing 
practices, and 

- At least nine Member Countries will have developed rational drug 
policies. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO has collaborated with the countries of the Region during the Sixth and 
Seventh General Programmes of Work to establish drug policies and management 
in order to improve drug procurement, storage and distribution systems and to 
develop technical and managerial competence and generally to ensure the supply 
of essential drugs and vaccines of assured quality in support of primary 
health care. Although drugs and vaccines have to be viewed as necessary 
provisions for the improvement of health care in several countries, the drug 
policies were directed towards industrial and trade development. Through WHO 
collaboration, most countries have now reviewed their drug policies and some 
have adopted rational drug policies and management in the light of Health for 
All objectives through the PHC approach. Most countries have established 
essential drug lists based on the concept advocated by WHO. Mechanisms have 
now also been set up for updating the lists of essential drugs. WHO provided 
technical inputs to several countries to review their systems of procurement 
and improving the mechanisms for procurement. Some of the countries were also 
assisted in establishing or strengthening facilities for the production of 
essential drugs and introduce good manufacturing practices (GMP) in their 
production units. WHO collaborated with several countries in improving 
distribution and storage systems. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate in the organization of national 
seminars for reviewing drug policies and management, promotion of TCDC in the 
field of drug management and vaccine quality control, and training of 
regulatory authorities in quality assurance. 



At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will organize a consultation to 
review the development of rational therapeutics and clinical pharmacology and 
strengthen WHO collaborating centres for the quality control of drugs and 
vaccines. 

Budgetary Implications 

While one country will be initiating activities, two countries have increased 
their allocations for carrying out activities in this programme area. The 
overall decrease of 30.5 per cent in the allocation for 1990-1991 over that of 
the 1988-1989 biennium is mainly due to the substantial reduction effected by 
three countries in the allocation of resources to this programme area. 
Extrabudgetary resources will be mobilized for strengthening activities under 
the intercount ry programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S X us S us S 

Country 972 800 664 000 (308 800) (31.7) 1 013 400 

Regionall 
Intercountry 30 000 33 000 3 000 10.0 211 800 178 000 

Total 1 002 800 697 000 (305 800) (30.5) 1 225 200 178 000 

PROGRAMME 3.12.3 DRUG AND VACCINE QUALITY. SAFETY AND EFFICACY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the development of quality 
assurance programmes in pharmaceuticals and biologicals, and national 
mechanisms for evaluating the safety and efficacy of drugs and vaccines. 

Targets 

- At least five Member Countries will have established comprehensive 
quality control mechanisms, and 

- At least three countries of the Region will have developed 
capabilities for evaluating drug safety and efficacy. 



Situation Analysis 

The availability of safe and effective drugs and vaccines is an important 
prerequisite for the supply of such drugs for primary health care. WHO has 
assisted countries in establishing quality assurance programmes and 
introducing good manufacturing practices in production units. Thus, India, 
Indonesia and Thailand have established comprehensive quality assurance which 
includes facilities for the testing of drugs according to pharmacopoeia1 
standards, preparation of national reference substances, training in GMP and 
establishment of facilities for the evaluation of therapeutic efficacy of 
drugs. For countries like Bhutan, Maldives, Nepal and Sri Lanka, which are 
still in the stage of developing their quality assurance, to assist in 
ensuring the quality and safety of drugs and biologicals. WHO reviewed 
activities in the countries and provided guidelines for further development. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate in the training of nationals in the 
quality control of pharmaceuticals and biologicals, introduction of good 
manufacturing practices and strengthening of hospital pharmacies. Rational use 
of drugs in primary health care will be strengthened. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO collaborating centres on quality 
assurance will be strengthened and a consultation on quality assurance 
programme of pharmaceuticals would be organized. WHO would develop a manual 
for the training of drug inspectors. 

Budgetary Implications 

One country has substantially increased its allocation for developing drug 
policies and production of vaccines. While two countries have reduced their 
allocations significantly (one of them by 100 per cent), four countries have 
marginally increased their allocations for continuing the programme activities 
initiated earlier. The overall allocation has, however, increased only 
marginally over that for the previous biennium. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 833 700 894 000 60 300 7.23 37 200 

Regionall 
Intercountry 

Total 



PROGRAMME 3.12.4 TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

Objective 

To collaborace with the Member Countries in promoting and supporting the 
proper use and integration of traditional medicines and traditional medical 
practitioners in health systems in support of primary health care and 
evaluation of clinical efficacy of traditional medicines. 

Targets 

- Most Member Countries will have utilized traditional medicine 
practitioners in primary health care through training in promotive 
and preventive aspects of health; 

- At least three countries of the Region will have established 
standards for some of the commonly-used traditional medicines, and 

- At least three countries will have established programmes for the 
evaluation of traditional medicine. 

Situation Analysis 

Most countries in the South-East Asia Region have developed and strengthened 
traditional medicine in support of primary health care. Traditional medicine 
being culture-specific, has taken deep roots in the cultural milieu of the 
countries of this region. Thus, there are large numbers of traditional 
practitioners who are practising traditional medicine without going through 
institutional or formal training. They have developed their craft and skills 
which have been passed on to them through centuries. Often they are the 
leaders of the community which has great faith in their ability to assist them 
overcome problems and crises. 

Over the last few decades, countries such as Bangladesh, India, Nepal and 
Sri Lanka have developed institutionalised training programmes in traditional 
medicine. This has resulted in the development of a parallel infrastructure in 
traditional medicine. On the other hand, steps have been initiated in Burma, 
Indonesia and Thailand to initiate training programmes for traditional 
practitioners and to bring them into the mainstream of health activity. In DPR 
Korea and Mongolia, attempts have been made to incorporate traditional 
medicine with modern medicine with a view to utilizing this rich source of 
technical skills and knowledge to strengthen primary health care programmes. 

The major emphasis of WHO programmes in the field of traditional medicine 
has been on the training of traditional practitioners in promotive and 
preventive aspects of medicine. Attempts have also been made to incorporate 
traditional practices in primary health care programmes in several countries, 
such as Bangladesh, Nepal and Sri Lanka. 

WHO has also collaborated with the countries in   re paring a list of ~~~ - ~ . - . 

traditional remedies of reputed efficacy for the treatment of commonly- 
, ~,-.~-~-- ,~ ~~, ~~~ . ... .".* . % ~ -~,-L. 



practitioners. WHO has also catalysed technical cooperation between the 
countries of the Region to disseminate information on traditional medicine and 
exchange ideas in regard to the development and strengthening of programmes on 
traditional medicine. 

Research has been initiated for establishing the effectiveness of 
traditional medicine, particularly medicinal plants in clinical practices. WHO 
collaborating centres have been established in India to carry out research and 
evaluation of traditional medicines and herbal remedies in common ailments. 
Through UNDP assistance, countries were assisted to develop expertise in 
phytochemistry, pharmacognosy and pharmacological evaluation of medicinal 
plants. Burma, India and Sri Lanka were assisted through UNDP projects to 
develop methodologies for the standardization of traditional remedies. 

programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO will collaborate in the training of traditional 
medicine practitioners in support of primary health care and strengthening of 
quality control of traditional medicines. Nationals will receive training in 
clinical methodology for the evaluation of traditional medicines. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate in developing and 
supporting WHO collaborating centres. 

Budgetary Implications 

The enhanced budgetary allocations for five countries reflect the major 
emphasis being laid on the promotion of the use and integration of traditional 
medicines in the national health systems in support of primary health care. 
One country has earmarked funds for initiating activities for the promotion of 
traditional medicine. Though one country has reduced its allocation, there is 
an increase of 7.2 per cent in the overall allocation for 1990-1991 over that 
of 1988-1989. Extrabudgetary resources will be mobilized for initiating 
activities under this programme area in one country. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 947 600 1 015 800 68 200 7.20 436 500 600 000 

PROGRAMME 3.12.5 REHABILITATION 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in promoting the use of rehabilitative 
technologies appropriate to social, cultural and institutional conditions in 
countries with the emphasis on prevention of disabilities and integration of 
services for rehabilitation with general health services through coordinated, 



community-based governmental and nongovernmental activities; undertaking 
research aimed at the developmenmt and adaptation of rehabilitation approaches 
and technologies; and promoting social and community awareness of disabilities 
and generating social action for the integration of disabled persons in 
community life. 

Targeta 

By 1993, seven countries of the Region will have achieved widespread public 
awareness of the causes of disabilities and preventive measures, and 
formulated comprehensive national plan for the rehabilitation of persons 
afflicted with the most common types of disabilities. 

Situation Analysis 

The concept of rehabilitation has changed since the Alma Ata Declaration and 
community-based disability prevention and rehabilitation has been adopted by 
most Member Countries as the approach to rehabilitation. The South-East Asia 
Region of WHO has a long experience in such strategies in Burma, India, 
Indonesia, and Sri Lanka which had organized demonstrstion/training centres. 

The translation of the WHO Manual on "Training the Disabled in the 
community" into several national and local languages has facilitated the 
training of personnel required for this programme. The utilization of health 
volunteers, as in the Indonesian experience, and of community health workers 
in other situations, has shown a cost-effective modality for delivering 
rehabilitation services. Attention has also been paid and support provided for 
the development of appropriate technologies in the area of prosthetic and 
orthotic development including other disability aids, such as wheel chairs. 
Through technical cooperation provided by WHO, other UN Agencies and NGOs, 
considerable progress has been made in this regard. 

The need for specialized back-up personnel, such as psychiatrists, 
physiotherapists, occupational therapists, etc., had been identified and WHO 
support was provided for their training, both nationally as well as in 
internatonal institutions. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for promoting the 
development and further strengthening of community-based disability prevention 
and rehabilitation as part of primary health care activities, particularly 
through the district-level health system. Training of personnel in various 
aspects of prevention and rehabilitation would be undertaken. Linkages would 
be promoted with other programme areas, such as Nutrition, Prevention of 
Blindness, Mental Health, Acute Respiratory Infections, etc., to ensure an 
integrated approach to the control of avoidable disabilities. 

At the regional/intercountry level, it is proposed to set up a data-base 
and provide information exchange regarding innovative approaches and 
successful 'models' of rehabilitation services. WHO will identify resource 
needs and mobilize funds from extrabudgetary resources, particulrly NGOs and 
bilateral and multilateral agencies. Integrated approaches to disability 
prevention would also be developed. Appropriate technology for further 
development of orthotic and prosthetic devices would be supported through the 
dissemination of information and consultative support. 



Budgetary Implications 

The programme is being increasingly integrated within primary health care 
delivery. An increase of 112.9 per cent in the overall allocation for 
1990-1991 reflects the increased inputs into the specific areas of the 
programme. One country has earmarked funds for initiating activities while two 
countries hase increased (one of them sizeably) their allocations for 
intensifying activities under this programme area. The intercountry allocation 
has also been enhanced substantially. The need for extrabudgetary resources is 
evident to offset the reductions made by four Member Countries for carrying 
out the programme activities. 

- 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S % us S us S 

Country 263 900 490 400 226 500 85.83 71 500 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 73 700 228 200 154 500 209.6 

Total 337 600 718 600 381 000 112.9 71 500 

PROGRAHHE 4.13.0 DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
major communicable and noncommunicable diseases. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme consists of 18 sub-programmes, namely, 4.13.1 - Immunization, 
4.13.2 - Disease Vector Control, 4.13.3 - Malaria, 4.13.4 - Parasitic 
Diseases, 4.13.5 - Tropical Disease Research, 4.13.6 - Diarrhoea1 Diseases, 
4.13.7 - Acute Respiratory Infections, 4.13.8 - Tuberculosis, 4.13.9 - 
Leprosy, 4.13.10 - Zoonoses, 4.13.11 - Sexually-Transmitted Diseases, 4.13.12 
- Research and Development in the field of vaccines, 4.13.13 - AIDS, 4.13.14 - 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities, 4.13.15 - 
Blindness and Deafness, 4.13.16 - Cancer, 4.13.17 - Cardiovascular Diseases, 
and 4.13.18 - Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities. 
Detailed activities that are proposed to be undertaken in 1990-1991 are 
indicated in the programme statements that follow. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us 3 X us t us S 

-- - --- 

Country 11 662 600 14 006 800 2 344 200 20.10 8 137 000 207 000 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 1 723 200 1 533 700 ( 189 500) (11.0) 3 394 700 52 200 

- 

Total 13 385 800 15 540 500 2 154 700 16.10 11 531 700 259 200 

PROGRAMME 4.13.1 IMMUNIZATION 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity, disability and 
mortality due to diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, measles, poliomyelitis and 
tuberculosis (and other diseases for which safe, effective and cost-beneficial 
vaccines become available) to levels where they cease to be public health 
problems by achieving and sustaining Universal Child Immunization (UCI). 

Targets 

- By 1990, to reduce neonatal tetanus mortality to less than 1 case 
per 1 000 live births and paralytic poliomyelitis morbidity to 
less than 5 cases per 100 000 population. 

- By 1992, countries that have not yet succeeded in assuring that 
all children in the first year of life and all women of 
child-bearing age have access to immunization, or countries that 
have not reduced the incidence of the six target diseases below 
the level of public health importance, will have formulated 
strategies to achieve these goals. 

Situation Analysis 

All Member Countries in S ! U R  are implementing the EPI, include antigens against 
all six EPI target diseases and routinely report EPI-related information, 
including cases and deaths due to the EPI target diseases, through the 
Regional EPI information system. Immunization coverage in all Member Countries 
for infants is 48 per cent and 41 per cent for third dose DPT and OPV 
respectively, and 35 per cent and 12 per cent for one dose BCG and measles, 
respectively. In addition, 32 per cent of pregnant women have received two 
doses or a booster dose of tetanus toxoid (TT). Immunization coverage, 
although increasing, needs continued acceleration to achieve the goal of UCI. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for implementing all 
immunization programmes; sharing of information on WHO'S collective policies, 
related health technologies, and on the support that can be provided by WHO. 
The Regional Office will concentrate on the strengthening of national 
managerial capacities to deliver immunization and other related health 
services. Specific activities include adaptation of appropriate training 
materials and their introduction in refresher training and in the curricula of 
training institutions; support to the planning and management of national 
immunization programmes and participation in activities (particularly those 
relating to training and evaluation) for their implementation; and 
collaboration with governments in the coordination of external resources. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate in the area of 
programme evaluation, which will include comprehensive programme reviews. 
Information on programme activities and on surveillance of the EPI target 
diseases will form the basis for the continuation and periodic updating of the 
computerized regional EPI management information system. A biennial 
intercountry meeting of National EPI Managers will be organized to review the 
situation in each country, discuss the latest technical findings on EPI and 
promote problem-solving to remove the impediments in achieving and sustaining 
UCI. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is an overall decrease of 14.8 per cent in the allocation for EPI during 
1990-1991 over that of 1988-1989, which is mainly due to one country having 
made no allocation at all and five countries having reduced their allocations 
significantly under this programme area. The regionall intercountry budget has 
also been reduced due to financial constraints. Three countries have, however, 
increased their allocations for achieving and maintaining UCI. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ % us $ us $ 

Country 1 882 300 1 589 300 (293 000) (15.6) 329 800 

~egionall 
Intercountry 305 200 274 200 (31 000) (10.2) 464 600 

Total 2 187 500 1863 500 (324 000) (14.8) 794 400 



PROGRAMME 4.13.2 DISEASE VECTOR CONTROL 

Objective 

To collaborate with Member Countries in reducing the spread and/or abundance 
of vectors, intermediate hosts and animal reservoirs responsible for the 
transmission of communicable diseases of major socio-economic importance. 

Targets 

By 1991, all Member Countries affected by vector-borne diseases will have 
acquired appropriate bio-environmental vector control measures, and 
facilitated research, training and advisory services for strengthening control 
of disease vectors and reservoirs involving communities in their 
self-protection manner. 

Situation Analysis 

In many of the Member Countries, malaria, dengue feverfdengue hamorrhagic 
fever (DF/DHF), Japanese encephalitis (JE) and bancroftian filariasis continue 
to be among the major public health problems. The control of these, together 
with other vector-borne diseases including leishmaniasis, still depends 
largely on anti-vector intervention, mainly with insecticides. Resistance and 
refractory behaviour of the vector to DDT are the principal technical 
problems, especially in malaria control. This is further aggravated by the 
decreasing coverage resulting from insufficient supply of insecticides and 
inadequate management of vector control activities due to a lack of trained 
personnel at various levels. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, technical assistance will be provided to the national 
disease control programmes to promote effective vector control and strengthen 
training facilities for manpower development in all aspects of vector biology 
and control to elevate self-reliance in national technical expertise to be 
able to provide technical guidance in the planning, implementation and 
evaluation of local anti-vector activities. WHO will also collaborate with 
national research institutions in developing cost-effective control 
methodologies, and promoting integrated vector management suitable for 
application at the village level by the community. 

At the regional/intercountry, WHO will provide technical support to 
national scientists in gathering, analysing and documenting field data 
relevant to vector biology and control. WHO will also facilitate technical 
cooperation at the intercountry level by collaborating with the established 
WHO collaborating centres on various subjects of disease vectors to enable it 
to constitute a network of centres available to all Member Countries in the 
Region. In the search for a cost-effective control technology, including 
bio-environmental control management or locally developed non-chemical control 
agents, WHO will foster, on an intercountry level, exchange of staff between 
institutions or through multi-centered pilot demonstration projects. 



Budgetary Implications 

While one country has earmarked funds for evolving vector control strategies, 
two countries have reduced their allocations for carrying out activities under 
this programme area. Though there is a slight increase in the intercountry 
budget, the overall allocation for 1990-1991 has registered a 2.7 per cent 
decrease over that of 1988-1989. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S % us S us S 

- 

Country 774 300 741 900 (32 400) (4.18) 436 400 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 176 000 182 600 6 600 3.75 35 600 

Total 950 300 924 500 (25 800) (2.71) 472 000 

PROGRAMME 4.13.3 MALARIA 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
malaria to the extent possible, wherever it occurs as a public health problem. 

Targets 

By 1991, most of the malarious countries will have reviewed the current 
strategies and approaches to malaria control, developed appropriate programmes 
within the primary health care systems, prevented mortality due to malaria in 
special groups and reduced morbidity, and controlled/interrupted transmission 
where feasible, organized measures for the control of malaria epidemics and 
maintained transmission-free status in areas that have been freed from the 
disease. 

Situation Aaalysis 

Although the overall malaria situation in the Region has remained somewhat 
static in recent times, it has the potential for deterioration. In fact, in 
some countries, in spite of national efforts, the epidemiological situation 
has not shown any improvement and this has been a cause for great concern. 
Nevertheless, at least one country of the Region has reached a stage of near 
eradication of malaria. 



In addition to the growing technical problems of parasite resistance to 
antimalaria drugs and vector resistancelrefractory behaviour to commonly-used 
insecticides, operational and managerial problems continue to persist. The 
increasing cost and non-availability of commonly-used insecticides and scarce 
resources at the national level have an adverse effect on the successful 
implementation of national malaria control programmes. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the development and 
implementation of malaria control strategies and approaches suitable to the 
country situation; strengthening of epidemiological surveillance for 
forecasting, early detection and control of malaria epidemics; undertaking 
critical reviews of existing research activities and development of applied 
research to improve malaria control operations as part of primary health care; 
training of PHC workers in the diagnosis and treatment of malaria at the 
periphery with an appropriate referral system for severe cases; promoting 
intersectoral coordination and cooperation for the successful implementation 
of integrated control operations; and monitoring parasite resistance to 
antimalaria drugs and vector resistance to insecticides. 

At the regionallintercountry level, efforts will be made to stimulate 
research and development to overcome problems confronted by the countries in 
the control of malaria; support and coordinate the development of manpower 
necessary for planning, implementing and evaluating malaria control programme 
at various levels; facilitate the coordination of malaria control activities 
and exchange experiences amongst the neighbouring countries; and disseminate 
information to facilitate the application of newly-acquired knowledge to 
malaria control. 

Budgetary Implications 

This programme continues to attract a fair share of the total available 
resources. Three countries have increased their respective allocations for 
eradicating/controlling malaria (one of them by 85.8 per cent in order to 
prevent mortality and reduce morbidity due to malaria). Though three countries 
have reduced their respective allocations, the overall allocation for this 
programme has increased by 5.55 per cent over that for the biennium 1988-1989. 
Extrabudgetary resources are likely to be mobilized for the strengthening of 
malaria control activities in the Region. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us t us t us t X us $ us $ 

Country 2 196 100 2 382 500 186 400 8.49 2 801 800 167 000 

Regionall 
Intercountry 628 900 599 300 (29 600) (4.71) 136 200 52 200 

Total 2 825 000 2 981 800 156 800 5.55 2 938 000 219 200 



PROGRAMME 4.13.4 PARASITIC DISEASES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity and mortality 
due to parasitic diseases in the countries to a minimum level and augmenting 
research activities on parasitic diseases. 

Targets 

- Member Countries who do not have programmes for the control of 
parasitic diseases, will have developed such programmes as an 
integral component of the primary health care system and achieved 
an overall reduction in the prevalence of individual parasitic 
diseases, namely, filariasis, leishmaniasis, schistosomiasis, and 
intestinal parasitic infections; 

- Most of the countries of the Region will have developed an 
adequate number of trained manpower to be able to equip the 
laboratories with improved, adequate facilities for research and 
control of parasitic diseases, and 

- 100% reduction in the incidence of guineaworm will have been 
effected leading to the eradication of the disease from India. 

Situation Analysis 

Parasitic diseases are an important public health problem in most countries of 
the Region. Intestinal parasitic infections, particularly ascariasis and 
amoebiasis, contribute substantially to morbidity and also aggravate the 
already precarious state of malnutrition prevalent among the child population. 
Despite their long-term effects on health and nutrition these diseases have 
not received much attention and have been placed on a low priority in most of 
the countries of the Region. WHO collaboration in this area has been mainly in 
the field of epidemiology and strengthening of national capabilities in the 
diagnosis, treatment and control of intestinal helminthiasis infections, 
control of filariasis, schistoaomiasis, leishmaniasis and dracunculiasis. 
There is also a decline in the microfilaria rates in most of the South-East 
Asian countries. Guineaworm has been eradicated from the state of Tamil Nadu, 
India, and an effective eradication strategy is being implemented in six other 
endemic states. A multi-disciplinary approach, including chemotherapy with 
praziquantel and environmental measures, have helped in the reduction of 
schistosomiasis in Central Sulawesi in Indonesia. WHO, through the UNDP-funded 
project, continues to strengthen national capabilities for controlling 
visceral leishmaniasis. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, technical support will be provided to national disease 
control programmes by organizing training courses for medical officers from 
affected areas in the diagnosis, and procuring essential drugs for treatment 
as well as equipment for surveillance and control operations in the country. 
Support will be provided for implementing the national soil-transmitted 
helminthiasis control programme as an integral part of primary health care. 



At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will provide technical support to 
evaluate anti-parasitic operations as related to disease prevention and 
control, epidemiological analysis of major socio-economic development schemes 
with special reference to potential parasitic hazards that may originate from 
such schemes, organizing training activities including development of curricula 
and teachingltraining materials on prevention and control of parasitic 
diseases. WHO will also support and coordinate collaborative research on 
parasitic diseases, and management including source reduction through 
sanitiation in order to develop sound and effective methods for their control. 

Budgetary Implications 

The overall decrease of 36.3 per cent in the budgetary allocation for this 
programme is mainly due to two countries and regional/intercountry budget 
having reduced their respective allocations significantly. One country has 
earmarked funds for initiating activities for the control of parasitic 
diseases with the focus on Kala-azar and intestinal parasites, while another 
country has increased its allocation for continuing activities under this 
programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us S us S us 9 X us S us S 

Country 137 600 131 600 ( 6 000) (4.36) 

Regionall 
Intercountry 169 800 64 300 (105 500) (62.1) 137 000 

Total 307 400 195 900 (111 500) (36.3) 137 000 

F'ROGRAMME 4.13.5 TROPICAL DISUSE RESIURCH 

Ob jectives 

To collaborate with the Global Programme in achieving its goals and with the 
Member Countries in: 

- developing new methods of preventing, diagnosing and treating 
selected tropical diseases that would be applicable, acceptable 
and affordable by developing countries and requiring minimal 
skills or supervision, and be readily integrated into the health 
services of these countries, and 



- s t reng then ing ,  through t r a i n i n g  i n  biomedical and s o c i a l  sc iences  
and through suppor t  t o  i n s t i t u t i o n s ,  the  c a p a b i l i t y  of developing 
c o u n t r i e s  t o  undertake resea rch  required t o  develop new d i s e a s e  
c o n t r o l  technologies .  

Targets  

To c o l l a b o r a t e  wi th  t h e  Gloabal Programme i n  achieving t h e  ob je t ives ,  g o a l s  
and t a r g e t s  s e t .  

S i t u a t i o n  Analys is  

The reg iona l  r e sea rch  programme of South-East Asia i s  concerned wi th  f i v e  of 
t h e  s i x  d i s e a s e s  of t h e  TDR programme, v i z . ,  ma la r i a ,  leprosy,  f i l a r i a s i s ,  
l e i shmanias i s  and sch i s tosomias i s  t o  a smal l  e x t e n t .  A t  p resen t ,  n ine  of t h e  
e leven Member Countries a r e  a f f e c t e d  by one o r  more of t h e s e  d i seases .  Support 
has  been provided t o  these  coun t r i e s  f o r  s t rengthening research through a 
t o t a l  of 328 p r o j e c t s  c o s t i n g  more than US $ 1 6  mi l l ion .  The Regional Off ice ,  
through i t s  i n t e r c o u n t r y  resea rch  programme, i s  providing s t a f f  support  f o r  
promotional a c t i v i t i e s  of t h i s  programme. Besides t h i s ,  t h e  in te rcoun t ry  
resea rch  programme a l s o  complements t h e  Global Programme by suppor t ing 
research i n  t h e  f i e l d s  of malar ia  and l ep rosy ,  which a r e  p r i o r i t i e s  t o  
Member Countries but have not come under t h e  main purview of t h e  TDR 
Programme. 

Programme A c t i v i t i e s  f o r  1990-1991 

Support w i l l  be provided f o r  the  s t rengthening of i n s t i t u t i o n s  and promotion 
of research a s  r e l a t e d  t o  t h e  needs of t h e  c o u n t r i e s  i n  regard t o  t r o p i c a l  
d i seases .  

Budgetary Impl ica t ions  

The i n t e r c o u n t r y  budgetary a l l o c a t i o n  has been enhanced a s  extrabudgetary 
resources  being received under t h e  WHO headquar ters  Spec ia l  Programme on TDR 
f o r  f inancing long-term s t a f f  pos t s  i n  t h e  Regional o f f i c e  w i l l  not be 
forthcoming dur ing 1990-1991. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Inc rease  Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 

1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us $ us S % us S us S 

~ e g i o n a l /  
In te rcoun t ry  117 200 171 600 54 400 46.42 38 400 



PROGRAMME 4.13.6 DIARRHOW DISEASES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and reduction of 
mortality due to acute diarrhoeal diseases, and reduction of diarrhoea1 
morbidity and associated ill-effects in infants and children under five years 
of age. 

Targets 

- 50 per cent of all diarrhoea cases will receive ORT; 

- 90 per cent of the population will have an access to ORS, and 

- 30 per cent of the health staff treating diarrhoea cases and 
supervising CDD activities will have been adequately trained. 

Situation Analysis 

Diarrhoea1 diseases are one of the major killers among children under five 
years of age. Morbidity due to diarrhoea leads to malnutrition and retards 
physical growth in children. Cholera, the incidence of which, although not as 
high as compared to other acute diarrhoeas, remains an important epidemic 
disease in the Region. Shigella dysentery outbreaks are being reported more 
frequently from the Member Countries. 

Oral rehydration therapy (ORT) has been accepted by all the Member 
Countries as the preferred intervention for the prevention and treatment of 
dehydration due to diarrhoea. Oral rehydration salts (ORS) are now being 
produced in nine countries of the Region. Ten of the eleven Member Countries 
have implemented CUD activities. By 1987, access to ORS had increased to 
approximately 72 per cent of the population and the ORT use rate was estimated 
to be 26 per cent. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, continued WHO support will be provided for implementating 
national CDD activities through the strengthening of technical, managerial and 
supervisory capacity of national programmes; improving diarrhoea case 
management in health facilities, and developing effective communication 
messages aimed at the community and health workers. Emphasis will be laid on 
national-level training in supervisory skills and expansion of the number of 
National Diarrhoea Training Units to provide clinical training to doctors, 
nurses and paramedical staff. 

At the regional/intercountry level, technical assistance will be provided 
for the revision of national work plans and conduct of comprehensive reviews 
of national programmes. An intercountry meeting of CDD Programme Managers will 
be convened annually to review the status of regional and country CDD 
programmes. 



Budgetary Implications 

While two countries have allocated funds for initiating activities under this 
programme area, three countries have enhanced their allocations to further 
intensify CDD activities. However, two countries have substantially reduced 
their allocstions resulting in an overall reduction of 17.7 per cent in the 
budgetary allocation for 1990-1991 as compared to that for 1988-1989. This is 
viewed with concern as the reduction comes at a time when CDD activities 
should be intensifying. The reasons for the reduction seem to be two fold; 
greater competition among programmes for the limited available funds and 
greater dependency on extrabudgetary resources which currently support the 
majority of CDD activities in the Region. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us 9 us S us S X us S us S 

Country 576 600 474 300 (102 300) (17.7) 95 200 

Regionall 
Intercountry 

-~ 

Total 576 600 474 300 (102 300) (17.7) 694 400 

PROGRAMME 4.13.7 ACUTE RESPIRATORY INFECTIONS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity severity and 
mortality from ARI among children under five years of age through timely 
recognition of serious cases and application of appropriate therapy. 

Targets 

By 1992, all countries of the Region will have established national control 
programmes on ARI integrated with basic health services/PHC programmes; and 
will have adequate infrastructure to ensure the regular flow of relevant data 
on ARI. 

By 1995, most of the countries will have evaluated their national 
programmes. 



Situation Analysis 

Acute respiratory infections are a major cause of illness and death among 
children under five years of age in the developing countries of the Region, 
but, until recently, these have received relatively little attention, unlike 
diarrhoea1 diseases and EPI. The achievements in this Region include the 
development of an infrastructure within the Region, increased expertise in ARI 
research and establishment of a WHO collaborating centre for reaearch and 
training, initiation of national ARI control programmes with resource 
commitment in four Member Countries and several operational research projects, 
and a growing interest in ARI control among administrators, service providers 
and professionals. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for implementing national 
ARI control programmes, training of health workers at all levels, development 
of learning and health education materials, organization of national seminars, 
and undertaking basic and operational research. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will provide technical expertise 
for the mobilization of external resources, organization of regional seminars, 
promoting health systems research on ARI, convening scientific working groups 
to guide research activities as well as dissemination of research results and 
other technical developments. 

Budgetary Implications 

Realizing the severity of the disease in the countries of the Region, a 
sizeable increase (221 per cent) in the overall budgetary allocation has been 
made under this programme area. Though one country has reduced its allocation, 
five countries have earmarked funds for initiating ARI control activities 
while three countries have increased the same for intensifying such 
activities. The intercountry allocation has also been increased. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us $ us $ X us t us t 

Country 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 25 000 27 400 2 400 9.60 12 500 

Total 



PROGMMW 4.13.8 TUBERCULOSIS 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in the prevention and control of 
tuberculosis so that it is no longer a major health problem. 

Targets 

By 1990, BCG immunization will be made available to all the eligible groups as 
part of EPI. 

By 1991, all national tuberculosis programmes, integrated into their 
health systems based on primary health care, will have been evaluated and 
reformulated to cope with the situation then prevailing. 

Situation Analysis 

Tuberculosis continues to be an important health problem in the countries of 
the Region. A new operational impetus has been provided to control programmes 
by the progressive introduction of multidrug therapy and short-term regimens, 
which not only can facilitate better supervision of treatment at the community 
level through primary health care workers, but is also cost-effective. 
Immunization of young children with BCG has been an important part of the 
national EPI activities. The number of BCG vaccinations has been steadily 
increasing. The proven strategies of early case-finding/treatment and BCG 
vaccination, given specifically to small children, continues to be 
implemented. In all countries, the reporting of new cases or those under 
regular treatment has improved. Nevertheless, the figures available do not 
fully reflect the actual epidemiological situation specifically among new, 
clinically asymptometic, bacilli-positive cases in the adult population, and 
tuberculosis surveillance needs improvement in all countries, especially where 
the case-hold is high. The problem still facing the national programmes, 
includes the shortage of appropriate drugs and resources and a weak logistic 
system. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for undertaking operational 
and epidemiological evaluations, and reformulation of national tuberculosis 
control programmes. Training facilities will be strengthened for health 
workers in the epidemiology and control of tuberculosis. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will provide technical 
collaboration in the planning and organization of integrated tuberculosis 
control programmes, formulation of training programmes for health workers in 
control measures, and promotion of operational research, and support 
self-reliance in BCG vaccine production. Support will also be provided for 
organizing country and intercountry training courses on the control of 
tuberculosis; dissemination of valid, scientific and technological 
information; expansion of short-course chemotherapy treatment; and analysis of 
resource availability and use, identification of resource needs, and 
mobilization of extrabudgetary resources. 



Budgetary Implications 

A sizeable increase in the budgetary allocation has been made by three 
countries to strengthen their respective national TB control programmes. 
However, the overall allocation for 1990-1991 has registered a decrease of 
15.1 per cent as compared to that for 1988-1989, which is mainly due to 
reduced allocations made by four countries (three of them substantially) under 
this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us $ us S X us t us $ 

Country 1 114 200 946 200 (168 000) (15.1) 2 154 300 

PROGRAMME 4.13.9 LEPROSY 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing progressively the 
prevalence rate of leprosy and its incidence by interrupting the transmission 
of infection. 

Targets 

- All registered leprosy patients in the Region will have been 
treated with MDT and timely cessation of chemotherapy will have 
reduced the prevalence of registered patients by 40 per cent in 
all the endemic countries of the Region; 

- An effective surveillance system for monitoring the control 
strategy will have been established; 

- The incidence as reflected by the number of new cases registered 
annually for treatment will have perceptibly declined, and 

- Development of more effective screening methods will have led to 
early detection of patients as indicated by the deformity rate 
(WHO grade I1 and 111) which will be less than 10 per cent among 
the new cases registered annually in all the endemic countries of 
the Region. 



Situation Analysis 

Despite recent advances in the control of leprosy, the disease continues to 
remain an important public health problem in several countries of the Region, 
with an estimated 5.36 million leprosy patients, which accounts for nearly 50 
per cent of the world's prevalence pool. Multidrug therapy is now being 
implemented in all the Member Countries. However, the pace of introduction and 
the priorities accorded to the revised strategy have shown considerable 
variation among them. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for intensifying activities 
for the early detection of leprosy patients, according to priority excreters 
of M. leprae, i.e., smear-positive multibacillary patients. Extrabudgetary 
resources will be mobilized to improve the availability of drugs, intensify 
training activities for all levels of health workers and disseminate knowledge 
regarding the revised strategy. Laboratory services will be strengthened to 
improve diagnosis and classification, and to monitor the progress of treatment. 

At the regionallintercountry level, WHO will provide technical 
collaboration in evaluating leprosy control programmes and reformulating plans 
of action in the Member Countries, promoting and coordinating the activities of 
international, bilateral and voluntary agencies including technical cooperation 
among developing countries in leprosy control activities, and intensifying 
efforts in leprosy research focused on vaccine trials, chemotherapeutic field 
trials, development of rapid in vitro methods for screening drugs and 
determining the viability of M. leprae, operational research studies, etc. in 
order to integrate behavioural factors in programme design and management. 

Budgetary Implications 

There is a marginal increase in the overall allocation of 1990-1991, which is 
due to increased allocations by three countries (two of them having more than 
doubled their earlier alloction) and earmarking of funds by two countries for 
initiating leprosy control activities. Three other countries have reduced 
their allocations. Extrabudgetary resources will be provided to offset such a 
reduction in at least one country. 

- -- 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us $ us $ us $ % us $ us $ 

Country 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 

Total 1123 400 1 136 300 12 900 1.15 2 708 400 40 000 



PROGRAMME 4.13.10 ZOONOSES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing successful programmes 
for the control of zoonotic diseases. 

Targets 

- At least 25 per cent of the Member States will have developed 
programmes for the control of zoonotic diseases, established 
intersectoral mechanisms for the control of zoonotic and 
food-borne diseases, reviewed their food safety programmes and 
further strengthened them so as to reduce substantially the 
incidence of food-borne diseases, and established facilities for 
tissue-culture anti-rabies vaccine for use in animals; 

- At least 50 per cent of the countries will have rabies control 
programmes and would have controlled the disease in urban areas, 
and 

- All countries in the Region will have established intersectoral 
collaboration between ministries of agriculture and health at 
various levels of health care. 

Situation Analysis 

WHO has collaborated with most of the Member Countries in developing and 
strengthening rabies control programmes. They have now prepared national plans 
of action and strengthened managerial processes at middle and lower levels for 
the control of rabies. Diagnostic facilities have been improved. Nationals 
have been trained in dog ecology and dog population management techniques. 
Assistance was also provided for the procurementlproduction of anti-rabies 
vaccines for post-exposure immunization in humans and pre-exposure 
immunization of animals, and developing manpower resources - both managerial 
and technical. However, given the high magnitude of the problem, the zoonoses 
programme activities need to be further strengthened in the countries of the 
Region. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for developing national 
capabilities, strengthening of infrastructure for the control of zoonoses, 
establishing intersectoral collaboration between ministries of agriculture and 
health at various levels of health care, procuring health educational 
material, and promoting innovative strategies for community participation. 

At the regional/intercountry level, efforts will be made to establish 
collaborating centres, support national training activities, catalyze TCDC 
activities in the field of zoonoses and food-borne diseases, initiate health 
systems research, disseminate information and prepare epidemiological bulletin 
reflecting the situation in regard to zoonotic and food-bone diseases in the 
countries of the Region. 



Budgetary Implications 

The sharp decrease of 53.8 per cent in the overall allocation of resources for 
this programme is mainly due to two countries having reduced their respective 
allocations substantially during the biennium 1990-1991, though one country 
has slightly increased its allocation for the control of priority zoonotic 
diseases. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 

1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 225 000 104 000 (121 000) (53.8) 20 800 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 

Total 225 000 104 000 (121 000) (53.8) 21 900 

PROGIU\WME 4.13.11 SEXUALLY-TRANSMITTED DISEASES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in developing and strengthening 
national capabilities in the prevention and control of sexually-transmitted 
diseases. 

Targets 

By 1991, 

- All Member Countries will have assessed the magnitude of the 
problem of sexually-transmitted diseases, and 

- Most countries will have established facilities for diagnosis and 
contact-tracing, and have STD control programmes integrated into 
PHC. 

Situation Analysis 

Sexually-transmitted diseases continue to persist in several countries of the 
Region, with serious sequelae to individuals and the community as a whole. All 



Member Countries have taken preventive measures, such as banning prostitution 
and promoting sex education, and have clinical and laboratory facilities to 
treat persons affected by these diseases. Some countries have launched special 
control programmes and included these diseases in their priority lists. 
However, inadequate reporting and recording systems are the main bottlenecks 
in estimating the exact magnitude and dimensions of these diseases. Increase 
in antibiotic resistance, scarcity of physicians in remote areas, 
self-medication by patients, difficulties in case-finding, poor community 
participation and motivation, and limited health education are the main 
problems. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the development of 
adequate facilities for early diagnosis, contact-tracing and treatment of STD 
cases, undertaking preventive measures for risk groups; promoting the 
integration of STD control programmes into PHC; incorporation of reporting STD 
into the existing surveillance systems for the collection of epidemiological 
data; creation of a mechanism for adequate source detection, investigation and 
treatment of STD cases and strengthening of laboratory services, and enlisting 
community participation in STD prevention and control through intensive health 
education. 

At the regional/intercountry level, technical cooperation will be provided 
in the surveillance of sexually-transmitted diseases and for strengthening 
adequate laboratory facilities. Health education, including dissemination of 
information, preparation and distribution of guidelines and manuals will be 
resorted to. Support will be provided for the training of personnel at all 
levels in order to develop adequate manpower for the prevention and control of 
STDs. Provision of supplies of drugs and equipment and logistics will be 
strengthened. 

Budgetary Implications 

A significant increase of 59.3 per cent in the overall allocation of resources 
for this programme is mainly due to funds having been earmarked by one country 
for developing a surveillance system and STD control strategies. While one 
country has made no allocation during 1990-1991, two countries have reduced 
their allocations substantially. There is also a marginal increase in the 
budgetary allocation of two other countries under this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 200 700 319 800 119 100 59.34 



PROGRAMME 4.13.12 RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT IN THE FIELD OF VACCINES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in establishing facilities for 
research and development in the field of new vaccines, conducting trials of 
new vaccines, as well as evolving new dosage regimens of conventional vaccines 
with a view to reducing the dose and cost, and transferring technology for new 
vaccines. 

Targets 

- By 1991, WHO will have assisted at least one Member Country in 
acquiring technology for the production of improved vaccines against 
polio, meningococcal meningitis, JE, dengue and rabies, and 

- By 1992, at least three countries of the Region will have established 
facilities for evaluation and clinical trials of new vaccines. 

Situation Analysis 

Several countries of the Region have established facilities for the production 
of conventional vaccines. Burma, India, Indonesia and Thailand have become 
self-sufficient in the production of freeze-dried BCG vaccine. India and 
Indonesia have established advanced fermentation technology for the production 
of DPT vaccines. WHO collaborated with the Pasteur Institute, Coonoor, India, 
in establishing facilities for the production of anti-rabies vaccine in 
cell-culture system. Through bilateral assitance, India has also established 
facilities for the production of Japanese encephalitis vaccine using suckling 
mouse brain. WHO has collaborated with India in establishing facilities for 
the production of oral polio vaccine. 

WHO is collaborating with the Government of Thailand in research and 
development of vaccine against DHF. Facilities were established in Thailand 
for conducting trials on new vaccines. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, vaccine trials will be organized in collaboration with 
Member States at appropriate stages and in selected centres of excellence. 

At the intercountrylregional level, WHO will monitor the introduction of 
new vaccines as well as collaborate with Member States in the conduct of field 
trials. With the active participation of the collaborating centres, WHO will 
ensure the exchange of information, review of current research knowledge in 
this area, and provision of guidelines for further research on certain 
vaccines. 

Budgetary Implications 

Only one country has earmarked funds for initiating activities under this new 
programme area. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us S 

Country 19 800 19 800 

PROGRAMME 4.13.13 AIDS 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in identifying target groups of 
population and undertaking serological surveys to detect HIV carriers; 
strengthening laboratory facilities for screening and identifying laboratories 
for confirmatory tests; developing educational material, appropriately 
pre-tested, for community professionals and para-professionals, including a 
policy on blood and blood products for their safe use. 

Targets 

- All Member Countries will have established multisectoral task 
forces, developed and implemented guidelines on AIDS control, 
developed epidemiological systems to detect AIDS cases as well as 
mechanisms for the exchange of information; 

- Health education for target groups through appropriate media will 
have been developed in all the Member Countries; 

- All Member Countries will have taken effective steps for the 
prevention of transmission through blood and blood products, and 

- A mechanism will have been developed at the Regional Office for 
monitoring the progress in the implementation of WHO'S strategy 
for the prevention and control of AIDS. 

Situation Analysis 

All Member Countries of the Region have been concerned about the problem of 
AIDS since 1984 when a few imported cases were reported in Thailand. Although 
AIDS is not a priority public health problem in the countries of the Region, 
its high case-fatality and high prevalence in some other parts of the world 
and, consequently, the danger of its being imported into this Region, have 
warranted the strengthening of epidemiological measures to prevent its 



becoming a priority health problem. The Global Programme on AIDS (GPA) is 
extending support to the Member Countries in the development of short-term 
plans which will supplement the regional plan of action. The short-term plans 
have been, or are being, drawn up for eight countries of the Region. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the establishment of 
improved mechanisms for the exchange and dissemination of information on AIDS. 
The Plan of Action for the Prevention and Control of AIDS in South-East Asia 
for implementation of the global strategy of WHO encompasses surveillance, 
education and blood and blood products and their safe use. In the absence of a 
potent vaccine and curative drugs and education of professionals, nurses, 
hospital laboratory workers and others concerned, and the community, 
particularly the high-risk groups, will be the major strategy for control. 
Also, the development of communication activities will be undertaken as an 
integral part of Information and Education for Health Promotion, which will 
include the training of health personnel in the latest techniques on AIDS. 

At the regionallintercountry level, support will be provided for the 
strengthening of laboratories and WHO collaborating centres to build up 
diagnostic capabilities; promoting health education activities for the 
prevention and control of AIDS; and ways for the safe use of blood and blood 
products. Efforts will also be made to depute a core group of clinicians, 
nurses and clinical pathologists to observe clinical manifestations and 
management of AIDS cases in USA, Australia and Europe so that, on return, they 
can conduct national workshops to orient other clinicians in the diagnosis and 
management of AIDS cases. 

Budgetary Implications 

Six countries have earmarked funds for the development and implementation of 
national AIDS prevention and control programmes with the emphasis on 
surveillance, laboratory capability and education of health workers at all 
levels. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us S % us S us S 

Country 

Regional/ 
Intercount ry 

Total 



PROGRAMME 4.13.14 OTHER COMMUNICABLE DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 
ACTIVITIES 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in improving national capabilities in 
communicable diseases surveillance, prevention and control programmes, with 
international coordination, where necessary, with special reference to 
arthropod-borne viral and rickettsia1 diseases. 

Targets 

By 1991, all Member Countries will have taken effective steps to establish 
mechanisms for the control of communicable diseases of major public health 
importance by strengthening epidemiological surveillance and integration of 
services at all levels of health services systems. 

Situation Analysis 

Dengue haemorrhagic fever is a major health problem in Burma, Indonesia and 
Thailand. Cases have also been reported from India and Sri Lanka. DHF has been 
included in the list of diseases under national surveillance systems in some 
countries of the Region. Japanese encephalitis is another important health 
problem, particularly in Burma, India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. WHO has been assisting the Member Countries in controlling the 
disease by providing technical assistance, supply of insecticides and sprayers 
and supporting training programmes. 

Meningococcal meningitis continues to affect Bhutan, India and Nepal. 
Viral hepatitis is increasingly being detected in most countries of the 
Region. While both viral A and B hepatitis are present, non-A non-B virus is 
probably the more common etiological agent of hepatitis in the Region. Viral A 
hepatitis frequently occurs in endemic form and is clinically easily 
manageable. Viral B hepatitis seems to be more common among children and very 
young adults, and has attracted public health attention due to its occurrence 
with increased frequency, high prevalence and sequalae of primary liver and 
carcinoma. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for undertaking studies on 
non-A non-B hepatitis; strengthening institutions to undertake research 
programmes on the epidemiology and control of emerging communicable diseases; 
formulation/reformulation of national programmes for the control of emerging 
communicable diseases; and undertaking vaccine trials for the control of DHF 
and JE in selected countries. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO will collaborate with the Member 
Countries in the organization of group educational activities on 
epidemiological surveillance and other aspects of prevention and control of 
emerging communicable diseases; strengthening of epidemiological services for 
effective surveillance; and promotion of immunization against hepatitis B. 



Budgetary Implications 

A sharp increase of 81.4 per cent in the overall allocation for this programme 
is mainly due to two countries having earmarked funds for initiating 
activities for the prevention and control of communicable diseases and three 
countries having increased the same (one of them sizeably) for 1990-1991 for 
evolving control strategies for diseases, such as viral hepatitis, JE, 
guineaworm, etc. One country has, however, reduced its allocation under this 
programme area. 

- 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 

PROGMfMJl 4.13.15 BLINDNESS AND DEAFNESS 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in: 

- preventing and controlling major avoidable causes of blindness and 
making essential eye care services available to all, and 

- assessing the prevalence, types and causes of deafness; preventing 
and controlling deafness through appropriate health education, 
early diagnosis, effective treatment and referral, including 
community-based rehabilitation of the otologically handicapped; 
and developing national programmes for the prevention and control 
of leading avoidable causes of hearing impairment and deafness. 

Targets 

- Eye care services will be available to the whole population as an 
integral part of primary health care in all the countries, and 

- All Member Countries will have national programmes for the 
prevention and control of blindness and deafness in varying stages 
of implementation, including their monitoring and evaluation. 



Situation Analysis 

Most countries of the Region have developed national programmes for the 
prevention of blindness as part of primary health care. Since the magnitude 
and pattern of blindness varies from country to country, the specific 
approaches and inputs have varied. Cataract remains the major cause of 
blindness in the Region with an estimated 8-9 million backlog of blindness 
from cataract. While some countries have taken intensified action to clear 
this backlog in others, various constraints including professional resistance 
to innovative approaches have hampered progress. 

Training of personnel to meet specialized manpower needs has received the 
greatest emphasis. While support for these activities through national 
training programmes, fellowships, study tours, etc., has been provided in the 
preceding biennia, mechanisms for the evaluation of these training programmes 
have also been introduced. Health systems research applied to the prevention 
of blindness programme has been supported and this activity forms a part of 
national programmes. The role of glaucoma with its blinding propensity has 
been identified in some countries and action implemented to control blindness 
from this cause. Three regional training-cum-demonstration centres have been 
set up under a UNDP project. Support was also provided for the training of 
personnel, strengthening of centres at all levels and undertaking public 
educational programmes and research studies under the same project. Resources 
have also been mobilized from extrabudgetary sources, such as AGFUND, CBU, 
RCSB, JSIF. 

There has been a growing concern over the high incidence and prevalence of 
deafness in several countries of the Region. Much of this deafness affects 
children and is, to a large extent, preventable. Pilot studies carried out in 
some countries, such as Burma, India and Thailand, for instance, have shown 
that acute otitis media and its consequences is the major cause of deafness. 
The condition, however, lends itself to primary and secondary prevention 
through primary health care approaches. Efforts to develop national programmes 
have been initiated in countries, such as Burma and Nepal, and a WHO 
collaborating centre is under designation in Thailand. Further epidemiological 
studies followed by national plan development needs to be supported. Support 
from AGFUND has been mobilized for implementing the programme in six Member 
Countries. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, support will be provided for the further development 
and strengthening of the infrastructure, reorienting eye health delivery 
systems to community-based action, improving the managerial process required 
for eye care delivery, undertaking health systems research studies and 
strengthening of intermediate and tertiary-level facilities with improvement 
in the referral system. Innovative and appropriate technologies would be 
introduced. Information systems for eye care and national evaluation 
mechanisms would be strengthened. National training institutions would be 
further strengthened. 

WHO support would be provided for the assessment of hearing impairment and 
deafness. Baseline epidemiological assessment of hearing impairment and 
deafness would be carried out. Training material would be developed. Syllabi 
would be prepared and existing curricula revised. Training institutions would 
be strengthened. Outreach services would be promoted and supported. Health 
systems research would be promoted. 



At the regional/intercountry level, support will be provided for 
continuing education in eye care, evaluating training courses on an ongoing 
basis, introducing eye care as part of the district health system and 
establishing a data-base for ocular morbidity and blindness. A data bank would 
be set up for lnformation on deafness. Support would be provided for national 
policy development and formulation of national programmes for deafness 
control. A regional workshop for preparing guidelines for the integration of 
prevention of hearing impairment and deafness with PHC would be organized. 

Budgetary Implications 

This new programme is now a combination of two programmes i.e., control of 
deafness and prevention of blindness. As such, the budgetary provision for the 
new combined programme should have been much higher. However, the overall 
allocation shows only an increase of 7.16 per cent for 1990-1991 over that for 
1988-1989, which was mainly for the prevention of blindness programme. The 
budgetary allocations for two countries have been reduced. Five countries 
have, however, allocated increased funds for carrying out activities under 
this programme area. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us S us $ X us $ us $ 

Country 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 123 300 129 600 6300 5.11 749 100 

- 

Total 738 400 791 300 52 900 7.16 1 180 100 

PROGRAMME 4.13.16 CANCER 

Ob jective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity and mortality 
due to cancer, and promoting the integration of appropriate strategies for 
cancer prevention and control in primary health care. 



Targets 

By 1995, all countries of the Region will have formulated policies, strategies 
and programmes for cancer control, established or strengthened facilities for 
community-oriented cancer health education, early detection, diagnosis, 
treatment and rehabilitation, as an integral part of primary health care, and 
trained a large number of health and clllied personnel in cancer prevention and 
control through team work. 

Situation Analysis 

The emergence of cancer as a major public health problem causing considerable 
morbidity and mortality has promoted several Member Countries not only to 
provide treatment services but also to embark upon preventive and early 
detection programmes. Experiences in Sri Lanka and India, among others, have 
shown the cost-effectiveness of health educational and early detection 
intervention through primary health care programmes. Such efforts are now 
being incorporated into national-level activities. Concurrently, centres for 
treatment have been strengthened to provide referral services. Innovative 
approaches, such as clinical downstaging as an alternative to more 
sophisticated cytological methods have been introduced. Reliable data-bases in 
respect of cancer is lacking in most countries. The setting up and 
strengthening of cancer registries has been an area of WHO support and it is 
anticipated that a regional data-base will be set up within the Eighth General 
Programme of Work. 

Newer methods in cancer management, such as chemotherapy, brochytherapy 
and pain relief have also been introduced and training of nationals in these 
areas has been supported. Member Countries are adopting integrated approaches 
to the control of cancer along with other noncommunicable diseases, given the 
known common risk factors, such as tobacco, diet, etc. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for the formulation or 
strengthening of national policies and programmes for cancer control, 
promoting information and education for cancer control, developing information 
systems to set up cancer registries and training of health care personnel. 
Collaborative research would be encouraged and supported. 

At the regional/intercountry level, strategies would be evolved for the 
prevention of oropharyngeal and cervical cancer in particular. Research, 
including training in health systems research, would be promoted. Educational 
strategies for cancer control would be evolved. Dissemination of information 
would be undertaken. Modalities for integrated approaches to cancer control 
along with other noncommunicable diseases would be formulated and supported in 
the Member Countries. 

Budgetary Implications 

The significant increase of 58.1 per cent in the allocation of resources 
during 1990-1991 has been due to enhanced allocations made by five countries 
(one of them sizeably) and funds having been earmarked by one country for 
initiating activities under this programme area. Two countries have, however, 
reduced their allocations. 



Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ % us $ us $ 

Country 690 700 1 092 100 401 400 58.11 

PROGRAMME 4.13.17 CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASES 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing morbidity and mortality 
due to major cardiovascular diseases and adopting measures for their primary 
prevention. 

Targets 

- By 1992, all Member Countries will have identified risk groups and 
formulated educational programmes on prevention; 

- By 1995, public health intervention measures as an integral part 
of primary health care will have been adopted in all the countries 
of the Region, and 

- By 1995, at least eight countries of the Region will have 
implemented programmes based on improved methods and approaches 
for preventing cardiovascular diseases and identified priorities 
for intervention. 

Situation Analysis 

The importance of cardiovascular diseases as a cause of morbidity and 
mortality has, in the past, been overshadowed by communicable diseases. With 
the control of the latter, together with the increased life expectancy of the 
population, greater attention and emphasis is being paid to cardiovascular 
diseases in all countries. While in the past, the focus of WHO support was on 
curative services, there is a greater trend for making efforts towards health 
promotion and disease preventive measures. 

Hypertension has been identified as an important cause of cardiovascular 
diseases and ischaemic heart problems. Screening programmes and treatment 
regimens are being initiated as part of intervention in pilot areas. The 
problem of rheumatic fever/rheumatic heart diseases remains an important 
entity in several countries. Primary and secondary preventive efforts are 
being made in several Member Countries. A number of pilot studies are being 
supported by extrabudgetary resources, such as those from AGFUND. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for undertaking surveys to 
identify risk factors for cardiovascular diseases, formulating national 
programmes for the control of cardiovascular diseases including RF/RHD, 
conducting training programmes for health personnel in aspects of control of 
cardiovascular diseases as part of primary health care, and carrying out 
research in aspects of cardiovascular diseases with special emphasis on the 
delivery of services. 

At the regional/intercountry level, WHO collaborative activities would 
include the collation and dissemination of information on risk factors in 
cardiovascular diseases and the means to control them. There would be 
intercountry collaboration and consultations on strategies for the prevention 
of cardiovascular diseases and for implementing the regional programme for the 
prevention and control of cardiovascular diseases with the emphasis on RFlRKD 
control. 

Budgetary Implications 

A sharp increase of 39.76 per cent in the allocation of resources for this 
programme in 1990-1991 is mainly due to the earmarking of funds by two 
countries for initiating activities and a two-fold increase in its allocation 
by another country for strengthening the national CVD programmes. Four 
countries have, however, reduced their respective allocations. Though this 
represents a small input in absolute terms, it provides the seed money for 
developing core activities in countries with a view to mobilization of further 
extrabudgetary resources. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 

us $ us $ us 5 X us $ us $ 

Country 

PROGBAMME 4.13.18 OTHW NONCOMMUNICABLE DISEASE PREVENTION AND CONTROL 
ACTIVITIES 

Objectives 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in reducing the socio-economic burden 
caused by noncommunicable diseases of major public health importance, such as 
diabetes mellitus, chronic respiratory diseases and rheumatic diseases. 



Targets 

- At least eight countries of the Region will have carried out 
surveys to determine the magnitude of the problem of diabetes 
mellitus. 

- At least four countries of the Region will have carried out 
surveys to define the magnitude of the problem of chronic 
respiratory diseases. 

- In at least five countries of the Region, surveillance of the 
priority noncommunicable diseases will have been established as a 
part of general disease surveillance. 

Situation Analysis 

Besides diseases covered by specific programme areas, viz., cancer and 
cardiovascular diseases, there exists a group of other noncommunicable 
diseases i.e., those of metabolic, genetic and degenerative origin, such as 
diabetes, haemoglobinopathies, chronic respiratory diseases, etc., which will 
emerge as important problems given, amongst others, the ageing of the 
population. While improvement in the management of these diseases has been 
emphasized through the development of new technologies, the programme emphasis 
is on preventive and early detection modalities. New sophisticated 
technologies, such as genetic enquiry and newer diagnostic methods, are, to a 
large extent, not applicable in most Member States. 

The important links between communicable diseases, such as viral 
hepatitis, and liver diseases, such as cancer and cirrhosis, have shown the 
way for integrated approaches to tackle these problems. The role of tobacco in 
the genesis and chronic respiratory diseases is also receiving attention 
through integrated approaches to noncommunicable disease control. The WHO 
collaborating centre in Bangladesh (BIRDEM) has provided collaboration in 
teaching and research. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

At the country level, WHO support will be provided for implementing activities 
for the prevention and control of selected diseases, such as diabetes 
mellitus, thalassaemia, and carrying out research studies. In countries where 
epidemiological data are lacking, studies and surveys would be carried out to 
define the magnitude of the problem. The information system at the country 
level would incorporate data on noncommunicable diseases. 

At the regional/intercountry level, a regional strategy for comprehensive, 
community-oriented prevention and control of noncommunicable diseases would be 
evolved and its implementation in Member Countries supported. A data-base for 
the Region would be established. Extrabudgetary funds would be mobilized for 
providing support to these programmes. 

Budgetary Implications 

While several countries have special programmes in cancer and cardiovascular 
diseases, others have included these under the programme area of Other 



Noncommunicable Diseases. The sharp increase of 74.0 per cent in the 
allocation of overall resources for this programme is mainly due to two 
countries having earmarked sizeable amounts of funds for initiating activities 
and enhanced allocation made by four other countries. Two countries have, 
however, reduced their respective allocations but this shortfall is more 
apparent than real as separate allocations have been made by them for cancer 
and CVD programmes. The intercountry programmes have also registered a sharp 
decrease due to overall financial constraints in the budgetary allocations for 
1990-1991. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us 9 us t % us t us t 

Country 

~e~ionalf 
Intercountry 177 800 84 700 (93 100) (52.4) 45 500 

Total 577 600 1 005 300 427 700 74.05 45 500 

PROGRAmE 5.14.0 HEALTH INFORMATION SUPPORT 

Objective 

To collaborate with the Member Countries in ensuring the availability of valid 
scientific, technical, managerial and other information relating to health, in 
~rinted and other forms, whether originating within the Organization or 
outside it, particularly in relation to the attainment of the target of Health 
for All by the Year 2000. 

Targets 

- All countries of the Region to become increasingly aware or become 
convinced of the need to have a defined national policy on health 
information support; 

- Further expansion of the HeLLIS network and intensification and 
diversification of functions; 

- All the Member Countries to commit themselves to screen and select 
from WHO publications those that are relevant and needed by them 
and also identify those that are needed but not available; 



- Health workers and other promoters of primary health care systems 
to have access to appropriate, valid and essential information 
critically needed for optimal contribution to HFA goals, screened, 
selected and translated into regional or local languages, as 
appropriate; 

- All the Member Countries to have made serious efforts to have 
policies relating to publishing, on their own, needed texts and 
other forms of information and undertake successful publication 
ventures; 

- All the Member Countries to be assured of easy availability of, 
and accessibility to, the needed WHO publications, and 

- The endeavours of the countries to provide full information 
support to matters relating to health, especially in catering for 
the information needs of PHC and other workers in the periphery, 
to be supported to the extent possible by the strengthened and 
upgraded documentation section of WRs' offices. 

Situation Analysis 

Health Literature Services: In the Member States, the health literature 
information, document delivery and technical capabilities of national health 
science library staff have been strengthened significantly. Sharing of 
resources both at national and regional levels, especially with reference to 
the provision of photocopies of articles and MEDLARS/MEDLINE searches, is now 
taking place satisfactorily. Further ways and means will need to be developed 
in collaboration with HeLLIS national focal points and participating libraries 
so that it becomes possible for the Member States to develop their individual 
resources and share them with other countries on an equal basis. Collaboration 
between national health services research and HeLLIS focal points has been 
established for the collection and indexing of "fugitive literature" as an 
essential support of national HSR efforts, while exchange of information 
between these national focal points is being promoted by the exchange of 
national and regional HeLLIS and HSR newsletters. With the increasing emphasis 
on primary health care achievements, two Information Resource Centres that 
have been identified at the National Institute of Health and Family Welfare, 
New Delhi, India, and the ASFAN Training Centre for Primary Health Care, 
Bangkok, Thailand, have continued to provide the support base. The information 
resources available at these centres are being used to develop and support a 
primary health care information network in the countries of the Region. 
Linkages between HeLLIS/HSR/PHC networks and the ESCAP/POPlN information 
system have been established to provide increased resource-sharing at country 
and regional levels. However, this will require further strengthening through 
the establishment of collaborative interaction between the South-East Asia and 
the Western Pacific Regions so that it becomes possible for health workers, 
administrators, researchers etc., to have comprehensive information and 
documentation available for the achievement of HFA goals. 

Abstracts from national health science and related periodicals have been 
collected, annotated and indexed for the publication of Volume V of Index 
Medicus for WHO South-East Asia Region (IMSEAR). Volumes I - 111 have since 
been widely distributed within the Region and its sale to other libraries and 
institutes concerned is progressing satisfactorily. Volume IV, covering the 
period January-December 1984, is in press. 



Publications and Documents: The Regional Office is now publishing a large 
range of texts in four series, which are tailored to meet the needs of the 
Member States, both as regards health and biomedical information for promoting 
primary health care at the graaaroots: the Regional Publications, South-East 
Asia series, contains extended technical guides and treatises on a single 
subject or a group of kindred subjects relating to the policies and activities 
of the South-East Asia Regional Office and of national health services of 
Member Countries; the Technical Publications series contains working papers or 
reports produced in connection with expert committees, sub-committees, joint 
committees with other specialized agencies, and other study and advisory 
groups, whose function is to give technical advice to the South-East Asia 
Regional Office; the Regional Health Papers series makes generally available 
material that for economic, technical or other reasons cannot be included in 
the regular publications programme of the South-East Asia Regional Office and 
would otherwise receive only limited distribution; and the Popular Text 
series, which brought out in a comic book format, informs children and 
semi-literate persons about the importance of public health and of preventing 
diseases. 

In-house word processing and printing enables the Regional Office to 
produce publications informally and inexpensively, with reports and other 
documents also being brought out more rapidly and efficiently. 

The introduction of computerised mailing lists, which has enabled direct 
mail promotional campaigns to be mounted for publications against 
specific-interest target buyers, introduction of five new categories of 
combined subscriptions and four new thematic packages, a revised trade 
discount structure designed to increase the distribution network, the policy 
of pricing in local currencies, and attendance at major international book 
fairs and exhibitions, have all led to greatly improved sales of WHO 
publications in general, and consequent dissemination of health-related 
information. 

WHO publications are being both sold and distributed free throughout the 
Region from the Regional Office and through selected book-sellers and one 
distributor. The translation subsidy scheme is currently servicing the 
translation of WHO publications into local languages in a number of Member 
States. 

Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

Health Literature Services: At the country level, support will be provided for 
the organization of training courses for health science librarians and sending 
a few to study library infonnation services in the countries of the Region, 
development of a national data-base of health science literature, organization 
of workshop/national meetings of health science libraries to plan and 
implement HeLLIS activities, preparation of bibliographies/indexes of 
"fugitive material", compilation of directories of health science libraries 
and lists of serial holdings of health and biomedical periodicals in the 
Member Countries. 

At the regional/intercountry level, support will be provided for further 
developing national capabilities of health sciences librarians and HeLLIS 
network activities including linkages between and amongst various networks 
operating in the Region, conduct of consultative meetings to facilitate and 
enhance communication amongst participants of the network, publication of the 
regional index of health literature produced in the countries of the Region, 
and promoting simple research studies. 



Publications and Documents: Publications and documents in support of WHO 
programmes in the Member States will be produced with the emphasis on texts 
covering the development of health infrastructures and the related managerial 
process, health systems research and the delivery of primary health care with 
the support of the rest of the health system. An increasing proportion of the 
published texts will be devoted to information on health systems based on 
primary health care and their development and social control through community 
involvement and intersectoral action, including descriptions of innovative and 
successful examples that are to be found in the countries of the Region. All 
the Member States will be kept aware of WHO'S subsidy support for the 
translation of publications into national and local languages. Better and 
cheaper dissemination of health and biomedical information in the countries 
will be attained by further improving the in-house printing technology of the 
Regional Office and developing improved distribution mechanisms in the Member 
States. 

Budgetary Implications 

The resource allocation for this programme area during 1990-1991 reflects an 
increase of 44.78 per cent, which is mainly due to five countries increasing 
their allocations (two of them substantially) and one country having earmarked 
funds for initiating activities related to this programme. Two countries have 
marginally reduced their allocations while the allocation for the intercountry 
programme reflects a further increase. Extrabudgetary resources will also be 
provided for strengthening the intercountry programme activities. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us $ us S X us S us S 

Country 240 900 501 200 260 300 108.1 

Regional/ 
Intercountry 462 700 517 500 54 800 11.84 34 700 38 000 

Total 703 600 1 018 700 315 100 44.78 34 700 38 000 

PRoGIWfME 5.15.0 SUPPORT SERVICES 

Objective 

To provide effective, efficient and flexible administrative support and 
services at all organizational levels in furtherance of the delivery of the 
WHO regional collaborative programme. 



Programme Activities for 1990-1991 

This programme will evolve and utilize policies and practices that take into 
account the overall long-term and medium-term requirements of the 
Organization's health programme as well as statutory requirements, such as 
those enunciated by the World Health Assembly, Executive Board, Regional 
Committee, Financial Rules and Regulations, and Staff Rules and Regulations. 

It will also provide the full range of administrative, constitutional and 
legal interpretation; recruitment and administration of personnel services, 
office and building management services; supply services; budgetary and 
financial management and control necessary for timely health programme 
delivery and staff support and ensure appropriate liaison between 
administrative support services and health programme management. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us 3 us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Regionall 
Intercount ry 4 774 900 5 214 100 439 200 9.20 361 200 389 400 

PROGRAMME 5.15.1 PERSONNEL 

This programme provides the full range of personnel services appropriate to 
the implementation of the WHO regional collaborative programme and to WHO 
staff in the Region, within the context of the Staff Regulations, Staff Rules, 
and appropriate guidelines. These services include recruitment, assignment, 
utilization and evaluation of staff, classification, contract administration, 
staff development and training and staff relations. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ X us $ us $ 

Regionall 
Intercountry 438 800 466 400 27 600 6.29 



PROGRAMME 5.15.2 GENERAL ADMINISlXATION AND SERVICES 

This programme provides for administrative support to the Regional Director in 
all policy, legal and constitutional matters, as well as for the full range of 
general services required for the operation of the Regional Office; for 
physical support of the staff working in the Regional Office and for the 
conduct of meetings held there. 

The estimates include requirements for the office of the Director, Support 
Programme, and buildinghaintenance; utilities, acquisition, operation and 
repair of office furniture, office equipment and transport; communications; 
data-processing resources; expendable office supplies, and staff of the 
General Administrative Services Unit. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us 1 us $ us $ X us $ us S 

~e~ional/ 
Intercountry 3 431 600 3 780 100 348 500 10.16 250 000 250 000 

PROGRAMME 5.15.3 BUDGET AND FINANCE 

This programme deals with budgetary and financial policies and procedures in 
the planning, development and execution of the regional collaborative 
programme, as well as financial services to WHO staff. It includes the 
preparation of the programme budget document, budget implementation 
monitoring, control and accounting of expenditures, maintenance of bank 
accounts, claims settlement, etc.; and ensuring that transactions are in 
accordance with the Financial Rules and Regulations of the Organization. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us S us S us $ X us S us S 

~egional/ 
Intercountry 638 400 687 500 49 100 7.69 111 200 139 400 



PROGRAMME 5.15.4 EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES FOR MEMBER STATES 

This programme provides for the timely procurement, delivery, inventory and 
disposal of supplies and equipment necessary for the implementation of the 
regional programme. 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Approved Proposed Increase Approved Proposed 
Budget Budget (Decrease) Budget Budget 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us J us J us $ X us $ us S 

Regionall 
Intercountry 266 100 280 100 14 000 5.26 
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COUNTRY PROGRAMMES . COUNTRY STATEMENTS 
AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 
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SUMMARY OF DIRECT TECHNICAL COOPERATION WITH, 
AND SERVICES TO, GOVERNMENTS 

Regular Budget Other Sources 

Country Approved Propoeals Approved 
Budget Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 1988-1989 1990-1991 
us $ us $ us $ us $ 

Bangladesh 

Bhutan 

Burma 

Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea 

India 

Indonesia 

Maldives 

Mongolia 

Nepal 

Sri Lanka 

Thailand 

TOTAL 55 612 000 61 173 200 23 276 000 5 643 500 



BANGLADESH 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

The overall health situation in Bangladesh is characterized by high mortality, 
high birth rate and high population growth rate which, however, has shown some 
improvement in recent years. While the infant mortality rate decreased to 
116.6 in 1986, the crude death rate recorded a marginal decrease from 12.9 in 
1982 to 11.9 in 1986. The crude birth rate decreased from 34.8 in 1982 to 34.4 
in 1986. Diarrhoea1 diseases, vaccine-preventable diseases, malnutrition, 
respiratory infections, such as tuberculosis and pneumonia, leprosy, skin 
infections, etc., are some of the major causes of both morbidity and infant 
and child mortality. The major underlying factors for the same can be found in 
the low per capita income, poor environmental health conditions, poor personal 
hygiene and a low literacy rate superimposed by inadequate accessibility to 
health services. 

It is in this context that major developmental efforts have been launched 
by the Government. A decentralized system of health infrastructure, being 
developed around upazilas (sub-districts), is fully operational in 347 of the 
397 rural Upazila Health Complexes (uHC), and 460 village sanitation (latrine 
production) centres, located at upazilas, along with Upazila Water and 
Sanitation Committees (UW&SC), have become functional by mid-1987. There have 
been significant improvements in the numbers of various categories of health 
manpower and in the CWS sector. 

The Government-WHO Coordinating Committee (GWCC) has been quite active in 
overseeing the formulation, implementation and monitoring of the WHO country 
programme of collaboration in a collective manner through its Programme 
Development and Management Working Group. During 1987, the PHC Management 
Committee was renamed PHC Intensification Committee and its composition 
enlarged to make it multi-sectoral. The Committee works as one of the two 
working groups under GWCC and is the focal point for the development of the 
district health system based on the PHC approach, utilizing the facilities and 
capabilities of the upazila system. Two more working groups for training and 
research have been added to enhance the role of GWCC, thereby strengthening 
the directing and coordinating role of the Ministry of Health and Family 
Planning. 

While efforts are under way to intensify PHC within the context of the 
district health system, the performance of the health infrastructure, 
particularly at the primary level in UHCs, has been rather unsatisfactory. 
While UHC, as the beach-head to launch various health programmes based on PHC, 
has reasonably good physical facilities and manpower, a number of factors, 
such as lack of certain equipment, transport and other support facilities, 
poor supervision, inadequate managerial effectiveness, etc., have resulted in 
unsatisfactory performance. Serious efforts have been launched to ameliorate 
the same through the provision of essential equipment and training in the 
technical and managerial aspects of health system development of medical 
officers and nursing personnel. 



In order to provide enhanced technical leadership to health development, 
a full-fledged planning cell is proposed to be established in the Directorate 
General of Health Services (DGHS) in tune with the government policy of 
involving DGHS increasingly in the formulation, implementation and monitoring 
of health development plans. A project proposal, prepared for this purpose, is 
under the active consideration of the Ministry of Planning. 

The accelerated EPI programme, which had been started in eight upazilas 
during 1986, was expanded to 72 more in 1987. Preparatory steps have been 
taken for further expansion of the same to a cumulative total of 200 upazilas 
by end-1988. The percentage of fully immunized children increased to around 60 
per cent of the target, as shown by the appraisal exercise of March 1987, 
undertaken in the initial eight upazilas. 

While increasing attention is being paid to combat priority health 
problems, the new, emerging health problems as well as those being part of the 
global concern are also being addressed. In this context, active measures have 
been taken to contain the problem of visceral leishmaniasis. Steps have also 
been taken to initiate screening for AIDS infection, control of acute 
respiratory infections, and preparation of national medium-term programmes for 
the same. 

The implementation of drug policies has been progressing satisfactorily. 
The second pharmaceutical production unit at Bogra has become functional. The 
production of tetanus toxoid and intravenous fluids is almost self-sufficient. 
The production of ORS packets has increased further from the level of 12 
million units in 1985. 

The strengthening of health manpower development has been proceeding 
according to the plan. While quantitative shortages of most categories of 
health manpower are practically non-existent, quality deserves to be 
continuously reinforced through a variety of staff development efforts. 

The devastation caused by floods in 1987, coupled with the political 
unrest, has resulted in unmitigated economic losses and, as a consequence, it 
is projected that the accomplishment of the national economic goal of 5 per 
cent growth might fall considerably short of it. It is, therefore, expected 
that the resources likely to be available for the health sector, while already 
at a level of stagnation, may further deteriorate. Despite the fact that the 
health sector continues to be a part of the social overheads and is outside 
the purview of the priority 'core' sectors of the Government, it continues to 
attract significant external aid (both from multilateral and bilateral 
sources). In order to mobilize additional internal resources for health, the 
Government has introduced, in 1987, a system of collecting a registration fee 
of Taka 3 and 2 from in-patients and out-patients respectively, attending 
medical college hospitals and district hospitals all over the country. 

A broad review of the development projects included in the Third Five 
Year Plan indicated that the main emphasis had been on infrastructure 
development. While infrastructure development has been satisfactory, there has 
not been a commensurate improvement in the provision of services, both in 
terms of quality and quantity, due to many reasons, such as, weak managerial 
processes, inadequate quality of manpower development efforts, weak 
intersectoral collaboration, etc. 

The main directions identified for the Fourth Five-Year Plan (July 1990 
to June 1995) are consolidation and further development of the infrastructure; 
strengthening of quality, quantity and range of services based on the PHC 



approach, including referral systems; and strengthening of the capacity of the 
health system to sustain and further develop service capability. 

In this context, the likely programme thrusts will be directed towards: 

(1) sustaining and further developing services and programmes based 
on PHC, such as. EPI, Tuberculosis, Leprosy, Malaria, 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases, ARI,  Iodine-Deficiency Disorders, 
Kala-azar, Intestinal Parasites, Anaemias, Control of Human and 
Canine Rabies, etc.; 

( 2 )  addressing potential and emerging health problems, such as 
viral hepatitis, AIDS, and acute renal failure among children; 

( 3 )  development of maternal health with emphasis on prevention and 
promotion; 

( 4 )  strengthening of infrastructure for the control of CVD, 
including rheumatic fever, rheumatic heart disease; cancer; 
mental diseases; control of drug abuse, etc.; 

( 5 )  fostering and further strengthening: 

(a) support facilities, such as those for the local production 
of essential equipment, and vaccines against rabies, 
hepatitis B within the country; and establishment of a 
scientific and technological base through the development 
of appropriate mechanisms for the transfer of technology; 

(b) planning and management capabilities, capacities and 
practices (systems and process), including information 
support therefor and administrative systems and procedures 
for personnel, equipment, supplies, etc., and 

(c) institutions for training (both technical and management) 
of health personnel and non-technical health functionaries; 

(6) development and application of standards for various components 
of the health system; 

(7) strengthening information, education and communication 
activities through streamlining of the roles and functions of 
the sub-system of health education and ensuring that every 
health functionary is a health educator and a communicator; 

(8) strengthening Union Health and Family Welfare Centres with the 
requisite supplies and equipment, training of staff, and 
implementing appropriate procedures and processes to ensure 
effective service delivery, and 

( 9 )  establishing functional health posts at the village level using 
local talent and local resources, as enunciated in the Third 
Five-Year Plan. 

WHO has been collaborating with the national authorities in developing 
their health system infrastructure, health manpower, health technology, health 
management, etc., so as to make the system capable of delivering essential 
health care based on PHC to its people in the fulfilment of the objectives 
formulated towards health development. 



Given the national priority needs as specified above, the WHO 
collaborative programme, during 1990-1991, will conform to the WHO Regional 
Programme Budget Policy, which specifies the principles, criteria and areas of 
WHO collaboration in direct support to the national programmes based on PHC. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE H W T H  PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

The Eighth General Programme of Work (1990-1995), the Regional Medium-Term 
Programmes and the Regional Programme Budget Policy provided the necessary 
policy thrust in the formulation of the WHO collaborative programme for 
1990-1991. The programme budget for 1988-1989 and the salient experiences in 
the implementation of the 1986-1987 programme of collaboration constituted the 
benchmarks for developing the same. 

A review of the implementation of activities during 1986-1987 indicates 
that dissemination of the HFA message and development of the HFA leadership 
have already been initiated. The managerial process of the Ministry of Health 
and Family Planning is also gaining momentum through the strengthening of the 
GovernrnentlWHO Coordinating Committee, the provision/expansion of computerized 
information system, efforts directed towards the establishment of a planning 
cell at the DGHS level etc. 

Technical support to priority health programmes is continuing. A 
programme review has been planned to study the ongoing Third Five-Year Plan 
(health and health-related sectors) with a view to evolving specific 
directions for the Fourth Five-Year Plan (1990-1995). Collaboration is 
proceeding smoothly with UN and other multilateral and bilateral agencies in 
jointly supporting the Ministry of Health and Family Planning. 

With this background, the main thrust of the WHO collaborative programme 
during 1990-1991 will be towards the following areas: 

(1) Strengthening of the Ministry of Health and Family Planning to 
become more effective as the directing and coordinating body in 
all matters of health development, including internal as well 
as external resources mobilization, utilization and management; 

( 2 )  Strengthening of information system development to provide both 
managerial and technical information, decentralized down to the 
district level, in selected major districts; and development of 
PMI in the WR's Office, as a means of supporting MPNHD and 
linkage with the Regional Office; 

(3 )  Strengthening of planning and management capability in general, 
and DGHS in particular, leading to bottom-up health planning 
process, starting with those districts where PHC intensifi- 
cation is under way as also the water and sanitation sector; 

( 4 )  Strengthening of education and teachingltraining technologies 
and programmes to develop human resources for health, including 
water and sanitation with proper orientation and skill 
formation to serve the community; 

(5) Continuous improvements to health and water and sanitation 
infrastructure in terms of management as well as technical 
services and training capability, and referral points in 
support of grassroot-level health work based on the PHC 
approach. 



( 6 )  development of epidemiological services and technical support 
to priority health programmes as well as emerging health 
problems; 

(7) Collaboration with IJN and other multilateral and bilateral 
agencies in jointly supporting government efforts towards the 
goal of Health for All by the Year 2000; 

(8) Concentration of technical support in CWS on rural water and 
sanitation programme for the yet unserved and underserved 
population; 

(9) Continued promotion, initiation, and expansion of programmes on 
"Drinking water quality surveillance and control in small 
communities", and 

(10) Intensification of efforts to identify researchable problems of 
national importance faced by various programmes including CWS, 
and investigation and development of possible solutions for 
them using local, WHO and other external technical, manpower 
and financial resources. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO support will be provided for further reinforcement and strengthening of 
the National Health Information System so that by the end of 1991 valid and 
reliable information will be available on time to meet varying demands of the 
health managers at different levels of the health system. In this context, 
divisional and district levels will receive enhanced support. Further support 
to the Ministry of Health and Family Planning and the Directorate General of 
Health Services to acquire additional computer facilities and decentralization 
of computer-supported information system to the divisional offices, and then 
to selected districts (offices of Civil Surgeons), will be extended. The 
surveillance of priority/emerging diseases like leishmaniasis, six EPI target 
diseases, AIDS, etc., will be supported. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

The development of the PMI system in the WR's Office has been streamlined for 
providing managerial support to the Ministry of Health and Family Planning 
(MOH&FP) and DGHS. The capability of MOH&FP to direct and coordinate all 
health matters is being enhanced through a number of measures. While a number 
of managerial mechanisms and processes have been set up at the national level, 
the process at other levels of the health system also requires strengthening. 

WHO collaboration will, therefore, largely be an extension of the 
developmental support extended during 1988-1989, i.e., development of 
managerial capacity at all levels; establishment of a planning cell in DGHS 
and institution of appropriate linkages between this cell and those in the 
Ministry of Health and the Planning Commission; and support to national 
managerial processes so that by the end of 1991 a basic framework for 
integrated managerial process for health development would be established. 
Besides process design and implementation, it also includes in-service 
training of personnel of PHC and hospitals in management, and inclusion of 
curriculum on MPNHD in postgraduate education programmes in public health. In 
this context, the National Institute of Preventive and Social Medicine 
(NIPSOM) will also be supported. 



Health Systems Research and Development 

WHO will support and strengthen the investigation of operational problems 
related to the delivery of essential elements of primary health care, 
community participation and intersectoral collaboration with the objective of 
identifying solutions; and innovative approaches to expedite the expansion of 
primary health care, improving its organization and management, 
cost-effectiveness, etc. In this context, institutional strengthening, 
including cooperation with medical colleges, will be supported. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

Primary health care will be the key strategy for the delivery of various 
service elements, such as nutrition improvement, sanitation, control of 
malaria, leprosy, tuberculosis etc., in the form of community-based 
activities. Support will continue to be provided for further improvement of 
health infrastructure performance through district health system 
strengthening; development of appropriate linkages to referral and specialized 
institutions; active community participation; and involvement of social 
development sectors through the upazila health system. Leadership development 
will be another important area of collaboration. 

A large number of private practitioners working in rural areas enjoy the 
confidence and respect of rural people. Their participation in and support to 
PHC is vital and they should serve as a link between the people and the formal 
governmental health system. WHO support will, therefore, be extended, for 
organizing a more systematic and comprehensive training of these practitioners 
with a view not only to reorienting them to PHC but also upgrading their 
skills in selected priority areas, such as MCH, EPI etc. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

WHO support will be extended for undertaking basic education, pre-entry 
training and continuing education for doctors including strengthening of the 
existing facilities, with the focus on faculties of community medicine in the 
medical colleges and improving their educational standards with the focus on 
community-oriented medical education; and training of health and hospital 
administrators in health manpower management. The National Institute of 
Preventive and Social Medicine will receive support to improve the quality of 
its educational and training programmes and also its field practice and 
demonstration areas. 

Support will also be provided for the expansion and development of 
nursing services and education through strengthening of the College of Nursing 
so that by the end of the biennium it will offer not only B.Sc. degrees in 
Nursing and Public Health Nursing, but will also have begun an M.Sc. programme 
and become a WHO Collaborating Centre for Nursing; implementation of the 
decentralized continuing education to the periphery; and development of 
systematic methods for evaluating the effects of continuing education, nursing 
education and nursing services in the Divisions. 

Since paramedical personnel play an important role in the delivery of 
health services, health manpower development in this sector will continue to 
be an important part of WHO collaboration. In this context, support will be 
extended to improve the curricula and courses for paramedical trainees, 
faculty development and conduct of research in operational methods, with the 
focus on the strengthening of training schools. 



The College of Physicians and Surgeons has the responsibility to develop 
and enforce the standards of medical education through supervision of 
examinations etc. WHO support will, therefore, be provided to the College for 
the enforcement of uniform standards in course curriculum, conducting of 
examinations, training abroad of trainers etc. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

In addition to conventional health education activities and further 
strengthening of the Health Education Bureau, the programme will support WHO'S 
image development vis-a-vis dissemination of the Health for All message 
ttiroughout the country, and not confine it only to health professionals. 
Towards mobilizing public support for health, development of Health for All 
leadership at all levels, promoting healthy life-styles, and effective 
participation of individuals, participation of families and communities in 
health development activities will be supported. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-promoting Behaviour 

Support under this programme will be linked with the development of HSR, 
focusing on the development of research capability in medical colleges and 
other institutions. 

Nutrition 

WHO collaboration will be continued to strengthen the Institute of Public 
Health Nutrition, particularly its capacity to extend nutrition education to 
the general public through the development of communication media and 
materials; and to support research activities to monitor nutritional levels of 
selected target populations. Efforts will also be directed towards the 
existing public health nutrition programmes in collaboration with other 
partners, such as UNICEF and various NGOs. Some of these activities will be 
incorporated in the PHC intensification programme. 

Oral Health 

As part of PHC intensification, community-oriented programme, with the 
emphasis on oral health education will be supported. Support to the Dental 
College will also continue for manpower development. 

Accident Prevention 

Support under this programme will continue to focus on road traffic accidents 
and home accidents. Strengthening of the national capability for the 
collection and analysis of epidemiological information and preparation of 
action plans based on intersectoral action among relevant ministries, such as 
Health and Home Affairs, will be promoted. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

In collaboration with the World Bank, NORAD, UNICEF, etc., WHO will support 
the enhancement of various areas of MCH, such as antenatal care and safe 



delivery at home, being linked with FP and EPI. The emphasis will be on the 
promotion of maternal health for which services will be developed as part of a 
package of services for mothers and children. 

Workers' Health 

The programme will support training and teaching activities at the national 
level. In collaboration with other ministries, such as Labour and Industries, 
a national programme on workers' health will be developed in the Fourth 
Five-Year Plan, which will get continued support from WHO. Close linkages with 
support from ILO will be fostered. 

Health of the Elderly 

WHO will collaborate in the development of a comprehensive programme for the 
care of the elderly as well as strengthening of the Institute of Geriatric 
Medicine to adequately support implementation of the programme. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

WHO will support the intensification of efforts to increase the awareness of 
community mental health needs and promote early detection and intervention of 
mental health problems. These activities will build on the intensification of 
PHC at the village level as well as the training of community health workers. 
It will include support to health aspects of the control of drug abuse and 
narcotics through extensive educational efforts. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO will support programme activities aimed at the promotion of PHC approach 
to accelerate water supply and sanitation coverage with particular emphasis on 
communities not covered during IDWSS Decade; enforcement of water quality 
surveillance procedures, programmes and activities; strengthening of national 
institutions including management information system and human resources; 
exchange of information and transfer of technologies; promotion of research; 
coordination with other agencies; and mobilization of resources with a view to 
assessing progress made during the IDWSS Decade period; and building the 
future on the basis of experiences and lessons learnt during the ten years of 
implementation. The Decade information will be updated and reviewed and future 
directions of national CWSS Programme drafted. Further, WHO will continue to 
collaborate with the Department of Public Health Engineering in the review and 
updating of national CWSS plans and programmes and identification and 
implementation of projects. Rural water supply and especially sanitation 
programmes for underserved population, operation and maintenance of CWSS 
facilities for improved level of service will continue to receive emphasis. 
Support to local institutions for research on operational issues will be 
continued. 

Food Safety 

WHO will collaborate in the development of laboratory facilities to monitor 
food safety and public education in the preparation, handling and distribution 
of safe and hygienic food. 



Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for 
Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will support strengthening of the Institute of Public Health for providing 
public health-oriented laboratory services through the production of vaccine, 
sera and participation in the National AIDS programme. Local production of 
vaccines for rabies and hepatitis B will be supported. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

The major thrust of the WHO collaborative programme so far has been towards 
the development of drug policies, support to production of essential drugs, 
good manufacturing practices, etc. While WHO collaboration will extend 
continued support for the same, efforts will be directed towards the 
production of vaccines, such as TT, DPT, tissue-culture rabies vaccine and 
vaccine for hepatitis B within the country. Further, the management of drugs 
will receive additional thrust so that an adequate supply of essential drugs 
is readily available to all primary health care institutions in the country. 
This involves review/revision of procedures for the estimation of drugs, 
procurement and distribution including logistics, storage, prescribing, 
consumption and accounting; preparation of manuals thereof; training of staff; 
and undertaking periodical evaluative studies on various aspects of management 
of drugs, etc. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality. Safety and Efficacy 

In addition to the efforts to strengthen good manufacturing practices which, 
inter alia, include biological standards, drug evaluation, inspection and -- 
quality control of drugs and vaccines, WHO collaboration will give further 
impetus to the monitoring of adverse reactions and development of informa- 
tion system thereof; preparation of reference standards, etc.; training 
of personnel; and preparation and distribution of manuals of standard 
procedures. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO will collaborate in the strengthening of education in traditional 
medicine, promoting its use and facilitating the integration of traditional 
medicine systems into the mainstream of primary health care in the country. 
The use of acupuncture in the health institutions will also be explored. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO collaboration will be directed towards the development of community- 
oriented rehabilitation of the disabled as an integral part of primary health 
care. Support will be provided for the preparation of manpower through 
training within the country and abroad. The activities of this programme will 
be closely linked with the accident prevention programme. 

Immunization 

WHO support, with that of other donor agencies, will aim at sustaining and 
effectively maintaining the national capability for delivering immunization 



services to the total target population through the health infrastructure, as 
implemented under UCI; and strengthening the cold chain system and management 
capabilities, monitoring and evaluation, besides surveillance of immunizable 
diseases. 

Malaria 

Innovative approaches for community-oriented control measures, which are 
locally affordable, applicable and designed, and based on operational 
research, will be developed with WHO support. Monitoring and evaluation 
systems will be strengthened for use by all the workers at the local level. 
Surveillance of problems related to vectors and parasites will be supported. 
In the context of PHC intensification, approaches will be developed to 
integrate malaria control measures into primary health care for implementation 
at home, community and first health facility levels. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO will continue to collaborate in the control of parasitic diseases with 
focus on Kala-azar and intestinal parasites, particularly amongst children. 
National strategies will be developed for their control as integral parts of a 
package of related services. The strengthening of manpower and technology 
will, therefore, receive specific attention. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

A comprehensive national plan for the control of diarrhoeal diseases has been 
prepared. In this context, WHO will continue to collaborate in the effective 
prevention, detection, and treatment of diarrhoeal diseases, through support 
to development, implementation and evaluation of the effectiveness and 
efficiency of diarrhoeal cells in all the eight colleges and ORT comers in 
district hospitals and upazila health complexes; expansion and improvement of 
the system of monitoring the incidence of diarrhoeal diseases and their 
treatment; early warning of the development of epidemics and response to these 
epidemics; evaluation of the use-effectiveness of the diarrhoeal diseases 
treatment chart and in making revisions as indicated; improvement of the 
ability of differential diagnosis and specific and appropriate treatment of 
diarrhoeal diseases in UHCs and district hospitals; and continued coordination 
with NGOs and any other organization providing treatment for diarrhoeal 
diseases to ensure consistency with the government policy in regard to the 
control of diarrhoeal diseases. Further, support to disaster relief and 
disaster management will also be extended. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will support the development of a national programme on ARI and its 
implementation. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will collaborate in the further promotion of a national control programme, 
strengthening of case-finding and case-holding through community-based PHC 
intensification efforts; and training of health personnel. 



Leprosy 

The leprosy control programme will be further strengthened with support to 
active case-finding and case-holding through community-based PHC 
intensification efforts. WHO collaboration will be extended in support of the 
extension of the programme to provide nationride coverage. 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

WHO support will be provided for assessing the extent of the problem; 
development of a surveillance system and control strategies; and strengthening 
of capabilities for laboratory diagnosis. Besides, emerging diseases/problems, 
such as AIDS infection, will also be addressed. Epidemiological study and 
surveillance of acute renal failure among children will also be supported 
under this programme area. 

Blindness and Deafness 

WHO will collaborate in the strengthening of community-oriented eye care 
services through training of health and paramedical personnel in 
community-oriented ophthalmology and strengthening of basic eye care services 
at the UHC level, including laboratories, and preparation of manuals on the 
prevention of blindness. This programme will coordinate with other agencies 
funding blindness control activities. 

Cancer 

WHO collaboration will be for the development of a community-based approach 
for the prevention, early detection and treatment of cancer. In this context, 
support to specialist manpower development of the Cancer Institute, 
particularly in surgical oncology and cancer epidemiology and involvement of 
paramedicals in early detection, besides strengthening of clinical/laboratory 
services, will be extended. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

The main thrust of WHO collaboration will be towards the development of a 
national programme for rendering clinical services in the field of 
cardiovascular diseases, particularly in the prevention of rheumatic fever and 
rheumatic heart disease, involving support to the development of specialist 
manpower; improvement of existing services; strengthening of intensive care 
unit, and improvement of operation theatre facilities. Since funds for this 
programme are available from Japan, close coordination with them will be 
ensured. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

WHO will collaborate with the Bangladesh Institute of Research and 
Rehabilitation in Diabetes, Endocrine and Metabolic Disorders (BIRDEM) in 
continuing education and professional development of doctors and nurses in the 
prevention, detection and treatment of diabetes, and of laboratory scientists 
and para-professionals of UHCs; and in developing the Institute to function as 
a WHO collaborating centre for diabetes. 



Health Information Support 

WHO will support enhanced literature/library services and dissemination of 
information/literature to institutions throughout the country. The National 
Health libraries will be strengthened through the HeLLIS network for this 
purpose. In this context, medical colleges will receive enhanced support. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total allocation for Bangladesh during 1990-1991 under the Regular Budget 
is $8 955 300, which represents an increase of $814 100 (10.00 per cent) over 
the approved budget for 1988-1989. 

In accordance with the criteria for WHO support, as defined in the 
Regional Programme Budget Policy, enhanced allocations have been made to 
certain programme areas, such as Health Situation and Trend Assessment, 
Managerial Process for National Health Development, Organization of Health 
Systems based on Primary Health Care, Public Information and Education for 
Health, Health of the Elderly, Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy, 
Traditional Medicine, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Tuberculosis, Leprosy, Cancer, 
Cardiovascular Diseases, Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities and Health Information Support. In addition, fresh allocations have 
been made for supporting collaborative activities in Parasitic Diseases, Acute 
Respiratory Infections, and Sexually-transmitted Diseases, which have been 
initiated during the 1988-1989 biennium. This has been made possible through 
minor reductions in some programme areas such as Health Systems Research and 
Development, Development of Human Resources for Health, Nutrition, Oral 
Health, Maternal and Child Health including Family Planning, Community Water 
Supply and Sanitation, Food Safety, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Essential Drugs 
and Vaccines, Rehabilitation, Immunization, Malaria, etc. In doing so, the 
funds available from extrabudgetary sources for programme activities under 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment, Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care, Development of Human Resources for Health and Malaria 
have been taken into account and any further shortfalls will be offset through 
mobilization of extrabudgetary resources. 



BANGLADESH 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funda 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research 
and Development 

-. 

Organization of Health Systems 
Based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources 
for Health 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
fbr Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 

3,8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3,a.l 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BANGLADESH 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population 
Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

3.9.4 
Workers' Health 

3.9.5 
Health of the Elderly 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.5 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems based 
on Primary Health Care 210 800 193 100 RB 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BANGLADESH 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BANGLADESH 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us 3 us $ 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control A c t i v i t i e s  

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

BANGLADESH TOTAL 10 284 300 9 859 300 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



BHUTAN 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAZ, HEXLTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

The estimated population of Bhutan is 1.3 million, with an average density of 
26 persons per square kilometre within the geographical area of 46 500 sq.km. 
The population growth rate is about 2.0 per cent, while birth and death rates 
are estimated at 40.6 and 20.6 respectively per 1 000 population. There are 18 
districts in the country, with each district divided into several blocks with 
a total of 192 blocks. The general economy in Bhutan, which is based mainly on 
agriculture, has been growing steadily since systematic development plans 
started about two and a half decades ago. The per capita income now stands at 
Nu. 1 523 compared to Nu. 1 317.9 in 1981. The actual generation of internal 
revenue was Nu. 1 324.40 million during the Fifth Plan period (1981-1987) 
without any increase in rural taxes as against an expected target of 
Nu. 942.00 million, which shows dramatic economic development. The health 
sector was allocated an amount of Nu. 205.646 million (recurrent - 116.737 
million and development - 88.909 million) out of the total national budget of 
Nu. 4 711.218 million during the Fifth Plan, accounting for 4.37 per cent of 
the national budget. The Sixth Plan outlay provides an amount of Nu. 400.55 
million (4.2 per cent) to the health sector out of the total national budget 
of Nu. 9485.28 million. 

Despite the economic growth, there are a number of constraints hindering 
the development of health services in the country. The difficult terrain and 
scattered population are limiting factors in the expansion of health care 
coverage. Communication and transportation are extremely difficult and many 
localities and even most health units are inaccessible by roads, and external 
and internal communication is still not well developed. The adult literacy 
rate was 12 per cent in 1985 with a primary school enrolment of only 20 per 
cent. The scope for higher education in the country is very limited. There is 
no prospect of significant additional resource for the health sector in the 
foreseeable future. The country relies heavily on external support (about 70 
per cent) for its developmental activities. This least developed country lacks 
the resources necessary for the expansion and strengthening of its health 
infrastructure and for disease control programme on conventional lines. 

The implementation of a revised information system was started in May 
1985 with the objective of developing a meaningful information system that can 
provide valid and needed information to planners and managers of health 
programmes. A mechanism of recording, reporting, channelling and compilation 
of statistical reports at different levels has been established. However, the 
quality of data in some areas needs substantial improvement before they can be 
objectively utilized for such purposes. It is expected that the errors and 
inconsistencies in the health information system will be corrected and a few 
national indicators on health established in the form of rates and percentages 
from the absolute figures, by 1990. A lay reporting health information system, 
starting with the causes of mortality, has been introduced since 1985-1986, 
covering the whole country, and the Government is taking corrective measures 
for streamlining and improving the system, which is expected to be 
well-established and provide more reliable information. 



With the establishment of five divisions and clear-cut distribution of 
responsibilities among the senior-most officers, the reorganization of the 
Health Department has strengthened the managerial capability in support of the 
health programmes and has resulted in improvement in output and efficiency of 
the health sector. The creation of a new Ministry of Social Services in charge 
of health, education, PWD and Social Welfare Departments, and upgrading of the 
Department of Health Services, have facilitated the formulation of policies 
and coordination among these sectors and has speeded up decisions in programme 
matters. The management and development of integrated health care, with parti- 
cular attention to the implementation of HFA strategies, have been accelerated 
within each district with the establishment of district health offices as part 
of Dzongda's administration, which has enhanced the role of the health sector 
in the District Development Committees. Within the policy of further 
decentralization to the block level to facilitate and stimulate integrated 
development, including development of PHC in each block, Block Development 
Committees are now being constituted for the 192 blocks in the country. 

The Sixth National Health Development Plan describes the proposed 
reorganization of the health system at different levels in support of 
implementation of HFA strategies and development of primary health care. The 
basic health units (BHUs), community health units (CHUs), peripheral health 
posts (PHPs), village voluntary health workers (VVHWs) along with supporting 
and referral hospitals constitute the PHC infrastructure in Bhutan. Consider- 
able expansion of basic health care, both in coverage and in quality, has been 
attained by the new health units established during the Fifth National Health 
Development Plan. Simultaneous strengthening of referral and supporting 
hospitals and of the three health training institutions through promotion of 
staff training and addition of new facilities and specialist services has been 
progressing continuously. There are at present 67 BHUs, 4 community health 
units, 46 dispensaries, 4 indigenous dispensaries, 3 regional hospitals and 25 
district-level and other hospitals with a total bed strength of 915 which 
constitute the existing health service delivery system in the country. 

Development of health manpower continues to receive priority attention of 
the Government and WHO with the main objective of attaining self-reliance so 
as to gradually replace non-nationals. There are at present 134 medical 
officers (100 non-national) , 256 nurses (72 non-national) , 119 technical1 
paramedical staff (30 non-national), 80 malaria, leprosy and indigenous workers 
(33 non-national), 85 health assistants and 85 basic health workers. All possi- 
ble measures are being taken to promote the training capability of the three 
health training institutions, viz., the Thimphu Health School, the National 
Institute of Family Health (NIFH), Gaylegphug, and the Indigenous Hospital, 
with a view to increasing the output of trained basic health manpower. 

Health education is another priority programme of the Government and 
seeks to enlist support of all strata of population for successfully carrying 
out health programmes with the involvement of the community. A nucleus of a 
health education unit, based at NIFH, Gaylegphug, has started functioning 
recently; it will act as a focal point on health education. Health education 
activities will now be planned and developed systematically for the 
intensification of health education through the active involvement of all 
medical officers and health staff. Few senior and mid-level health staff have 
been trained in health education and a variety of health education materials 
and audio-visual teaching aids are now produced in the country. 

The Government attaches high priority to the development of McH/FP 
services in the country. The earlier UNFPA-funded project on Development and 
Strengthening of MCHIFP Services in Bhutan, which terminated in December 1985, 
helped to develop additional MCH infrastructure, expand the coverage by McHIFP 



services, train manpower, establish the National Institute of Family Health 
(NIFH) and provide production capability of audio-visual training materials. A 
similar project on Strengthening and Development of Family Health Services in 
Bhutan, also funded by UNFPA, with similar objectives, has been in operation 
since July 1987. 

The programme on the provision of low-cost sanitation in schools, BHUs, 
dispensaries and selected rural houses has been extended for a further period 
of 18 months effective April 1987 because of slow progress in the imple- 
mentation of the project activities. The important role of UNICEF in the 
implementation of rural water supply schemes and in the promotion of 
environmental sanitation will continue in the fourth programme cycle 
(1987-1992). Development of urban water supply and sewerage system is mainly 
supported by the Asian Development Bank. WHO further contributed through 
supply of information and health education materials on water and sanitation 
and on the Decade as a means of maintaining continuing education of nationals. 

Development and expansion of laboratory and radiological diagnostic 
facilities in hospitals and BHUs has been receiving high priority, not only 
for routine diagnostic procedures but also for early diagnosis of important 
communicable diseases such as TB, leprosy, malaria, dysentery and intestinal 
parasites for which control programmes have been under operation for some 
years. 

An essential drugs programme, with the main objective of ensuring the 
availability of essential drugs at all health facilities of the country, has 
been in operation since 1985 with the support of DANIDA. The outstanding 
achievements of this project include the establishment of a National Drug 
Policy, listing of essential drugs for different levels of health units, 
assessment of the quantity of drugs required annually, preparation of a 
National Drug Formulary, designing of stores, partial strengthening of central 
medical stores, strengthening of the procurement and distribution system and 
training of medical officers, pharmacists, store-keepers and other health 
staff on prescribing, dispensing, store management, etc. The project will 
continue upto 1992. 

In the field of communicable diseases prevention and control, the 
Government is confident of achieving the EFI Decade target of complete 
vaccination coverage of the target group of population by 1990. The objectives 
of the UNDP-funded project have been achieved. The project contributed 
significantly to the strengthening and expansion of EPI coverage and in the 
establishment and maintenance of cold chain facilities. EPI activities have 
now been intensified and accelerated throughout the country. The malaria 
eradication programme continues to receive support from the Government of 
India in conducting programme reviews and in vivo and in vitro studies of 
drug-resistant malaria parasite. Diarrhoea1 diseases continue to be one of the 
main causes of morbidity and mortality among children in Bhutan and, 
therefore, receives priority treatment from the Government. 

As regards noncommunicable diseases prevention and control, meningococcal 
meningitis occurred in localized epidemics in 1985-86 in several areas of the 
country and WHO support in controlling the epidemic included technical 
collaboration and supply of vaccine, drugs and educational materials. The 
Government is embarking on a helminthiasis control programme with the support 
of Japanese Overseas International Cooperation on Parasitic Disease and Family 
Planning (JOICPF), for which a project document has been developed and sample 
surveys carried out. Programmes for the control of STD and ARI have been 
planned by the Government to be delivered as an integral part of the general 
health services. 



Morbidity and mortality rates are still high in Bhutan. Demographic data 
obtained from a recent survey on infant and maternal mortality and morbidity 
showed infant mortality of 102.8 per 1 000 live births compared to 147 per 
1 000 live births two years ago - a very significant development indicating 
effectiveness of health programmes and other socio-economic development 
activities. There is an apparent belief that the incidence of measles and 
whooping cough is decreasing as a result of increasing coverage of EPI. The 
prevalence of leprosy has been reduced by about 40 per cent since the control 
programme came into effect in the mid-1960s. Similarly, it is reported that 
there is a downward trend in the incidence of malaria. 

Among the prevalent diseases, diarrhoea and dysentery, respiratory tract 
infections, helminthic infestations, and scabies are very common. Malnutrition, 
iodine deficiency disorders and anaemia are quite prevalent along with some 
endemic diseases, such as tuberculosis, leprosy and malaria, the last one 
being restricted to five southern districts below an altitude of 5 000 ft. The 
incidence of STD is increasing, particularly in the border areas of the 
country. Cancer, cardiovascular diseases, oro-dental diseases and mental 
disorders are considered as problems of increasing magnitude. Poor personal 
health practices, inadequate and unsafe community water supply, lack of proper 
environmental sanitation and protein and micronutrient deficiencies are the 
main causes for most of the ailments. 

The targets by the end of Sixth Plan period (1992) are: expansion of the 
health infrastructure to attain 65-70 per cent coverage of the population with 
primary health care; maternal and child health services coverage of 80 per 
cent of the population group; attainment of the EPI Decade target coverage of 
100 per cent by 1990; reduction of problems of major communicable diseases; 
availability of essential drugs at all times to 80 per cent of the population, 
and reduction of the infant mortality rate to 8011000 live births. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HFALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

Almost all of the WHO collaborative programmes/activities of 1988-1989 will 
continue in the 1990-1991 biennium. The main thrust of collaboration will 
again be towards the organization of health system based on PHC and 
establishment of infrastructure in support of implementation of HFA 
strategies. Training of health manpower towards the attainment of national 
self-reliance will be another priority area for WHO support. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO collaboration will be provided for strengthening of the Epidemiological 
Cell of the Department of Health with a view to increasing its capability to 
develop an efficient surveillance system of important communicable diseases 
and establishing a baseline data on the prevalence of diseases and on other 
health conditions. WHO support will be continued for the training of health 
staff and community leaders so as to strengthen the health information system, 
including lay reporting information which can be effectively used by planners 
and managers of health programmes. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

With a view to increasing the participation of national authorities in the 
management of WHO'S resources through involvement in the planning, 
implementation and monitoring of the WHO collaborative programme, support will 



be given for the strengthening of national managerial capability, through 
joint Government/WHO collaboration, in the formulation and implementation of 
biennial programme budgets, joint periodic review of programme implemen- 
tation and decision-making on reprogramming/rescheduling of programme 
activities. 

WHO collaboration will also be extended for the training of selected 
senior and mid-level officers in health planning and management to achieve the 
goal of HFA/2000; development of a core group of HFA leaders through 
in-service training, study tours abroad, etc.; and coordination of WHO 
collaborative programmes with national programmes and health-related 
programmes of other United Nations, bilateral and voluntary agencies. 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

WHO collaboration in the development and expansion of primary health care in 
the country will continue under one umbrella project of 'Primary Health Care - 
Promotion and Health Infrastructure Development'. The activities under this 
project will also include selected activities of other programme areas not 
covered under other identified projects in the 1990-1991 biennium budget. 

Within the concept of development of Integrated Development Service 
Centres (IDSC) at the block level, the thrust of WHO collaboration with the 
Government will be directed towards the establishment of 82 BHUs, 24 community 
health units (CHUs) and 20 peripheral health posts (PHPs), of which 28 BHUs 
(grades I and 11) and 12 CHUs are planned to be established during the Sixth 
Plan period. Support will also be provided for the training of 100 WHWs every 
year according to a standard manual, up to a total of 1 000 VVHWs, till all 
inaccessible areas of the country are covered by PHC. 

A study project on Development of District Health Services Model, Mongar 
district, which is a health systems research and development, has been in 
operation since May 1986 with the objective of finding a model that can 
facilitate effective and economical delivery of health services in a district 
aimed at coverage of the total population with primary health care. WHO 
support will aim at replication of the experiences gained in this study 
project to other districts in a phased manner. 

The problem of oro-dental diseases appears to be increasing, probably due 
to better diagnosis and more coverage of population under dental health care. 
WHO technical support will, therefore, continue for the training of personnel 
with a view to developing and expanding dental health care to district 
hospitals in order to facilitate the development of dental health programme as 
an integral part of the general health services and establishment of dental 
health units in more district hospitals and supply of promotive and 
educational materials. 

A programme for basic mental health care as part of general health 
services is being developed for which one national medical officer will 
receive training in the planning and management of mental health programmes, 
with WHO support. W10 collaboration during 1990-1991 will support the 
Government in undertaking selected activities, mainly on the nature of health 
education for the prevention and control of alcohol and drug abuse, which is 
considered as a problem of growing importance. 

As regards community water supply and sanitation, support is being 
extended for studying the existing designs of sanitation programme, training 



of staff in planning low-cost sanitation and construction of low-cost 
latrines. WHO will continue to support the development and strengthening of 
water quality control facilities in the Thimphu General Hospital and in the 
two regional hospitals. 

WHO has been supporting the training of medical officers and paramedicals 
and providing laboratory and radiological equipment, which will continue 
during 1990-1991 so as to enable the expansion and strengthening of diagnostic 
services to district hospitals and BHUs. 

In the field of traditional system of health care, WHO has been providing 
significant assistance to the Indigenous Hospital, Thimphu, to strengthen its 
capability of training and production of indigenous drugs and delivery of 
traditional health care as well as to the preparation of a national formulary, 
teaching manual and procurement of books on traditional medicine. WHO support 
will continue during 1990-1991 for developing traditional health care as a 
part of primary health care and establishment of more indigenous dispensaries 
attached to district hospitals. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

The thrust of WHO collaboration will be towards the development of national 
capability through training of national medical officers, mid-level health 
staff and nursing staff through training abroad in order to improve their 
professional and management skills. Both the UNDP-funded projects on 
Strengthening and Development of Nursing Services and Health Manpower 
Development will terminate in 1990. WHO support will be extended for the 
provision of consultancy services in health manpower policy and planning to 
assist in reviewing and assessing the country's needs of manpower at all 
levels, formulating a manpower policy and projecting manpower requirements for 
two Plan periods. The utilization of WHO'S fellowship programme will be, to a 
great extent, guided by the health sector training needs, as envisaged in the 
document on Human Resources Development. Priority will, therefore, continue to 
be attached to group training activities of health and health-related staff 
and of community leaders within the country with technical and financial 
support from WHO. Refresherlin-service training of medical officers and other 
health staff will continue to be carried out at NIFH. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO technical support will continue for recommending measures for the 
integration of relevant administration, health education and masslnedia; 
training of personnel; promotion of capability for the production of health 
education and audio-visual materials in the country; and supply of educational 
and training materials in different programme areas as a measure of continuing 
education of health staff. 

Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

WHO support will aim at the establishment of more MCH infrastructure so that 
the MCHIFP services can be expanded to cover about 80 per cent of the 
vulnerable groups of population; further strengthening of training capability 
of NIFH and acceleration of health and nutrition education activities. 
Training of more personnel and supply of equipment including vehicles and 
contraceptive materials will receive support. 



Immunization 

WHO technical support for planning, monitoring and evaluation will continue as 
also for the training of senior and mid-level managers in EPI. Supply of 
education and information materials on EPI and cold chain will be continuously 
maintained by WHO with a view to keeping the managers and other EPI staff 
informed of the current situation. 

Malaria 

WHO will continue its technical and material support for undertaking programme 
review, management of acute malaria cases and supply of drugs and spraying 
equipment as well as in conducting in vivo and in vitro studies of 
drug-resistant malaria parasite. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

Diarrhoea1 diseases being one of the main causes of morbidity and mortality 
among children in Bhutan, the control programme of diarrhoea1 diseases is 
treated on priority basis by the Government and delivered as an integral part 
of the general health services. WHO will continue its technical support for 
reviewing and monitoring of the national programme, training of medical 
officers, mid-level managers, nurses and basic health staff including WHWs 
and supply of education and information materials. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO support for the supply of essential drugs and education materials will 
continue. 

Leprosy 

WHO support will continue for conducting a series of training programmes and 
material support with a view to strengthening programme management and 
supervision. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will support the provision of consultancy services for assessment of the 
problem of sexually-transmitted diseases and AIDS and formulation of 
recommendations for prevention and control measures. As regards the rabies 
control programme, WHO will continue its support through training of health 
personnel, supply of vaccines, etc. 

Cancer 

WHO support will he provided for the epidemiological assessment of common 
cancers and development of a national prevention and control programme as 
part of the country's general health services, with emphasis on primary 
prevention. 



Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the assessment of the extent and 
magnitude of problems relating to cardiovascular diseases and in the 
formulation and implementation of a national programme for prevention and 
control, as part of the general health services of the country. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will support the identification of activities for the development and 
strengthening of prevention and control measures for other noncommunicable 
diseases of major public health problem, such as chronic respiratory diseases 
and rheumatic renal and liver diseases. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The Regular Budget allocation for Bhutan during 1990-1991 amounts to 
$1 207 000, which reflects an increase of $109 700 (10.00 per cent) over the 
approved budget for the previous biennium. 

The allocation of the 1990-1991 programme budget to some programmes runs 
almost parallel to that of the 1988-1989 programme budget, though there are 
some variations mainly due to the local situation. 

Increased allocation has been made to the programme on Health Situation 
and Trend Assessment, which is due to planned activities for organizing more 
workshops for health staff and community leaders so as to strengthen the 
health information system including the lay reporting information, which can 
be effectively used by planners and managers of health programmes. A small 
increase has also been made under Managerial Process for National Health 
Development. 

The programme on Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health 
Care registers a significant decrease in the allocation of resources due to 
the fact that activities under Development of Human Resources for Health and 
Disease Prevention and Control have been separated to suit the requirements of 
programme development and budget presentation, but maintaining the overall 
objectives of the programme. These activities had been amalgamated with the 
umbrella project of PHC during the biennium 1988-1989. 

The Government attaches high priority to the control of major 
communicable and noncommunicable diseases in order to reduce their incidence 
and prevalence to minimal level. Accordingly, a substantial increase has been 
made in the allocation to Disease Prevention and Control Programme during 
1990-1991. Under this major programme, selected activities of Immunization, 
Malaria Control, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Tuberculosis Control, Leprosy Control, 
Cancer, Cardiovascular Diseases and Other Communicable and Noncommunicable 
Disease Prevention and Control will be supported. Support to Development of 
Human Resources for Health and Maternal and Child Health, including Family 
Planning programmes will, however, continue to be provided from extrabudgetary 
resources. 



BHUTAN 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources 
for Health 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population 
Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BHUTAN 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us 3 us 3 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

BHUTAN TOTAL 2 559 400 1 728 000 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



BURMA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

Burma has made, during the 1986-1987 biennium, very good progress in further 
developing and operating an efficient national health system. Well-defined 
policies on health and health-related development have been translated into 
operational programmes. The Third People's Health Plan (PHP) (1986-1990) is 
being implemented at this time as a sequential development following the 
implementation of the First PHP (1977-1981) and the Second PHP (1982-1986). 
What is especially heartening to note is the support being provided in the 
implementation of PHP, not only from the Government but from the community at 
all levels. The mobilization of a large number of volunteer health workers 
(over 36 000 community health workers and 10 500 auxiliary midwives) has 
contributed to the implementation of PHP at all levels, thus making the health 
programme a people's programme. Needless to say, the Plan incorporates the 
concepts and strategies of HFAf2000 with emphasis on primary health care. 
Efforts are continuously made to develop improved managerial systems at all 
levels and inter-departmental committees, coordinating committees, and 
committees for supervising and implementing the PHPs and for monitoring and 
evaluating the Plan are some of the mechanisms that have been successfully 
developed in the country. 

People's active participation in implementing the national health 
development plan and community participation in an endeavour to achieve Health 
for All by the Year 2000 has indeed been a unique feature in Burma's national 
health programme, coupled with political will and commitment at the highest 
level of national polity being mobilized for health development in the 
country. One successful example is the award of the Sasakawa Health Prize of 
WHO for 1986 to Ayadaw Township PHP Committee for its unique efforts and 
achievements in the field of health and health-related development in the 
township. Strong political leadership, total commitment of the local 
community, planning for health at micro-level, and availability of the health 
infrastructure which could be utilized, formed the ingredients of this highly 
successful endeavour. 

The emphasis of the Third PHP, now covering the whole country, is on the 
consolidation of the achievements, improvement of the quality of care and 
training services, expansion of the sanitation programme, and improvement of 
surveillance and control of communicable diseases. 

A significant development has been made in the field of human resource 
development during the last biennium. Throughout the country, training 
programmes were held for all categories of health personnel involved in health 
care. This continuing activity has resulted in large numbers of health workers 
all over the country being brought together, provided up-to-date information 
on recent developments in strategies of health care and being given an 
opportunity to share with those doing the same type of work, experiences and 
particularly the problems faced and means to overcome them. The value of this 
large number of training courses, workshops, seminars all over the country 
cannot be over-emphasized. Besides the health personnel, such training 



encompasses a large number of traditional medical practitioners and other 
health-related personnel. 

Not only the quantity is significant, but also the quality of the 
training has been improved with better educational technology practices and 
support. The curricula of the existing training programmes for medical and 
dental doctors, nurses, paramedical workers, basic health workers and 
volunteer health workers, were revised to relate them to the current needs of 
the country. Although a change in the curriculum is always slow to bring 
about, yet significant progress has been made in developing need-based 
curricula in several areas. 

In the field of primary health care development, evaluation of the 
programme at township, statefdivision and central levels has been carried out 
at regular intervals. This highly organized and planned evaluation of the 
primary health care programme is undoubtedly one of the reasons for the 
significant growth of the primary health care programme in the country in the 
last two years. 

Progress in disease control programmes has been steady as these have been 
ongoing programmes for a number of biennia. As part of the integrated 
implementation of the primary health care programme, significant progress has 
been made in the expanded programme of immunization (EPI) and diarrhoea1 
diseases control while progress in other areas, such as vector-borne diseases 
control, control of blindness and leprosy, has been maintained. As the country 
is fully committed to implement the Universal Child Immunization programme 
(UCI), a national plan of action has been developed and its implementation 
started in collaboration with WHO and UNICEF. 

Another activity in which there has been a change in thrust and direction 
is health systems research. During the biennium, ongoing efforts were 
intensified to make research more relevant to individual programmes, such as 
research on the use of traditional medicines in the country. Another 
collaborative activity is the strengthening of research capability of the 
departments under the Ministry of Health. Appropriate consultations, 
fellowships training and local staff training have been made to improve this 
situation. 

WHO has been closely involved in working with the Government in all the 
areas mentioned above. One new development that bears a mention is the 
increasing role of WHO in developing systems for the sharing of information 
between potential donors to health programmes in Burma and countries that are 
supporting and collaborating in health development in the country. 
Participation at Donors' Coordinating meetings, initiated by UNDP, organizing 
discussion groups and meetings of donors interested in health and providing 
up-to-date information on health are some of the mechanisms being utilized. 
Another development worthy of mention is the introduction of computerized 
monitoring, both of project implementation and of financial status of all 
projects in the country. This is carried out at the WHO Representative's 
office and the development of this system has certainly ensured more effective 
and quicker responses to the needs of project managers. 

The current PHP 111 period will cover only up to the end of March 1990, 
which is the end period of the Government's Fifth Four-Year Economic Plan. PHP 
IV for the period 1991-1994 will be formulated in detail during 1988. Thus the 
WHO collaborative programme for this biennium (1990-1991) will support the 
last year of PHP 111 and the first year of PHP IV. The detailed programming 
phase of PHP IV will coincide with the formulation of detailed budget 
proposals of programmes for 1990-1991. 



PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME. 1990-1991 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO will continue to support the new system of collecting vital events, 
information and lay reporting activities as progress in developing an 
effective health information system has been slow. An electronic data system 
provided by WHO was installed and has started functioning. A system engineer 
and programmers were recruited and the necessary training provided to them to 
improve their technical capability. Local training programmes to improve 
recording, reporting, data analysis, and feedback will receive support. 
Material support will be provided to strengthen the existing microcomputer 
system and the mechanisms for reporting and dissemination of health 
inf ormation. 

WHO will continue to support the development of epidemiological 
intelligence services to collect and report information on the epidemiological 
trends of selected diseases. WHO will also enhance its support to local 
training programmes in epidemiology and undertake training of nationals in 
epidemiology through its fellowships programme. Material support will also he 
provided to strengthen a network of public health laboratories for improved 
surveillance and monitoring of disease trends. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

Continued progress has been made in the development of middle-level managers 
who are the key persons in the managerial process for national health 
development. As the country plan has been geared to improve the quality of 
services, microplanning and management skills at the township level will be 
improved through a series of training programmes and workshops. Training in 
management and planning will be provided through the fellowships programme. 
Material support to central and middle-level management offices will be 
provided to ensure better communication and information exchange. Consultancy 
services will be provided for assisting in the development of planning and 
management modules. 

The office of the WHO Representative will continue to provide all 
necessary support for the implementation of national health programmes. 

Health Systems Research and Development 

Health systems research activities in Burma had been initiated, through 
extrabudgetary resources, as an integral part of the managerial process of 
health system. Both the Department of Health and the Department of Medical 
Research are carrying out health systems research activities. The Department 
of Medical Education is also interested in participating in such activities. 
WHO will continue to support further development of this programme area. 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

Strengthening of Health System Infrastructure based on Primary Health Care 
receives substantial support from UNDP, UNICEF and US AID, and the quantum of 
assistance from these sources is expected to increase. The WHO collaborative 
activities are, therefore, complementary; support to the system is shared in 
accordance with the policies and priorities of the Agencies involved. 



WHO collaboration will be focused mainly on the strengthening of health 
system planning and management component. Local training programmes in 
supervision, management and evaluation will be supported as well as continuing 
education programmes for BHWs and VHWs. Special attention will be devoted to 
the development and expansion of "model" townships, both in urban and rural 
areas. The implementation of primary health care in these townships will be 
intensified further by adopting microplanning and middle-level management 
techniques. Local training and education materials will be further developed 
through the provision of consultancy services. 

Substantial material support will be provided to peripheral health 
workers, including basic stationery, as they are essential monitoring and 
reporting tools vital for the evaluation of the programme. Support will be 
provided for expanding hospital services in various parts of the country. The 
upgrading of laboratory and X-ray facilities for peripheral hospitals, 
financed under ADB loan is in progress. In order to respond to this upgrading 
of the PHC referral system, WHO will support hospital management training, 
engineering and preventive maintenance training through its fellowships 
programme. Local training to improve hospital and ward management will be 
supported, as also procurement of hospital equipment and spare parts to keep 
the existing equipment operational. 

The supply logistics and maintenance system will be further improved 
through support not only from WHO but also from UNICEF, US AID and several 
other bilateral sources. WHO will collaborate in local training in the 
maintenance and repair of major electrical and electronics equipment and also 
support training abroad. 

Support will also be provided for further developing the national oral 
health programme through appropriate training, development and utilization of 
personnel for the provision of dental care to the rural community. WHO 
intercountry support will be utilized for such activities. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

Development of trained human resources for health receives support from UNDP, 
UNICEF, US AID, JICA and other bilateral sources, apart from WHO. 

In the training of undergraduates and postgraduates catered under the 
Department of Medical Education, WHO support will be directed to imptoving 
staff capability in educational technology and basic sciences through its 
fellowships programme and local training programmes. The new curriculum for 
fresh students, introduced in 1987, will have to be further improved. WHO will 
support local training on educational technology and further development 
related to the new curriculum. Material support will also be provided to 
improve training facilities and laboratories of the three Medical Institutes 
and to upgrade their library services. 

The development of trainers of paramedical personnel will also receive 
continued support from WHO. Health manpower information systems and research 
activities will be further strengthened through training and material support. 
Consultancy services will be provided for health personnel planning and 
management. It is expected that by 1988 a Health Personnel Planning Unit will 
be fully established in the Department of Health. Support will be provided to 
the various training institutions under the Department of Health for upgrading 
their training facilities and libraries. 



Activities for the development of HFA leadership, initiated during 
1988-1989, will be continued and strengthened. Appropriate learning and 
reading materials describing HFA leadership concepts and practices will be 
distributed as part of the continuing education programme. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

The awareness to the need for strengthening of health education activities in 
support of PHC has increased and the Health Education Section of the 
Department of Health is receiving more attention. It is expected that the 
capabilities of the Health Education Section of DOH will be enhanced by 1988 
through US AID, UNICEF and other bilateral assistance. 

WHO support will therefore be provided for national training prograomes 
on behaviour-related health research methodology through its fellowships 
programme. Appropriate consultancy services will be provided to improve 
capability in research. Material support will be provided to strengthen 
capabilities of the HE Section to produce educational material. 

Research Promotion and Development Including 
Research on Health Promoting Behaviour 

The Department of Medical Research is responsible for conducting research 
related to problems identified during the national health planning process, 
and for the development of research personnel as well as research 
infrastructure. The Department of Medical Research (DMR) will lay major 
emphasis on health research activities that are relevant to and are in support 
of the People's Health Plan. 

WHO collaboration in research promotion and development activities will 
be directed towards health research in support of PHP; research training 
programmes; and development of research infrastructure. Consultancy services 
related to selected research areas for training in research methodology will 
be provided. Respective research training institutions will receive extended 
support under the fellowships programme to improve specific research 
capabilities. Local research activities will receive support through 
local-cost subsidy. Material support will be provided to DMR to upgrade its 
research facilities and to facilitate the dissemination of research 
information and publication of the DMR newsletter and other research 
publications. 

Nutrition 

Nutrition activities receive the support of UNICEF, US AID and WHO/UNICEF/ 
Italian Government through JNSP. 

WHO support will be used selectively to enhance the development of 
material for nutrition education and training and to conduct orientation 
training for medical officers and health assistants. 

The WHO fellowships programme will be used to enable nationals to attend 
regional training courses on nutrition. Material support will be provided to 
support mainly the educational component of the programme. 



Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

Maternal and child health protection and promotion has been given a high 
priority in the People's Health Plan. The MCH programme receives the support 
of UNICEF, US AID other bilateral sources and nongovernmental agencies, such 
as Save the Children Fund, OXFAM, etc. 

WHO support will be provided for the planning and evaluation of MCH 
programmes, studies on various aspects related to MCH, training leading to 
MPH, printing of manuals for MCH workers, conducting training programmes for 
MCH workers such as LHVs, MWs, AMWs, and School Health and MCH medical 
officers. Material support will be provided to support MCH activities. 

Adolescent Health 

This programme area is new to the country programme. The health needs of young 
people of 10 to 24 years have now been given more attention. The Department 
of Sports and Physical Education is planning to carry out an action programme 
for the promotion of health of the young people with emphasis on the 
development of healthy behaviour and life-styles. Particular attention will be 
paid to physical and psychological needs of the young people. WHO will provide 
support for conducting national training programmes, advocacy meetings and 
organizing mass participation activity. Material support will be provided to 
strengthen the facilities of the Department of Sports and Physical Education. 
Consultancy services will be provided to review the situation and to advise on 
the plan of action and strategies. 

Workers' Health 

WHO will continue to provide support for selected staff from the Occupational 
Health Section of the Department of Health through the fellowships programme 
to strengthen their capability for monitoring the working environment, 
industrial waste and to strengthen the industrial toxicology laboratory. WHO 
will also provide support for conducting training on occupational health to 
medical officers and nurses working in industries. Material support will be 
provided to strengthen the already established occupational health laboratory. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

Mental health services programme, as part of the People's Health Plan, will be 
further strengthened by the integration of basic mental health and psychiatric 
skills into the general health care infrastructure. WHO support will be 
provided for the development of a National Plan of Action for 
community-oriented mental health care, training and orientation of psychiatric 
specialists and basic health staff to deal effectively with the large number 
of psychological and psychosocial problems. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Progress has been made in the promotion of environmental health through the 
provision of safe and adequate water supply and building of sanitary latrines, 
both in rural and urban areas. The Department of Health, in collaboration with 
the Rural Water Supply Division of Agriculture, Mechanization Department, the 
Housing Board of the Construction Corporation and the General Department under 
the Ministry of Home Affairs, has continued with its efforts to meet the 



targets of the IDWSS Decade. The original plan target of providing 50 per cent 
of the population (both urban and rural) with easy access to basic sanitary 
facilities will be met by 1990. The universal target of sanitation for all 
will be achieved only by the year 2000. 

WHO support will be provided for training in rural water supply and 
sanitation and environmental health, production of manuals and guide books, 
and for procuring essential supplies and equipment needed for the programme 
including training and engineering material. Consultancy services will he 
provided to advise on the use of appropriate technology and on problems 
encountered in programme implementation. 

Environmental Health in Rural and Urban Development 
and Housing 

WHO Collaboration under this programme will aim at providing better access to 
basic sanitary facilities in urban and peri-urban areas with a view to 
improving the general environmental health situation. Support will be extended 
to the Department of Health for organizing training programmes and consultancy 
services provided relating to the improvement of environmental sanitation in 
towns and cities as well as for studies relating to the subject. Material 
support accelerating the programme activities and for conducting training at 
some demonstration sites will also be provided. 

Food Safety 

Development of infrastructure for food and drug administration has been 
carried out as part of the UNDP supported programmes for 1987-1991. Support 
will be provided for training, analysis of pesticides residue, mycotoxins, 
food additives, etc., analysis of food and drug for quality control, and 
procurement of supplies and equipment to improve laboratory and other 
infrastructural facilities for food and drug control. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

The upgrading of laboratory services of peripheral hospitals and state/division 
hospitals has been carried out by the Government through a loan from Asian 
Development Bank. 

WHO support will be mainly for further strengthening of the health 
laboratory system to enable them to respond to PHP needs. Orientation training 
of medical officers and laboratory technicians in specific laboratory 
techniques will be carried out through WHO support. Consultancy services will 
be provided to advise and train local personnel on specific laboratory 
techniques. Material support will be provided to strengthen the capabilities 
of the national health laboratory and its peripheral network. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will continue its support to the Burma Pharmaceutical Industry to enhance 
its capability in essential drug and vaccine production and quality control. 
Consultancy services and training will be provided to increase the production 
of vaccines. 



Immunization 

Burma is already committed to the Universal Child Immunization (UCI) programme 
and efforts have been made to enhance the existing momentum of implementation 
of EPI activities. The initial UCI programme, supported by WHO and UNICEF, is 
now getting support from US AID, JICA and other donor agencies. The Joint 
Government/WHO/UNICEF review on national immunization, conducted in December 
1987, will provide the basis for detailed programming. 

WHO will continue to support the national training programme on UCI to 
improve managerial and supervisory skills of middle-level health workers. 
Training will be provided to strengthen epidemiological services. Material 
support will be provided to ensure adequate recording and reporting of UCI 
activities. 

Disease Vector Control 

Vector-borne diseases control is a high priority programme among the major 
disease control programmes, because malaria is still a top-priority disease. 
The VBDC programme, which includes control of malaria, dengue haemorrhagic 
fever, filaria and Japanese encephalitis, has received assistance, apart from 
WHO, from CIDA and US AID. 

WHO support to the VBDC programme will continue to be directed to 
improving monitoring and evaluation components of the programme. Support to 
undertake an annual review of VBDC activities and consultancy in the areas of 
epidemiology and entomology would be provided. Grants and local-cost subsidy 
will be provided for conducting operational research and for the production of 
educational material. Material support will be provided to strengthen 
epidemiological and laboratory services. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

The ARI action programme, started earlier will continue on a full scale to 
cover more areas, through bilateral aid, such as FINNIDA. The activities will 
be implemented as an integrated programme with other PHC services. WHO will 
support the training of basic health staff, as well as operational research. 
Material support will be provided for smooth implementation of the programme 
activities. 

Tuberculosis 

The national tuberculosis control programme receives very little external 
support, except the BCG immunization programme, as part of UCI activity. WHO 
support to this programme aims at improving the technical capability of staff 
through training abroad and local training. Material support in the form of 
teaching aids and equipment will be provided to strengthen the National 
Institute for TB Control and for improving TB control activities being 
implemented as an integrated programme. 

Leprosy 

Leprosy is still highly prevalent in several parts of Burma, principally in 
the dry zones. The new programme on multidrug therapy has now covered major 
problem areas of Burma. The programme receives drugs from UNICEF through 



"noted" projects and from voluntary donations. Joint Government/WHO review on 
leprosy control has been carried out in November 1987. The results of this 
review will be useful for formulating proposals to have further financing of 
the programme. 

WHO support will be provided for monitoring and evaluation activities on 
the multidrug therapy programme, training of basic health staff and leprosy 
control staff on new strategies and concepts of control, and conducting 
operational research on case control and management. Leprologists will be 
recruited to provide advice on chemotherapy and epidemiology. Training on 
leprosy epidemiology will also be supported. Material support will be provided 
for improving assessment activities, i.e., transportation, laboratory 
equipment and training material. 

AIDS 

WHO will collaborate in carrying out an effective surveillance on AIDS and 
other sexually-transmitted diseases (STDs), training of clinicians, 
epidemiologists, laboratory personnel in the diagnosis and surveillance of 
AIDS and other STDs. Material support will be provided for screening high-risk 
groups and for strengthening laboratory facilities. Resources from the WHO 
Headquarters Special programme on AIDS will also be tapped for the development 
of control and prevention programme. 

Blindness and Deafness 

Prevention of blindness and trachoma control covers all the conditions leading 
to loss or impairment of vision. Training of staff will be organized to 
orientate them to primary eye health care services. Basic ophthalmic 
instruments and training material will be provided. 

The prevention of deafness programme will continue to expand the service 
area coverage. WHO support will be focused on the conduct of deafness surveys, 
training on care of those with earlier disability and on strengthening 
diagnostic services. 

Cancer 

Cancer control activities are still rudimentary and focus attention on early 
detection and treatment. WHO support will be provided for training in 
oncology. Due to the shortage of cancer drugs and facilities, support will be 
provided for the procurement of essential therapeutic equipment and drugs for 
cancer control. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

The cardiovascular diseases control programme has made good progress in 
increasing the awareness of CVD. WHO support will be provided for the 
provision of consultancy services on evaluation and planning, and providing 
training and educational material. Training programmes on CVD management will 
be conducted for BHWs. 



Health Information Support 

WHO will continue its support to strengthen the development of a network of 
health libraries and information services for the Department of Health to 
ensure the availability of valid scientific, technical, managerial and other 
information related to health. Material support will be provided through books 
and publications. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total Regular Budget allocation for Burma for the 1990-1991 biennium has 
been fixed at US$ 5 760 500, which reflects an increase of US $523 700 (10.00 
per cent) over the approved budget for the previous biennium. 

Marginal increases in the allocation of resources have been made to some 
programmes, viz., Managerial Process for National Health Development, 
Development of Human Resources for Health, Public Information and Education 
for Health, Research Promotion and Development, including Research on 
Health-promoting Behaviour, Environmental Health in Rural and Urban 
Development and Housing, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy, 
Blindness and Deafness, etc., as these programmes need more resources for 
continued development. Some other programme areas such as Organization of 
Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Workers' Health, Tuberculosis, 
Cancer, etc., have been provided with significant increases because of the 
need for more resources to tackle the problems. In addition, fresh allocations 
have been made to Health Systems Research and Development, Adolescent Health, 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders, Acute 
Respiratory Infections, and AIDS in view of the new emphasis and priority 
given to initiating relevant collaborative activities under these programme 
areas. Major programmes, such as Health Situation and Trend Assessment, 
Nutrition, Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning, Community 
Water Supply and Sanitation, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Immunization, Disease Vector 
Control, etc., have registered a decrease in the allocation of Regular Budget 
resources. Support from extrabudgetary sources will be available for 
undertaking activities under certain programme areas, such as Organization of 
Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, Development of Human Resources 
for Health, Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning and Food 
Safety. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us t us 3 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 479 300 438 700 RB 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research and Development 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 834 800 1 002 800 RB 

733 000 99 000 DP 

Development of Human Resources for Health 557 100 
1 177 200 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 

General Health Protection and 
Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population 
Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

(continued) 



(continued) 

BURMA 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us S 

3.9.2 
Adolescent Health 

3.9.4 
Workers' Health 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.2 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and 
Sanitation 

3.11.2 
Environmental Health in Rural and 
Urban Development and Housing 

3.11.5 
Food Safety 

Dia~nostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
BUmA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.2 
Disease Vector Control 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.13 
AIDS 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

BURMA TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



DEMOCRATRIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

On the first day after liberation, improvement of the health of the working 
people was proclaimed as one of the important tasks to be undertaken by the 
Socialist Government of the country. Towards this end, tremendous progress has 
been made by the people and the Government. In 1944, the country had 0.5 
doctor and hospital 1 bed per 10 000 population, and the mortality rate for 
children under one year of age was 204 per 1 000 newborn. In 1986, the ratios 
were 27 doctors and 136 hospital beds per 10 000 population, while the infant 
mortality rate had decreased to 9.8 per 1000 newborn. Therefore, at the 
present moment, when the whole world is celebrating the fortieth anniversary 
of WHO, it can be said that the health situation in DPR Korea has completely 
changed for the better. 

With the technical collaboration provided by WHO since 1973 when DPR 
Korea became a Member of WHO, the health 'system infrastructure for the 
delivery of health care has been considerably strengthened through training, 
service and research. The expectation of life at birth of the people has 
reached 74.5 years. More attention is being paid to the health of the elderly. 
In 1987, a historical event took place, viz., the designation of the 
Department of Gerontology of the Red Cross Hospital, Pyongyang, as a WHO 
Collaborating Centre for the Health of the Elderly - the first of its kind in 
DPR Korea. In addition, the country has started institutional strengthening in 
a broad way through optimum utilization of the available resources. 

As a result, health services have been modernized. Modem research in 
genetic engineering and bio-technology have been developed along with the use 
of advanced and appropriate technology to deliver health services to every 
citizen of the country. 

The health system is based on the Juche-oriented idea, which declares 
that there is nothing more precious in the world than man - the central place 
of all creation of new society and progress. The adoption of the Public Health 
Law is not only a crystallization of the Juche idea, but also an enhancement 
of the active participation of the community in making decisions about 
health-related matters in the country. All people, regardless of sex, age, 
occupation and residence, enjoy the benefit of universally free medical care. 
Prevention of diseases and ill-health is given priority over hospital-based 
treatment. For this purpose, countrywide recreation and resort network and 
facilities for sports are available. 

In the context of DPR Korea, the target set by the Government for 1990 is 
to raise the average expectation of life at birth to 76 years, increase the 
physlcian/population ratio to 1:350 and hospital beds to 140 per 10 000 
population and reduce infant mortality to below 10 per 1000. In addition, it 
is proposed to strengthen self-reliance in medical sciences and promote 
advanced health care delivery through collaboration in selected priority 



areas. Since these priority areas have been identified for technical 
collaboration, it is hoped that this bie~ium will be another example of the 
fruitful collaboration existing between WHO and the Government of DPR Korea 
for the achievement of the goal of HFAf2000. 

PROPOSED WHO COLUBORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMEIE, 1990-1991 

The WHO collaborative programme for 1990-1991 has been developed on the 
basis of the guiding principles contained in the Programme Budget Policy for 
the South-East Asia Region and the Eighth General Programme of Work as well as 
in accordance with the procedural guidance issued by the Director-General for 
the elaboration of programme proposals for the financial period 1990-1991. All 
the activities proposed for the next biennium are a continuum of the 
activities planned for 1988-1989, i.e., the last two years of the Seventh 
GFW. 

During this biennium, it is proposed to strengthen the district health 
system to effectively meet the needs of referral services. Based on an 
analysis of the morbidity and mortality trends, emphasis will be laid on the 
strengthening of health promotive, disease preventive, curative and 
rehabilitative aspects of selected, emerging health problems in the country. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO will continue to support the establishment of a modern information system 
for strengthening the managerial process for national health development, 
linking all the provinces and cities of central management and some selected 
counties. Support will also be provided for strengthening county hospital 
management, research in district health management, PHC activities including 
training of primary health care workers in management and monitoring and 
evaluation of programme activities so that the community will participate 
actively in solving health-related problems. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

WHO will provide support to the development of Integration of Health Services 
and Health Personnel (HSPD) in all provinces and cities under central 
management as well as for organizing training courses at the national level to 
reorient health manpower for strengthening their capabilities in the early 
diagnosis of such emerging health problems as cancer, cardiovascular and oral 
diseases among the elderly population. Support will also be provided for the 
development of national health manpower through the WHO fellowships programme 
according to its new policy. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

WHO will, based on the analysis of morbidity trends and mortality patterns, 
support the development of research facilities for the study of immunology and 
genetics, with special reference to pharmaceuticals, prevention and control of 
identified health problems. WHO will also extend its support for strengthening 
selected institutions, dealing with research and health services research, 
with a view to giving more attention to the proper utilization of research 
results in solving pertinent health problems in the country. 



Oral Health 

WHO will continue to support the improvement of oral health services in the 
country through training of manpower and provision of material support. 

Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

MCH activities as a part of protection and promotion of health of specific 
population groups will be continued. The proportion of young people and 
mothers has been increasing during the last several years. 

WHO will, therefore, collaborate with the Government in supporting and 
promoting the health of children, newborn babies, pregnant women and mothers. 
The main objective of the collaborative activities will be to reduce infant, 
child and maternal mortality and morbidity. WHO will also support national 
authorities in the future development and strengthening of antenatal and 
post-natal care at the existing provincial maternity houses throughout the 
country. WHO will provide consultancy services and fellowships on different 
subjects in the field of maternal and child health care. 

Workers' Health 

WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of the Occupational Health 
Centre in Hamhung city through the provision of material support and training 
of a national in the prevention and control of occupational health effects. 

Health of the Elderly 

With the rising average expectation of life at birth, the elderly population 
has been increasing. WHO will, therefore, support the establishment of 
facilities for health promotion, disease prevention and management of 
disabilities to improve the quality of life at provincial and county levels. 
Further, WHO will support the strengthening of the WHO Collaborating Centre on 
Gerontology and Geriatrics as well as investigations on endocrinological 
aspects, traditional practices and tonics in combination with modern medicine. 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

WHO will continue to strengthen environmental health services in such areas as 
water and food hygiene, toxicology, air pollution and control of chemicals 
used in agriculture and industry as an integral part of primary health care. 
During the biennium, greater attention will be paid to community participation 
in the control of environmental health hazards. Training of nationals abroad 
as well as consultancies will be supported through separate project activities. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will support the strengthening of the district health system through the 
provision of laboratory equipment and diagnostic facilities for the 
examination of patients' body condition, and development of facilities for the 
screening and diagnosis of AIDS support will also be extended to selected 
provincial hospitals through the supply of ultrasonic diagnostic equipment. 



Traditional Medicine 

Traditional practices and medicine are cost-effective in DPR Korea. Based on 
existing facilities, it is proposed to promote scientific investigations on 
traditional medicine. The Academy of Traditional Korean Medicine has the 
necessary infrastructure. Hence, WHO will support the strengthening of 
pharmacological, biochemical and neurophysiological studies on the 
constituents of traditional drugs and promote the formulation of medicines. 
WHO will also support investigations on the efficacy of traditional medicine 
in diseases, such as cancer, diabetes, spontaneous gangrene, metabolic 
disorders and debility on a scientific basis. Training facilities in 
acupuncture will be strengthened so that DPR Korea can collaborate fruitfully 
with other Member Countries. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO will support the strengthening of two rehabilitation centres in Chuul and 
Sijungho to provide comprehensive rehabilitation services as an integral part 
of primary health care and support the training of some nationals abroad to 
gain knowledge of modern technology in these programme activities. 

Cancer 

WHO will continue to support the strengthening of the Cancer Institute, 
Pyongyang, and provincial hospitals for the early detection of some types of 
cancers, which will be extended to county hospitals. The National Cancer 
Institute will be supported in developing monoclonal antibody studies, for 
which the WHO fellowships programme will also be utilized. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will support the extension of facilities for the prevention and control of 
cardiovascular diseases to two provincial hospitals in the east and west 
coastal cities as well as establishment of similar facilities in two model 
primary health care units - one in a county hospital and another in a factory 
hospital. WHO will also promote the training of specialists and development of 
these units by the strengthening of the cardiology and cardiac surgery 
departments in Kim Man Yu Hospital, Pyongyang, and support the development of 
paediatric cardiology and surgery, intensive cardiac care units and 
neurological care units. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

Cancer, cardiovascular diseases and some gastrointestinal diseases are the 
chief causes of death due to noncommunicable diseases in DPR Korea. WHO will 
therefore, continue to collaborate with the Government in the prevention and 
control of locally endemic diseases in the field of neurology, ENT, eye care 
and metabolic diseases. Some provincial hospitals for noncommunicable diseases 
will be strengthened in the future through separate project activities. 



BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The budgetary allocation for DPR Korea for 1990-1991 under the Regular Budget 
is US $2 050 000, which reflects an increase of US $106 400 (10.00 per cent) 
over the approved budget for 1988-1989. In the context of DPR Korea, however, 
increasing importance has been given to the prevention and control of emerging 
health problems, which has been reflected in the enhanced allocation of funds 
under the Regular Budget to support activities under programme areas such as 
Managerial Process for National Health Development, Research Promotion and 
Development, including Research on Health-promoting Behaviour, Health of the 
Elderly, Control of Environmental Health Hazards, Traditional Medicine and 
Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities. Allocation 
has also been made for initiating activities related to the national programme 
on rehabilitation. Programmes on Development of Human Resources for Health, 
Maternal and Child Health including Family Planning, Clinical, Laboratory and 
Radiological Technology for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, 
Cancer and Cardiovascular Diseases have been earmarked reduced allocations. 
Some other programme areas, such as Health Situation and Trend Assessment, 
Nutrition, Psychosocial and Behavioural Factors in the Promotion of Health and 
Human Development, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy, and 
Immunization, have been excluded for assistance under the Regular Budget 
during 1990-1991 since assistance to some of them is expected to be covered by 
mobilizing resources from nationallextrabudgetary sources. 



DWO(XAT1C PEOPLE'S 
REPUBLIC OF KOREA 

Approved Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development - 
2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 92 000 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

-. . ~ ~ 

Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.4 
Workers ' Health 

3.9 .5  
Health of the Elderly 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.1 
Psychosocial and Behavioural Factors 
in the Promotion of Health and Human 
Development 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S Approved Budget Proposals 
REPUBLIC OF KOREA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.4 
Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based on 
Primary Health Care 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and 
Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control Activities 

DMOCRATIC PEOPLE ' S 
REPUBLIC OF KOREA TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



INDIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

India has adopted a primary health care approach that seeks to provide 
universal, comprehensive health care services relevant to the actual and 
future health needs and priorities of the community. The Seventh Five-Year 
Plan (1986-1991) focuses additional thrust and resources directed to the 
further implementation of the Twenty-Point programme for total socio-economic 
development. This embraces the broad spectrum of health, social welfare, 
education, works and housiflg, and other sectors. Within this socio-economic 
intersectoral development, priorities in health relate to the promotion of 
family planning on a voluntary basis as a people's movement; acceleration of 
programmes of welfare for women and children and nutrition programmes for 
pregnant women; nursing mothers and children, especially in tribal, hilly and 
underserved areas; and substantial augmentation of universal primary health 
care facilities. The preventive and promotive aspects of health services have 
been augmented, steps for child survival and reduction of maternal mortality 
and morbidity widened and the educational component of the family welfare 
programme has been strengthened. 

The Government is making strong efforts to review the activities of 
health and health-related national teaching and research institutions with a 
view to making them more relevant to the health care policy for achieving 
HFA/2000. In accordance with this policy, in-depth evaluations of some 
national vertical programmes, such as leprosy, malaria, tuberculosis and EPI, 
have been undertaken in order to identify the weaknesses and problems in the 
respective programmes that require corrective action and additional support. 
This will help in streamlining operations and field implementation. An 
Evaluation of the Multipurpose Workers' Scheme (MPW) is under way with a view 
to ascertaining the progress in regard to its implementation as well as the 
current status of the scheme in different states. 

Efforts have been made to evolve suitable strategies for promoting 
policies and programmes for women's welfare and these had become an integral 
part of the planning process. In 1986-1987, within the Ministry of Health and 
Family Welfare, a post of Adviser (Mass Media and Communication) was created 
and entrusted particularly with work relating to the status of children and 
women, propagating welfare activities relating to women and elevating the 
health status of children and women in the society. 

Increased emphasis has been laid on cooperation with voluntary 
organizations and the private sector. 

Generally, in the WHOIGOI collaborative programme, significant 
qualitative improvements have been made in group educational activities 
(GEAs), particularly in defining objectives, expectations from participants, 
teaching/learning process as well as evaluation of the relevance of GEAs both 
by participants and faculty members. Reports produced and information 
disseminated to other interested individuals/institutions have also improved 
in quality. 



Significant improvement has been made in promoting leadership development 
activities through training programmes, studies in medical education, 
workshops in nursing, MCH and family welfare and primary health care, and 
integrated curriculum on human growth and development. 

WHO collaboration was extended increasingly to various studies and 
surveys in MCH, traditional medicine and PHC areas. Innovative approaches 
include recommendations and findings that should help in the formulation of 
suitable policies and follow-up activities in the national health scene. 

The twenty-four states and nine union territories of the country are not 
only geographically, climatically and socially different, but the people of 
these states/union territories have different health environments and 
morbidity and mortality patterns. The expectancy of life at birth in 1986 was 
estimated to be 55.6 years for males and 56.4 years for females. There are 
positive changes in the expectancy of life and a decline in the general 
mortality rate (which has decreased to about 11.5) and infant mortality rate 
(which has dropped to 95 in 1985 with a tendency to further decrease). 

The population was estimated to be 761 million as of March 1986. It is 
estimated that nearly 76 million births have been averted since the inception 
of the National Family Welfare Programme. The total number of acceptors of 
different family planning methods in 1985-1986 was 18.92 million - an all-time 
high - with a couple protection rate of 34.9 per cent. This is an increase of 
a little over 1.67 million. However, the target for couple protection rate has 
been fixed at 60 per cent by the year 2000 to achieve the target of a net 
reproduction rate of Unity 1. 

Having in mind the diversity of health, environmental and developmental 
situation in India, although the pattern of mortality and morbidity is 
unsatisfactory, there is a steady decline in the death rate in preventable 
diseases. The country is facing an incidence of diseases associated with 
developed societies, such as cancer, cardiovascular diseases, diseases of the 
nervous system and mental disorder, and accidents and injuries. These 
tendencies are interlinked with the positive general socio-economic development 
in the country, which is reflected in the changes of the structure of morbidity 
and mortality as well as increased expectancy of life of the population. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

Through the well-established mechanism of Joint GOIIWHO Coordination 
Committee, programme planning, implementation and monitoring of inter-related 
activities were carried out efficiently. Key programme areas have been 
identified for WHO support, with direct relevance to the Seventh Five Year 
Health Plan and in consonance with WHO'S Eighth General Programme of Work 
covering the period 1990-1995. 

In the WHO collaborative programme for 1990-1991, the highest priority 
will be given to Managerial Process for National Health Development, Health 
Situation and Trend Assessment, Organization of Health System Based on Primary 
Health Care, Development of Human Resources for Health and Public Information 
and Education for Health. Priority will also be given to Protection and 
Promotion of Health of Specific Population Groups including MCH and Family 
Planning, Promotion of Environmental Health and Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitation Technology, the development of a critical mass of HFA leaders, 
Leprosy, Cancer, Cardiovascular Diseases, and Other Communicable Diseases 
including AIDS. These proposed WHO collaborative health programmes are in 
accordance with the health policy of the Government of India which is facing 



problems associated to developing as well as developed countries, particularly 
health problems related to a developed society. Primary health care, with 
special emphasis on MCH package, is getting more and more importance for 
achieving the goal of HFA12000. The other area of importance is manpower 
development, particularly reorientation of training of professionals and 
para-professionals involved in health care delivery. Health of special groups 
of population, such as tribals, will also receive support. 

Importance is attached to the development of innovative approaches for 
various levels of health care delivery, alternative health financing, rational 
utilization of existing health manpower as well as different levels of 
professionals and para-professionals involved in the health care delivery 
system, development of criteria for quality assurance of health services 
provided by health personnel aimed at improving the quality of services 
provided to the people, and continuous evaluation of vertical and other 
programmes in order to make them more cost-effective and efficient. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

Support will continue to be provided for the training of PHC and district 
level staff in epidemiological surveillance methodology and of scientists from 
selected public health laboratories in the latest techniques of speedy 
diagnosis of diseases. 

Regarding management information and evaluation system, support will be 
extended for the improvement of national capability in the management of 
health information system; development of infrastructure and medical records; 
and use of appropriate technology, including computers through in-service 
training and the Organization's fellowships programme. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

Support will be provided for strengthening the management of joint national 
and WHO programmes through greater use of coordination mechanisms for ensuring 
optimum utilization of bilateral/multilateral resources; improvement of the 
process of preparation of programme and budget to implement the policy; 
development of capabilities at all levels for monitoring and evaluation, and 
strengthening of expertise in health economics and financing. 

Support will also be provided for the dissemination of valid and relevant 
information on the country's health policies and strategies; utilization of 
the findings of health systems research for overcoming obstacles impeding the 
Implementation of HFA strategies; analysis of the training needs of middle and 
lower-level managers; conduct of study tours for the orientation of senior/ 
middle-level personnel of the Ministry of Health and Family Welfare/ 
Directorate-General of Health Services; and building up of a critical mass of 
leaders for the HFA strategy. 

Health Systems Research and Development 

Support will be provided for health-promoting research activities and 
developing suitable research methodologies; and identifying training needs to 
increase the health research capability as well as for actual training. 
Specific support will be extended to those approaches which will ensure the 
relevance of research needs of the community planners and administrators. 
Establishment of guidelines, with focus on research activities along the HFA 
strategy, will receive attention. 



Health Legislation 

Support will continue to be given for reviewing and codifying all existing 
legislation, identifying problems in their implementation, providing missing 
links, and bringing them in harmony with, and supportive of, national HFA 
strategies so that a unified, comprehensive legislation in the health field is 
evolved for enforcement all over the country. Support will also be given for 
the training of national experts in health legislation. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on 
Primary Health Care 

Support will continue to be given for ongoing programme activities, such as 
strengthening of the required organizations and effective operation of the 
health system at the most peripheral level (from village level to primary 
health centre). Stress will be laid on identifying disadvantaged/under- 
privileged areas/groups of population (e.g., tribal, hill, backward areas, 
urban slums) and formulating a plan of action for accelerated primary health 
care coverage in accordance with the Minimum Needs Programme. Voluntary 
organizations will be encouraged to involve themselves in the strengthening of 
primary health care in underprivileged and disadvantaged areas. Support will 
be extended to the states for strengthening community health programmes aimed 
at producing impact at the grassroot and correcting the imbalance in the 
health services in urban and rural areas. Supports will continue to be focused 
on the implementation of the Minimum Needs Programme and the Twenty-Point 
Programme of the Government. Special support will be provided to health and 
health-promoting behaviour among tribals, strengthening of medical stores 
management, inventory control and distribution system. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

Support will be extended for further strengthening of health manpower 
planning, development and assessment in tune with the requirements of the 
national health policy and national strategies for the attainment of Health 
for All by the Year 2000 and reorientation of medical education with the 
objective of involving medical colleges in the direct delivery of health 
services so that they inculcate a positive bias in medical students and 
faculty in promoting health care for rural and semi-rural population. Support 
will also be provided for modifying training programmes for other categories 
of workers so as to give them special orientation and technical skills to meet 
the health needs of the population they are to serve, which will include the 
study of nursing curriculum, broad nursing system, continuing education, etc. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

Support will be given for the development of competence of the Central Health 
Education Bureau and state Health Education Bureaux to enable them to 
establish, in phases, and develop integrated health education and public 
information activities, with a view to encouraging people who want to be 
healthy, to know how to stay healthy, to do what they can individually and 
collectively to maintain health, and to seek help as needed. The strengthening 
of the appropriate infrastructure at all levels, including national 
capabilities in communication, audio-visual and mass media support for 
strategies for HFA will receive support. Continued efforts will be made to 
orient and train medical personnel on health issues and programmes as well as 
to establish or strengthen mechanisms for joint efforts by ministries of 



education and health to develop national school health education policies and 
appropriate curricula. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

WHO will continue to collaborate with the Government in promoting research in 
priority areas of the national health programme and developing research 
methodologies including methods in health services research and health 
behaviour research. 

Nutrition 

Support will be provided for further strengthening of central and state 
Nutrition Divisions and national institutes with a view to facilitating 
implementation and monitoring of the national nutrition programme. 

Oral Health 

Continued support will be provided for the development of teaching, clinical 
and research facilities in oral health and health education programmes, 
particularly at pre-school and school levels. 

Accident Prevention 

Collaboration will be extended to national expert groups and institutions and 
also nongovernmental organizations in the strengthening of services aimed at 
prevention of all kinds of accidents in order to reduce the incidence of 
morbidity and mortality. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

Collaboration will be extended to support national efforts to reduce morbidity 
and mortality among mothers and children by improving the care of mothers, 
newborns and infants; reduce the birth rate progressively so as to achieve the 
target of 21 per 1000 population by the year 2000 through various family 
planning methods and strategies; and improve the delivery of family welfare 
and primary health care services in urban areas. 

Workers' Health 

With the involvement of the All India Institute of Hygiene and Public Health, 
support will be extended to develop studies on workers' experiences on 
occupational health hazards of high risk groups amongst workers and to develop 
models for integrating workers' health as part of primary health care. 

Health of the Elderly 

Support will continue to be provided for conducting studies to assess the 
magnitude of problems likely to emerge affecting the health of the elderly 
and identifying areas that need strengthening in medical and rehabilitative 
care. 



Prevention and Control of Alochol and Drug Abuse 

Support will continue for ongoing efforts of promoting awareness within the 
health services and mobilizing community services for a measurable reduction 
in health problems related to alcohol and drug abuse, with the thrust towards 
the identified areas, such as rational use of psychotropic and narcotic drugs 
and monitoring of drug dependence, including licensing and prescribing 
procedures. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

The focus of the programme will continue to be on the mental health programme 
and strengthening of health manpower development for effective mental health 
care at all levels. Support will therefore be given for the training of 
trainers in community mental health; assessment of training needs of primary 
health workers; and development and testing of modules for educational 
material for the community with the help of psychiatrists. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Collaboration with the Government will continue in the areas of planning and 
coordination of development of community water supply and sanitation in urban 
and rural areas, and promotion of training facilities in the sector, at both 
national and state levels. 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

WHO will continue collaboration with the Government in promoting the 
recognition and control of environmental health hazards and conditions that 
affect public health at all levels. 

Food Safety 

WHO support will be provided for planning strategies for consumer awareness 
and consciousness; involvement of voluntary organizations; development of 
simple food-testing procedures; training of nationals in food safety 
programmes; development of infrastructure for compiling information on food 
safety indicators; and conduct of studies on behavioural patterns vis-a-vis 
food habits in order to strengthen the food safety programme at the community 
level. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

Support will continue to be given for the improvement of quality of laboratory 
work for primary health care and enhancement of epidemiological surveillance; 
transfer of appropriate technology to peripheral laboratories; and 
strengthening of laboratory support to primary health care. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

Support will be extended for further strengthening of mechanisms for the 
rational use of drugs through the conduct of utilization studies at the level 



of primary health care; monitoring of adverse drug reactions and providing 
appropriate information on drugs to different groups of health personnel; and 
promotion of rational therapeutic concepts among health personnel. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

Support will be given for the development of facilities to evaluate safety and 
efficacy of new vaccines and strengthening of quality control of vaccines, 
through technical collaboration with outside laboratories and exchange of 
scientists. 

Traditional Medicine 

Support will continue to be provided for ongoing efforts of the Government to 
promote the utilization of practitioners of traditional systems of medicine in 
primary health care programmes, and cultivation of medicinal plants, their 
storage, etc. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO collaboration will aim at strengthening the delivery of rehabilitative 
services through a community-based approach, including the prevention of 
impairments and disabilities; development of pilot areas in selected primary 
health centre areas in each state where these approaches are operationalized; 
training of all levels of manpower to facilitate the implementation of these 
approaches; development of suitable training manuals and materials; 
strengthening of services for the elderly within the framework of primary 
health care delivery systems, taking into account the greater health needs of 
this specific population group, and promotion of health of the elderly, with 
special reference to the stress of pre-retirement, retirement, dependency, 
loss of spouse, etc. 

Immunization 

WHO support will continue to be provided for the training of senior and 
middle-level officers in the planning and management of EPI, and health 
workers in vaccine handling and vaccine administration; carrying out 
epidemiological studies to collect baseline data for planning and evaluation 
and to decide on the need for the addition of other vaccines; evaluation of 
services provided including vaccine coverage, cold chain and surveillance 
system; studying the impact of services on disease incidence so that 
corrective actions are taken; strengthening of routine and special 
surveillance systems; improving the cold chain by using proper vaccine 
handling procedures at all levels from the manufacturer to the periphery, and 
maintenance of equipment; procurement of essential supplies and equipment 
including health literature; and regular monitoring of the programme and 
ensuring community participation. 

Malaria 

WHO collaboration will continue to aim at supporting the National Anti-Malaria 
Programme with a view to preventing mortality and reducing morbidity due to 
malaria; ensuring motivated community participation in various types of 
anti-malaria activities; providing effective control of Plasmodium falciparum 



malaria by reducing its incidence and areas of distribution, forecasting and 
suppressing, at their onset, epidemic outbreaks of malaria; and developing 
epidemiological services with the built-in system of continuous 
knowledge-generating capacity. 

Parasitic Diseases 

Support will be provided for the promotion of surveillance and control 
programmes through required intersectoral activities and linkages with other 
complementary programmes, and for undertaking leishmaniasis control measures 
in accordance with specific epidemiological situations in the country. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO support will be provided for the intensification of all-round activities 
through intensive training programme of staff, supply of oral rehydration salt 
at the community level and health education programme. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Support will continue to be provided for identifying and strengthening areas 
that will reduce morbidity and mortality. A unified approach and selected 
activities with focus on the development of suitable health education 
materials on ARI control for PHC workers and community as also application of 
the standard plan for case management by PHC and referral system will receive 
support. 

Tuberculosis 

The main focus of WHO collaboration will be on training and research, 
intensification of epidemiological surveillance, strengthening of laboratory 
support, and developing effective short-term chemotherapy. 

Leprosy 

The major thrust of WHO support will be towards the intensification of 
case-finding and case-holding activities and the use of multi-drug therapy and 
extension of the treatment, surveillance and evaluation programme to newer 
geographical areas. 

Zoonoses 

Continued WHO support will be provided for the strengthening of national 
rabies control programme through manpower development, establishment of 
intersectoral collaboration and preparation of health educational material. 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

Support will be provided for the training of medical and paramedical personnel 
of state-level public health laboratories and enlisting community 
participation in STD promotion and control through intensive health education. 



AIDS 

WHO support will be provided for improving epidemiological surveillance and 
appropriate laboratory services for the detection and treatment of AIDS cases; 
training in the up-to-date, sophisticated techniques of AIDS through the 
Organization's fellowships programme, and dissemination of information 
regarding AIDS to the public in general. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

WHO support will be directed towards evolving epidemiologically-based and 
monitored control strategies for diseases, such as viral hepatitis, 
guineaworm, meningococcal meningitis and Japanese encephalitis, supported by 
simplified diagnostic techniques and environment control measures. 

Blindness and Deafness 

WHO support will continue to supplement Governmental efforts towards reducing 
the incidence of blindness and preventable visual impairment and restoring 
sight to the curable blind through an intensified programme of cataract 
operations. Collaboration will also be extended to assessment of the magnitude 
and pattern of hearing impairment and deafness. 

Cancer 

WHO will participate in epidemiological studies and assessment of existing 
technologies for diagnosis, treatment, prevention, training and research 
activities in the national programme of cancer with the major thrust being 
towards health education and public information. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will support the identification of risk factors in community-oriented 
prevention and control of cardiovascular diseases as an integral part of 
primary health care. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

The focus of WHO support will be on the reduction of socio-economic burden 
caused by noncommunicable diseases of major public health importance, such as 
diabetes melitus, chronic respiratory diseases, etc. Community-oriented 
comprehensive programmes for the control of these diseases will be encouraged. 

Health Information Support 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in improving national medical library 
resources and services in order to strengthen the national HeLLIS network; 
developing the national data-base of health sciences literature in the 
country; developing manpower for health sciences libraries, and initiating and 
developing regional linkages within the national network. 



BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total allocation for India under the Regular Budget for the biennium 
1990-1991 amounts to US $13 810 100, representing an increase of US $1 255 600 
(10.00 per cent) over the approved budget for the previous biennium. 

The proposed programme budget will support total health development in 
the country, which is geared towards achievement of the goal of Health for All 
by the Year 2000. In view of the increasing importance being paid to HFA 
leadership training, field epidemiology and epidemiological knowledge 
maintenance, review of health legislation, direct support to states for 
organizing health systems based on primary health care, public information and 
education for health, nutrition, reduction of mortality due to cancer and 
cardiovascular diseases and eradication of guineaworm, enhanced budgetary 
allocations have been made to programmes on Health Situation and Trend 
Assessment, Managerial Process for National Health Development, Health 
Legislation, Development of Human Resources for Health, Public Information and 
Education for Health, Nutrition, Oral Health, Maternal and Child Health 
including Family Planning, Workers' Health, Health of the Elderly, 
Rehabilitation, Malaria, Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities, Blindness and Deafness, Cancer, Cardiovascular Diseases and Health 
Information Support. 

Specific importance is attached to activities under programmes on 
Development of Human Resources for Health and Public Information and Education 
for Health. Some reductions have been effected in Health Systems Research and 
Development, Organization of Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, 
Research Promotion and Development, including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour, Accident Prevention, Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders, Community Water Supply and Sanitation, Control of 
Environmental Health Hazards, Food Safety, Essential Drugs and Vaccines, Drug 
and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy, Traditional Medicine, Immunization, 
Parasitic Diseases, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Tuberculosis, Leprosy, Zoonoses, 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases, etc., as some of the disease programme areas, 
such as Leprosy, receive financial support from extrabudgetary resources to 
take care of ongoing activities. Financial support from extrabudgetary sources 
will also be available for undertaking activities related to the Health 
Situation and Trend Assessment programme. Fresh allocations have been 
earmarked to initiate new activities, or continue those started during the 
previous biennium, under Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse, 
Acute Respiratory Infections, AIDS and Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control programmes. 

The Government of India is committed to the rational use of WHO funds to 
supplement its priority programmes on health in many areas, as a step towards 
the fulfilment of the goal of HFA/2000, and uses these resources mainly for 
the evaluation of various national health programmes, undertaking studies 
relating to innovations in the health care delivery system, manpower 
development, including fellowships evaluation, upgrading of the quality of 
GEAs, and time-bound health services research to serve policy-makers as a 
basis to improve the general health care delivery system. 



INDIA 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research and Development 

2.3.4 
Health Legislation 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources for Health 590 500 624 200 RB 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 25 000 20 000 RB 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us S us S 

Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.4 
Workers' Health 

3.9.5 
Health of the Elderly 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.2 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 290 600 

3.11.4 
Control of Environmental Health Hazards 294 600 

3.11.5 
Food Safety 

- - 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 250 000 249 700 RB 

320 800 DP 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.13 
AIDS 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

INDIA TOTAL 20 313 100 14 806 100 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



INDONESIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

The People's Deliberative Assembly formulates the Broadlines of State Policy 
once in five years. Health policies in Indonesia originate from the Broadlines 
of State Policy and are in accordance with those defined for "Health for All" 
and have received endorsement at the highest level. Health policies have been 
further elaborated to lay more emphasis on a rapid reduction in the infant 
mortality rate. 

At the start of the current planning period (Repelita IV 1983-1988), the 
National Health System (SKN), consisting of three parts, i.e., Basic Policies 
for the National Health System, Long-term Health Development Plan (up to the 
year 2000) and Basic Structure of the National Health System, was formulated. 
The basic policies stipulated the direction, goals and conceptual basis of 
health development while the long-term health development plan served as a 
guideline for all concerned with health development. The basic structure of 
the national health system provided guidelines to the organization of the 
health system to enable concerted health efforts to achieve the goals. 

Fifteen long-term health programmes were organized into five operational 
strategies, viz., (1) strengthening of health efforts; (2) health manpower 
development; ( 3 )  food and drug policies and management; (4) nutrition 
improvement and strengthening of environmental sanitation, and ( 5 )  
strengthening of health management and health legislation. 

Areas identified for close intersectoral collaboration include food 
production, nutrition surveillance, education, water supply and sanitation and 
community development. Many economic development schemes have health 
components built in at the planning stage, e.g., transmigration projects, 
neighbourhood (kampung) improvement projects in urban areas, rural development 
projects and industrial zone projects. 

Important mechanisms for community involvement include family welfare 
movement (PKK), village community resilience institution (LKMD), health 
development association (PKMD) etc. The rapid expansion of integrated health 
posts (Posyandu) in the villages, organized by women volunteers (PKK) and 
supported by health centre staff once a month, is responsible for the much 
improved coverage in the integrated family health package activities, 
particularly in immunizations. There were 82 688 Posyandus in 1986 which, by 
mid 1987, had doubled. 

The draft guidelines of the 1988 Broadlines of the State Policy for the 
next Repelita V lay stress on the continuation of the practical application of 
the "Principles of Social Justice for the Whole of the Indonesian People" 
whereby efforts to promote high economic growth are coupled with equitable 
distribution of development for the whole of the Indonesian people. The 
guidelines emphasize the continuation, intensification, expansion and 
innovation of all developmental achievements. During Repelita V, the second 
25year Long-Term Development Plan would be formulated with the main goal of 



"creation of advanced Indonesian individuals and society amidst a tranquil 
atmosphere and with physical and spiritual well-being, in an atmosphere of a 
society, nation and state based on Pancasila". 

The drastic fall in oil prices has severely affected the economy of 
Indonesia resulting in a reduction of the health development budget. The 
Ministry of Health has estimated a reduction in the infant mortality rate to 
73.0 per 1 000 live births in 1986. The crude death rate is around 10.26 per 
1 000 population. The annual population growth is around 2 per cent. In 1986, 
there were 5 553 health centres and 16 636 subcentres with 3 521 mobile health 
teams. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

Proposals for the 1990-1991 biennium were finalized in accordance with the 
Regional Programme Budget Policy and within the framework of the managerial 
process of the Joint Government-WHO coordination mechanism. The needs of 
individual national programmes were determined by a systematic study of the 
Eighth General Programme of Work and the Medium-term Plan. 

The critical areas of use of WHO resources include support to national 
strategies for health for all; development of the health system through 
support of national health programmes; strengthening of national capabilities 
to develop and implement national Health for All strategies and related 
programmes; research and development in support of Health for All strategies; 
building up a critical mass of Health for All leaders and managers; supporting 
catalytic, innovative and developmental activities; and meeting specially felt 
needs. 

The proposals for the 1990-1991 biennium are in accordance with national 
and WHO policies, priorities and guidelines. They are mainly a continuation of 
the detailed programme budget of the 1988-1989 biennium and have taken into 
consideration the principles of optimal use of WHO resources and the 
guidelines of the Regional Programme Budget Policy. The proposals are based on 
the expected priority activities for the first two years of Repelita V, 
expected changes in the economic situation, ensuring complementarity and 
avoiding duplication of national and international resources and recognizing 
the important role of the limited WHO inputs in attracting extrabudgetary 
resources. 

The proposals will be effectively and efficiently utilized to review the 
progress in the first year of Repelita V and to assist in implementation 
during the second and third years, which coincide with this biennium. There 
will be an increased use of national experts on long-term and short-term 
basis, increased placement of fellows in national and regional institutions 
and increased proportion of direct financial cooperation in the national 
programme than in earlier biennia. The latter includes inputs for 
strengthening and expansion of the integrated family health package and its 
assessment, development and assessment of integrated CDC within PHC in 
selected provinces and development and expansion of urban PHC. These 
innovative approaches have received, and will continue to receive, additional 
inputs from WHO. 

Health-for-All Strategy Coordination 

WHO will provide effective and comprehensive managerial support from all 
levels of the Organization to policies and strategies for HFA/2000, including 



its social and economic components. During the biennium, HFA policies, 
strategies and plans of action will be reviewed and activities related to HFA 
leadership development further strengthened. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

Support will be provided for the development of human and physical 
infrastructure for the proper implementation of the health information system 
st all administrative levels. In particular, support will be provided to the 
Centre for Health Data for coordination and developmental activities of the 
strengthening of the national health information system, training courses at 
all levels, training of manpower within the country and abroad, and 
development of a monitoring and evaluation system. Support will also be 
provided for the strengthening of the subsystems for health centres, health 
manpower, hospital, laboratory, food and drugs, and development of health 
information system at the district level. Support will also be provided for 
the development and institutionalizing of the field Epidemiology Training 
Programme, and further strengthening of capacity of all levels of the Ministry 
of Health to use routine surveillance data for the planning and evaluation of 
health programmes. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

Support will be extended for strengthening of the coordination mechanism, with 
a view to ensuring the best utilization of WHO resources and attracting 
extrabudgetary resources. Special attention will be paid to the strengthening 
of national capabilities in health economics and financing to ensure a more 
efficient management of health resources and strengthening of national 
monitoring and evaluation capabilities at all levels. 

Specific objectives for WHO support will include the improvement of 
planning and management capabilities at central and peripheral levels; 
development of permanent mechanisms for monitoring/evaluation at central and 
peripheral levels; strengthening of technical skills in health financing and 
programme budgeting, including development of national health insurance 
schemes and private sector resource mobilization; improvement of 
epidemiological and organizational development approaches to health planning; 
strengthening of capabilities for the translation of national policies into 
technical guidelines for programme implementation; and collaborative efforts 
towards decentralization. 

Health Systems Research and Development 

WHO will collaborate with the Centre for Health Services Research in further 
strengthening of its research capabilities and promoting HSR relating to 
health care delivery and development of managerial process for health 
institutions. Priority support will be provided for the conduct of HSR and 
solving priority problems related to the implementation of SKN, which is the 
national strategy for HFA. 

Health Legislation 

WHO will continue to support ongoing activities, including reviews of existing 
laws and regulations, indentification of problems in their implementation and 
updating them, including basic health laws enacted in 1960. Support will also 



be given to the strengthening of public awareness of health laws and 
regulations. Additional support will be provided to formulate new laws 
relating to 'social financing' of health care. 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

WHO collaboration will aim at strengthening and expanding health centre 
services, especially through the promotion of community participation in 
health activities; improvement of coverage, effectiveness and efficiency of 
the health centre programme including service delivery management, and 
development through the micro-planning and stratification approach. Support 
will be provided for further strengthening of the health centre programme and 
primary health care infrastructure by undertaking an assessment and expansion 
of the integrated family health package, using the Posyandu approach; and 
preparation of training materials. The new project for the strengthening of 
leadership capacity for HFA/2000 will focus on issues in community 
participation. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

WHO will support the organizational development of the Centres for Health 
Manpower Education and Training, especially in health manpower management; 
strengthening of professional and paramedical training programmes and relevant 
support services; and a new initiative to define and clarify leadership 
concepts for the HFA/2000 movement and development of training and reference 
materials on this subject. Health manpower planning will be supported in the 
areas of methodology and information. 

Support will also be continued to the Consortium of Health Sciences in 
implementing and adjusting the evaluation system for medical education in the 
country; training nationals in curriculum implementation and evaluation; 
reviewing and adjusting medical and dental education curricula; developing 
criteria for the implementation of medical specialist education; developing 
standards for professional nursing practice; organizing workshops and 
community health sciences and socio-behavioural sciences components of medical 
and dental education, and nursing care and nursing education standards, and 
other coordinated activities relating to medical, dental, nursing and 
specialist education. Support will also be continued to the Faculty of Public 
Health, University of Indonesia, for the development of laboratories usage and 
scientific aspects, staff development through training in public health, 
supply of books and journals to libraries and equipment for laboratory and 
institutional development. 

WHO, through the UNDP-funded project, will collaborate with the 
University of Indonesia in the development of a Faculty of Nursing and its 
strengthening. 

WHO will also support the Government in the coordination of research 
activities which would contribute directly to solving priority problems in 
health manpower development in the country. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO collaboration will aim at staff training, health educational methodology 
development based on communication, information and education and joint review 



of the curricula for school health and in training institutions for the PHC 
team. 

Support will also be continued to enable the Ministry of Health to 
further strengthen public relations and promote public awareness of activities 
in the field of health in the country through technical collaboration in 
planning and organizing seminars on journalistic and professional 
organizations and NGOs and award of fellowships to staff of the Bureau for 
undertaking comparative studies on the subject. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

WHO will continue to support the development of national health system 
research capabilities as part of national health development programmes. WHO 
support will be used to help coordinate all health research programmes of the 
six centres within the National Institute of Health Research and Development 
and to collaborate with various universities and institutions in the country 
by strengthening their health research programmes. Support will also be 
provided for developing an effective network of science and technology 
information systems as a decision-support system for the allocation of limited 
health research resources, and for strengthening scientific manpower 
development in research management. Strengthening biotechnology and medical 
sociology and development of new research areas, such as health economics and 
health behaviour in support of national health systems, will also receive WHO 
support. 

Nutrition 

Support will be given for the development of national nutrition expertise and 
strengthening of communication services, especially in the area of weaning. 

Oral Health 

WHO support will be provided for improving skills in dental public health 
management, including the existing dental referral system, and for developing 
standard operational guidelines for dental care. 

Accident Prevention 

WHO collaboration will be extended for improving community awareness and 
participation in accident prevention and control programmes and community 
skills in rendering effective first aid in medical emergencies and appropriate 
referral of cases needing further care. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

WHO will continue to support further strengthening of the integrated family 
health package (MCH, FP, Nutrition, CDD and EPI), improvement of technical and 
managerial skills, development of training materials, organization of training 
in the fields of school health and family planning and workshops to review the 
MCH programme at different levels. WHO collaboration will aim at strengthening 
the delivery of the integrated family health package in selected provinces, 
with focus on the community level, its assessment and expansion to other 
provinces. Special emphasis will be laid on school health and family planning 
and medical services assessment of public health nursing activities. 



Adolescent Health 

WHO will support the identification of health needs of young people and 
formulation and evaluation of policies and programmes adapted to their social 
and cultural circumstances. WHO will also encourage collaboration and 
involvement of other sectors, such as, education, labour and youth affairs and 
young people themselves, in the implementation of the programme. WHO inputs 
will be used for the strengthening of appropriate services adapted to the 
needs and perceptions of young people. 

Workers' Health 

WHO will support the Government in the strengthening of national capabilities 
for developing occupational health and safety services through the PHC 
approach, in a phased manner, with a view to gradually covering the labour 
force engaged in agriculture and small and cottage industries, who are 
increasingly exposed to pesticides, insecticides, fertilizers and various 
toxic chemicals and occupational accidents. 

Health of the Elderly 

WHO collaboration will be directed towards supporting field training of health 
problems affecting the aged and formulation of national policies and plans of 
action for implementing approaches to the care of the elderly. WHO support 
will aim at strengthening of the referral programme in support of PHC in order 
to effectively tackle chronic diseases that are on the increase as a result of 
enhanced life expectancy. 

Prevention and Control of Alcohol and Drug Abuse 

WHO will support the narcotic psychotropic drug control system, especially 
with regard to data processing for evaluation and control and dissemination of 
information. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders 

WHO support under this programme will be for in-service training, 
rehabilitation of mental patients, strengthening of community mental health, 
recording and reporting system in mental health institutions and undertaking 
of HSR in mental health. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO collaboration will strengthen the programme activities implemented by the 
Ministries of Health, Public Works, Interior, Population and Environment, with 
a view to increasing rural and urban population coverage with clean water 
supply, basic sanitation, sanitary housing and environment, solid waste 
management and environmental quality monitoring, surveillance and control. WHO 
will also play a catalytic role in coordinating inputs from multilateral and 
bilateral sources and in mobilizing extrabudgetary resources. 



Health Risk Asses@ment of Potentially Toxic Chemicals 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the evaluation of public health 
implications of potential toxic chemicals and promotion of the use of these 
findings in the national programme. Support will be provided to strengthen 
intersectoral coordination for reviewing the existing legislation and control 
mechanism and for the establishment of a regulatory framework as well as 
developing operational procedures for management, including information 
storage, risk assessment, monitoring and programme evaluation. 

Food Safety 

WHO support will aim at the strengthening of the programme for food safety, 
with special reference to the conduct of training courses for food inspectors, 
strengthening of food control laboratories, organization of training courses 
for central and provincial staff in food inspection and analysis of hazardous 
materials. WHO inputs will strengthen the Directorates of Food and Beverages 
and Hygiene and Sanitation in a complementary manner. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

The main thrust of WHO support will aim at partial strengthening of regional 
laboratory services in the fields of microbiology, haematology, immunology, 
clinical toxicology and quality control, especially at the health centre level 
and type C and D hospitals, in support of PHC. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

WHO support will strengthen the national network for the production and 
distribution of drugs through improvement of its supply and management 
mechanisms, including staff training. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, 
Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will support the strengthening of the National Drug and Food Quality 
control Laboratory to test the quality of pharmaceutical commodities and foods 
moving in national markets. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO support will aim at imparting training in traditional medicines and 
undertaking research on medicinal plants. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO support will be provided for manpower training; development of a policy 
and plan of action for the prevention of disability and rehabilitation through 
the adoption of a community-based rehabilitation approach. 



Immunization 

WHO collaboration will aim at supporting all facets of the managerial process 
for EPI within PHC and the integrated family health package, including EPI 
personnel training through workshops and strengthening of an epidemiological 
data management system. 

Disease Vector Control 

WHO will collaborate with the national disease vector control programmes for 
malaria, filaria, DHF and surveillance of plague vectors in the identification 
of priority activities for improving the vector control components of diseases 
control, including development of entomological and operational methods, a 
vector surveillance mechanism and a system for detecting and monitoring vector 
resistance to pesticides. National training programmes and strengthening of 
research capabilities in disease vector control will also receive WHO support. 

Malaria 

The main focus of WHO support will be on the malaria control assessment 
exercise, monitoring of falciparwn chloroquine resistance as well as 
anopheline resistance to insecticides, assessment of field malaria operations 
including logistics of insecticides, anti-malaria drugs, organization of 
training courses for malaria operations at different levels, development of 
educational materials and training and operational manuals, and undertaking of 
malariometric and entomological surveys. Emphasis will also be laid on 
expanding malaria control in the outer islands. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO support will be focused on parasitic diseases control activities and 
national health personnel training with a view to reducing the incidence and 
prevalence of intestinal parasites, filariasis, schistosomiasis and scabies. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO support will be extended for solving general managerial problems and for 
staff training. Stress will also be laid on the strengthening of CDD and its 
expansion within the integrated family health package. WHO inputs are mostly 
intended to play a catalytic role in mobilizing extrabudgetary resources. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will support the evaluation of the magnitude of the problem of acute 
respiratory infections, preparation of training and health education 
materials, and expansion of the national programme within the integrated 
family health package. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will support the assessment of the national TB control programme with the 
emphasis on case-finding, case-holding and investigation of contacts and 
training of staff in tuberculosis control. 



Leprosy 

WHO support will be given for the training of leprosy control personnel at 
central and provincial levels through national workshops. Extrabudgetary 
resources will also be mobilized to support the leprosy control programme. 

Zoonoses 

WHO will support the activities for assessing the magnitude of the rabies 
problem in high incidence provinces and in formulating necessary prevention 
and control measures in collaboration with the Directorate-General of 
Veterinary Medicine in the Ministry of Agriculture. 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

WHO support will be given for the training of central and provincial staff in 
sexually-transmitted diseases and yaws control programme. 

AIDS 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the establishment and 
strengthening of the coordinated mechanism for improved epidemiological 
surveillance and strong laboratory services for the detection and treatment of 
AIDS cases; training in the latest techniques of AIDS by organizing training 
courses, awarding fellowships and arranging consultative meetings and 
dissemination of information on AIDS. WHO will also play a catalytic role in 
attracting extrabudgetary resources for the implementation of various 
activities under this programme to prevent HIV transmission and reduce 
morbidity and mortality associated with AIDS by strengthening early detection 
through serological survey and health education. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

WHO will support the integration of relevant communicable disease control 
activities with the ongoing activities of integrated health posts (Posyandu) , 
health centres and subcentres. The training of hospital staff in the 
prevention and control of nosocomial infections will also receive WHO support. 

Blindness and Deafness 

WHO will provide support for the training of health personnel and community 
workers in community-oriented eye health care. Emphasis will be laid on 
service delivery through the PHC approach and referral system, especially for 
the prevention of xerophthalmia, cataract surgery and correction of refractive 
errors, particularly among school children and labour force through vision- 
testing in health centres and peripheral hospitals and provision of cheap eye 
glasses. The programme activities will also attract extrabudgetary resources. 

Cancer 

WHO support will be given for manpower training in the formulation of a 
national strategy for the prevention and control of cancer and promoting 



cancer-related health education, early detection, diagnosis and treatment, 
including rehabilitation through the primary health care system with adequate 
referral support. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO support will be given for manpower training in the strengthening of 
surveillance and identification of the risk factors and the population at 
risk, as well as health personnel training in the prevention and control of 
cardiovascular diseases. 

Health Information Support 

WHO will collaborate in providing training in the field of information 
sciences, use of storage and retrieval of medical health information, and 
strengthening of national libraries through the provision of books and 
periodicals. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total allocation under the Regular Budget for Indonesia during 1990-1991 
amounts to US$ 9 823 300, which represents an increase of US$ 892 900 
(10.0 per cent) over the approved budget for 1988-1989. The programme budget 
proposals support total health development in the country based on national 
objectives for health development. They will support virtually all the 
programmes in Repelita V, except the programme for expansion of health 
facilities. The activities being undertaken during 1988-1989 will be 
continued. Programme areas which receive significant support through increased 
allocations are Managerial Process for National Health Development, 
Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care, Public 
Information and Education for Health, Workers' Health, Food Safety, Essential 
Drugs and Vaccines, Rehabilitation, Parasitic Diseases, Acute Respiratory 
Infections, Leprosy, etc. Though some programe areas, such as Health 
Situation and Trend Assessment, Health Legislation, Development of Human 
Resources for Health, Nutrition, Accident Prevention, Maternal and Child 
Health, including Family Planning, Community Water Supply and Sanitation, 
Immunization, Malaria, Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities, Cancer, Cardiovascular Diseases, etc., have been earmarked reduced 
allocations, activities under these programme areas will continue to receive 
significant support. Allocations for other programmes have been either 
marginally increased/decreased or maintained at about the same level as for 
1988-1989. Allocation to programme areas on Health for All Strategy 
Coordination, Adolescent Health, Health Risk Assessment of Potentially Toxic 
Chemicals and AIDS have been shown separately in accordance with the Eighth 
General Programme of Work, in order to continue the activities initiated 
during 1988-1989. In addition, WHO will continue to play a catalytic role in 
attracting extrabudgetary resources for programme areas, such as Organization 
of Health Systems based on Primary Nealth Care, Development of Human Resources 
for Health, Community Water Supply and Sanitation, etc. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

1.2.0 
WHO'S General Programme Development 
and Management 

1.2.5 
Health-For-All Strategy Coordination 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 952 400 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 1 193 400 

2.3.3 
Health Systems Research and Development 140 000 

2.3.4 
Health Legislation 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 557 000 

558 600 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources for Health 1 440 400 

853 200 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
for Health 

Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 657 000 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 60 000 35 000 RB 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Propoeale 
INDONESIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Croups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.9.2 
Adolescent Health 

3.9.4 
Workers' Health 

3.9.5 
Health of the Elderly 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.2 
Prevention and Control of Alcohol 
and Drug Abuse 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

3.11.3 
Health Risk Assessment of Potentially 
Toxic Chemicals 

3.11.5 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based on 
Primary Health Care 75 000 84 500 RB 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INWNESU 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.2 
Disease Vector Control 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.11 
Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 41 700 48 000 RB 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
INDONESIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

4.13.13 
AIDS 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 313 000 205 000 RB 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

INDONESIA TOTAL 12 318 200 10 293 300 

Of which: Regular Budget 8 930 400 9 823 300 
Other Sources 3 387 800 470 000 



MALDIVES 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEALTH DEVEME'MENT SITUATION 

Spread over a vast ocean area of 90 000 sq km, the Republic of Maldives has a 
population of only 181 000 (52 per cent male and 48 per cent female). Its 
economy is reared mainly by fishing and the newly-emerging tourism sector. 
These sectors have shown promising economic viability. The GDP for the year 
1985 was estimated as MRf.683 million as against MRf.569.9 million in 1984, 
thus giving a 14.4 per cent growth. About 2.0 per cent of GDP and about 
6.8 per cent of the national budget is spent on the health sector. The per 
capita health expenditure in 1985 was Rf. 73.23. 

The Government of Maldives, through the active support and collaboration 
of WHO, conducted its first Country Health Programme (CHP) exercise in 1980. 
This exercise resulted in the formulation of a national health policy and 
strategies for Health for All by the Year 2000. These strategies were 
subsequently reviewed in 1982, and, on the basis of this review, minor 
modifications were made. 

The country had implemented its first fully developed three-year National 
Development Plan during 1985-1987. The Health Sector Plan embodied in this 
national plan was based on the policies and strategies earlier adopted in 
accordance with CHP of 1980. The Second Three-Year Plan (1988-1990), which is 
based on the same strategic principles, is under preparation. 

The country has one 84-bed general hospital at the capital city of Male. 
Three Regional Hospitals with a total of 37 beds are functioning in three 
rural atolls, while one more is planned to be established according to plan. 
In addition, there are two MCH clinics and four clinics - one each for TM, 
leprosy, malaria and filaria - situated in Male' and 22 health centres in the 
19 rural atolls. The availability of manpower to run the hospitals, clinics 
and health centres is very limited and is one of the major problems. 
Therefore, emphasis is laid on health manpower development through training - 
both within and outside the country - in basic and continuing education. The 
1985 indices of availability of manpower are 1.3 doctors and 16 rural health 
workers per 10 000 population. 

The health situation in the country is improving at a commendable rate. 
Health indicators, such as infant mortality rate, child mortality rate, crude 
death rate, expectation of life at birth etc., have taken a very favourable 
change. The infant mortality rate decreased from 127 in 1977 to 60 in 1986, 
and a revised target of 55 has been fixed for 1990. The child mortality rate 
has come down to 7.4 in 1986 as against 21 in 1977. The crude death rate was 8 
in 1986 as against 17.6 in 1977. But the crude birth rate has maintained a 
stable level around 45 since 1977. Thus the country is experiencing a high 
rate of natural increase, e.g., 3.7 per cent in 1986. The expectation of life 
at birth has reached 61 years in 1985, as against 46.5 years in 1977. A 
revised target of 65 years has been fixed for 1990. 



One of the important factors that has strengthened the health services is 
the operationalization of the integrated PHC approach through mobile team 
strategy. Under this approach, EPI growth monitoring, nutrition service, 
health education, MCH service, control of locally-endemic diseases and 
diarrhoea1 diseases and information support have been greatly accelerated 
since 1985. The MCH Child-Spacing Programme, financed by UNFPA and executed by 
WHO, conforms to the PHC approach. 

The common causes of mortality in all age-groups in the Maldives are 
diarrhoea, fevers (other than malaria), pregnancy and delivery risk factors, 
such as toxaemia, haemorrhage and obstructed labour and sepsis, cardiovascular 
conditions, tuberculosis, accidents and cancer. 

Malaria is in the process of eradication. Leprosy has reached a 
prevalence rate of 3.4 per 1 000 as against 12 in 1979 and preparations are 
afoot for implementing a WHO-recommended plan of action for zero transmission 
of leprosy by 1995. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

The 1990-1991 WHO collaborative programme has been formulated in the light of 
the guiding principles enunciated in the Regional Programme Budget policy and 
the Eighth General Programme of Work. WHO collaborative activities during 
1990-1991 will aim at achieving the specific targets laid down in the Second 
National Development Plan (1988-1990), which conforms to the general approach 
of CHP of 1980. 

The main programme areas for WHO collaborative activities are 
Organization of Health Systems Based on PHC; Development of Human Resources 
for Health; Public Information and Education for Health; General Health 
Protection and Promotion; Protection and Promotion of the Health of Special 
Population Groups; Protection and Promotion of Mental Health; Promotion of 
Environmental Health; Diagnostics, Therapeutic and Rehabilitative Technology; 
Disease Prevention and Control, and Health Information Support. 

Other specific needs of the countries would be accomplished with WHO 
collaboration through possible support from intercountry and extrabudgetary 
resources. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

Under this programme area, WHO support will be provided for training in the 
management of health services; promotion of coordination and cooperation 
between national health programmes and other national sectors engaged in 
health-related activities, and between UN agencies and other international 
organizations; training in the development of leadership skills; delivery of 
specialized service in clinical aspects, and strengthening of health 
facilities through material support. 

WHO will also continue to support the national health system infra- 
structure based on PHC, particularly in programme planning and implementation, 
and promotion of intra- and intersectoral coordination and collaboration. 

Special attention will be paid to the development of decentralized health 
services at regional hospital and atoll health centre levels. This will 
include efforts to integrate the delivery of at least the eight essential 
elements of primary health care at island, atoll and regional hospitals and to 



improve the quality and quantity of support, guidance and supervision from 
regional hospitals and atoll health centres to the community at the island 
level. Improvement of emergency care at regional hospitals will be supported. 
WHO will continue to encourage the development and application of innovative 
approaches to achieve greater community involvement and community 
self-reliance, support national training activities aimed at improving the 
capability of health personnel in planning and managing health facilities. In 
this connection, support will be provided for strengthening logistics back-up 
to primary health care and relevant referral levels; developing effective 
approaches to the maintenance and repair of equipment used in health care; and 
developing means for the procurement and equitable distribution of drugs, 
vaccines and other supplies. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

During 1986-1989, the major thrust of this programme area was towards the 
development of a cadre of health manpower through training abroad in different 
fields, at both postgraduate and graduate levels. Support was given to the 
establishment of a continuing education system within the country to regularly 
upgrade health workers' technical and managerial competence and performance, 
develop their leadership qualities and to reorient them to PHC principles and 
approach. 

WHO will therefore continue its support to the training of health 
personnel, both within the country and outside through its fellowships 
programme; training in clinical fields of obstetrics and gynaecology, 
paediatrics, anaesthesia, surgical skill for general practitioners, internal 
medicine, dentistry; and improvement of training of middle-level health 
workers within the country with a view to ensuring the relevance of such 
training to national health priorities. Efforts will be made to develop 
training programmes to meet the expanded roles of all categories of health 
personnel, through promotion of the use of community-oriented, community-based, 
and team-based educational approach, where problem-solving methods based on 
identified community and individual needs will be followed. Other sources of 
funding will be explored for supporting training activities. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

Health education calls for a balanced mix and mutually supportive use of 
modern media, community organizational efforts and inter-personal efforts to 
generate a level of social awareness and motivation that will involve people 
and enhance their ability to opt for individual and collective actions 
affecting health. WHO will support and strengthen national policies and 
strategies in health education and public information that are in harmony with 
the principles of primary health care and consistent with national health 
development goals. Collaborative activities will also be carried out jointly 
with those supported with funds from extrabudgetary sources. 

Nutrition 

Strengthening of national capabilities to define nutritional problems and 
development of effective intersectoral food and nutrition policies and 
strategies to resolve them would receive priority attention. Stress will be 
laid on the growing understanding of the role of dietary intake in preserving 
health and preventing illness. Special attention will be given to apecific 
needs of vulnerable groups, such as infants, children, and pregnant and 
lactating women. Support will also be provided for promoting appropriate 



weaning practices with the use of local foods and promoting health, growth and 
development of infants and children. 

Oral Bealth 

Promotional activities to catalyse the development and integration of 
programmes in oral health and hygiene will be supported. The services of 
school teachers and health workers will be enlisted. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

The protection and promotion of the health of mothers and children is assuming 
importance because of the special biological and psychosocial needs inherent 
in the rapid process of human growth and development that must be met to 
ensure not only survival but also healthy development of the foetus and the 
child, as well as to maintain the health and well-being of the mother. WHO 
support will, therefore, aim at meeting the needs of adolscent young women in 
the reproductive age-group, as complications related to pregnancy and 
childbirth are the most important causes of death and morbidity. Special 
attention will be paid in terms of their demographic and economic implications 
for society. WHO will support TBA training; continued education for health 
workers in MCH to enhance their performance; simplification of the information 
system for effective programme monitoring and evaluation; strengthening of the 
communication and logistic support system as well as of referral centres 
through the provision of appropriate and essential training to health 
personnel and supplies and equipment; safe motherhood programme and safe 
delivery at every level of PHC; integrated, specific, economically-productive 
activities for very young mothers in the reproductive age-group, and 
catalysation of related activities financed by external funding. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

WHO will support the formulation and implementation of the action plan that 
will contribute to the development of activities specified in the 
recommendations provided by various consultancies in the area of prevention 
and treatment of mental and neurological disorders. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO support has been provided to activities directed towards the 
implementation of the national programme on IDWSS Decade, including the 
provision of physical facilities as well as training through study tours and 
provision of supplies and equipment. 

WHO cooperation will be targeted to the promotion the of PHC approach to 
accelerate the coverage of community water supply and sanitation by covering 
population not covered in the Decade plan; enforcement of water quality 
surveillance procedures, programmes and activities; strengthening of national 
institutions, including management information system and of human resources; 
exchange of information and transfer of technologies; promotion of research; 
development and coordination with other agencies, and mobilization of 
extrabudgetary resources. 

WHO will continue to support the review and updating of national plans 
and programmes, and identification and implementation of projects. WHO support 



will be increasingly given to rural water supply and sanitation. Proper 
operation and maintenance of community water supply and sanitation facilities 
for improved level of service will continue to be emphasized. 

Food Safety 

WHO collaboration will aim at identifying problems relating to food safety and 
will provide support for the formulation of national food safety policies and 
strategies, including those in the food industry, food trade and consumers. 
WHO will also provide support for the review of legislation and for 
strengthening its implementation. 

Clinical. Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be continued for further strengthening of laboratory services 
in the Central Hospital, regional hospitals and health centres through 
training of personnel and supply of laboratory equipment and chemical reagents. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

WHO support will be provided for the formulation of national drug policies as 
an integral part of national health programmes through the provision of 
technical expertise, information and technology, where appropriate. The 
mobilization of external resources will also be promoted. Essential drugs and 
vaccines will continue to be supplied as needed. 

Rehabilitation 

WHO support will be extended for improving the national managerial process for 
the development of rehabilitation programmes including costing, financing by 
means of external mobilization and evaluation of the programme. The programme 
will emphasize community-based training for the disabled. 

Immunization 

WHO will support national activities to expand the coverage of the 
immunization programme with a view to reducing mortality and morbidity, 
particularly infant mortality and morbidity, from EPI diseases through the 
provision of consultancy services, supplies and equipment etc. 

Malaria 

No indigenous case of malaria has been reported since 1984 and steps are afoot 
to declare eradication of malaria from Maldives. WHO support has been provided 
for control measures, such as insecticide spraying, larviciding, source 
reduction, biological control and environmental management and administration 
of anti-malaria drugs; training of health personnel at the periphery and 
project staff; evaluation and assessment of mass blood examination, passive 
and active case-detection, harbour surveys for residents visiting Male', 
serological tests, entomological investigations including susceptibility 
tests, laboratory services for the examination of blood slides; conducting 
limited field trials for supplementary measures for control, and provision of 
essential supplies including insecticides, anti-malaria drugs, laboratory 
equipment, chemicals and spraying equipment. To prepare for the declaring 
Maldives as malaria-free in 1990, support is being provided for training of 
staff in epidemiological surveys and other routine works of blood filming, 



spraying etc. Supplies and equipment are also provided. WHO support during 
1990-1991 will be fully geared towards extensive surveillance activities to 
maintain the malaria-free status of the country. 

Parasitic Diseases 

WHO will continue to support the Government in the case-finding and treatment 
programme for parasitic diseases, particularly filaria, in non-localized foci. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

WHO will support the provision of consultancy services to strengthen the 
management of the national diarrhoea1 disease control programme, including 
diarrhoea information system within the atoll health system. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will collaborate in studying the magnitude of the problem relating to 
acute respiratory infection and providing scientific information for use as 
the basis for the formulation of a control strategy as part of primary health 
care. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO will support the provision of consultancy services to work out a plan of 
action for the containment of tuberculosis from Maldives. Collaboration, 
through the PHC approach, will be in strengthening programme management, 
supervision and evaluation capabilities aiming at earlier case-detection and 
better case-holding. 

Leprosy 

WHO will support the strengthening of referral services for clinical and 
laboratory diagnosis, treatment of complications, rehabilitation of patients 
through the community-based approach and training of all categories of health 
personnel to deal effectively with leprosy. Extrabudgeta-q resources to 
achieve zero transmission will be sought. 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

WHO will support the strengthening of national capabilities and provision of 
consultancy services to collect and analyse epidemiological data with a view 
to assessing the magnitude and impact of the problem relating to 
sexually-transmitted diseases. 

AIDS 

WHO support will aim at the development and implementation of the national 
AIDS prevention and control programme with emphasis on epidemiological 
assessment, surveillance, laboratory capability, and education of all health 
personnel and the general public. WHO will also catalyse activities supported 
by extrabudgetary sources. 



Blindness and Deafness 

WHO will coordinate activities on prevention, treatment and rehabilitation of 
blindness and deafness, using funds from other sources. As part of the 
development of national Health for All strategies, support will be provided 
for the assessment of blindness and determination of its major causes. 

Cancer 

WHO support will emphasize the prevention of cancer through healthy 
life-styles and foster national health education to this effect. 

Cancer control strategies will comprise development of preventive 
measures for specific cancers, where feasible, in order to minimize their 
incidence. Promotion of early detection and adequate treatment of cancer would 
be supported. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

WHO will support the development of activities for the prevention and control 
of other noncommunicable diseases, particularly Thalassemia, which is 
considered as one of the public health problems. 

Health Information Support 

Support has been provided under this programme area for the supply of medical 
books and journals and a workshop has been planned for librarians and health 
personnel. WHO will continue its support to the programme through the supply 
of medical books and journals and training of a national in librarianship, in 
view of the growing number of libraries and the need for better service. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The 1990-1991 budget allocation for Maldives under the Regular Budget is 
US $1 260 400 which shows an increase of US $114 600 (10.00 per cent) over the 
1988-1989 approved budget. The allocation for programme areas, such as 
Development of Human Resources for Health, Community Water Supply and 
Sanitation, Immunization and Malaria have been increased marginally. Further, 
allocations have been earmarked for initiating new activities under the 
programme areas Public Information and Education for Health, Diarrhoea1 
Diseases, Acute Respiratory Infections, and AIDS. However, the minor decrease 
has been reflected in such activities as are ultimately combined to form the 
umbrella project under the programme Organization of Health Systems Based on 
Primary Health Care. 

Programme areas which reflect minor decreases are Oral Health, Maternal 
and Child Health, including Family Planning, Prevention and Treatment of 
Mental and Neurological Disorders, Food Safety, Clinical, Laboratory and 
Radiological Technology for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care, 
Rehabilitation, Parasitic Diseases, Tuberculosis, Leprosy and Other 
Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities. Financial inputs 
from extrabudgetary resources will be available for continuing activities 
under Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources 
for Health 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
MAUIIVES 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.11.5 
Food Safety 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.4 
Parasitic Diseases 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.11 
Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

4.13.13 
AIDS 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
MALDIVES 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us t us S 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.16 
Cancer 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control 
Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

MALDIVES TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



MONGOLIA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAZ, HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

Protection and improvement of people's health is one of the basic aims of the 
Government and one of the basic human rights stipulated in the Constitution of 
the Mongolian People's Republic. A network of health facilities, including 
hospitals at several levels, out-patient clinics, ambulatories, dispensaries, 
medical posts, feldsher and nurse posts are the basis of a health care 
delivery system covering the population adequately. 

Preventive orientation and community involvement are the main features of 
the national health policy. The national strategy for Health for All by the 
Year 2000 reflects the programme of the Mongolian People's Revolutionary 
Party, which considers health protection as a general task of the whole 
society and every individual. 

The Eighth Five-Year Plan for Socio-Economic Development, covering the 
period 1986-1990, provides the following measures for improving social and 
living standards of the population: 

- Improvement in working and living conditions of all working 
people; 

- Construction of houses, covering 1.1 to 1.2 million sq. m. 
living space (which is 30 per cent more than that provided for 
in the previous Five-Year Plan); 

- Increase in educational facilities through opening of more than 
140 schools with 60 000-62 000 seats, especially in rural 
areas, and increase in the number of seats in vocational 
schools by 14 per cent, at universities by 2 300 seats, and 
1 800 beds in students' hostels; 

- Establishment of new creches and kindergartens for 
17 000-19 000 children; 

- Increase in the provision of food by at least 23 per cent at 
stable prices, with emphasis on the structure of food and 
consumption of vegetables, fruits, eggs and milk products, and 

- Improvement in the purchasing power of the population. 

In addition to the above planned measures, which stabilize the living 
conditions of the population and have an important impact on the health 
conditions of the people, special emphasis will also be laid on strengthening 
of the health care system: 

- by increasing the number of population by enhancing life 
expectancy and reducing infant mortality; 

- by improving maternal and child health care; 



- through prevention and control of infectious diseases, 
especially the EPI-target diseases, viral hepatitis and 
diarrhoea1 diseases; 

- through community involvement; 

- through health education of the population, especially of 
parents with children upto one year of age; 

- through expansion of the medical service, including special 
service to rural areas; 

- through improvement of knowledge and training of medical 
personnel; 

- by strengthening the material basis of the health care system, 
and 

- by improving the supply of essential drugs. 

The total number of beds in hospitals and posts staffed by a doctor was 
21 512, which means a ratio of 109.5 beds per 10 000 population. The 
population is served by 4 870 medical doctors, i.e., 24.8 doctors per 10 000 
population or one doctor per 404 population, and by 15 700 mid-level medical 
personnel, i.e., 79 per 10 000 population or one medium-level staff per 125 
population. However, there are sharp variations in the population/doctor ratio 
between urban and rural areas, ranging from 11.9 to 45.5 per 10 000 
population. In order to overcome this problem, a comprehensive programme for 
extending medical care to rural areas was launched in 1988; this programme 
will continue until the year 2000. The main thrust of the programme is towards 
increasing the capabilities of medical institutions in rural areas to 
establish intersomon joint hospitals with 75-100 beds; construct 11-13 new 
somon hospitals with 15-50 beds and staff them by 2-5 doctors; provide 
intersomon joint hospitals with 2-3 mobile ambulances; staff all hospitals by 
specialized laboratory personnel; establish SANEPID stations in 30 per cent of 
somons; and establish virological laboratories in all aimak-SANEPID stations. 

It is hoped that by the year 2000, 750 children up to the age of 16 years 
will be covered by one district paediatrician, 2 000 women by one district 
Women's Consultation Centre and 1500-2000 population by one district therapy 
unit with a doctor. 

The efforts undertaken by the Government have resulted in improvement of 
the national health situation. During 1987, there was a reduction in the infant 
mortality rate by 14.1 per 1 000, maternal mortality rate by 0.7 per 1 000, 
infectious diseases by 6.7 per cent, and viral hepatitis by 5.2 per cent. 

Increased vaccination coverage has been achieved by the end of 1987 both 
in Ulan Bator and in the aimaks in respect of DPT, measles, poliomyelitis and 
BCG. Considerable progress has been made in the prevention and control of non- 
communicable diseases and about 60 per cent of the population were regularly 
covered by medical check-ups in the field of ENT, obstetrics/gynaecology and 
paediatrics. By December 1987, about 30 per cent of the population were 
already involved in a dispensarization system in order to improve the general 
health status. 

The Mother and Child Health Care system has been considerably 
strengthened by the construction af three new maternal homes with 50 beds 
each. An MCH centre (with a research wing) has been opened in Ulan Bator with 



300 beds for children and 280 beds for women. An out-patient department with a 
capacity of 100 consultations a day is attached to this centre. Another 
out-patient clinic for children has been established with a capacity of 500 
consultations a day. 

Considerable emphasis has been laid on training and education in order to 
improve the skills and capabilities of medical personnel in both health 
management and medical specialization. 

The health policy of the country aims at planned and continuing progress 
in the health status of the population. A strong commitment to, and the 
overall understanding of, both the Health for All strategy and the PHC 
approach guarantees steady progress. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

The WHO collaborative programmes are in line with the national health policy 
and strategies. During 1990-1991, the first biennium of the Eighth General 
Programme of Work (GPW), collaboration between the Government and WHO will be 
mainly a continuation of collaborative programmes of 1988-1989. The programmes 
have been formulated in accordance with the guiding principles enunciated in 
the Regional Programme Budget Policy and follow the Regional Medium-Term 
Programmes for the Eighth GPW. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

The National Health Information System has been equipped with computers with a 
view to developing and establishing a computer-supported system as a basis for 
an automatized planning and management system covering all aimaks by an 
information network. WHO will, therefore, collaborate in the strengthening of 
the national capability for planning and management of the health sector by 
supporting the development of a well-defined information flow; improvement of 
the registry system at all levels, and determination of specific requirements 
of medical care to various groups of the population. WHO will also support 
further development of the computer-based information system by providing 
training for the strengthening of the national capabilities for assessing the 
general health situation and trends, and provision of software and equipment. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO will extend support for the strengthening of health planning, management 
and monitoring process and evaluation of the implementation of the Health for 
All strategy and the national health policy as well as of the WHO 
collaborative programmes. WHO will collaborate with the Government in the 
joint formulation of broad and detailed programme budget proposals and provide 
information support to the Government on WHO policy and latest findings and 
trends in medicine and health policies. WHO will foster collaboration with 
other UN organizations and donor agencies concerned with health development in 
implementing programmes funded by them and participate in the training of 
health managers, especially for national WHO project managers. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be given for the development of model PHC delivery systems in 
Huvsgul aimak and in somons of selected aimaks, using the experience gained in 



Huvsgul aimak; strengthening of managerial capabilities of local leaders in 
different areas connected with PHC, with a view to improving the district 
health system, especially in rural areas; strengthening of the base of 
district health system - the district health service through the provision of 
equipment and appropriate technologies according to existing needs; extension 
of community involvement as also for on-the-spot training in PHC and health 
management connected with evaluation studies; and further strengthening of the 
communication system within the PHC project. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

Health manpower development, in the context of improvement of knowledge and 
skills rather than an increase in the number of doctors and mid-level 
personnel, is one of the priorities in the health policy of the Government. 
WHO will collaborate in this process by supporting the strengthening and 
updating of the teaching process of the Medical Technicum and the State 
Medical Institute, with special emphasis on postgraduate and continuing 
education. At the first stage, a system of continuing education for feldshers 
and nurses shall be established, thus creating mid-level personnel specialized 
in various fields. WHO will also collaborate in the improvement of a 
country-wide library network, elaboration of programmes for continuing 
education and teaching of teachers as well as providing essential teaching 
equipment. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

Catalytic support will be provided for the promotion of research and 
development activities in relation to national priority health problems. 

Oral Health 

WHO will support the development of stomatological services with the aim of 
improving and promoting preventive measures and family dispensarization and 
their extension to rural areas. WHO will also participate in the strengthening 
of the Stomatological Polyclinic In Ulan Bator as a teaching and training 
centre for stomatology, provide training for stomatologists and support group 
education within the country. 

Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning 

WHO will support (1) the promotion of maternal and child health through 
rational feeding of children and production of adapted dry milk mixtures, 
country-wide vitaminization campaigns in early childhood, measures for 
stabilizing individual health conditions of children by using natural means, 
like fresh air, water, sun, training of parents in feeding methods in the 
prevention and early treatment of diarrhoea1 diseases and in methods for 
stabilizing individual health conditions, improvement of the quality of 
dispensarization of pregnant women and training of pregnant women in the 
delivery process; ( 2 )  organization of intensive therapy and resuscitation of 
children with pathology in early childhood and of pregnant women with 
extragenital pathology, haemorrhage and birth trauma, and (3) further 
development of specialized medical care to children. WHO will also collaborate 
in the further extension of MCH eervices to rural areas, including remote 
areas and in group training of individuals within the country. 



Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO will collaborate with the Government in the strengthening of the water 
supply system, improvement of sanitation and laboratory services for water 
quality control and in education on a healthy way of life; preparation of 
programmes for water supply and sewerage systems in less populated areas 
through the provision of logistic support for introducing sanitary 
surveillance for the use of spring water by the population; and establishment 
of a Central Water Reference Laboratory and a Coordination Centre for 
Intersectoral Cooperation in the field of environmental health. The cabinets 
for health education will continue to support the conduct of courses on 
healthy way of life. 

Clinical. Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO will further collaborate in the strengthening of existing laboratories 
with a view to improving their efficiency; establishment of laboratories, 
especially in rural areas; supporting training measures for nationals in 
methods for rapid diagnosis, and strengthening of the material basis of 
laboratory services. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO will support the planning and management process of drug supply; 
strengthening of the indigenous production of drugs, sera and vaccines; 
further improvement of quality control, and review of the national drug policy. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO collaboration will be provided for chemical and pharmacological studies on 
active substances in medicinal plants, animals and minerals. The findings 
shall be used both in traditional medicine and for the production of drugs. 
Support will be provided for the promotion of acupuncture and other drugless 
methods of treatment of certain specific diseases, as also for the cultivation 
of medicinal herbs, training of medical personnel in acupuncture, organization 
of a regional seminar on findings in the field of traditional medicine and 
conduct of nationwide education campaigns on folk's medicine in order to 
spread knowledge on the use of traditional form of treatment among the 
population. 

Immunization 

WHO will continue to collaborate in the immunization programme through support 
for maintaining the cold chain system and undertaking cold chain reviews. 
Health workers will be trained in sterilization methods in order to improve 
sterilization practices and in providing immunization. These measures are 
aimed mainly at improvement of the work of medical personnel in rural areas. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

WHO will support further improvement of ARI control activities, aimed at 
preventive and diagnostic measures; training of paediatricians and nurses, 
with a view to improving the quality of work in district paediatric units; and 



promotion of health education of parents and teachers in order to get them 
acquainted with methods for stabilizing individual health conditions and for 
preventing diseases. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities 

WHO collaboration will be directed to the training of medical personnel in the 
epidemiology of infectious diseases, especially viral hepatitis; promotion of 
health education of the population in order to prevent diarrhoea1 diseases; 
and development of highly sensitive diagnostic preparations for viral 
hepatitis. Referral instructions for the epidemiological control of 
intrahospital infections shall be elaborated and WHO will promote efforts for 
strengthening rapid laboratory diagnosis and determination of drug stability 
of micro-organism. Material support will be provided in order to strengthen 
microbiological laboratories and group training within the country. 

Other Noncomnunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

WHO will collaborate mainly in the improvement of community involvement, 
including NGOs, in the efforts to reduce the mortality, morbidity and 
disability from noncommunicable diseases, such as cardiovascular diseases, 
cancer, chronic lung and liver diseases by promoting health education, 
including education campaigns, training of medical personnel and support to 
measures for the early detection of communicable diseases and for 
rehabilitation. 

BUDGETARY IHPLICATIONS 

The country allocation of US$2 238 300 under the Regular Budget for Mongolia 
during the biennium 1990-1991 reflects an increase of US $203 500 (or 10.00 
per cent) as compared with the 1988-1989 biennium. 

Since the health policy will continue to be pursued till the year 2000, 
there is no major change in the allocation of resources to collaborative 
programmes in the country. While increased allocations have been made for 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment, Managerial Process for National Health 
Development, Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care, 
Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning, Community Water Supply 
and Sanitation, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology for Health 
Systems Based on Primary Health Care, Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and 
Efficacy, Acute Respiratory Infections, Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities, etc., marginal reductions have been effected under 
Development of Human Resources for Health and Oral Health. Funds have been 
earmarked for initiating activities relating to the promotion of research and 
development. Support from extrabudgetary sources will be available for 
continuing activities under the programme Maternal and Child Health, including 
Family Planning. 



MONGOLIA 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us t us t 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

-~ ~ 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

Development of Human Resources 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.2 
Oral Health 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 88 500 95 000 RB 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
MONGOLIA 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 242 400 268 500 RB 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 140 000 143 400 RB 

MONGOLIA TOTAL 2 147 700 2 394 300 

Of which: Regular Budget 2 034 800 2 238 300 
Other Sources 112 900 156 000 



NEPAL 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAL HEAITH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

Nepal has subscribed to the goal of HFA/2000 through primary health care and 
this commitment is well reflected in the "Basic Minimum NeedsI2000" document, 
which identifies food, clothing, shelter, health, education and security as 
the Basic Minimum Needs (BMN) to be provided to all people. Based on these 
BMN, the basic health needs have been identified and targets already set for 
the year 2000. The Government has developed a coordinated intersectoral 
approach to HFA/2000 through the BMN/HFA/2000 Steering Committee under the 
leadership of the National Planning Commission. 

The health policy of Nepal is geared to the goal of BMN and HFA and the 
fundamental principles are incorporated in the Seventh Development Plan 
(1985-1990) of the country. The key strategies in the Seventh Plan for the 
health sector include plans to stress primary health care activities, 
provision of appropriate manpower, development and integration of ayurvedic 
services, improvement of nutrition and reduction of malnutrition, mobilization 
of private investment, intensification of family planning programmes to reduce 
the birth rate, provision of safe drinking water supply and sanitation and 
social welfare measures. 

While launching the primary health care programme, which is structured to 
deliver basic health services to the common man in every village, people's 
participation and involvement will be sought. Stress, in particular, will be 
laid on preventive aspects so as to develop basic health service facilities 
gradually in all parts of the Kingdom in an integrated manner. The task of 
delivering health services from door to door at the village level and 
motivating the village folk to live a healthy life is of such great magnitude 
that the efforts of the health post personnel alone will not be enough, but 
will have to be supplemented by ward-level health volunteers. The scope of 
activities of these volunteers will be widened and their level of competence 
enhanced. Regular supply and distribution of drugs and instruments for the 
basic health services will be placed on a better footing. District hospitals 
will be expanded to function as referral centres for health posts. The 
standard of their service will be upgraded, and management improved. 

Training will be conducted to develop as much of the lower and 
medium-level manpower as possible from within the country itself and necessary 
provision made for training in the country of higher-level health manpower, 
with emphasis on the production of generalists. Closer harmony will be 
maintained between the projected requirement for technical manpower and 
manpower supply mechanisms. 

Support will be provided for the provision of full-scale services in 
places where there are demands for family planning. Demand will be stimulated 
in other places in order to accelerate the provision of family planning 
services to as many married couples as possible. Maternal and child welfare 
programmes will be organized with a multisectoral approach with a view to 
reducing the present infant mortality rate. 



The ayurvedic system of medicine, with its close links with the life of 
the people, will be given priority attention. Its services will be expanded as 
an integral part of the basic health services and emphasis laid on the 
production, processing and distribution of herbs as well as on the creation of 
suitable cadres of workers. Traditional therapies currently used by the people, 
including homoeopathy and naturopathy, will be gradually developed along 
scientific lines and utilized as a means of delivering primary health care. 

Studies on the development and expansion of sub-specialities at 
national-level hospitals will be completed as soon as possible and carried out 
gradually according to priorities. In the development of health services, 
incentives will be given to the private sector provided they are not in 
conflict with planned goals. 

Priority steps will be taken to augment the supply of potable water, 
which is one of the basic minimum needs, by expanding the scope of the 
programmes and extending their coverage. Special stress will also be laid on 
the drilling of deep wells and small drinking water projects, which will be 
implemented in villages with the help of locally-available skill, resources 
and labour. To make permanent arrangements for the supply of drinking water in 
urban areas lacking sources of their own, a long-term plan will be formulated 
and launched to find out and utilize necessary sources. Stress will be laid on 
the proper operation and upkeep of the projects already commissioned. Maximum 
use will be made of their capacities, pilferage controlled and prevented, and 
legislative measures introduced as required. Concerning sanitation, attention 
will be paid to the installation, in phases, of sewerage systems in prominent 
urban areas, and less costly waste disposal programmes will be implemented in 
suburban areas. Efforts will be made to keep the urban areas clean on a 
regular and systematic basis, with the cooperation of town panchayats who will 
be asked to pay special attention to the provision of urinals and toilets. 
Concurrently, local panchayats will be given incentives to launch extensive 
educational and information programmes about health and hygiene in both urban 
and rural areas. 

Implementation of social welfare programmes will be undertaken through 
intersectoral coordination in which nongovernmental sectors will be involved 
to a greater extent. Information concerning the status of various social 
welfare programmes launched in the country will be collected. Emphasis in 
execution will be laid on programmes designed to confer equitable 
opportunities at the governmental level, while others requiring broad, popular 
participation will be implemented with greater cooperation from the private 
sector. 

Emphasis is laid on primary health care, which is considered as the only 
approach by which minimum health facilities to the rural population can be 
ensured. Basic preventive and curative health services, MCH and FP services, 
nutrition programme, ORT service, EPI services, development/extension of 
health institutions and development of health manpower programmes are included. 

The health status of the population, based on the main health indicators, 
reveals a favourable trend. The infant mortality rate was estimated to be 
between 108 and 113 per 1 000 live births in 1983. Childhood mortality rates 
(1-4 years of age) using data from the Nepal Fertility Survey of 1976, were 
108 per 1 000 male children and 113 per 1 000 female children. From the 1986 
Demographic Sample Survey, the childhood mortality rate was estimated to be 
between 58 and 66 per 1000 children for both sexes, as of December 1983. lle 
maternal mortality rate in 1976 was found to be 8.53 per 1 000 live births. No 
new attempt has been made to collect data from the community level since then. 
There has been a substantial decline in the crude death rate, from 22 per 



1 000 population in 1961 to 12 per 1 000 population in 1984 and it is likely 
that there has been a gradual decline in the rate for the biennium 1986-1987. 
Life expectancy at birth has increased from 27.1 years in 1954 to 50.9 years 
in 1981 for males - an increase of almost 24 years. For females, it was 28.5 
years in 1954 and 48.1 years in 1981 - an increase of almost 20 years. 

The main causes of mortality, which accounted for 69 per cent of the 
total number of deaths, as reported by 15 health posts in Kaski district 
during 1984185, are other symptoms and ill-defined conditions, all types of 
tuberculosis, bronchitis, emphysema and asthma, fever of unknown origin, 
gastritis and duodenitis, enteritis and other diarrhoea1 diseases, pneumonia, 
other injuries, cirrhosis of liver, and bacillary dysentery and amoebiasis. 

The leading causes of hospital admissions during 1983-1984, accounting 
for 43 per cent of the total admissions, excluding normal delivery (38 per 
cent) were symptoms, signs and ill-defined conditions, obstetric causes, 
diseases of other parts of the digestive system, abortion, other diseases of 
the respiratory system, diseases of the female genital system, other injuries, 
gastroenteritis, fractures and diseases of the upper respiratory tract. 

According to a nutritional survey carried out in 1975 among 6 562 
children aged 6-72 months, 45 per cent were classified as normal, while in 
another nutritional survey conducted in 1986 among 4 331 children between 6 
and 36 months of age, 54 per cent were classified as normal. The difference in 
proportion (54-45% = 9%) is statistically significant ( P <  0.001). However, the 
groups of children differed in age - 6-72 months old children in 1975 and 6-36 
months old children in 1986. 

There has been a sharp rise in the cases of indigenous P. falciparum and 
the spread of indigenous chloroquine-resistant P. falciparum cases in some 
districts in eastern and central regions. There is an increasing registration 
of tuberculosis and leprosy cases. There was an epidemic of Japanese 
encephalitis in 1986 while a total of 289 cases, with 38 deaths, of 
meningococcal meningitis were reported by the four hospitals in 1985186 in the 
Kathmandu valley. In 1986187, the number of cases reported decreased to 164 
with 29 deaths. The percentages of population covered with safe drinking water 
in 1985 were: National - 28 per cent, urban - 70 per cent and rural - 25 per 
cent. The percentages of total population provided with sanitary facilities in 
hornelimmediate vicinity for 1985 were: National - 25 per cent, urban - 17 per 
cent and rural - 0.2 per cent. 

In order to fulfil the Basic Minimum Needs of the people, as expressed in 
the Sixth and Seventh Plans, the Government had identified the following basic 
indicators and targets to achieve Health for All by the Year 2000: 

- Reduction of infant mortality rate from the present level of 
between 132 and 250 per 1 000 live births to 60 per 1 000 live 
births by the yea.r 2000; 

- Reduction of total fertility rate from 6.3 to 5.8 by the end of 
the Sixth Plan; 

- Reduction in the incidence of communicable diseases as follows: 

Tuberculosis - 5.8 - 7.1 per 1000 population to 3 per 1000 
population by the year 2000. 

Leprosy - 1.71 per 1 000 population to more than 50 per 
cent reduction by the year 2000. 



Malaria - API 1.8 per 1 000 population to total eradication 
by the year 2000. 

Measles, - 90 per cent reduction from the present high-level 
tetanus and incidence and mortality by the year 2000. 
diphtheria 

- Reduction of the number of people suffering from protein-energy 
deficiency from the current 3.5 per 1 000 population to 1-2 per 
1 000 population by the year 2000; 

- Increased coverage of the population by government health 
services and nongovernmental community health services, and 

- Reduction of deaths due to diarrhoea, especially among children. 

In addition, the following have been emphasized in the Basic Minimum 
Needs (Health Chapter): 

(1) Reduction of population growth rate to less than 2 per cent per 
year by the year 2000. 

(2 )  Life expectancy to be raised from 51 years to 65 years by the 
year 2000. 

To achieve the above goals, the following targets have been fixed for the year 
2000: 

(1) Reduction of infant mortality rate from 111.50 to 45 per 1 000 
live births; 

(2) Ratio of doctor, gazetted kaviraj and other trained personnel, 
such as health assistant, auxiliary health worker, kaviraj , 
vaidya, etc., to population will be on the average 1:3000; 

(3) Ratio of nurse and such other trained personnel to population 
will be 1:6000; 

(4) Ratio of health volunteer of 1:500, and 

( 5 )  Gradually reduce the distance between the most peripheral 
health institution and the community. 

It is certain that the above targets can be met only with cooperation, 
collaboration and coordination between governmental and nongovernmental 
organizations. Nongovernmental organizations must actively participate in 
governmental programmes to ensure that health services are accessible to all 
the people. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

The broad programme budget prepared for 1990-1991 is the result of discussions, 
past experience of collaboration, agreed health policy and interpretat ion 
thereof, review of achievements, Programme Budget Policy for SEA and Procedural 
Guidelines for the Elaboration of the Programme Budget for the Financial Period 
1990-91. In this process, some overall priority issues were identified, which 
included BMN priorities, governmental approaches, such as integration, 
decentralization and regionalization, coordination and collaboration, water 
and sanitation, information support, public information and education, MCH, 



diarrhoeal diseases, manpower distribution and management of health services 
at all levels, leadership development, etc. These have been considered in the 
light of the level of programme activities to-date of the part of Government, 
nongovernmental organizations and other agencies involved in health 
development, in addition to WHO. 

Based on the continuous assessment of the national health policy and 
strategy for the acceleration of implementation of HFAl2000 and BMN strategies 
through PHC, the following approaches/subject areas are proposed and accepted 
for the implementation of future WHO collaborative programmes: 

(1) Further strengthening of the health service infrastructure, 
especially at the peripheral level (health post); 

(2) Continued support to governmental approaches, such as 
integration, regionalization, decentralization and improvement 
of the management of the health system at all levels, etc.; 

(3) Development of an adequate National Health Information System 
for decision-making at all levels with informatics support; 

( 4 )  Strengthening of epidemiological services at central and 
intermediate levels; 

(5) Emphasis on education and training in the country including 
in-service training, which should be situation and problem 
oriented and based on relevant curriculum; 

(6) Support to improvement of the water and sanitation situation; 

(7) Stress on areas where the maximum impact on health status is 
expected, e.g., nutrition, MCH, EPI, water and sanitation, 
diarrhoeal diseases, traditional medicine, leprosy, etc.; 

(8) Support to and strengthening of community involvement in all 
areas, trying different innovative approaches and community 
involvement schemes (revolving drug funds scheme, community 
mental health and injury prevention programmes, etc.); 

(9) Support to the creation of public awareness on health, hygiene 
and diet; 

(10) Monitoring and evaluation of HFA strategy and programmes; 

(11) Further strengthening of coordination and collaboration within 
health and among different sectors (intersectoral) ; 

(12) Building up of national capabilities for implementing 
strategies for ~ F ~ / 2 0 0 0  through leadership development by 
coordinating the efforts of relevant programmes (MPN, HMD, PHC 
and Public Information and Health Education); 

(13) Support to the involvement of social organizations/NGOs in 
health and health-related subjects; 

(14) Further strengthening of managerial capabilities in the health 
sector at national, regional, district and panchayat levels, and 

(15) Promotion of, and further support to, TCDC activities. 



Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

WHO support will be provided for further strengthening of the Epidemiology and 
Statistics Division, Ministry of Health; improvement of epidemiological 
surveillance methodologies, promoting and upgrading utilization of lay 
reporting and other cost-effective methods in support of the district health 
management system; conducting workshops and training courses on hospital 
statistics, medical records, lay reporting, planning, implementation and 
management of epidemiological services; further improvement of hospital 
statistics, reports, etc.; promoting and improving collaboration between the 
Epidemiology and Statistics Divlsion and other relevant Divisions/Projects in 
respect of preparedness for and action against epidemics, actual or potential; 
field epidemiological training programme-cum-service approach; and 
establishment and strengthening of epidemiological surveillance including 
laboratory support at districts. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO will collaborate in the promotion of the health sector in relation to 
national socio-economic development; improvement of programme planning and 
implementation/management, with special emphasis on monitoring, control and 
evaluation; effective utilization of the available resources for implementing 
priority health programmes; sponsorship of, and involvement in intersectoral 
planning for implementation of HFA strategies through the PHC approach, 
including related operational research and studies; increased involvement of 
national expertise in the planning and management of WHO programmes through 
leadership development; regional cooperation among Member Countries of the 
South-East Asia Region in the health sector, in the spirit of TCDC; providing 
continuing support to the national authorities in mobilizing external 
resources; and implementation of basic principles and concept of the 
managerial framework for the optimal use of WHO'S resource activities. 

Support will also be provided for further improvement of the health 
information system in support of national health and health system 
infrastructure development; review of health situation and trends; further 
development of procedures and methodologies for decentralized planning; health 
manpower planning; organization of various group educational activities and 
training of personnel in health information system, management and health 
financing; further strengthening of coordination mechanisms among NGOs and the 
Ministry of Health for implementing HFA strategies; and conduct of some 
specific and relevant health systems research. 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will focus on the implementation of the Community Leader Scheme; 
strengthening of regional directorates and district health offices; expansion 
of Integrated Community Health Services as well as strengthening and expansion 
of intensification of PHC programmes in more districts; manpower development 
through organization of different courses and in-service programme; promotion 
of TCDC activities; assessment of the effectiveness of ongoing PHC activities 
and identifying ways and means of improving/supplementing them; evaluation of 
potential social resources and possible community contributions to PHC; 
promotion of intra- and intersectoral collaboration in PHC; exploring the 
possibility of community financing for PHC; conduct of feasibility studies on 
various alternative approaches to PHC; promoting the involvement of different 
social organizations, NGOs, women's organizations in HFA strategies and health 
development; and development of community oriented oral health programme. 



Development of Human Resources for Health 

WHO collaboration will focus on further development of qualified national 
faculty through in-service training, workshops, etc.; continued development of 
national fellowships programme by the Institute of Medicine, to support 
in-country training in existing and new programmes and of post-basic degree 
programmes in nursing, and strengthening of the Basic Certificate level 
nursing programmes through implementation and evaluation of the revised 
curriculum; further strengthening of the Education Support Unit and 
development of a Health Sciences Education Network, with teacher training and 
review, evaluation and development of various curricula; continued improvement 
of the Health Learning Materials project; further strengthening of the 
practical and community aspects of training and administrative, planning and 
management capacity of the Institute of Medicine; conduct of educational, 
medical and health services research; coordination with the Ministry of Health 
and nongovernmental organizations in ongoing health manpower planning 
activities; and provision of material support to strengthen the Institute of 
Medicine in the implementation of its programme and improvement of maintenance 
of equipment. WHO support will also be directed towards continuing the 
regional in-service educational schemes with a view to strengthening community 
nursing services, utilizing the Problem-Based Supervision and Auxiliary Nurse 
Midwife Manuals; further expansion of the traditional birth attendant training 
and supervision programme; development of in-service/management programme to 
strengthen hospital services with specific emphasis on district-level PHC 
referral hospitals; and further expansion in the improvement of hospital 
environment programme in coordination with the UNICEF hospital sanitation 
programme. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

WHO support will be provided for the continuation of various training 
programmes; preparation and distribution of educational materials; health 
education support to various health programmes; public information and 
education at the community level; and promotion of behavioural science as a 
basis for health education. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

WHO technical collaboration will be directed to the conduct of training in 
research methodology; supporting research projects approved by NMRC; 
development of mechanisms with the TCDC approach; and publication of the 
NMRC/HSR Newsletter, etc. 

Nutrition 

WHO support will be provided for the planning and implementation of 
multisectoral nutrition services, nutritional monitoring and surveillance, 
management of malnourished cases, and promotion of breast-feeding and 
supplementary feedings; design, testing, implementation and evaluation of 
population-specific, culturally appropriate, and technically sound methods and 
programmes, including integration of activities within primary health care, 
surveillance of the nutritional status and associated factors as the basic 
approach, enabling the planning and monitoring of nutrition programmes; 
promotion of understanding of the behavioural determinants of feeding 
practices so that the appropriate methodology can be utilized to reinforce 



positive habits and discourage negative ones; and control of nutritional 
anaemia and vitamin A deficiency by a series of interventions that will be 
developed in a phased manner. 

Accident Prevention 

WHO support will aim at the collection of data for the whole country, with the 
collaboration of national and international NGOs; development of educational 
programmes on injury prevention; school curriculum, TV and radio, special 
educational material; and providing encouragement to certain injury prevention 
programmes, such as installation of improved chulo in villages, improvement of 
the traffic situation, etc. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

Support of WHO will be extended for further expansion of MCH services 
throughout the country; reinforcement of primary health care services for the 
health of women and children through treatment of minor ailments, oral 
rehydration therapy for diarrhoea1 cases, nutrition education and services, 
and expanded immunization services; expansion of services for the provision of 
antenatal and postnatal care; continued training of more traditional birth 
attendants; and conduct of workshops, seminars and training courses, and 
preparation and printing of various training materials and manuals. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and 
Neurological Disorders 

Support will be provided for further strengthening of the National Mental 
Health Committee; implementation of national mental health policies and 
strategies; expanding community health services through continued training of 
doctors from regions at the central level and by follow-up to the region by 
central-level psychiatrists, including implementation of mental health camps; 
further strengthening of referral psychiatric services of the regional areas 
through development of district-level community mental health projects and 
training of auxiliary workers; and treatment, education and rehabilitation of 
drug dependants as well as those with alcohol and alcohol-related problems. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

WHO technical collaboration will be provided for data collection and analysis, 
preparation of proposals, reports for the National Water Supply and Sanitation 
Coordination Committee, and implementation of coordinated approaches and 
improvements to programme planning and delivery; modifications to programme 
strategies and planning based on evaluation of the status of operation and 
maintenance and community utilization of rural water systems; improvement of 
district-level management based on evaluation of the performance of 
selected-district level offices of sector agencies in project and post-project 
management, including liaison with other agencies and institutions, and 
mobilization of local resources; improving operation and maintenance through 
evaluation of the functioning of Users Committees and management of operation 
and maintenance; promotion of approaches for greater community participation 
including women in water supply and sanitation within the framework of PHC; 
improvement of rural water supply design based on field studies; coordination 
of water supply and sanitation and primary health care approaches in the 
promotion of programme delivery and utilization of facilities; regular 



updating of computerised data-base management information and utilization for 
programme nanagement; identification of programme needs and mobilization of 
relevant inputs from external support agencies; and development of human 
resources through specific training and studies. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Bealth Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

WHO support will be given for the establishment of zonal and district 
laboratory in zones and districts, where there are none; further strengthening 
of the Central Health Laboratory as a national centre of excellence in health 
laboratory services as well as the Quality Control Section of the Central 
Health Laboratory to ensure the quality of laboratory services being provided 
at all levels; training abroad andlor within the Region for various categories 
of laboratory personnel; standardization of equipment and supplies; and 
organization of workshops/seminars to improve national competence in the 
technical and managerial aspects of laboratory services in the country. 

Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety and Efficacy 

WHO technical support will be mainly oriented towards training of persons 
involved in drug legislation, including drug inspectors, in the formulation of 
action plans on essential drugs, establishment of a drug information centre, 
product evaluation, registration, etc. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO will provide support for further strengthening of the Ayurvedic Department 
in Ministry of Health; training of traditional practitioners in promotive and 
preventive aspects of health and of PHC workers in traditional remedies for 
primary health care; strengthening and development of existing research 
facilities; and promotion of rural pharmacies and herbal gardens. 

Rehabilitation 

Support will be provided for strengthening of the community-based 
rehabilitation (CBR) programme in two districts - one in the Terai and one in 
the hills; training of appropriate manpower at central, district and community 
levels; and adaptation and field-testing of CBR training materials. 

Immunization 

WHO collaboration will be provided for preventing and controlling major 
communicable, vaccine preventable diseases of public health importance, for 
which safe, effective and cost-beneficial vaccines are available; reducing the 
incidence of EPI-targeted diseases; and strengthening of epidemiological 
surveillance and research component in EPI. 

Malaria 

WHO technical support will be provided for the planning, implementation and 
evaluation of the malaria control programme; strengthening of malaria control 
operations in the integrated districts; planning and implementation of 



spraying operations on a selective basis and of surveillance operations; 
initiation of other vector-borne disease control activities when and where 
required; review of stratification of malarious areas; monitoring of the 
susceptibility status of vectors to insecticides and the sensitivity status of 
parasite (P. falciparum) to 4-aminoquinolines; and establishment of 
intersectoral cooperation and coordination between NMEO and other government 
departments. 

Diarrhoeal Diseases 

WHO support will be given for the implementation, monitoring and evaluation of 
the National Diarrhoea1 Disease Control programme; training of various 
categories of personnel at different levels; and development and revision of 
training materials. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Support will be provided for the extension of AKI activities to other 
districts; improvement of the methodology of ARI activities; and organization 
of training workshops for health workers in prevention and control activities, 
especially among infants and children. 

Tuberculosis 

WHO technical support will be extended for strengthening of activities, such 
as case-detection, laboratory diagnosis, treatment and follow-up, supervision 
and evaluation; improvement in logistics support, such as delivery of drugs 
and supplies; strengthening of training; promotion of integration with the PHC 
system, intersectoral cooperation and community participation; coordination of 
inputs from the different nongovernmental agencies with the TB Control 
Programme; and establishment of a National Tuberculosis Centre (NTC), with 
responsibility for nationride policy formulation, programming, coordination, 
training and evaluation. 

Leprosy 

WHO will support the improvement of technologies of case-detection, especially 
early detection, and treatment with effective chemotherapy; development of 
more effective planning and programme management of leprosy c~ntrol 
activities; strengthening of referral services at peripheral, intermediate and 
central levels for diagnosis, laboratory confirmation, treatment of 
complications and rehabilitation; holding of national seminars with a view to 
promoting NGOs' and community participation in leprosy control and 
rehabilitation of disabled leprosy patients; strengthening of special health 
education and public information programmes; and conduct of orientation and 
training courses for leprosy workers. 

Zoonoses 

Support will be provided for the planning and development of surveillance 
programmes for priority zoonotic diseases; training of required manpower in 
relevant areas for effective implementation of control programmes and of 
health workers in food inspection and safety measures; and technical 
collaboration in the strengthening of food safety legislation. 



AIDS 

WHO will collaborate in undertaking epidemiological surveys to assess the 
magnitude of the problem; stimulating the incorporation of STD and AIDS 
reporting into the existing surveillance system for collecting epidemiological 
data; promotion of integration of STD/AIDS control activities into PHC; 
supporting the creation of a mechanism for adequate source detection, 
investigation and treatment of STDIAIDS cases and strengthening of laboratory 
services; stimulating the involvement of health-related sectors in STDIAIDS 
control; dissemination of information, and preparation and distribution of 
guidelines, manuals and educational materials; and stimulating community 
participation in STDIAIDS prevention and control. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention and Control Activities 

WHO technical support will be given for continued strengthening of 
surveillance activities on the prevailing epidemic-prone diseases; 
particularly meningococcal meningitis, viral hepatitis, arthropod-borne viral 
diseases, Japanese encephalitis, rabies, etc.; organizing GEAs on 
epidemiological surveillance and other aspects of prevention and control of 
emerging communicable diseases with emphasis on field-oriented epidemiology 
training programmes; and organization of an observation tour for 
epidemiologists within the Region. 

Blindness and Deafness 

Technical support will be provided for continued prevention and control of 
major avoidable causes of blindness and for making essential eye care 
available to all; and integration of prevention and control of deafness 
activities into the primary health care system. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

Support will be provided for the implementation of plans of actions for 
cardiovascular diseases and cancer through primary health care; development of 
appropriate methods for involving the community in the integrated control of 
noncommunicable diseases; and organization of training programmes in relevant 
areas. 

Health Information Support 

WHO technical support will be directed to the development of a national 
network for clearing-house activities for the dissemination of valid health 
information, particularly in relation to HFA/ZOOO and to strengthen the 
national HeLLIS network through training in medical librarianship; indexing 
health services literature; literature searches and collection; and provision 
of services to researchers, organizations, etc. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total allocation under the Regular Budget for Nepal for 1990-1991 is 
 US$^ 269 400, which represents an increase of US$569 900 (10.00 per cent) over 
the approved budget for the previous biennium. 



Programmes on Health Situation and Trend Assessment, Managerial Process 
for National Health Development, Organization of Health Systems based on 
Primary Health Care, Development of Human Resources for Health, Public 
Information and Education for Health, Community Water Supply and Sanitation, 
Traditional Medicine, Malaria, Other Communicable Disease Prevention and 
Control Activities and Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention and Control 
Activities, etc., have been given increased allocations in view of the need to 
provide more support to strengthen the relevant programmes. Allocations for 
Bome programmes like Accident Prevention, Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders, Diarrhoea1 Diseases, Acute Respiratory Infections, 
Zoonoses, Blindness and Deafness, etc., have been maintained at the same level 
as for 1988-1989. Fresh allocation has been earmarked for the programme area 
AIDS to initiate relevant programme activities in accordance with the priority 
given by the Eighth GPW. 

There is a slight decrease in budget for some programmes where 
contributions of other donors and agencies exist or soft loans are taken to 
run the programmes, e.g., Nutrition, Rehabilitation, Tuberculosis, and Health 
Information Support, etc. 

In addition, funds from extrabudgetary sources will become available for 
implementing programme activities relating to Managerial Process for National 
Health Development, and Community Water Supply and Sanitation. 



Approved Budget Proposals 
NEPAL 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us 9 us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 117 000 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 

2.4.0 
Oraanization of Health Systems 
Based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources for Health 917 100 

Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 74 100 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.1 
Nutrition 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

3.9.0 
protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

(continued) 



NEPAL 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us $ 

3.10.0 
Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.3 
Prevention and Treatment of Mental 
and Neurological Disorders 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.1 
Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.1 
Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological 
Technology for Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

3.12.3 
Drug and Vaccine Quality, Safety 
and Efficacy 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

3.12.5 
Rehabilitation 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.6 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases 



(concluded) 

NEPAL 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us $ 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

4.13.8 
Tuberculosis 

4.13.9 
Leprosy 

4.13.10 
Zoonoses 

4.13.13 
AIDS 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control 
Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

NEPAL TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



SRI LANKA 

COUNTRY STATEMENT AND BUDGET PROPOSALS 



NATIONAI, HEALTH DEVfZOPMENT SITUATION 

The Government of Sri Lanka has made a firm commitment for the goal of 
HFA/2000 with primary health care as the key strategy. Article 27 (2) (c) of 
the Constitution of Sri Lanka emphasizes the nation's responsibility to 
provide all its citizens an adequate living. The party manifesto of the 
present Government states the intention to "...restore the high standards of 
health care and disease prevention that existed earlier and make further 
improvements in our health services, particularly in the rural areas, through 
both ayurvedic and western systems". The Government Investment Programme, 
1981-1985, makes a firm commitment for investment in primary health care. The 
investment programme, 1983-1987, also provides for strengthening of the 
infrastructure for the delivery of primary health care activities. In February 
1980, the Government signed the Charter for Health Development, thereby 
accepting the principles of primary health care. From all these actions the 
unequivocal commitment of the Government for the Health for All goal and the 
strategy of primary health care is clear. 

In order to carry out this policy, the Government has planned its health 
programmes based on four main strategies in accordance with the global 
strategies for Health for All, viz., 

(1) Setting up a National Health Council, a National Health 
Development Committee and six standing committees in order to 
provide policy guidance in health development for health and 
health-related sectors; 

(2) Improvements in the health care delivery system, based on 
primary health care concepts, to ensure coverage with an 
integrated package of services encompassing the eight elements 
of the primary health care programme; 

(3)  Decentralization of management functions to district and 
village levels in order to secure increased involvement of the 
people in health development; and 

( 4 )  Setting up of community organizations at each level of 
administration, such as District Development Committees, 
Pradeshiya Development Committees and Gramodaya Mandalaya 
Committees for social control in health development. 

Ihe National Health Council functions under the chairmanship of the Prime 
Minister. It has identified four major areas for intersectoral action, viz., 
nutrition, population control, environment and sanitation, and shelter for the 
poor. 

The economic growth of the country has been considerably slower over the 
last few years due both to external factors, such as drop in world market 
prices for Sri Lanka's main export commodities, and internal problems, which 
have seriously hampered the implementation of the above national strategies. 



There has been a steady decline in infant and maternal mortality rates. 
Infant mortality in 1985 was reported at 23.5 per 1 000 live births and 
maternal mortality in 1982 at 0.6 per 1 000 live births. Almost 80 per cent of 
mothers receive antenatal care, mostly in government institutions. Similarly, 
80 per cent of the deliveries are reported to be institutional, again mainly 
in government institutions. Post~atal care however, is much less, 50 to 55 
per cent. From the surveys conducted, a birth weight below 2 500 g is found in 
almost 25 per cent of the babies. This condition is reported as the second 
highest cause of all hospital deaths or 7 per cent of the total. CDC surveys, 
carried out in 1976, and further nutritional surveys, carried out in 
1980-1981, indicate a chronic malnutrition of close to 23 per cent of the 
children under 5 years. Acute malnutrition intervention programmes, such as 
the Thriposha programme for pregnant and lactating mothers and for children, 
the school biscuit programme, and a food stamp scheme have been reviewed and 
are being redesigned. A further nutrition survey is being carried out with WHO 
collaboration in 1988 to assess the nutritional status and particularly to 
study the impact of the major interventions redesigned in 1980. 

Iodine deficiency and anaemia in pregnancy are also recognized as a 
problem and the Government plans to develop a suitable programme for the 
former and review current strategies for the latter in 198811969. 

Malaria is on the rise since 1983 and has emerged as a public health 
problem of prime concern during 1987. There have also been two serious 
epidemics of Japanese encephalitis in 1985 and 1987 with high mortality rates. 
This has led to a major rethinking to change these control strategies 
following the principles of primary health care, which gives operational 
responsibility for control at the district level, increased people's 
participation and increase in the role of general health services. Where 
feasible, integrated vector control, using biological and environmental 
methods, is being explored. 

Thus, the review of the health situation in Sri Lanka brings out the 
following issues of high priority to be addressed in the near future: 

(1) The major health problems requiring priority attention are 
malaria and malnutrition. Other problems, such as parasitic 
diseases, acute respiratory infections, sexually-transmitted 
diseases, tuberculosis, rabies, viral diseases, carcinomas and 
cardiovascular diseases are no doubt problems which need to be 
attended to. Progress in their control is comparatively 
satisfactory and may require only selective inputs. There is 
also a trend to bring about gradual integration of vertical 
programmes into the basic health services, with more emphasis 
on community involvement in vector control, environmental 
control, etc.; 

(2) The health aspects of environmental control particularly issues 
like the home environment, food safety and pollution of ground 
water need stronger emphasis; 

(3) Health manpower seems to be the major constraint which affects 
all the programmes. The present government policies and 
practices do not attract suitable manpower for preventive and 
promotive programmes and the existing manpower is not equitably 
distributed. Special attention needs to be given to the 
reorientation of medical education towards PHC and preventive 
medicine ; 



( 4 )  Improvement of the health care delivery system with its 17 
elements needs operationalization. Maternal and child health 
and immunization programmes are satisfactorily delivered, 
except for the school health programme, which has remained 
weak, understaffed and uncoordinated. Review and development of 
suitable strategies and programmes for preschool children also 
needs emphasis. The rest of the elements, such as 
community-based rehabilitation, prevention of blindness, water 
and sanitation, etc., have vague assignment of responsibility 
and are not effectively picked up at the district level; 

( 5 )  The district health system requires intensification in terms of 
management and related programme management information, and 
epidemiological surveillance to ensure that the policy which 
the Government has pronounced on decentralization is 
progressively feasible and actually working. Equitable 
distribution should have a bearing on the phased implementation 
of the programme; 

(6) Though there is a clear policy decision that all investments 
will be for preventive and promotive programmes, yet it is 
evident that there is a need for prioritizing 
preventive/promotive programmes; 

(7) Financing of health services needs serious consideration. Most 
of the programmes are highly dependent on foreign aid. 
Increasing efforts need to be made so that they are maintained 
and sustained with optimization of existing national inputs, 
foreign assistance being directed towards Health for All and 
primary health care targets; 

(8 )  Laboratory services to provide the necessary support to 
diagnosis needs to be strengthened. Research and development 
requires priority attention to test the technologies, 
procedures, financial issues, and implications of policies for 
social development, etc., and 

( 9 )  Health promotion and leadership development for Health for All 
need more focus. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH P R O G W E ,  1990-1991 

In order to best eupport government's efforts to address the above priority 
issues and problems, WHO collaboration during this biennium needs to lay 
emphasis on the following areas: 

- Strengthening of managerial capacities throughout the health 
system, including better use of information systems and furthering 
mechanisms for integrated approaches at the district level with 
the active involvement of community structures and movements; 

- Support for comprehensive and coordinated actions to improve and 
monitor the nutritional status of women and children, improvement 
of the quality of life and people through the promotion of 
environmental health at all levels, including the provision of 
safe drinking water and sanitation; 



- Promotion, development and application of effective policies and 
strategies to redress the imbalance of health manpower 
distribution; 

- Support for research relevant to priority problems facing the 
health programmes; 

- Search for effective strategies vis-a-vis emerging areas of 
concern, such as mental health, drug abuse, adolescent health, 
occupational health hazards and health problems related to 
increased longevity, and 

- Effective promotion of HFA leadership development including 
mobilization and utilization of resources for comprehensive health 
development. 

The broad programme budget proposals for WHO collaboration with the 
Government during 1990-1991 have been outlined, following a review of the 
existing policies and programmes using progress reports, evaluation of HFA 
strategies, and special individual reviews of the various programmes. This 
broad programme description has taken into consideration the guidelines and 
principles of the Eighth General Programme of Work and of the Regional 
Programme Budget Policy. 

Eealth Situation and Trend Assessment 

The computerization of the central surveillance facilities of the Ministry of 
Health has progressed satisfactorily, but surveillance at the district level 
and the hospital information system continue to pose problems. There is 
growing concern about the quality of data on mortality and morbidity. WHO 
collaboration will therefore focus on the epidemiological surveillance system 
at the district level, through a review of the system and actions to 
strengthen capabilities in the light of such a review, particularly through 
operationalization of a management information system at the district level. 
This will include support for the strengthening of district epidemiological 
centres, development of processing facilities at the district level for 
programme management information facilities, establishment of mechanisms for 
systematic validation of data, and training of manpower for both 
epidemiological and programme management information systems. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

WHO support for strengthening of the existing mechanisms for national health 
development will be intensified. Promotion of health policy development and of 
leadership for PHC will receive continued emphasis. A review document 
collecting all current expressions of policy will be consolidated and 
disseminated. 

The long/medium-term programming and the programme budgeting process as 
well as the formulation of a prospective plan for total health development 
still need to be considerably strengthened. WHO collaboration, therefore, will 
focus on issues, such as development of a managerial framework and tools for 
policy/priority analysis, broad programming procedures, programme budget 
policy and process and monitoring/evaluation mechanisms. Collaborative 
activities will include restructuring of the Ministry of Health and of 
district-level health structure to adapt to the new roles in a decentralized 
system; promotion of broad programming with a priority targeted approach to 



health development, including exploration of alternative sources for the 
financing of health services; strengthening of programme management 
information system, including that in the WHO country office, to improve its 
use in national decision-making; and designing of effective operative systems 
for the delivery of primary health care, specifying the services to be 
delivered, how they are to be delivered, as well as development of the 
necessary manual of procedures and functions. Emphasis will also be laid on 
supporting activities and studies by the Ministry of Health for increased 
involvement of the local communities and leadership in the planning and 
monitoring of health development 

Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

The three-tier system for the infrastructure of primary health care, namely, 
community-level Gramodaya Health Centres, Sub-divisional Health Centres and 
Divisional Health Centres, has been gradually implemented since 1981 with 
support particularly from the Asian Development Bank. This system is currently 
being reviewed and some changes might be expected in the district-level 
structure. The 17 elements of PHC provided within this system, in addition to 
the elements spelled out in the Declaration of Alma Ata, also include 
rehabilitation, mental health, school health, oral health, occupational 
health, and prevention of blindness. 

WHO collaboration will aim at strengthening and further intensifying 
primary health care activities. The Government has planned to systematically 
identify district surveillance and managerial systems and provide preferential 
manpower allocations to the districts. Intensification of the district health 
system will be further strengthened by developing a prioritized list of 
services to be provided at each level, focusing on responsibilities, 
developing procedure manuals etc. Promotion of intersectoral action and 
community involvement within the political administrative framework will 
continue to receive support. 

Development of an appropriate referral system as well as strengthening 
and orientation of existing supervisory systems have been emphasized for 
attention. Assistance for second-level supporting institutions for primary 
health care will continue, with the emphasis on strategies to reduce the 
problem of under-utilization. Coordination of resources available from other 
agencies for the programme has been good and will be further improved. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

The major problems of uneven distribution of manpower and preference at all 
levels to go into curative care, rather than public health, require priority 
attention through policy review and development of appropriate strategies. The 
main focus of WHO collaboration will therefore be on quality assurance in 
health manpower for equitable distribution through policy rationalization and 
implementation, including improvement of educational management processes, 
appropriate utilization of educational technologies and resources and 
coordination for health manpower development. 

WHO support will be provided for the organization of a focus for manpower 
development and training in the Ministry of Health to the National Institute 
of Health Sciences, Kalutara, for developing a programme for effective coordi- 
nation, at the national level of health manpower development; development and 
maintenance of a continuing education system for all categories of health 
manpower, including support to studies of approaches to team work training and 



management training; development of suitable educational material for health 
manpower, development or strengthening of educational support in medical 
faculties, strengthening of research networks with Regional Teacher Training 
Cent re, Peradeniya, Faculty of Medicine and Education Units of other faculties 
and institution programmes with a view to strengthening their research capacity 
for and output of health services researchlhealth management research; streng- 
thening of mechanisms for coordination between the Ministry of Health and the 
Ministry of Higher Education and its universities to promote and monitor the 
change in the role of the universities in HFA strategies; and strengthening of 
the training and examination capacity in postgraduate medical education. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

The thrust of WHO collaboration will be towards the strengthening of the 
capacity of the health education programme to enhance its resources and 
activities at the district level. Support will be provided for the development 
of educational programmes and strategies vis-a-vis newly emerging problems as 
well as promotion of leadership in health behaviour. New materials will be 
developed for use in integrated approaches to disease control. Particular 
thrust might be needed to support intersectoral health actions in rural 
"*velopment programmes. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

In 1987, the Government received substantial bilateral financial support for 
developing health service research capacity and creating a network. Research 
priorities are being identified and planning has commenced. WHO collaboration 
in this area will concentrate on supporting consolidation of the management 
process and research strengthening process. It will also ensure the coordi- 
nation of research efforts and use of research resources in programme 
development. 

Nutrition 

The major thrust of collaboration will continue to be towards the 
strengthening of surveillance systems and development of strategies for 
effective monitoring of nutrition intervention strategies, particularly those 
aimed at improving maternal nutrition and reducing the incidence of low 
birth-weight, improved infant feeding, etc. The concept of monitoring of 
growth and development will be promoted also in respect of school-age 
children, both for increased nutrition surveillance in this population and as 
an entry point for nutrition and health education of young people. 

Oral Health 

WHO support will be provided for the training of dental therapists and other 
personnel at the district level and extension, particularly the school dental 
health services for preventive care and dental health surveillance. 

Accident Prevention 

WHO support will be provided for reviewing strategies and developing a 
national plan for a more active accident prevention programme. Links will be 



established with the disaster prevention programme currently being developed 
and extrabudgetary resources mobilized. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning 

The availability and utilization of services for MCH/FP is comparatively good 
and a large training effort has been invested, particularly for child health 
and family planning. WHO collaborative efforts will lay particular emphasis on 
the reduction of maternal and perinatal mortality through research and 
training to improve maternal care and enhance the quality of obstetrical care 
in the periphery. Development of comprehensive programmes for the care of 
pre-school children will continue to receive emphasis. 

More emphasis will be laid on family planning activities aimed at the 
promotion of methods for child-spacing. Reproductive health in adolescence is 
emerging as an area for increased collaboration through both school health 
activities and activities to increase awareness among health workers. 

Workers' Health 

In the present biennium, a major effort will be made to strengthen the 
epidemiological data-base regarding occupational health hazards, with a view 
to modifying occupational health strategies. WHO will support activities 
relating to the strengthening of laboratory facilities and inspection capacity 
to control major hazards in the work place, with intervention strategies 
formulated with the use of this improved data-base. Training of public health 
inspectors and other categories of health workers will continue to receive 
support. 

Prevention and Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders 

Past activities included programmes for community-based rehabilitation care of 
mental patients. WHO collaboration will therefore incorporate these experiences 
as well as emphasize early detection of mental problems in the training 
programmes. Particular stress will be laid on the training of health workers 
in the early detection and treatment of alcohol/drug abuse problems, 
particularly the role of NGOs in this aspect. 

Community Water Supply and Sanitation 

The National Decade Plan continues to receive considerable priority attention 
of the Government and attracts resources from multilateral and bilateral 
agencies. The development of ground water has been given high priority. WHO 
technical assistance is focused on institutional development and capability 
for the strengthening of information systems and management skills. The 
Government has initiated the International Year of Shelter for the Homeless 
(IYSH), 1987, and has launched the "100 000 houses" and the "million houses" 
housing programmes. The Ministry of Local Government, Housing and Construction 
has taken very keen interest and has also initiated steps to improve 
environmental health aspects in rural and urban development programmes. 

The WHO collaborative programme will, therefore, shift its concentration 
of support on development of water and sanitation facilities alone to cover 
also other environmental health aspects to a greater extent, such as pollution 
control and community action for environmental control. WHO will continue its 



technical collaboration with the National Water Supply and Drainage Board 
(NWSDB) to develop systems for the regular monitoring of progress in the 
sector, which will focus, in particular, on the improvement of water quality 
and quality surveillance, research-oriented studies, development and 
utilization of ground water, development of sanitation programme and 
establishment of a Community Support and Sanitation Section at NWSDB. 
Technical collaboration in rural and urban development schemes will be further 
increased with emphasis on developing local and community-based strategies for 
comprehensive control of the housing environment. Technical collaboration with 
the Central Environment Authority on chemical pollution hazards, noise 
pollution and related issues will be further developed. 

Food Safety 

Since the institution of the Food Act No. 26 in 1980, WHO has collaborated 
closely in the training of Public Health Inspectors (PHI) and Food and Drug 
Inspectors, and development of laboratories for testing of food samples. WHO 
will, therefore, continue its support for advanced training abroad in food and 
drug control activities as well as laboratory techniques. In-service training 
of PHIS as well as promotion of legal enforcement of the regulations and 
standards will receive additional support. 

Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care 

The Government has taken a decision to strengthen the priority Medical Research 
Institute (MRI) and twenty Provincial and Base Hospital Laboratories in support 
of a major health programme. MRI is the prime institute engaged in research as 
well as international quality assurance and dissemination of appropriate 
technologies to other laboratories. The areas for priority in laboratory 
strengthening have been identified as virology, bacteriology, haematology and 
parasitology for the next 4-5 years. In this context, there is also a need to 
rapidly build up and expand the capacity for immunological screening and 
diagnostic tests for emerging problems, such as AIDS and Japanese encephalitis. 
MRI has a key function in these new fields but the capacity needs to be 
developed, also in the blood banks and regional laboratories. 

Thus, in 1990-1991, WHO support under this programme will focus on the 
strengthening of MRI and twenty Provincial and Base Hospital Laboratories in 
the appropriate technology for laboratory support to primary health care 
strategies, including consolidation of quality assurance scheme for 
biochemicals, bacteriology and haematology introduced earlier, development of 
appropriate technology and techniques as recommended by WHO and others, 
development of adequate manpower to man these laboratories and production of 
blood products and clinical reagents required for the new technologies. 

Essential D N ~ S  and Vaccines 

The main achievements of this programme over the last few years have been in 
drug policy development and dissemination, including introduction of the list 
of essential drugs, as well as development of appropriate drug information. A 
programme on the quantification of drugs for primary health care has also been 
initiated, which will yield valuable data on drug needs and costs and will 
help promote standard treatment regimens in the programme. WHO collaboration, 
among other things, also played a catalytic role in promoting bilateral 
assistance for setting up drug formulation manufacturing units. 



WHO collaboration in this field will lay major emphasis on manpower 
development, particularly in the field of pharmacy, manufacturing technology 
and quality assurance as also for developing quality assurance in all its 
aspects. WHO will provide consultant services for the organization and 
implementation of the Drug Act, training of drug inspectors, etc. Programmes 
will be initiated for continuous training of service providers on the rational 
use of therapeutic drugs and for strengthening information/education for both 
patients and the community in general to achieve better compliance to drug 
treatment schemes. A national programme for post-marketing surveillance of 
drugs as well as training of drug retailers in good pharmacy practices will be 
initiated and strengthened. 

Traditional Medicine 

Extrabudgetary support will be mobilized for the establishment of a national 
institute for in-service training in Ayurveda, research in medicinal plants, 
strengthening of training programmes for traditional practitioners in 
promotive and preventive aspects and improving their skills in traditional 
medicine, establishment of herbal gardens for the conservation of medicinal 
plants and supporting extension programmes for the cultivation of medicinal 
plants, training of scientists at the Bandaranayake Memorial Ayurvedic 
Research Institute (BMARI) in the scientific methodology of clinical research, 
development of hospital pharmacies at Ayurvedic hospitals, and strengthening 
of the State factory for the production of traditional drugs. 

Rehabilitation 

The focus of WHO collaborative activities in this field has been on the 
development of a national plan for community-based rehabilitation and on the 
building up of the national capacity to implement this plan, including 
training of key people, in-service training and orientation of public health 
staff. A review of the progress, including monitoring of the implementation of 
the said plan, will be undertaken and continued support will be provided for 
implementing in-service training activities. 

Immunization 

This programme is receiving considerable assistance from UNICEF and other 
sources. WHO support will be provided primarily for the monitoring of progress 
in programme implementation. 

Disease Vector Control 

The need for new or more integrated strategies to deal with the problems of 
vector-borne diseases is receiving high priority of the Government. WHO 
assistance will be provided for further development of strategies/mechanisms 
for the implementation and coordination of new policies, and the gradual 
integration of the vertical, disease-oriented campaigns into a common strategy 
incorporating biological and environmental control methods along with 
currently-used approaches. 



Malaria 

Malaria is a problem on the upsurge in spite of major efforts and investments 
in a campaign approach heavily dependent on control through insecticide 
spraying operations. In 1988-1989, major shifts in the strategies will have to 
take place. As mentioned above, reorientation of vertical campaigns towards 
integrated control of vector-borne disease is being developed, with better use 
of intersectoral approaches, health services inputs and community and 
individual behavioural changes. WHO technical collaboration will continue its 
stress on further development and adaptation of technologies for biological, 
environmental and other vector control technology, which can also be applied 
to filariasis, dengue fever, Japanese encephalitis and other problems. The 
collaborative activities in malaria control can only be defined during the 
review of the control strategies envisaged in 1988, but some of the major 
inputs will support the strengthening of central and district-level units 
responsible for integrated vector control and reorientation training of staff 
at these levels; strengthening of district-level disease surveillance; and 
monitoring of resistance in parasites and vectors. 

Diarrhoea1 Diseases 

The diarrhoea1 diseases programme is well integrated into the primary health 
care services and progressing satisfactorily, and some extrabudgetary resources 
are expected to become available. WHO collaboration will focus, as needed, 
mainly on monitoring and evaluation and support to training in better clinical 
management of diarrhoea and strengthening of cause-specific surveillance 
activities. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

The programme for acute respiratory infections is well integrated into the 
primary health care services and progressing satisfactorily, and some 
extrabudgetary resources are expected to become available. WHO collaboration 
will focus, as needed, mainly on monitoring and evaluation and support to 
training in better clinical management of acute respiratory infections and 
strengthening of cause-specific surveillance activities. 

Tuberculosis 

Tuberculosis control programme is receiving WHO support in 1988-1989 for 
intensified training of several categories of health staff to improve the 
effectiveness of early detection and treatment of cases. This collaborative 
activity will have to continue in 1990-1991 with the emphasis on the 
strengthening of management at the district level. 

Leprosy 

WHO is providing support in 1988-1989 to the leprosy control programme for 
intensified training of several categories of health staff with a view to 
improving the effectiveness and early detection and treatment of cases. WHO 
support to this collaborative activity will continue with its thrust towards 
the strengthening of management at the district level. Support will also be 
provided for undertaking a review of the national control programme by the 
Government and WHO. 



Zoonoses 

WHO collaboration will be mainly in the monitoring of progress and 
participation in the evaluation of the programme. Continued support will be 
sought from AGFUND or other extrabudgetary sources. 

Sexually-Transmitted Diseases 

The national campaign for Sexually-Transmitted Diseases has received 
considerable WHO support with particular emphasis on AIDS prevention and 
control. In 1988, a medium-term plan will be developed under the aegis of the 
WHO Global Programme on AIDS. In 1990-1991, the STD laboratory services will 
be strengthened along with laboratory services of provincial and base 
hospitals. A review of the surveillance system and its operation will be 
needed. 

Blindness and Deafness 

The national programme for the prevention of blindness has progressed rapidly 
with support from WHO and other sources to build up capacity at the primary 
level for early detection and treatment of problems and also to strengthen 
referral facilities for eye care. WHO collaboration will focus on the 
promotion of national strategies, mobilization of resources from 
extrabudgetary sources, collaboration with NGOs and undertaking of a programme 
review. 

Cancer 

While WHO collaboration to the cancer control programme in 1988-1989 will need 
to develop skills for radiotherapy and diagnosis through advanced training, in 
1990-1991 its support will aim at the development of educational material and 
in-service training of peripheral health workers in early detection of certain 
cancers, particularly mouth cancer and cervical cancers. Appropriate 
information material for the public and effective approaches through the media 
are needed. A review of the effectiveness of the strategies developed will be 
supported. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO collaborative efforts will focus on the prevention of rheumatic fever and 
rheumatic heart diseases and on early detection and treatment of hypertension. 
Extrabudgetary resources will also be mobilized from AGFUND for the purpose. 

Health Information Support 

The HeLLIS network is now functioning as an effective resource and 
distribution mechanism of health literature in the country. Demands for its 
service are increasing. In order to maintain and increase the quality of its 
functions for the health scientific community in the country, WHO 
collaboration will focus on improving its regional and global links through 
better coordination mechanisms, strengthening of management, continued supply 
of relevant WHO publications and documents, and support for the translation of 
selected publications into the local languages. 



BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The changes in budgetary allocations for the broad programme areas in the 
proposed programme budget for 1990-1991 reflect the ongoing national process 
for decentralization and strengthening of regional and district levels as well 
as gradual integration of the specialized campaigns into this decentralized 
system. Consequently, a proportionate increase is proposed for the area of 
Organization of Health Systems based on PHC, in particular for the 
strengthening of planning and management of PHC management and intersectoral 
actions. Development of Human Resources for Health remains a key problem area 
and it is proposed to increase the resources considerably also in this area. A 
significant increase is also proposed for the Programme on Managerial Process 
for National Health Development. Other areas proposed for increased inputs are 
Nutrition, Workers' Health, Clinical, Laboratory and Radiological Technology 
for Health Systems based on Primary Health Care, and Health Information 
Support. 

Some specific and relatively new areas will, by 1990-1991, have passed 
their initial phase and therefore require relatively less input from WHO 
Regular Budget resources. These include areas, such as Public Information and 
Education for Health, Oral Health, Accident Prevention, Prevention and 
Treatment of Mental and Neurological Disorders, Essential Drugs and Vaccines, 
Rehabilitation, Tuberculosis, Zoonoses, Sexually-Transmitted Diseases, 
Blindness and Deafness, and Cardiovascular Diseases. Extrabudgetary resources 
have already been obtained for most of these areas through WHO resource 
mobilization and more is expected to be generated during 1990-1991. 

The overall allotment for Promotion of Environmental Health is proposed 
to be marginally reduced, primarily due to the fact that the strengthening of 
public health engineering training is expected to be completed in 1989, as 
also the strengthening of information and monitoring systems of NWSDB. 

The long-standing areas of collaboration, such as Immunization, 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases and Acute Respiratory Infections have since long been 
functioning relatively well and have been receiving substantial resources from 
UNICEF and bilateral agencies; only small allocations will, therefore, be 
needed to facilitate continued close technical cooperation with WHO. 

In addition, funds from extrabudgetary sources will be available for 
undertaking activities related to programmes on Development of Human Resources 
for Health, Maternal and Child Health, including Family Planning, and 
Traditional Medicine. 
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NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT SITUATION 

Health development forms an integral part of the overall economic and social 
development. Community participation, promotion of appropriate technology and 
intersectoral action are strategies of the various sectors concerned with 
social development. The development of quality of life is a national effort to 
further strengthen intersectoral action at the community level with the goal 
of fulfilling the basic minimum needs of the people, including health. 

The infrastructure of the health service system is being reoriented to 
support primary health care. At present, district hospitals cover over 90 per 
cent of the districts and health centres over 95 per cent of the subdistricts. 
Primary health care activities are widespread, with innovations to solve 
divergent problems in the ten essential elements of primary health care. The 
development of self-reliance among villagers in the self-managed primary 
health care programme had reached, by the end of 1987, 4 000 villages all over 
the country, and further developments envisage coverage of the whole country 
by 1991. Villagers get full autonomy to exchange experiences and learn from 
each other in the process known as "technical cooperation among developing 
villages (TCDV)". Primary health care through village health volunteers and 
village health communicators, supported by subdistrict health centres, had 
been developed in about 90 per cent of the 59 442 villages since the 
commencement of the programme in 1977. 

Further strengthening of the quality of the present health service 
system, with a view to making more effective utilization of the existing 
health facilities, and improvement of the referral of patients between 
different levels of care, have been among the objectives of future 
development. The health card project has now been introduced in all the 72 
provinces with the aim of improving the utilization of existing facilities and 
the referral system. Efforts are made to find appropriate alternatives for the 
financing of health care costs which are continuously increasing. Health 
economics and financing of health for all are, therefore, issues of major 
concern in the coming period of the National Health Development Plan. 

A review of the general health situation reveals continuous improvements. 
The percentage of malnourished children, especially third degree malnutrition, 
has come down to 0.1 per cent at present, as compared to 2.3 per cent in 1980. 
Seventy per cent of the population in the rural areas has access to safe water 
supply for their daily consumption. At present, the life expectancy is 67.50 
years for females and 61.75 years for males. The population growth rate had 
decreased to 1.5 per cent in 1985. The incidence of malaria is continuously 
decreasing. API has been reduced from 10.6 in 1981 to 5.0 in 1986 and 
mortality from 8.6 to 3.0 per 100 000 during the same period. The problem of 
parasite resistance to anti-malarial drugs remains serious. Immunization 
coverage of infants in the EPI programme has continuously increased and in 
some areas achieved the 1990 targets. As a result of the high coverage, there 
has also been a reduction of morbidity rates for the EPI target diseases. 



The diarrhoeal disease control programme has also been successful, with 
an increase of ORS access and usage between 1981 and 1986 and a reduction of 
the reported diarrhoea1 mortality rate for children under five years from 26.2 
to 9.8 per 100 000 population. 

A small number of cases of AIDS has been reported and the Government has 
developed policies and control programmes to prevent further spread of the 
disease. 

The shift observed in the pattern of diseases in the country, from 
communicable diseases to those more related to inappropriate behaviour and 
life-style, e.g., cardiovascular diseases, accidents, etc., still continues. 
There is an increase in the number of elderly population. National programmes 
to deal with emerging health problems through primary health care are being 
developed. 

In the mid-1986, the Government had declared its health policy which 
included fifteen main issues in health development. These were translated 
operationally into the Sixth National Health Development Plan (1987-1991). 
Among the fifteen issues are further strengthening and expansion of primary 
health care, in both urban and rural areas; health care of the elderly, 
children and the low-income group, coordination and cooperation between the 
Government, nongovernmental organizations and the private sector in both 
provision of health services and health manpower development; provision of 
information and education of the public; promotion of food safety and safety 
of pharmaceuticals and chemicals; promotion of healthy life-styles; 
acceleration of availability of clean water supply and sanitation to both 
rural and urban communities; further improvement of services for family 
planning, nutrition and maternal and child health and promotion of voluntary 
health insurance. 

The major thrust of the Sixth National Health Development Plan is towards 
the quality of health care as well as approaches for the promotion of 
collaborative activities at the community level to deal with various health 
problems and improve the general health situation. These activities will be 
complemented by intersectoral efforts with a view to ensuring the provision of 
basic minimum needs for a better quality of life among the population. The 
health development plan also emphasizes environment and consumer protection. 
The targets include, inter alia, the reduction of infant mortality rate from 
45 to 39 per 1 000 and of population growth from 1.5 to 1.3 per cent. 

PROPOSED WHO COLLABORATIVE HEALTH PROGRAMME, 1990-1991 

The managerial framework for making the best possible use of all WHO resources 
in support of the jointly-adopted national HFA strategies and programmes has 
been reviewed in 1986 and is being further developed. The Regional Programme 
Budget Policy of the South-East Asia Region has been applied as a guideline by 
the Royal Thai GovernmentIWHO Executive Committee in the process of 
formulating the broad collaborative programme budget proposals for the 
biennium 1990-1991. 

Health Situation and Trend Assessment 

The country has gradually built up its health information system to a point 
where progress in the monitoring of the overall health situation can be 
carried out. The system for expanding the reporting of major health activities 
and their computer analysis is currently in the design stage which, when 



operationalized, will allow information retrieval and analysis at the central 
level. WHO collaboration will, therefore, be directed towards the 
identification of specific information needs for the development of related 
data collection, processing and reporting systems, in terms of the present 
plan. Concurrently, development of processing and information retrieval and 
utilization at peripheral managerial units, i.e., provincial and district 
levels, will be supported to facilitate the decentralization process. 

In view of the importance of collecting information related to PHC and 
HFA development, including intersectoral activities, support will be extended 
for the integration of information related to planning, monitoring and 
evaluation, including epidemiological and financial data, in order to link the 
present system with activities carried out at the national level. 

The Field Epidemiology Training Programme, now expanding its work to the 
international level by working jointly with other educational institutions, 
will be further supported to strengthen capability in epidemiology, especially 
at provincial and district levels. This will complement the information system 
that is to be built up at this level, as well as enable a better collection 
and utilization of epidemiological data at the village level. Support will, 
therefore, be provided for the establishment of a decentralized information 
system that will further improve the operation of the national health 
information system. 

Managerial Process for National Health Development 

This programme continues to be the core programme for implementing the 
national Health for All strategies. WHO collaboration will focus on the 
strengthening of national managerial capabilities at all levels, i.e., from 
the level of policy development to peripheral operational levels, and planning 
and management capacities at provincial and district levels to enhance the 
achievement of the national objective of managerial decentralization. In order 
to undertake the task of formulation of the seventh Five-Year Health 
Development Plan, a critical assessment of the work undertaken to-date will be 
supported with a view to identifying viable strategies for the future. 

Support will be provided for an evaluation of national HFA strategies in 
the context of regional and global processes, using the common framework, 
which will contribute significantly to the formulation of the next five-year 
plan. Economic aspects of the national HFA strategies will be considered and 
emphasis laid on the strengthening of national capabilities in analysing and 
formulating appropriate economic issues pertinent to the operationalization of 
the national HFA strategies and plans. 

The RTG/WHO coordinating mechanism as also the WR's Office will be 
further strengthened to support the work of the coordinating mechanism. In 
this connection, further efforts will be made toward full utilization of 
national abilities and talents. 

Organization of Health Systems Based 
on Primary Health Care 

The strengthening of village self-management has gradually expanded 
country-wide. This expansion has also substantially supported the work of 
village volunteers and served as an entry point for the accomplishment of 
health for all, quality of life and initiatives based on intersectoral 
action. 



Support will be provided for countrywide application of models already 
developed, using R6D for community participation and for the utilization of 
appropriate technology for specific priority health problems at the community 
level. At the same time, additional application models will be developed for 
emerging health problems, while the existing models will be further adapted to 
suit socio-cultural environments in various parts of the country. In addition, 
support will be provided for the analysis and evaluation of the knowledge and 
expertise of each locality in dealing with various problems, based on 
inherited socio-cultural beliefs, so that those promoting health can be fully 
developed and supported. 

WHO collaboration for self-managed PHC will focus on the district level 
in order to develop an appropriate model for solving health problems according 
to the priorities of the local situation and for accomplishing this in an 
integrated manner. 

Intersectoral efforts at the district level will be promoted and 
appropriate models to enhance intersectoral collaboration at this level, based 
on the national mechanism already used by the national rural development 
project, carried out. Specific population groups, e.g., urban slums, hill 
tribe peoples and people living along the borders, will be targeted to reach 
self-sufficiency, for which new strategies will continue to be developed. 

The main emphasis in the Sixth National Health Development Plan relates 
to improvement of the quality of health services delivery through the existing 
health services system, which receive WHO support through the strengthening of 
linkages between the different levels of the health services system, viz., the 
regional hospitals down to the health centres. This will enable absorption of 
technical as well as financial support to promote linkages at the first 
referral level. The functioning and service delivery capacities at the 
peripheral units of the health service will be further developed and supported 
to improve the quality of service delivery. 

WHO collaboration will support the involvement of various institutions 
and ministries concerned with health as well as the private sector services 
delivery. Models for operation will be worked out and analysed to facilitate 
proper application. Innovative models for extending service coverage to 
different settings will be developed to improve the quality of service 
delivery in a cost-effective manner. 

Development of Human Resources for Health 

With the evolution of the PHC approach, problems in the development and 
optimal utilization of human resources for health are becoming more important. 
Therefore, the thrust of WHO collaboration will be towards continuous 
reorientation of health personnel at all levels in order to ensure their 
understanding and continuing commitment to the concepts and objectives of the 
national HFA policy. In the HFA context, the conventional role of service 
providers must be continuously challenged. In order to overcome the existing 
problem in the continued production of health manpower, utilization and 
reliance based on expensive, sophisticated and inappropriate high technology, 
WHO support will be provided for closer linkage and involvement of educational 
institutions in the whole process of human resources development for health 
suited to the needs of the country, viz., health manpower planning, manpower 
production and development of management approaches based on the existing 
health delivery system, including involvement of PHC personnel occupying 
different positions and carrying out various functions, and in building up a 
critical mass of leaders who are well-oriented and committed to the goals of 



HFA. This includes policylnakers in all relevant sectors, administrators in 
educational institutions as well as high-level administrators within the 
health and related sectors. Support will be given for the development of an 
appropriate continuing education process for human resources for health at all 
levels to enable them to effectively support PHC endeavours at lower levels. 

Another major area for WHO support will relate to the planning and 
operationalization of career development for certain categories of health 
personnel, especially at the lower levels, including auxiliary workers, in 
order to improve the performance of their personnel who form the core health 
personnel supporting the movement toward the attainment of Health for All. 

Research in human resource development for health at the country level as 
well as further development of the information system required for the 
development of human resources for health will also be supported. 

Public Information and Education for Health 

One of the basic policies of the Government relates to the promotion of 
improved awareness of health matters and behaviour leading to the adoption of 
healthy life-styles. Over the years, the Government has become aware that the 
conventional approach to health education falls short of achieving these 
goals. WHO collaboration will therefore aim at improvement of the health 
status utilizing a coordinated approach, i.e., mobilizing various sectors and 
different groups of people in both government and the private sectors, to join 
forces in disseminating appropriate health messages to the public. Production 
of educational materials using the expertise and approaches of various NGOs 
will be encouraged. The talents of well-known authors will be utilized to 
include appropriate health messages in their works. Streamlining of health 
information provided to various news media will be undertaken to ensure the 
delivery of accurate and appropriate information to the public. Strengthening 
of community mechanisms for disseminating information at the grassroots will 
also be supported. 

Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour 

One of the main strategies for promoting national self-reliance in health 
development is the strengthening of the national capability in research 
activities. WHO will, therefore, support the development of relevant 
coordinating mechanisms and their strengthening in order to better coordinate 
various research activities and studies supported by various sources of funds, 
which will enable closer monitoring of health research activities in the 
country and facilitate the proper use of relevant research findings. Support 
will also be provided for the expansion of professional and technical 
capabilities of health personnel at the operational level to undertake 
research studies needed for the achievement of their work priorities, as also 
for the enhancement of research management and its utilization by the Ministry 
of Public Health. Better coordination of various institutions supported by WHO 
research grants from various levels will be promoted. 

Accident Prevention 

WHO collaboration will continue in the organization of accident prevention and 
control activities as an integral part of primary health care; strengthening 
of capabilities in the identification of priorities, epidemiological analyses 



of accidents, prevention of injuries, classification, education in accident 
prevention; and development of appropriate technologies. 

Tobacco or Health 

WHO will support activities related to the promotion of community awareness of 
the harmful effects of smoking; development of control programmes within the 
framework of primary health care and a healthy life-style approach for the 
people; and conduct of research on how the habit can be prevented among the 
youth. 

Maternal and Child Health, including Family Pla~ing 

Technical and methodological support will be provided to strengthen MCH and FP 
programme, with specific emphasis on an integrated approach, and for promoting 
the assessment, adaptation and adoption of appropriate MCH/FP technologies 
through the support of health system research and training. 

Workers' Health 

Collaboration will be provided for the development of innovative and 
integrated programmes to meet the needs of high-risk groups among the workers. 

Health of the Elderly 

WHO collaboration will aim at identifying and strengthening areas of medical 
and rehabilitative care, including adoption of measures to perpetuate cultural 
traditions that favour the care of the elderly within the family. 

Psychosocial and Behavioural Factors in the 
Promotion of Health and Human Development 

The focus of this programme in the previous biennium was on the assessment of 
the overall situation by undertaking relevant studies as well as on educating 
appropriate target groups for the development of behavioural aspects of 
health. WHO support will, therefore, aim at the utilization of relevant 
research studies to promote the use of behavioural intervention in health 
promotion and expansion of the educational process to include various health 
institutions and professions, so that the importance of socio-cultural aspects 
of health behaviour will be more clearly demonstrated. Research studies 
focusing on indigenous approaches to health promotion, and cure of illnesses 
as practised by the people, will be undertaken to better understand the 
thinking and behaviour of the people as related to health and illness. These 
findings would then be applied to the areas of health promotion and disease 
prevention and control. 

Control of Environmental Health Hazards 

Environmental health hazards due to industrialization and promotion of 
agricultural production are emerging as two of the priority health 
environmental problems. WHO support under this programme will therefore aim at 
the development of ability to identify specific situations affecting various 
population groups and appropriate strategies to reduce such hazards. Issues 



related to food contamination by various chemicals, which is of immediate 
concern, and their solution will be addressed appropriately at all levels and 
will receive both technical as well as administrative support to realize the 
planned objectives. 

Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

Further developments are required to maintain the progress achieved in the 
national drug policy. Although a national policy on essential drugs has been 
formulated, further promotion of its use and continuous support thereof of 
decisionlnakers are necessary. The thrust of WHO collaboration will therefore 
aim at further development of better methods of coordination among 
institutions and concerned units, both in the Ministry of Public Health and 
other governmental agencies involved in health services, such as universities, 
municipal health services, etc., with a view to ensuring the availability and 
utilization of essential drugs throughout the health system. 

Traditional Medicine 

WHO support will be provided for the promotion of traditional medicine, both 
in terms of use of herbal medicine and study and use of practitioners of Thai 
traditional medicine using the experience and expertise of various groups. 

Immunization 

WHO collaboration will lay emphasis on the maintenance of the EPI programme, 
its coverage and the introduction of hepatitis B vaccine in the programme. 

Disease Vector Control 

Collaboration will be provided for the strengthening of vector biology and 
control; achieving self-reliance of national technical expertise at all 
levels; and promoting integrated vector management suitable for application by 
the community in both rural and urban areas. 

Malaria 

WHO support will be provided for identifying important gaps in the knowledge 
of epidemiology and operational constraints that hinder the application of 
methods of control of malaria through the primary health care system. 

Acute Respiratory Infections 

Health system research on ARI, including research on recognition of mild and 
severe forms of ARI by families and community health workers will be given 
high priority as also the application of a standard plan for case management 
at all levels of the system, including the referral system. 

Research and Development in the Field of Vaccines 

Collaboration will be provided for developing facilities for research and 
development in the field of new vaccines; conducting trials of new vaccines; 



and transfer of technology for new vaccines, which will be primarily in 
relation to dengue and rabies vaccines. 

AIDS 

WHO collaboration will support activities related to the development of 
coordinated mechanisms for epidemiological surveillance, laboratory support, 
training of health personnel and education of the public. 

Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
end Control Activities 

Collaboration will continue in the strengthening epidemiological surveillance, 
laboratory services and control programmes, particularly for outbreaks of 
epidemics of dengue haemorrhagic fever, hepatitis B, Japanese encephalitis, 
etc. 

Cardiovascular Diseases 

WHO will provide support for promoting epidemiological studies in 
cardiovascular diseases and community-oriented prevention and control as part 
of primary health care. 

Other Noncommunicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

Collaboration will be provided for the formulation and implementation of 
comprehensive programmes for noncommunicable diseases, such as diabetes 
melitus and musculo-skeletal problems. 

Health Information Support 

WHO expertise and technical collaboration for information support is available 
from various levels of the Organization. It is essential that the country 
identifies urgently appropriate mechanisms for the optimal utilization of this 
expertise. WHO support will, therefore, be extended to the RTG/WHO 
Documentation Centre for providing information concerning WHO policies and 
strategies as well as specific technical information to relevant national 
institutions and groups of people. Translation of relevant documents and 
publications will also be supported to ensure wider circulation and 
utilization of these valuable sources of information. 

BUDGETARY IMPLICATIONS 

The total allocation for Thailand under the Regular Budget during 1990-1991 is 
US $ 5 297 200, which registers an increase of US $ 481 600 (10.00 per cent) 
over the approved budget for 1988-1989. 

Due to increased importance at the country level, the allocation for 
Organization of Health Systems Based on Primary Health Care has been 
increased. While allocations for programme areas of Health Situation and Trend 
Assessment, Managerial Process for National Health Development, and 
Development of Human Resources for Health have been maintained more or less at 



the same level as for the 1988-1989 biennium, the only programmes which 
register major decreases in the allocation of resources are Public Information 
and Education for Health and Research Promotion and Development, including 
Research on Health-Promoting Behaviour. The significant decrease, especially 
under the programme Research Promotion and Development, including Research on 
Health-Promoting Behaviour, is mainly due to more specific identification and 
shifting of activities, which are now classified under various programmes 
under General Health Protection and Promotion, Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups, Protection and Promotion of Mental 
Health, Promotion of Environmental Health, Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology, Disease Prevention and Control and Health 
Information Support. Activities under Health Information Support during the 
1988-1989 biennium were supported under the programme Managerial Process for 
National Health Development. 



THAILAND 
Approved Budget Proposals 

1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 
us $ us $ 

2.3.0 
Health System Development 

2.3.1 
Health Situation and Trend Assessment 238 800 253 600 RB 

104 700 FB 

2.3.2 
Managerial Process for National 
Health Development 1 043 600 1 103 300 RB 

2.4.0 
Organization of Health Systems 
Based on Primary Health Care 

2.5.0 
Development of Human Resources for Health 575 300 567 300 RB 

2.6.0 
Public Information and Education 
for Health 

3.7.0 
Research Promotion and Development, 
including Research on Health-Promoting 
Behaviour 1 191 800 

3.8.0 
General Health Protection and Promotion 

3.8.3 
Accident Prevention 

3.8.4 
Tobacco or Health 

3.9.0 
Protection and Promotion of the 
Health of Specific Population Groups 

3.9.1 
Maternal and Child Health, 
including Family Planning 

(continued) 



(continued) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
THAILAND 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us $ 

3.9.4 
Workers' Health 

3.9.5 
Health of the Elderly 

Protection and Promotion of 
Mental Health 

3.10.1 
Psychosocial and Behavioural Factors 
in the Promotion of Health and Human 
Development 

3.11.0 
Promotion of Environmental Health 

3.11.4 
Control of Environmental 
Health Hazards 

- ~ 

Diagnostic, Therapeutic and 
Rehabilitative Technology 

3.12.2 
Essential Drugs and Vaccines 

3.12.4 
Traditional Medicine 

4.13.0 
Disease Prevention and Control 

4.13.1 
Immunization 

4.13.2 
Disease Vector Control 

4.13.3 
Malaria 

4.13.7 
Acute Respiratory Infections 

(continued) 



(concluded) 

Approved Budget Proposals 
THAIIAND 1988-1989 1990-1991 Funds 

us $ us S 

4.13.12 
Research and Development in the 
Field of Vaccines 

4.13.13 
AIDS 

4.13.14 
Other Communicable Disease Prevention 
and Control Activities 

4.13.15 
Blindness and Deafness 

4.13.17 
Cardiovascular Diseases 

4.13.18 
Other Noncommunicable Disease 
Prevention and Control 
Activities 

5.14.0 
Health Information Support 

THAILAND TOTAL 

Of which: Regular Budget 
Other Sources 



Annex 2 

REGIONAL AND INTERCOUNTRY ACTIV IT IES 

W.n-yur.1 E.ti .ated obligation. 
m t h .  - b&r budget Other .ources 

1988- 1990- 
1989 1991 1988-1989 199W1991 1988-1989 199C-1991 Rmdm 

WYWNING BODIES 

Realon.1 @-i t tees  

WW'S GENEML PU!XP&iIIE DNELOPMXXT 
AND VNIACMENT 

u e e u f i v c  illnage.ent 10/00 10/00 451 700 474 600 

Director-cencr.1'. and REgion.1 
~ i r e c t o r ' ~  ~evclopmcnr Rograooe 350 000 500 000 

~ e n e r a l  Rogrsmme Development 36/00 36/00 1 335 300 1 419 500 

u f e m a l  coordination f o r  Health 
and Soc i a l  Developent  229 200 109 200 

10/00 10100 348 000 366 000 hE 

~ c a l f h - f o r - N l  S t r a t egy  Coordination 375 000 

HEALTH SYSTW DEVElDPHENT 

Health s1ru.tian and Trend 
*..*...cnt 

i l l"agerIa1 Race.. for National 
Health Developent  15/09 12103 605 400 541 800 

2/00 1/00 205 200 57 000 DP 

ORGMIUTION OF HUTH SYSTMS 
W E D  ON PKlMKY HUTH CME 6/00 6/00 233 400 244 200 

2/00 1 566 500 1 500 000 DP 
3 300 V D  

DEVELOPmT OF HUMN RfSOURCES 
POR HULTH 

PUBLIC INPORIYLTION AND EDUCATION 
FOR HEALTH 8/00 8/00 357 900 390 200 

4 300 W 

RESWCH AIOMOTION AND DNELOPUWT. 
INCLUDING RESEM.CN ON HW.TH- 
RLOI(0IING BEIUVIOUR 18/00 18/00 2 937 200 3 362 300 



CPNPlUL HWTH DBOTeCTION AND PROMOTION 

l l v t r l r i m  4/00 4/00 166 000 237 600 
16 000 VD 

600 VG 
4 500 Fm 

PROTECTION AND PROMOTION OP THE HWTH 
OP SPFCIPIC FQPUUTION GROWS 

mtern.1 and Ol i ld  Health,  
i n c l u d i w  Pamlly Plannins 

PROTECTION A N D  PROMOTION OF MXNTAL HULTH 

RLOWOTION OP EMIIRONKTNTAL HPALTH 

Comvnity Yarer Supply and San l t a t l on  23/09 22/03 872 200 805 500 
32 200 
64 600 

7 300 

mvironmental Health I n  Rural and 
urban Develap.cnr and Housing 10 000 

Control of  Environmentel Health 
nararda 23 000 34 000 

1/04 1/08 652 800 190 000 DP 

Food Safety 20 000 22 200 
4 400 M 

DIAGNOSTIC. THEMPEUTIC AND 
REIIMILITATIVE TECHNOLOGY 

clinical, Laboratory and 
R.dIa logIeal  Technology 
f o r  Health Systcma baeed 
on Primary Health Care 

- -- - 

r r a c n r i a l  Drvga and Vaccines 

-- - - 

orus and Vaccine W a l i r y ,  
S . f e t7  and f f f i c a e y  

Reh .b I l i t a t I an  0109 2/00 73 700 228 200 

DISEASE PRLYENTION AND CONTROL 

Imun izb t lon  9/09 8/03 305 200 274 200 
464 600 VI 

(eaarlnued) 



- 

D1.ea.e Vector Control 4/00 1100 176 WO 182 600 
35 600 VD 

h u f e  Respiratory In fec t i ons  25 000 27 400 
12 500 VD 

AIDS 

HPALTH INFORMTION SUPPORT 22/00 22/00 462 700 517 500 
4/00 4/00 34 700 38 000 M 

SUPPORT SUWICES 

Personnel 

General Mmlniarrerlon and Servlees  166100 166100 3 431 600 3 780 100 
250 000 250 OW AS 

hdgc f  and Finance 44/00 41100 638 400 687 500 
3/04 4/00 111 200 139 400 AS 

E q u i p n f  end Svpplles f a r  
Ilember States 14/00 14/00 266 100 280 100 



Annex 3 

COMPUTATION O F  COST ESTIMATES 

The cost increases applied in the preparation of the Proposed Programme Budget 
for 1990-1991 are based, as far as possible, on the forecasts available at the 
time of preparation of the document. In this exercise, well-defined items of 
expenditure, such as post adjustment, expected increases in General Service 
salary scales, expected increases in the operating costs of established 
offices, expected increases in fellowships, etc., have been taken into 
account. In addition, the inflationary trends prevailing in the countries of 
the Region have also been taken into account and applied to components, such 
as local-cost subsidy, contractual service agreements and direct financial 
cooperation. 

2. POST ADJUSTMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL AND 
HIGHER CATEGORIES OF STAFF 

As of May 1988, the post adjustment multiplier for New Delhi is 2. However, 
with the current rate of inflation, the rate of increase of house rental and 
the expected movement of the New York post adjustment, the post, adjustment 
multiplier for New Delhi during 1990-1991 has been estimated to increase to 10. 

3. SAURIES OF GWERM. SERVICE STAFF 

Taking into account the current rate of inflation, salaries of GS staff are 
likely to go up. Based on the actual salaries of GS staff in 1986-1987, an 
increase of 10 per cent each year has been estimated for 1988-1989 and 
1990-1991. 

4. GENERAL OPERATING EXPENSES 

It is very difficult to make an estimate of the inflation factor for general 
operating expenses since there was almost a 100 per cent increase in the 
electricity charges during 1984-1985. A further increase of 10-15 per cent is 
expected in respect of electricity charges during the biennium 1990-1991. As 
far as other items of general operating expenses are concerned, an increase of 
12 per cent has been made in the budget estimates. A similar increase of 12 
per cent is made under contractual services, printing, binding, communications, 
cables/telex charges, telephone services, pouch services, and fuel, etc. 

5. AIR FARES 

Regarding the cost of air tickets, an increase of 10-15 per cent in general 
excursion fares as well as economy fares has been seen in the last two years. 
It is estimated that an increase of 10-12 per cent is expected during the 
biennium 1990-1991. 



6. CONTRACTUAL SWVICES AND TECmICAL 
SERVICES A-S 

Under this category of expenditure, no inflation factor has been applied and 
the increase in cost will be absorbed during the implementation period. 

7. SUPPLIES AND EQUIPMENT 

The majority of the countries from which supplies are procured have an 
inflation rate ranging between 2 and 6 per cent per annum. Based on current 
trends, a general increase of 6 per cent in prices is estimated. The above 
information is based on publications of the Institute of Purchasing and 
Supplies. 

8. FELLOWSHIPS 

Taking into account the general inflation and the cost increase in air fares 
for the travel of fellows, an increase of 10 per cent for the Fellowships 
component over the allocation for 1988-1989 has been estimated. 

9. INFLATION RATE IN THE COUNTRIES OF THE REGION 

The countries of the Region have indicated the following inflation rates: 

Countries Percentage 

Bangladesh 

Bhutan 

Burma 

DPR Korea 

India 

Indonesia 

Maldives 

Mongolia 

Nepal 

Sri Lanka 

Thailand 

Since the cost increases available for 1990-1991 do not fully cover the 
inflationary trend, a collective effort has been made to absorb some of these 
costs. 



Annex 4 

ABBREVIATIONS 

Abbreviations used in this document include the following: 

CIDA - Canadian International Development Agency 

DANIDA - Danish International Development Agency 

HeLLIS - Health Literature, Library and Information Services 

HFA - Health for All by the Year 2000 

IAEA - International Atomic Energy Agency 

IBRD - International Bank for Reconstruction and Development 

PHC - Primary Health Care 

RTG - Royal Thai Government 

SIDA - Swedish International Development Authority 

TCDC 

TCDV 

UNDP 

UNEP 

UNFDAC 

UNFPA 

UNICEF 

UNIDO 

US AID 

WHO 

- Technical Cooperation among Developing Countries 

- Technical Cooperation among Developing Villages 

- United Nations Development Programme 

- United Nations Environment Programme 

- United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 

- United Nations Population Fund 

- United Nations Children's Fund 

- United Nations Industrial Development Organization 

- United States Agency for International Development 

- World Health Organization 

Following are the abbreviations for the source of funds: 

AS - Special Account for Servicing Costs 

DL - Standard Letter of Agreement between Executing Agencies 



DM - United Nations Development Programme - Special Measures 
DP - United Nations Development Programme - Indicative Planning 

Figures 

EP - United Nations Environment Programe 

FA - Trust Fund for the Special Programme for Research and Training in 
Tropical Diseases 

FB - Associate Professional Officer 

ED - United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 

FP - United Nations Population Fund 

FT - Trust Funds 

EX - Trust Fund for Global Programme on AIDS 

LS - United Nations Sundry Trust and Voluntary Funds 

RB - WHO Regular Budget 

S A - Revolving Sales Fund 

ST - Sasakawa Health Trust Fund 

UF - United Nations Children's Fund 

Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion (VFHP): 

VA - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Assistance to the Least Developed among Developing Countries 

VB - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (Prevention of 
Blindness) 

VC - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Diarrhoea1 Diseases including Cholera 

VD - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (Other) 

VG - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account 
for Medical Research (Specified) - Other than Human 
Reproduction 

VH - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Medical Research (Specified) - Human Reproduction 

VI - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Expanded Programme on Immunization 

VK - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Miscellaneous Designated Contributions (DANIDA) 



VL - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Leprosy Programme 

VM - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Malaria 

VN - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Disasters and Natural Catastrophes 

VP - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
the Mental Health Programme 

VW - Voluntary Fund for Health Promotion - Special Account for 
Community Water Supply 


